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-)( 1 UNITED STATES NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION
ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD

2
Tax 50Ttl

3
In the Matter.of: )

4 )
PUBLIC SERVICE COMPANY OF ) Docket Nos.

5 NEW HAMPSHIRE, et al., ) 50-443-OL
) 50-444-OL

6 ) OFF-SITE EMERGENCY
(SEABROOK STATION, UNITS 1 AND 2) ). PLANNING

7 )
EVIDENTIARY HEARING

8

9
Tuesday

10 February 9, 1988

11 Bankruptcy Courtroom 2
Thomas P. O'Neill Federal Bldg.

12 2 Causeway Street
Boston, Massachusetts

13

( '} .

The above-entitled matter came on for hearing,
,

pursuant to notice, at 9:00 a.m.
15

BEi- ORE : JUDGE IVAN W. SMITH, CHAIRMAN
16 JUDGE JERRY HARBOUR, MEMBER

JUDGE GUSTAVE A. LINENBERGER, JR., MEMBER
17 Atomic Safety and Licensing Board

U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission
18 Washington, D.C. 20555

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
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-2 For the Applicant

3 THOMAS G. DIGNAN, JR., ESQ.
GEORGE H. LEWALD, ESQ . -

4 KATHRYN A. SELLECK, ESQ.
. Ropes & Gray

'5 -225 Franklin Street
'

Boston, Massachusetts 02110
6

For the NRC Staff
7

SHERWIN E. . TURK, ESQ. ,

8 Office of General' Counsel
U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission

9 Washington, D.C. 20555

10 For the Federal Emergency Management Agency:

11 H. JOSEPH FLYNN, ESQ.
Federal Emergency Management Agency

~12 500 C Street, S.W.
Washington, D.C. 20472

13,

For the State of New Hampshire:[}
'

GEOFFREY M. HUNTINGTON, ESQ.
15 State of New Hampshire

25 Capitol Street
16 Concord, New Hampshire 03301

17 For the Commonwealth-of Massachusetts:

18 JOHN TRAFICONTE, ASST. ATTY. GEN.
CAROL SNEIDER, ASST. ATTY. GEN.

| 19 STEPHEN OLESKEY, ESQ.
ALLAN FIERCE,.ESQ.

20 Commonwealth of Massachusetts
One Ashburton Place, 19th Floor

21 Boston, Massachusetts 02108

| 22 For the New England Coalition against Nuclear
; Pollution:

23
ELLYN R. WEISS, ESQ.

24 Harmon & Weiss
| 2001 S Street, N.W.
I 25 Washington, D.C. 20009
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(])- _1 APPEARANCES: (Continued)

2 For the Seacoast Anti-Pollution League:

3 ROBERT BACKUS, ESQ.
Backus,-Meyer & solomon

4 116 Lowell Street
Manchester, New Hampshire 03105

5
JANE DOUGHTY, DIRECTOR

6- Seacoast Anti-Pollution League
5 Market Street

7 Portsmouth, New Hampshire 03801
,

8 For the Town of Hampton:

9 MATTHEW T. BROCK, ESQ.
Shaines & McEachern

10 25 Maplewood Avenue
P.O. Box 360

11 Portsmouth, New Hampshire 03801

12 For the Town of Kensington:

13 ' SANDRA FOWLER MITCHELL, EMERGENCY PLANNING DIR.

f}
Town Hall

%> 14 Kensington, New Hampshire

15 For the Towns of Hampton Falls and North
Hampton and South Hampton:

16
ROBERT A. BACKUS, ESQ.

17 Backus, Meyer & Solomon
116 Lowell-Street

18 Manchester, New Hampshire 03105

19 For the Town of Amesbury:

20 (No Appearance)
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-(a'I 1 INDEX
.

2 WITNESSES DIRECT CROSS ~ REDIRECT RECROSS ' EXAM-

3 Panel:
DENNIS MILETI

4 . BRUCE SPENCER
by Mr. Fierce 9289-

5 by Ms. Weiss 9389
by Mr. Backus 9397

6 by Mr. Turk 9399

7 DENNIS MILETI (prefiled)
9407

8 9408
by Mr. Lewald 9406

9 by Mr. Fierce 9409-
by Ms. Weiss 9434

10 by Mr.-Backus 9434

11 EDWIN OLIVERA (prefiled)
9483 j

12 by Mr. Pierce 9440
by Mr. Lewald 9484

13 by Mr. Fierce 9493

14 THOMAS MOUGHAN (prefiled)
9497

15 by Mr. Fierce 9495
by Mr. Lewald 9498

16 by Mr. Turk 9510
by Judge Linenberger 9512

17 by Judge Harbour 9514'

18 EXHIBITS:

19 None

j 20 INSERTS: PAGE
i

| 21 Mass. Attorney General's 9388
| Cross Examination Plan for

|
22 Mileti and Spencer.

23 Applicants' Rebuttal Testimony 9407
| No. 2

24
Applicants' Rebuttal Testimony 9408

,

| 25 No. 5
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(} 1 ~ PROCEEDINGS

2- JUDGE-SMITH: Good morning. Mr. Backus, yesterday

3 afternoon some of the parties asked that we' revisit the timing-

4 of the discussion of the schedule, referring to postponing it

5 until the end of the testimony. = But we ' weren' t sure what- - we

6- didn't exactly recall exactly what problems that caused for you

7 in the trial life.

8 Is there any preliminary business before.we begin?

9 MR. BACKUS: Yes, Your Honor. Your Honor, yesterday

10 after the witnesses had taken the stand, the Commonwealth made

11 a motion to this Board and made some representation to this

12 Board, in particular, page 9157, which stated, "When the

13 rebuttal testimony was received in our office,that was the

L (3s/ 14 first time the Massachusetts Attorney General's office was

15 .given any indication or notice that there would be expert

16 testimony filed by Dr. Spencer or that expert testimony would

17 be filed by Dr. Mileti covering this particular topic, the

18 critique of these two surveys.

19 This was after a preliminary describing the

20 testimony's critique of the surveys. And I do not want to

21 reopen an argument here.

~

22 I do want to note for the Record that, on page 9031

23 on January 14, I stated to the Board in open hearing and during
,

i

| 24 a discussion with Mr. Traficonte and it's perhaps Mr. Pierce's
1

25 problem was he was not there for that session. I just don't

i

()
| Heritage Reporting Corporation
! (202) 628-4888
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1 know if he was or not.(v')
2 I stated, "Your Honor, we may -- I am not sure yet --

3 we may have some rebuttal directed at aspects really mostly at

4 ' human behavior. As you know, we' packaged our ETE and human

5 behavior together so it might not characterize it.- But what it

6 will address certain aspects of human behavior by Dr. Mileti.

7 You-can file it."

8 "And the other point we may do is file a piece of

9 rebuttal involving surveys. And that would be a piece directed

10 at survey techniques and so forth and so on."

'll Now I didn't get into that yesterday simply because I

12 didn't have a transcript with me, but I had a fairly clear

13 recollection that I did my best in open hearing to warn people
,~

14 as to what was coming.'

15 I don't want to reopen the argument, but there was a

16 statement made yesterday, let us say, that I just think ought

17 to be put back into context. Thank you.

18 MR. FIERCE: Your Honor, I would just respond that I

19 was not at the hearings on January 14. I was working on other

20 issues in rebuttal testimony, in fact. And I was not apprised
.

21 of this announcement by Mr. Dignan.

22 And to that extent I would stand corrected. But I

23 would add that that form of notification does not arise to the

24 level that is required by Rule 2.740(e), and --

25 JUDGE SMITH: Well, I don't know if you want to be

O
Heritage Reporting Corporation
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' /~')' .1 held to that standard.
: 's.

2- MR. FIERCE: I do.

3 JUDGE SMITH - I, well, you have not acted as though

4 you do.

5 MR. FIERCE: You have to keep in mind --

6 JUDGE SMITH: You're dwelling on the discovery bit,

7 rig'ht? The hearing has superseded a discovery. We are telling

8 .the parties now that when they form the intention to put on any

9 witness of any sort at any time, to bring it to the attention

10 of the other parties as soon as it is practical to do so.

11 MR. FIERCE: And I agree with that.100 percent. I

12 would just add that, at least we would have the same

13 information that is required by the rule, which is the name of
- (:) 14 the expert witness, the subject matter of his testimony and a
t-

15 statement of its substance.'

16 And this sort of announcing that maybe we will have a

17 witness who might talk about this, doesn't rise to that level.

18 JUDGE SMITH: What did you do with your testimony?
|

| 19 MR. FIERCE: I announced ycsterday what I did with my

20 tl.ree pieces.

21 JUDGE SMITH: Well, just do me a favor will you and
,

!

22 tell me again? You know, indulge me.

23 MR. FIERCE: There are three pieces of rebuttal

24 testimony. One of them is from Thomas Adler. That witness,

25 with respect to that witness, as you all know, I made a motion

Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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(l 1 early on in these proceedings for leave to file rebuttal
v

2 testimony by him rebutting aspects of the testimony of Edward

3 Lieberman. So I can't believe that anybody would failed to

4 have notice that I would be filing that piece.

5 The second piece is a very short piece by Tom Moughan

6- which counts unobservable -- parking spaces unobservable from

7 the air, which we also made no secret that we would be

8 submitting. In fact, Beverly.Hollingworth submitted testimony

( 9 to that effect with respect to the New Hampshire portion of the

10 EPZ.

11 And I would also submit that the Tom Moughan

12 testimony is not expert testimony. That is just a

13 straightforward count.

| 14 Well, the third piece I ---

15 JUDGE SMITH: Is there a distinction of that in the
i

16 Board's order? When did you announce your intention to present

17 the testimony of Thomas Moughan?

18 MR. FIERCE: When we -- specifically of Thomas

19 Moughan, I would have to say, when we filed it. ,

20 JUDGE SMITH: Now you're pushing the Board.

21 MR. FIERCE: I don't mean to be pushing the Board.

! 22 JUDGE SMITH: No. You're moving the Board, let's put

| 23 it this way, which is your right to do, to apply a very tight

24 standard, and I just want to know if you want to J ive with the

25 standard? Because you have a right to push it.

|

O
Heritage Reporting Corporation
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() 1 If you feel that you are being abused in this

2 proceeding because we have had what I regard as'relatively.

3 liberal standards, taking representations of the parties.

4 .If you feel that you are being prejudiced by that,

5 then let's look at it. And we will put tight standards.-- I

6 know how to put tight standards on a case.

7 MR. FIERCE: Your Honor --

8 JUDGE SMITH: If you want to live with it, we will.

9 At least we'll consider it.

10 MR- FIERCE: I am not the one --

11 JUDGE SMITH: Are you happy with the situation that

12 exists now or not? What do you want?

13 MR. FIERCE: I would like to have the name of the,

| () 14 expert witness identified in advance, giving the parties ans

15 opportunity, if they so choose, to conduct some discovery,

16 either formal or informal, as the circumstances might~ require,

17 and to identify the subject matter.

18 JUDGE SMITH: Well, I think that's reasonable.

19 MR. FIERC3: That's all I'm asking for. And I do

20 think that the parties -- all of the parties, have had a

21 practice here of sort of sliding around that. They don't;

22 really like that rule, but I think that's a rule that we should

23 have.

24 JUDGE SMITH: My impression is that the parties in

25 general have been rather responsible in informing the Board in

ORJ,

Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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f'T 1 advance of their intentions in the litigation, the witnesses-
J

2 that they hope to call, and the intentions -- Mr. Backus told

3 us yesterday he intends to rely upon older proposed findings,-

4 and I think that I will leave it to the parties' professional

5 responsibility to do it when they feel that that it is required

6 to do his work well.

7 I will ask you to make a specific motion, if you are

8 unhappy with the way we've been tolerating the. conduct of the

9 parties in that respect.

10 MR. FIERCE: Well, I'm going to let it go for now,

11 Your Honor. I'm not going to make that motion for now.

12 JUDGE SMITH: I'm happy with the way we've been

13 running the case. I'm happy with the conduct of the parties,

() 14 and we'll continue exactly as we have been absent a specific

15 motion.

16 Would the witnesses take the stand please?

17 WHEREUPON

18 DENNIS MILETI AND BRUCE SPENCER

19 having been previously been sworn, resume the stand.

20 JUDGE SMITH: Okay, Mr. Fierce?

21 MR. FIERCE: I'm going to be at point XI on the

22 outline this morning, Your Honor.

23 CROSS EXAMINATION - RESUMED

24 BY MR. FIERCE:

25 Q Good morning, Dr. Mileti, Dr. Spencer.

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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T'T 1 A (Mileti) Good morning. iq) <

2 Q Doctors, do you have with you copies of the surveys, |

3 the Cole survey and~the Luloff survey? Because'I'll be asking

4 you some questions about those surveys this morning.

5 A (Spencer) We have a copy we can share.
-

6 Q Okay.

7 Dr. Mileti, a number of the questions'on the Cole

8 survey, the Social Data Analysts' survey, are not behavioral

9 intentions questions, are they not?

10 A (Mileti) Some of them are and some of them-aren't.
11 'Q Question 29 in the Cole survey is not a behavioral

12 intentions question, is it?

| 13 A (Mileti) That question reads, "Counting yourself, how

( 14 many people in your household will be evacuating?"
|
|

15 Q Yes.
;

16 A (Mileti) There's a sense in which I can see how
| 17 someone might not think that is a behuvioral intentions

,

!

18 question.

|
19 Q What's that sense?

|

|

| 20 A (Mileti) In a sense in which I would think that one
21 could see it as a behavioral intentions question.

| 22 In the former sense, if somebody were using that
1

23 question to make a judgment about how many people lived in the

24 household on the presumption that all those people would be

25 there during the emergency and then evacuating from the

|

O
Heritage Reporting Corporation
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j} 1 household during the emergency.

2 But in the general sense,.I think it's likely.a

3 behavioral intenitions question.

4 Q Is it more like one than not?

5 A (Mileti) I would think so.
6 Q Doesn't that really fall into the category that you

7 described yesterday like the "when you would be leaving your

8 business and how long it takes you to lock up?"

9 A (M11eti) It has a dual sense to it, yes, and if one

10 presumes that the people who would be evacuating from the

11 household would be the people who lived in the household, then

12 I think it has a sense of not being a behavioral --

13 0 Well, how do you see it?

( 14 A (Mileti) I think what people are saying,-how many

15 people are going to be evacuating in a yet-unexperienced

16 emergency, if you wanted to know how many people were living in

17 the household, I think a better question would have been, how

18 many people live in your household.

19 But this question makes some presumptions and that is

20 about how many people might be there in the household when the

21 emergency occurs. Some people may be at vacations. Some

22 people may be somewhere else. And to that degree it has an

23 element of the behavioral intentions question.

24 Q How about Question 30 right below that? Is that a

25 behavioral intentions question?

OG
Heritage Reporting Corporation

(202) 628-4888
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( 1 A (Mileti) Yes, to a certain degree, I think it is..-

2 It's asking people how mnny vehicles they think-they might use

3 in some future emergency to use for the process of evacuating.

4 Q How about Questionc 340 and 341?

5 JUDGE SMITH: Well before you go into the other

6 questions, how could that question be rephrased to simply

7 extract the informatjon as to the likely number of vehicles

8 that would be used in a radiological emergency T order to

9 evacuate? What deficiency does that question have?

10 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) I don't think one could use a
11 poll in this way to find out how many cars people would take.

12 JUDGE SMITH: You could use it in my house. I can

13 tell you right now both of then..

14 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) And that would be your

15 intention about how many you might take.

16 JUDGE SMITH: No, it's a counts one, two. The Chevy

17 and the Colt.

18 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) Well, we know from looking at

19 how people evacuate that people teri to like to evacuate as

20 groups, and that there's also a strong sense, therefore, that

21 one might conclude that people might prefer driving out with

22 their wife and child next to them as opposed to having them in

23 a separate car.

24 And that's why the literal taking of how many cars

25 people own and transferring how many that might mean on the

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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(} 1 road, there might be some question with.

2 It's a hypothesis that we could make. There is also

3 some data to suggest that in some evacuations people define

4 cars au valuable property and evacuate the car to save the car,

5 and then reunite after they're outside the zone of danger. So

6 there's a multitude of --

7- JUDGE SMITH: Can you give me an example, give an

8 example of a question which probes the likely conduct of people

9 in a radiological emergency evacuation that does not probe

10 their behavioral intentions? You gave the example of the

11 business, I think, "How long does it take you to leave work",

12 or that type of thing. Can you give any other examples?

; 13 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) Sure. If we were asking

} 14 people about things that I would call social facts, that is,

15 how many cars do you own, and then use that to define how many

16 cars there are in the EPZ, and then use that to base a judgment

17 of how many might be on the road, or to ask people how long

18 does it take you to pack a suitcase, because people have

19 -experience with that; and then make the inference that it

20 probably would -- that would characterize how long it might

21 take them to pack a suitcase to ask them how many, if one
,

22 wanted to know this, how many people are living in your family,

23 how do you perceive the emergency brochure? There is a raft of

24 questions going to that.

25 JUDGE SMITH: Do you think that a questien concerning

Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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(~T 1 a number of cars a family might use in an evacuation being a
L.)

2 behavioral intention question as you see it, do you think that

-3 the number of cars that they might mention on a survey would-

4 markedly differ from the number of cars they would actually

5 use?

6 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) I think the number-of cars
7 people would report in answering a question such as this would

8 tend to see more cars on the road if one took it literally than

9 might actually occur, that one could use this perhaps to define

10 an outer bound, it might be a good outer bound for planning

11 purposes, but I don't think that we should take it literally.

13 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Fierce?

13 BY MR. FIERCE:,

14 Q If planners were to assume that not all the cars that

15 people own would be on the road during an evacuation, how

16 should they go about gathering information about how many cars

17 to expect on the road, particularly as they are looking at what
|

18 number to plug into a computer model?

19 A (Mileti) There're probably many different ways that

20 one could go about gaining information that could be useful in

| 21 planning. This morning, what comes to my mind, would be to

22 devise a way to find out how many cars people own in an area

23 that might be asked to evacuate.

24 And I imagine there's any number of ways that that

| 25 could occur. One could be to ask people how many cars they

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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() 1 own. One could be'to ask people how many cars they intend to'

2 use in an evacuation. I would tend to think that would

3 overestimate the number of cars on the road.

4 One could also, I presume, use indirect methods, for

5 examplo, finding out through Motor Vehicles if there's a'way to

6 do that,: how many cars there are or people on the road in the

7 emergency planning zone, so there are a multitude of different

8 ways.

9 Q Do you know what method KLD Associates used in

10 assessing, estimating, how many cars they expected to be on the

11 road among the permanent population of the EBZ?

12 _A (Mileti) I can't say I remember this morning from

| 13 your questions. It sounds like it might have been a behavioral

(O> 14 intentions poll. I don't know.

15 Q Let me ask you about Question 340, and I've got

16 people over here who're asking me to read the question. So I

17 will, which is, "Is there anyone in your family who is

18 bedridden, handicaoped, or who needs special evacuation

|
19 assistance?" Is that a behavioral intentions question?

20 A (Mileti) It's much less one than any of the others, I

|

21 think, that we've been talking about, because it's asking'

i 22 people is anyone in your home bedridden; is anyone in your home

23 handicapped? And as a consequence, will they need special

L
24 evacuation assistance?

|

25 To the degree that people who might be bedridden the

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
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1 day this question was asked might not be bedridden the day of{}
2 the emergency, and to the degree that different' people would

3 define special evacuation assistance perhaps in different ways

-4 when the question was read, and to the degree that what.someone

5 anticipates as needing special evacuation easintance, might not

6 in fact, be necessary in the emergency. F7? 9xample, if

7 someone lived alone and they were in a wheelchair, they may say

8 '' Ye s , I would imagine that I need special evacuation assistance

9 in a future emergency."

10 However,when that emergency occurs, a neighbor might

11 come and help evacuate them, in which case they don't need

12 special evacuation assistance.

13 So I would say that answers to this question might

/~T
(/ 14 tend to overestimate the number of people who, in fact, would

15 require special evacuation in an emergency.

16 But I don't have the sense that this is the same kind

17 of behavioral intentions question that I've objected to in the
!

; 18 ones that are more, go more to what people think they might do
!

19 in the future.

20 Q Have you assessed the similar question that was asked

21 by the State of New Hampshire in the poll they took, a mail-in

22 poll that they took of residents of the EPZ?
.

23 A (Mileti) No, I have not.

| 24 Q Well, how about Question 341, which reads, "How many

25 people in your household would need public transportation

i Heritage Reporting Corporation
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,,

( ,) 1 assistance in-order to evacuate?" Is that a behavioral

2 intentions question?

3 A (Mileti) No, not really. But it's characterized by

4 the same-kinds of things I was talking about in reference to

5 Question 340; that is, somebody might answer this and say "Yes,

6 there are two of us in this house who would need transportation

7 in order to evacuate, because we don't own any vehicles," for

8 example. There could be other reasons.

9 But that in an actual emergency they may be offered a

10 ride by a neighbor, and in fact they wouldn't need

11 transportation. But again I wouldn't characterize this as much

12 as a behavioral intentions question as the other kind we were

13 talking about earlier.

'- 14 0 Well, you know, I'm having difficulty with the

15 general tenor of.your answers. Of course, it's too late to

16 take a poll right after the emergency begins, and when they

17 would know if a neighbor might give them a ride or not, so it

| 18 requires the best prediction that they can have. The best
!

19 prediction on the number of cars that they might use and

20 whatever,

21 Is it your testimony that predictive-type polls do
,

!

22 not have value in general?

23 A (Mileti) Some predictive-type polls and questions

24 have more value than others. If one were seeking to define an

25 outer limit of the number of people who might need

()
Heritage Reporting Corporation

(202) 628-4888

{
-



_ - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ .

'

u
I

'

; CROSS - SPENCER AND MILETI 9298

(s), 1 transportation assistance in order to evacuate, this'could give
,

2 a reasonable estimate to that. I

3 _However, if.we look at actualiemergencies,-where

4 actual numbers of people -- many people, have been evacuated,

5 welfind that_ people tend to get rides from people they_know.

6 And I would suspect that, in reference to this '

7 question, for example,.if we ended up saying that thousands of

8 people, or even hundreds of people need special transportation

9 assistance in an evacuation in the future, we would be

10 overplanning the number of people who actually would need that

?1 sort of transportation, because many of them would end up

12 getting rides from people they know. i

13 Q Doesn't that go into interpretation, rather than the
,

'

14 internal validity of the polls?

15 A (Mileti) I think it goes into how one would interpret

16 the answers to this question and translate it into planning

17 perhaps.

18 Q Dr. Mileti, you're not seriously suggesting that we

I 19 should gamble with respect to the number of buses that would be

20 available during an emergency to pick up people who are

21 bedridden, handicapped, or who needed special evacuation

22 assistance, are you?

23 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Fierce, I think that you have, I

| 24 think. a valid line of cross-examination here, which I soraewhat

! 25 adopted myself, because I think it's a good point, but I think

{O
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/~) 1 you're slipping off into a digression now, not warranted by the
NJ

2 direct testimony or any other event.

3 .MR. FIERCE - I think it might be warranted by the

4 deposition that I took, Your Honor.

5 JUDGE SMITH: Well, I'm sure'that you've taken

6 depositions that would generate a lot of interesting questions,

7 but point to the direct' testimony, where that question might be

8 directed.

9 MR. FIERCE: Well, it is only responding to what he's

10 just said.

11 JUDGE SMITH: What happened was, you saw an

12 opportunity, a fortuitous opportunity on cross-examination and

, 13 decided to go off on it, and I am saying no. Stick to your

L n(/| 14 line of cross-examination,
t

15 MR. FIERCE: Can I ask one question?

16 JUDGE SMITH: On your cross-examination plan -- if

17 you want to represent to the Board that there are circumstances

| 18 under which you wish to be excused --

19 MR. FIERCE: There are.

from the standards, well, that's20 JUDGE SMITH: --

t 21 one thing. But now I want you to follow the cross-examination
!

22 plan, which I think is a good point worthy of pursuit.

23 You just got lucky. You just got lucky and you want

24 to pursue it on cross-examination, and we don't want you to.

25 Well, we're also not happy with the pejorative tenor

i

I

| /~')
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q( j 1- of the question to Dr. Mileti.

2 BY MR. FIERCE:

3 Q Question 350, Dr. Mileti. Dr. Mileti, Question 350?-

!
4 A (Mileti) Yes, I see it. '

5 Q "At.what time does the male head of household leave
'

1
'

6 his place of employment to return home for the evening?" Is
!

7 that a behavioral intentions question?

8 A -(Mileti) No. That's asking what time the male head i
|

9- of hourehold typically leaves work. -i

! 10 Q And 355, "At what time does the female return?" You
]

11 would give the same response?

12 A (Mileti). Yes. And in general, people might have a

13 good idea about that.

O -

14 0 In the survey conducted by Luloff Asc., Question-

15 Number 1, do you have that survey in --

16 A (Mileti)~I will in a minute. I have Form A for the

17 New Hampshire EPZ in front of me.

18 Q Let's use that one. Question Number 1: "First how

! 19 much have you heard about the Seabrook Nuclear Power Plant?"
!

20 Is that a behavioral intentions question?

21 A (Mileti) No, it's asking people how much they've

| 22 heard.

23 Q Number 2: "Counting yourself, how many people are

|

24 with you today?" Is that a behavioral intentions question?

25 A (Mileti) No. It's asking people to tell how many

O
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L/^V 1' people are with 'them.
U

2 Q '"ihme did ;your. party .get to the beach' today? " ' .Giving .

3 various options to select, is that.a. behavioral intentions

. 4 question??

5 A: (Mileti) No. .Acain, that's asking about past-

6 behavior.

7 Q "Where did you' park?" Is that=a behavioral

8- intentions question?

9' A (Mileti) No, it's'not-a behavioral irtentions

10 question.

11 Q "About how long did it take to get-from where you

12 parked your car to the beach?" How about that question?-

13 A- (Mileti) No. Again, that's asking about how long it

. () 14 took them to' walk, an actual past behavior.~

: 15 - Q Question No.4, "Are you here just for the day or are

16 you renting a cottage, camping, staying with friends or

17 relatives, or staying at a motel for the night?" Is that a

18 behavioral intentions question?

19 A (Mileti) No, in general it's nct..
b

20 Q Question 5: "What town, state or Province do you

21 live."

22 A fMileti) Na, that's not a behaviotal intentions
.

23 question.

24 Q "About how many days per year do you spend ex New
i -

25 Hampshire's seacoast beaches?"

'

.
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> o) .lf JUDGE SMITH: Okay, will you stipulate that there'are
.

(,

2, a substantial number-of non-behavioral. questions?

3 MR. DIGNAN: Yes.

4 JUDGE SMITH: .Okay.

5 BY MR.. FIERCE:

6 Q With respect to the first six questions we've just

7- gone.through on the Luloff survey, Form A, do you~ notice any

8 internal validity problems with those questions?

9 A (Mileti) If I did I would have discussed it in my
f

10 prefile rebuttal testimony, and since an answer to that

-11 question needs to be well-thought through, I just want to check

12 that testimony.

| . - -13 JUDGE SMITH: Are we waiting for something?
.f),

\'#
'

14 MR. FIERCE: I'm waiting for Dr..Mileti to look
,

15 through his testimony and provide us with an answer.

16 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) Thank you for letting me do

17 that. Beginning on page 18 of my prefile testimony, "problems

( 18 regarding internal validity" in reference to wnat I called the
,

19 "factual data" on the survey, in reference to questions 2, 3-A,

20 3-B, 3-C, and 3-D.

| 21 BY MR. FIERCE:
!
'

22 Q I'm going to go to another topic with both Dr.

23 Spencer and Dr. Mileti at this point, and starting with Dr.

24 Spencer, I ask you whether the standards you're familiar with
|

125 as standards for telephone servey research in the Applied
!

/")
\_/

'
)
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f3. 1 Survey Research industry?
.y/

2 A (Spencer) The standard? Yes, to_a certain extent.

3_ The standards vary widely according to the purpose of_the

4 survey.

5 Q And how are you familiar with these standards?

6 A (Spencer) I have worked with government surveys for

7 I'd say about the last five or six years.- I provide advice to

8 the General Accounting Office; the National Academy of

9 Sciences; and similar agencies.

'10 Q Have you ever worked with those who do surveys for

11 the industry, for example, New York Times polls, Roper,

12 Yankelovich, Boston Globo; I know the Chicago Tribune does
,

| 13 them?
| (~%
| (,/ - 14 A (Spencer) Yes, I've workeo with those groups. Not

15 with media polls. I've done some consulting for Ray C.

16 141elson, and for some companies that 3.ook at employee benefits.

17 0 Are you familiar witl how surveys by those media

! 18 pollsters are done?
!

19 A (Spencer) In a ycn9ral sense.

20 Q Do you know -

21 A (Spencer) I should add that ' also work at National

22 Opinion Research Center. I direct tqair methodology research

23 center, and we also do some opinion rurveys.

24 Q Well, in the industry, are you aware of what the

25 standards are for a typical sample size?

! C:) Heritage Reporting Corporation
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1 A (Spencer) Again, I believe:that it varies according-

2 to the purpose and the use of the data.

3 Q And what does it vary from? Is there a range'within

4 which it-does vary, depending on the purpose?

5 A (Spencer) What usually drives the size of.the sample

6 is when you want to look at certain small subgroups of the

7 population, and you're just taking a broad brush sample. If'a

8 subgroup comprises a small percentage of the whole population,

9 you will need a relatively larger sample to get enough of that

10 subgroup so that you have reliable estimates.

11 Q But I am still looking for a quantitative answer of

12 some sort from you on that question.

13 A (Spencer) Would you repeat the question, then?

-( ) 14 Q Well, I understand you say there is a range depending

15 on purpose, but do you quantitatively what that range is within

16 which these industry polls are done?

17 MR. LEWALD: I'm going to object to that. I am a

i 18 little concerned that the use of the word, "industry," that Mr.

|

19 Fierce is using, undefined, is the same industry that the'

20 witness is?

21 JUDGE SMITH: I think that's a good point. You were

22 talking there for a while about media polls, and it's not clear

23 to me whether you left that, and he doesn't seem to have any

24 knowledge on it. Would you define "industry" as you're talking

25 about it?
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() 1 MR. FIERCE: Well, as opposed to government / academic

2 work, and I gave the examples of industry polls being the New

3 York Times, the Yankelovich, Roper, Boston Globe.

'

4' JUDGE SMITH: He called those "media polls," and he

5 said he did'not have the figures.

6 MR. FIERCE: He said he had knowledge in a general

7 sense. I'm now just probing to find out how specific that

8 . knowledge is.

9 JUDGE SMITH: What is the relevance of media polls,

10 anyway, to this?

11 MR. . FIERCE: Industry polls is what we have here.

12 JUDGE SMITH: All right, but the examples you've.

13 given are media polls.

(,l
'- 14 MR. FIERCE: Yankelovich, Roper, those are members of

15 the industry. First Market Research would be another, and

16 Social Data Analysts falls within that category.

17 THE WITNESS: (Spencer) And you're asking do I know

j 18 what sizes the samples they use are?

19 BY MR. FIERCE:

20 Q Yes, what's the range?
i

21 A (Spencer) I don't know exactly. Would you like me to

22 speculate? I mean, we could check the record, but I don't know

23 what size samples they do.
[
' 24 Q No, I don't see any sense for you to speculate. How

25 about response rate for a typical industry poll? Do you beve

L)
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s f( ) 1 any idea what the standard in the industry for an acceptable

2 response rate would be?

3 A (Spencer) No. Again, it depends on the purpose of

4 the survey. And I don't know what the typical standards are.

5 Usually what drives people to consider a response rate as

6 acceptable is cost. It costs more money to drive up response

7 rates, and to get better data.

8 Q How about the standard in the industry for sampling

9 error? Do you havq any idea what the acceptable standards,

10 current standardo, are in the industry for sampling error?

11 A (Spencer) Well, the sampling error varies with the

12 sample size. And in fact, that's how the sample size is

13 usually determined. You figure out what size sampling error

14 you can tolerate, and you work with some formulas and determine

15 what size sample you need to take.

16 Q But I'm asking now if you're familiar with what those

17 tolerances are in the industry?

18 A (Spencer) It varies from survey to survey. I've

19 worked with industrial groups doing employee benefit surveys

20 and planning them, and we would start out with some levels of

,

precision and standard errors that we wanted, and then see what21
|

22 it would cost; how big a sample would we need. And then we'd

23 modify them down when it looked too expensive; and it's an

24 iterative process; and it varies from survey to survey.

25 Q Are you familiar with the typical methodology for

(
Heritage Reporting Corporation

(202) 628-4888



_ _ _ _ _ _ _ - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ , _ _ _ _ - _ _ _ _ _ _ -

CROSS'- SPENCER AND MILETI '9307

)
generating the sample utilized in the industry?1

2 JUDGE SMITH: Well, see, there's a thread to your

3 questions that I think should be resolved. And that is, each

4 question contains_the premise that there is a typical -- that

5 there is an industry standard, and each time he has rejected

6 that premise.

7 Now, I think you're headed for the same problem
!

8 again.- I think you ought to clean up your questions.

9 MR. FIERCE: I think I-know what questions I'm

10 asking, Your Honor, and have a reason for doing that.

11 JUDGE' SMITH: Sustained.

12 (continued on next page._)
;

13
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{}- 1 BY MR. FIERCE:

2 Q Dr. Spencer, when you were first contacted about

3 doing this work that resulted in this rebuttal testimony, who

4 contacted you?

5 A (Spencer)- Karen-Larson.

6 Q And did you know Karen Larson before that contact?

7 A (Spencer) No.

8 Q Do you know why she contacted you?

9 A (Spencer)' Somebody gave her my name.

10 Q Do you know who that was?

11 A (Spencer) I don't remember the person's name.

12 Q It was someone you knew?

13 A (Spencer) No.

14 Q What did she say to you when she first contacted you?

15 A (Spencer) Something to the general effect that she

16 was working in connection with the Seabrook Powerplant and had

17 some surveys that she wanted me to look at, and would I be

18 willing to do that. I scid, yes.

19 Q Did she more specifically define the task to you than

20 that?

21 A (Spencer) No.

22 O And what happened next?

23 A (Spencer) I received some surveys in the mail. I

24 think it was Attachment 4 and Attachment 5 to the Luloff and

25 the Cole testimony. Maybe some -- probably some testimony,

O
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[')
~

I also. And then I read through.them, studied them, and drafted
v

2 a critique.

3 Q Did she send you the data tapes?

4 A (Spencer) Yes.

5 Q Did you look.at those tapes and assess them?

6 A (Spencer) I had a graduate student do some analyses

7 that Dennis had requested. And first we ran some general

P cross-tabs to make su':e that we were reading the -- actually

9 they were magnetic disks -- but to make sure that we were

10 reading correctly. And having satisfied ourselves that that

11 was happening, Karen gave me some cross-tab specifications that

12 she wanted run at Dennis' request and we ran those and mailed

13 them to her.

14 0 How much time did you take on this assessment task'

15 that you were asked to do?

16 A (Spencer) Oh, quite a bit of time. Let me think for

17 a second.

18 On the order of about a solid week, week and a half.

19 Q Was there any discussion with Karen Larson or anyone

20 else regarding how much time or what kind of an analysis you

21 should do with respect to these two surveys?

22 A (Spencer) Yes. I gave her an estimate at the

23 beginning of about how much time I thought it would take me to

24 critique them and write up my critiques.

25 Q Did you give them options on that estimate?

/"s<

~
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(') - 1 A (Spencer) No.
%/-

2 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Excuse me, Mr. Fierce, but I'd

3 like to ask Dr. Spencer for a bit of clarification to help me

4 here.

5 It seems to me that what I've heard you say is that,

6 as a. result of this contact you discussed, you agreed to take

7 on an assessment of the surveys, but I haven't heard you say

8 anything that gives me a feeling that there was any kind of

9 mutual understanding about what your assessment was to

10 accomplish; what kinds of things were you to look at; and how-

11 did you know what kinds of things you proposed to look at?

12 THE WITNESS: (Spencer) I told Karen Larson that I

13 would look at the surveys and I would critique them and I would

() 14 give it my best shot and call it as I saw it. And I wasn't

15 going to look for one side or the other, but I.had to really-

16 give it a professional unbiased assessment of the statistical

17 aspects of the surveys. I'm not an expert on questionnaires

18 and the design of questions, what Dennis Mileti has talked

19 about. And I have critiqued surveys before, and I think I knew

20 more than she did about what the statistical critique was.

21 JUDGE LINENBERGER: All right. So you were looking

22 for -- you were looking to undertake a statistical critique,

23 not a critique that might uncover bias and the orientation of

24 the questions or inadequacies in the process of implementing

25 the survey; is that correct?

| t]''
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( 1 THE WITNESS: (Spencer) Well, the presence of

2 implementing the survey has to do with statistical issues such

3 things as how much nonresponse to you have? And so I would, to

4 the extent that that was discussed in the evidence that was

5 given to me in the Attachments and the testimony, I would

6 comment on that.

7 But as far as the design of the questions, I have

8 some knowledge of that, but I don't call myself an expert in

9 that area. So to the extent that I noticed something that was

10 blatant, I would mention that.

11 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Thank you.

12 Sorry, Mr Fierce.

13 JUDGE SMITH: Who is Karen Larson?

O
14 Let the record show he's identified Karen Larson.

15 THE WITNESS: (Spencer) She's an employee or she's

16 working for New Hampshire Yankee.

17 DY MR. FIERCE:

I 18 Q Did at any time Karen Larson or anyone else explain

19 to you what the purposes of these two surveys -- purposes of

20 these two surveys were?

21 A (Spencer) No.

22 Q Given what you've just told me about the standards

23 that would be applied with respect to sample size, response

24 rate, sampling your -- the parameters that would vary depending

( 25 on the purpose of the survey, how could you then go about and

| Q-;
s
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1 c:citique the survey?

2 A (Spencer)- Well, I can answer that in several parts.

3 One part is that I used my imagination to think about the

4 purposes-of the surveys. I'm aware that there are issues about

5 granting a license to Seabrook Powerplant and so I inferred

6 that these surveys were being used in connection with the

7 hearings. So I knew that there was some important decisions

8 riding on the results of these surveys. And that led me to

9 some conclusions about what kind of accuracy one would need in

10 the figures.

11 I good bit of my research has to do with the

12 importance of data quality for public decisions. Go there's an

|

academic research interest that I carry in this.13

| l'%
( ,/ 14 And aside from that, given any -- whatever standard

15 of accuracy you choose there were certain flaws in the way the

16 surveys were desigand and carried out, and one can discuss --

17 see those flaws and discuss them and criticize them under any

18 standard of accuracy that you would choose.
:-

J9 Q Your assumption was that because the surveys had to

20 do with a licensing of a nuclear powerplant that the accuracy

21 of these two surveys, the accuracy of the results needed to be

22 very high; isn't that true?

23 A (Spencer) Yes.

24 Q And you applied the highest standards that you know

25 of in critiquing these surveys; didn't you?
,

I

() '
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3(,) 1 A (Spencer) Not the highest, but high.

2 O Well, what would have been the highest standards that-

l
3 you know of?

1

4 A (Spencer) Oh, the standards for the U.S. Census, the
'

'S decennial census.
.

I

6 Q Clearly this was not an effort ~to replicate a census

7 door-to-door.information gathering process;-correct?

8 A (Spencer) Correct.

9 Q So, something less precise in the outcome would be

.10 understandable; isn't that correct?

11 -A (Spencer) The standards -- something -- to answer

12 your question, something less precise than the census would be

13 appropriate for this survey; yes.
,s.
(_)-

14 Q But in every other respect you applied the highest

15 standards that one would reasonably?

16 A (Spencer) I applied the kind of standards that I

17 applied to government surveys on which I work.

| 18 Q Now I've seen government surveys and statisticale

19 reports assessing government surveys, and typically had

20 difficulty reading those assessments because they're filled

21 with quantitative assessment, quantitative analysis, lots of

22 numbers and equations; and I don't see that in your testimony

23 here, can you tell me why that is?

24 A (Spencer) What's more important than the numbers is

25 typically the assumptions that go behind the numbers that you

O
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h 1- ' don't see. And plus, I could have put lots of formulas and
~

2 numbers in this report, but I didn't assume that it was going

3 to be read by professional statisticians; whereas, the authors

4 of government statistical reports are writing more for their

5 peers.

6 And so I gave L very accurate critique, but I avoided

7 excessive use of numbers and formulas in developing the

9 critiques.

9 Q Did you run those numbers?

10 A (Spencer) Yes. And the numbers are reported in the

11 rebuttal.

12 Q The numbers that you ran are reported in the

13 rebuttal; is that correct?.

Ol

14 A (Spencer) Correct.

15 Q Now, in your testimony regarding the Cole survey on

16 page three there is a long sentence that begins with the

17 paragraph under Point 1, "Analysis of External Validity," and

18 that sentence starts out this way: "The sample methodology

19 employed in the telephone survey conducted by Social Data

20 Analysts."

21 And then skipping down to the bottom line where the

'

22 sentence continues it says that that methodology cannot, quote,

23 "In our opinion ensure accurate descriptions and predictions

24 for the compilation that the survey purports to describe," end

25 quote.

l Heritage Reporting Corporation
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v's 1 This phrase, "Cannot ensure accurate descriptions," -

D'
2 can you tell me what that means, Dr. Spencer? ;

,

3 A (Spencer) Yes. If a sample is designed

4 scientifically according to appropriate and proper use of

5 probability sampling, random sample, and the sample size is

6 -large enough and the sample is carried out with small enough

7 levels of nonresponse, then the dominant component of error has

8 to do with the fact that you chose'one probability sample
'

9 rather than another one that might have occurred.

10 And so you get. error because you've chosen one sample

11 out of possible ones, had you chosen a different sample you

12 would have gotten a slightly different result.
8

13 And the amount of error that arises from choosing one

() 14 sample rather than another because you've introduced

15 randomization and you deliberately selected it -

16 probabilistically, we can call this sampling error.

17 And statistical theory lets us calculate the amount

18 of sampling error that we'll get. And with this quantification

19 of the sampling error you know with high confidence how rauch

20 error there is in the results; and you know aside from a very
,

21 small chance what your error is bounded by. And if that bound

22 is small enough then you are essentially ensured accuracy.

23 And when I say that this -- the methodology as used

24 in this survey cannot ensure accuracy, I mean the conditions -

25 that I've just described were not met and so you can't ensure

i
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( 1 accuracy.

2 Q Just to'be clear, you are not -- what you are not

3 saying then is that this poll is necessarily_ inaccurate?

4 A (Spencer) If-I could show that it was necessarily

'5 inaccurate, because there are -- we can distinguish between

6- random errors that arise from sampling, and what Dennis Mileti

7 has referred to as biases or systematic errors, sampling errors

8 can be assessed from the data that you collect in the sampling.

9 It's one of the, actually, marvelous things about random

10 sampling.

11 But biases cannot be assessed just from looking at

12 the data that you have. You may get -- if you have

13 inconsistencies in the data that you collect, that's evidence

14 that.there are problems. If the data that you collect in your

15 survey differs from statistics that you've determined

16 externally, perhaps, from administrative data in which you have

17 high confidence, then you have evidence that there -- these;

18 systematic errors are biases in your survey.

I 19 So, if you have external standards or benchmarks

20 against which you can compare your results you can see whether
i

; 21 you're accurate or not. But I didn't know of benchmarks
|

22 against which to compare the results from this survey, so I

I 23 couldn't see that the survey duplicated results that we knew to
|

| 24 be true.
|

| 25 So I have no evidence that the survey is accurate.

('
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() 1 And-I know that there is the potential for large amounts of

2 systematic error, very large amounts of systematic error. And

3 so without knowing actually how big those systematic errors

4 are,-I can't conclude that this is an accurate survey.

5 0 I'm just trying to make this understandable for those

6 of us who didn't even make it through college statistics.

7 A (Spencer) I'm trying to.

8 Q But if I understand you correctly, is what
J

9 you're -- are you saying then that you potentially have data

10 results here which are not accurate with respect to the

11 population being sampled, but without knowing how large the

12 systematic error is for the various points.you have raised, you

13 cannot say how wide of the mark the results are?

14 A (Spencer) I can only discuss how wide of the mark

15 the results might be. I can calculate ranges within it, which

16 the actual truth, if you could -- and by truth -- maybe truth

17 is too strong a word here. The results that you would get if

18 you didn't have the systematic errors that you did, if you

19 could actually have included even the whole population in the

20 study and applied the questionnaire to the whole population.

21 I can calculate the ranges of possibilities for those
c

22 results. Now, where in the range this survey falls, I do not

23 know.

24 Q You've raised four points with respect to the

25 external validity of the Cole survey. The first point, which I

|
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() 1 guess you are calling a, one of the systematic errors is that

2 some unknown proportion of the EPZ households were excluded

3 because a certain number of telephone prefixes, if you will, on

4 the periphery of the EPZ were excluded; is that a fair

5 summation of that point?

6 A (Spencer) That's correct.

7 Q Now, do you have any idea how many people were-in

8 those telephone prefixes that were excluded? How many people

9 who lived within the EPZ?

10 A (Spencer) Only what I stated in the rebuttal on the

11 top of page six, which I'll read it, if you like. "The

12 magnitude of the exclusion is not discussed in Attachment 5 or

13 in the testimony, but simply opined on cross-examination to be

14 a very small number."

15 So, Dr. Cole estimated that it was a very small

16 number. So that's the only knowledge I have about how many

17 people were actually excluded.

18 Q If it were a very small number, would this

19 potential -- would this systematic error, as you call it, have

20 any significant impact on the results?

21 A (Spencer) Many small systematic errors cumulate.

22 And you don't know that they'll cancel out, and that's why I

23 mentioned it, it's just one more systematic error. Maybe it

24 excluded -- I'm not sure what a very small number is, maybe it

25 excluded a few percent of the population. But a few percent

O
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() I here and-a few percent there add up, which is why I-included it

2 in the rebuttal.

3 Q Let's assume it excluded less than five percent of

4- the population and a number of these are now geographic areas

5 that have telephone prefixes that are just on the periphery of

6~ the EPZ?

7 A (Spencer) All right.

8 Q Would there be any expectation that you would have

9- that by excluding that mive percent of the population with

10 respect to questions.like this that the results would be

11 significantly different than they would be if that five percent

12 had been included?

13 A (Spencer) Yes.
I

' 14 Q And what's your basis for stating that?

15 A (Spencer) Well, if y~u're talking about people who

16 are living near the fringe of the evacuation zone, if I

17 understand correctly, so they might behave differently from
,

|

| 18 people who are at the center of the zone, because you're

19 talking about people who are very, very nearly not in the EPZ

20 at all. And you're saying, ould you expect people in the EPZ

21 to behave differently from people not in the EPZ. So that's

22 why I think you could have differences.

23 0 Well, one of the issues that was -- one of the

24 questions that was being addressed in this survey would be the

25 extent of voluntary evacuation among people in the EPZ. And we

O
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(f .1 already know that Dr.-Cole's data and Dr.'Mileti's data are

2 essentially in agreement on this point; does-that fact -- would

3 that fact influence your conclusions about'the significance

4 of --

5 MR. LEWALD: I object -

6 BY MR. FIERCE:

7 Q -- this error?

6 MR. LEWALD: ---to~the question. I don't think it's

9 understandable as to what fact the -- what the antecedent of

10 that fact is.

. 11 JUDGE SMITH: I thought I understood it, but if you

12 don't, you're entitled to understand it.

13 THE WITNESS:- (Spencer) Would you repeat the

14- question?

15 JUDGE SMITH: Well, there's an objection.

16 THE WITNESS: (Spencer) Oh, I'm sorry.

17 MR. FIERCE: Well, why don't I put the question this

18 way.

19 BY MR. FIERCE:

20 0 In fact there were a variety of topics --

21 MR. FIERCE: I'll withdraw that last question.
,

I

22 BY MR. FIERCE:

23 Q There are a variety of topics that are being -- about

24 which data is being gathered in this survey, and isn't it fair

25 to assume, Dr. Spencer, that on some of these questions people
;

!

O
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-( ) 1 living on the periphery of the EPZ are likely to respond in

2 just the.very same way that people in any other point of the

3 EPU might respond?

4 A (Spencer) Is it fair to assume that? -

5 I don't know, I'm not familiar (aough with the

6 questions. I mean, we could look at question by question or we

7 could speculate whether they might be the same or different.

8 But, of course, if we knew they'd be the same we wouldn't have

9 to do a survey of the whole EPZ.

10 So you can try to make assumptions that excluding

11 people from your sample systematically is unimportant. And

12 indeed, sometimes it is unimportant. But you don't know when

_

it's going to be unimportant, fou can speculate. Perhaps you13

- 14 can gather data which will inform you more. But I don't have

15 this external data, so I can't say that it's fair to assume

16 that there would be no difference.
'

17 0 Well, let me give you one of those questions, and
;

I 18 it's one that we discussed with Dr. Mileti a few minutes ago,

19 which is a question regarding how many vehicles your family

20 would be using for evacuation; is that the kind of question

21 that would likely generate a different response if you lived on

22 the periphery of the EPZ?

23 MR. TURK: Objection. The questioning presumes now.

| 24 on the part of the witness as to the characteristics of the
i

j 25 EPZ. And as I understand his testimony he's not evaluating the

O
Heritage Reporting Corporation

(202) 628-4888|

L



_ _ - _ _

MILETI, SPENCER - CROSS 9322

(^T 1 characteristics of the EPZ and comparing it to the survey; he's
A/

2 looking at the sampling methods.

3 MR. FIERCE: He's testified that there is - "The

4 methodology used cannot ensure accurate descriptions." ~ And all

5 I want to know is, how accurate are we talking.about here.

6 JUDGE SMITH: Well,-this flows from your cross-

7 examination to the effect that, you know, how can a five

8 percent or so at the periphery make a difference; his answer

9 was, there may be behavioral differences of people who live in-

10 the center as compared to the periphery. Now you're pursuing

11 that; is that it?

12 MR. FIERCE: That's right.

13 JUDGE SMITH: As a point. Now -- and he is not here

() 14 as a behavioral person, but as a statistical person. Before we

15 would allow you to go into that very far, I guess we'd want a

'16 good faith representation on your part that you, yourself,

17 don't see that there would be a difference in those who live in

18 the center of an EPZ and those that live at the periphery,
l
i 19 perhaps out of it. Otherwise what's your point?

20 MR. FIERCE: With respect to a question like this?

21 JUDGE SMITH: Yes.
|

22 MR. FIERCE: Yes,

i 23 JUDGE SMITH: No difference?
!

l 24 MR. FIERCE: That with respect to the accuracy of the

25 response that you will get to a question, how many vehicles
i

1
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(') I will your family use for evacuation. .I cannot in good faith,

2 Your Honor, think of any reason why the people.--
-

3 JUDGE SMITH: Okay.

4 MR. FIERCE: -- at the periphery of the EPZ would

5 answer thatfany differently or honestly or what'have you than

6 the people who live in Seabrook.

7 JUDGE SMITH: Well, you did elicit in fair legitimate

8 cross-examination from him~the opinion that the nonresponses to

9 periphery could be significant because they were on the

10 periphery. So we will allow a short amount of inquiry into it
,

11 with recognition that he was not offered as a behavioral person

12 and claims no expertise on it.

13 MR. TURK: Your Honor, I appreciate that you're

14 overruling my objection, but I want to note that Mr. Fierce has

15 not yet presented any testimony that would suggest that the 10

16 persons of the EPZ are identical. There may be economic

17 differences. There may be other demographic differences, which

18 I'm not aware of, which Mr. Fierce may not be aware of, which

19 this witness is not being offered to testify about. And I

20 don't want there to be a presumption on anyone's part here that

21 somehow the characteristics are identical throughout the EPZ.

22 And I don't know of any evidence on that at all.

23 JUDGE SMITH: That's right. That's what prompted my

24 inquiry of Mr. Pierce.

25 Proceed.
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h, ~1. BY'MR. FIERCE:

-2- Q- Well, I'd like an answer to that question that I've

3 put?

4 A (Spencer) May I ask you to.rspeat the question,

5 please. Yes, it was asked about five minutes ago, I know, I'm

6 not-sure what-it was.

7 Q I'm just asking if there could be any conceivable.

8 basis that you, as a statistician, would have looking at

9 residential population spread over the towns of New Hampshire?-

10 A (Spencer) I'm not familiar with the demographic

11. . makeup of the EPZ. I don't know whether the town-is under

12 periphery; whether'they have the same demographic profiles;
-

13 whether they have the same family sizes, same household sizes.,. :p|

'' 14 So do they have the same number of vehicles? Are they

15 higher-income; are they lower-income? Do they tend to be home

16- during the day? I just don't know these things. So without

17 knowing t' em I can't tell you' whether there would be a

18 differenco or not.

19 JUDGE HARBOUR If it were a purely factual question,.

20 such as how many cars do you own; can you imagine that there

21 would be any difference between whether it was at the center of

22 the EPZ or at the periphery of the EPZ?

23 THE HITNESS: (Spencer) Yes. I think people

24 would -- I'm not discussing whether people would tend to

25 respond erroneously or give dishonest answers. But without

O
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(s(,) 1 knowing that people living around the periphery, maybe they

2 tend to have more cars because they're higher-income or they

3 have larger families, so there are more cars per household;-I

4 don't know these things.

5 And these factors would affect whether the number of

6 cars per household was higher or lower or the same around the. .

7 fringe of the EPZ

8- JUDGE HARBOUR: Thank you.

| 9 BY MR. FIERCE:

10 Q Your second point, and I',n looking at page five of

11 your testimony, is that the survey did not sees a random sample

12 of heads of households; and as I understand the survey it did

13 not seek a random sample of the heads of households, it's sort
Qk/ 14 of random sample of households, and utilized a male or female

15 selected in a nonrandom way as the informant for that household

16 on what that household would do. And why is tiet -- strike

17 that. Is that difference, the fact that it's a sample of

18 households and not of heads of households, a large or does it

19 have large or small significance on the outcome of the results

20 here?

21 A (Spencer) It could have large significance on the

22 results, discussed in the rebuttal by -- in part one, the part

23 I vrate; and also, I believe in the part that Dennis Mileti

24 wrote.

25 0 And what do you mean by large? How much? What
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1. percent?
V(T

'

2 A (Spencer)' Let rme say potentially very large. I'm

3 not an expert on differences in behavior; I'm not a

4 sociologist. And I don't know the extent to which a husband.or-
5 a wife.would respond differently or have different-attitudes

6 about evacuation or about nuclear power ~1n' genera'l. But

7 differences do exist, based on Dr. Cole's testimony, and

8 they're discussed in the rebuttal. Aum I can only imagine'how

9 large these dif ferences n.ight be. But I'm not expert-anough to

10. tell you how big uhey probably are. All I'm saying is that,

11 they might be very large.

12 O Let me ask you what it is that you would have

13 suggested be done when the telephone calls were made?

(]) 14 A (Spencer) Sure. The standard procedure that NORC,
1

15 National Opinion Research Center, uses in its surveys and

16 government anencies use when they do surveys is you get a

17 listing of the members of the househo.id. You get a

18 knowledgeable informant, typically an adult, to tell you who is

19 in the household, and then you randomly select a member of the

20 household.

! 21 In this case we would find out, was there one or more

( 22 heads of the household, and then we would randomly choose one.

23 And that's what should have been done in this survey.

I 24 Q Well, if you find out you've got a husband and wife
I
j 25 and three children and you've got the wife on the phone, what
t

?
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1 do you'do specifically? What do you mean, you randomly choosefm;
v

2 one?

3 A '(Spencer) You find out from the wife that there's-

4 also a~ husband;in the household. And then you randomly select'

5 one or the other, using a table of random numbers. And if it's

6 the wife you can ask har then or you can call her back. And if

7 it's the husband you can try to get the husband then or you can

8 call back and try to reach the husband-then.

9 But you must, to have a properly carried out sample,

10 if your randomization tello you to interview the husband, you

11 must interview the husband.

12 Q 'And if he's not home, what do you do?

13 A (Spencer) If he's not home?

$) 14 Q Yes?

15 A (Spencer) You call back when he is home.

' 16 Q You call back.

17 Is it standard practice at NORC to use a callback

18 technique?

- 19 A (Spencer) We usually use a callback technique; yes.

20 Q Now, in that randomization of the heads of household,

21 if you looked at that random she'st of numbers would there be

22 equal numbers of ones and twos or males and females?

23 A (Spencer) The randomization ensures that.

24 Q It would be equal --

25 A (Spencer) That's not the way the tivles are set up,,
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() 1 but the net result is the same. You would have -- the tables

2 are cet up'so that you would have equal chance of picking

3 anybody from the household or anybody that you listed. You

4 wouldn't list the' children, you wouldn't be interviewing them

5 in this case.

6 Q In this --

7 A (Spencer) But if there were a husband and a wife you

8 would have equal chance of interviewing the husband or the

9 wife.

10 Q The call survey utilized a system which sought to

11 ensure that the informant for each household, the informants,

12 would ba roughly split 50/50 male and female; ano I am still

| 13 struggling to understand as a lay person how that is
' /~T

k'/ 14 significantly different than a technique which randomly selects

15 males or female heads of household in the way you've just

16 described?

17 A (Spencer) May I take a minute to consult the

l' 18 rebuttal, because I believe I've discussed this there.

19 JUDGE SMITH: Give him a mid-morning break, 15

20 minutes.

| 21 Off the record.
!

j. 22 (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

23 JUDGE SMITH: Proceed, please

!

| 24 BY MR. FIERCE:

|

| 25 Q Well, as we broke I had put a question to Dr

|

. ([)
Heritage Reporting Corporation

(202) 628-4888
|

|
1 A- - .-



.

MILETI, SPENCER - CROSS 9329

() 1 Spencer, and I now would ask if he has an answer?

2 A (Spencer) Yes. To answer I'd just like to read from

'3 the rebuttal on page six the first full -- I'm sorry, page

4 seven the first full paragraph; I'll read it if you like.

5 Q Is.there a way you can summarize that or?

6 A (Spencer) I'd rather -- I'd rather just read'it

7 directly, it's not very long.

8 JUDGE SMITH: Go ahead.

9 BY MR. FIERCE:

10 Q Go ahead.

11 A (Spencer) "The nonrandom selection of the respondent

12 within the celected households is critical and extremely

| 13 unfortunate because it means that of those households
,()

! 14 containing more than one head the sample overrepresents those~,

15 heads who were home and willing to answer the phone. Beliefs,

-16 knowledge and attitudes can very markedly between different

17 heads of the same household; and thus, the typical attitudes of

18 the responding heads would not be the same as typical attitudes
l'
'

19 within their households.

20 Indeed, recognition of this variation between two

21 heads of the same households appears to have led SDA to use sex;

l
22 quotas. A sex quota," and I quote from Attachment 5 by Stephen

23 Cole, "A sex quota was used to ensure that the final sample

24 would represent the population in terms of sex. It was
|

25 important to make sure that women were not overrepresented as

| O,,
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(') 'l it is well known from prior surveys that the attitudes of men
(/

2 and women toward issues like nuclear power generally differ."

3 So, men and women can have different attitudes even

4- within the same household, and other characteristics of the

5 head'of households, such as whether they're more often home or

6 whether they're.willing to answer the phone or not can also --

7 you can also have variation in the attitudes between these4

8 kinds of people.

9 So the answer to your question, how can it be

10 important to randomly select the head of the household, that

11 is, and the reason it's important to randomly select is so that-

12 approximately half the time -- if you have households with two

13 heads of those households, about half the time you'd get one

() 14 head and half the other head.

15 And actually if you used this randomization you

16 woul.dn't have had to use the sex quotas at all that SDA used,

17 because the randomization would have guaranteed through in a

18 small sampling error that you had a representative sample and

19 you wouldn't have had to do this ad hoc adjustment.

20 Q I hear a lot of "it could, it might, it's.possible,"

21 but, Dr. Spencer, do you honestly believe that people who would

22 more likely be home and responding to the SDA call would have

23 different attitudes about nuclear power and what they would do

24 in an evacuation --

25 A (Spencer) I've not --

)
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- 1 'Q -- than a member of a household who was.less likely
d(m

2 to be home?

3- A (Spencer) Do I really believe that they.could differ

4 significantly?

5 Q That they do differ?

: 6 A (Spencer) That they do differ? They differ on some

7 characteristics. Do they differ on attitudes?- I'd have to

8 say, I don't know enough to answer that.

9 The reason you want to take a random sample is, so
'

10 that you don't have to make these assumptions. And if the

11 sample would have been properly carried out I wouldn't have to

12 make suppositions, and none of us would have to make

13 suppositions about, did it make a difference that they didn't

I
/^)%; (_ la randomly select the head of the household.

15 Q On your third point -- moving to your third point,

16 which is that all of the households in the EPZ did not have a

17 chance of participating in this survey. I, again, as a layman

i
18 want to make sure I understand your point here, because it

19 sounds to me like you would have preferred this to be a

20 census-type survey; is that what you're saying?

21 A (Spencer) No. Let me clarify that, if I could,

22 because this is a very important point. By say -- having a

23 chance, you could have a sample of just one person. But if the

24 person were selected at random from the whole EPZ, then

25 everybody would have a chance of being in the sample, even,

|
l

('$)l
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'(]) 1 though the sample only contained one person.

2 But what you've got is, you can think of dividing, ;

3 certainly not geographically primarily, but because of the low

4 response rate in the survey or people who weren't home when the

5 calls occurred, at least 40 percent, maybe more than 50 percent ;

6 of the population had no chance of being in the sample. That

7 means that we can think of splitting the EPZ population into.

8 two groups: those that had a chance of being sampled, that is

9 those who are represented by the sample; and those who were not

10 sampled and had no chance of being sampled. We might as well

11 have totally ignored them for all practical purposes.

12 So what we've got is a survey of 60 percent or 50

13 percent of the population. And the other half of the

14 population we don't have any data on. And to apply this whole
|

15 survey to the group that had no chance of being sampled, people

16 who behave differently in terms of answering the phone and

17 certain obvious characteristics behave differently from those

18 who participated in the survey.

| 19 So, if you want to use this survey you've got to make

| 20 assumptions about how those people are similar to those who did
,

21 have a chance of being in the survey.

22 Now, the range of possibilities on this is very

23 broad. I mean, mathematically the range -- if you -- suppose

24 that the actual proportion who respond a certain way to your

25 survey is 30 percent. And being generous I would say, suppose
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(~T 1 the survey covered 60 percent of the population. Then the.
A/

2' mathematical limits on what the actual proportion could be

3 range from 18 percent to 58 percent. Now these are limits on

4 possibilities; 18 percent to 58 percent, when the sample shows

5 30 percent. And they're extreme. And I don't really'think

6 that it is either 18 percent or 58 percent, but mathematically

7 it could be; and the actual proportion could be anywhere in

8 there.

9 And without really knowing the population, you can't

10 know where in that range the actual proportion is. But because

11 you-have this large proportion that are just not represented in

12 the survey. And by not represented I mean they had no chance

13 of being selected, you get this large range of possible results
<~

k_/ 14 and you can't be sure wherein that range the actual proportion

15 is.

16 Q And isn't it in recognition of that very point that

17 the survey research industry has set some standards with

18 respect to callback procedures?
,

19 A (Spencer) The standards that I'm familiar with apply

20 more to the response rate, which is to say, if people don't

21 respond the first time you can call them back or you can try

22 other means, you can actually do a personal visit in rare

23 cases. Callbacks are widely used. But tho purpose is to get

24 the ultimate response rate improved to reduce the proportion of

25 the population that really is not represented by the survey.

(/'
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Il 1 Q Well, the callback procedure is done for a variety'\j
~

2 of reasons, but one of them is to make sure that people who

3 don't' answer their phone the first time they're called,

4 because they might not be home at that hour of the day, are

5 given an opportunity to be reached at another time, in the

6 evening or on a week-end, which addresses part of the problem

7 you're suggesting here; doesn't it?

8 MR. LEWALD: I would object to the question, it's

9- standing off with a premise -- a foundation which no witness

10 has testified that I know of.

11 JUDGE SMITH: I thought he just testified to it.

12 MR. LEWALD: On the very foundation he -- the

13 question began with?

14 JUDGE SMITH: Well, I guess I'll have to have the

15 question back, I didn't hear it.

16 MR. LEWALD: I'm just suggesting there are_a number

17 of questions into this one question, and I'm objecting to the-

18 form of the question.

19 JUDGE SMITH: I'm -- I'll have to consult my

20 colleagues. I understood the question to be just a

21 recharacterization of his last several answars that, to assure

22 that people have a chance of being included in a survey, it's

23 necc.ssary to call back because they weren't home. They might

24 be home later, a big effort has to be made to get them into the;

25 survey, and that is one reason. Now, what he didn't do is go

3
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( }./ 1 into the other possible reasons. But I guess I'm lost here.

2 MR..LEWALD: Well,-I think~--

3 JUDGE SMITH: Let me consult.

4 (Board members conferring.)L

5 ' JUDGE; SMITH . So your objection-is, there are many

6 reasons for a callback.

7 MR. LEWALD: He said that callbacks are had or are

8 done for various and many reasons.

9 JUDGE SMITH: It's the various --

10 MR. LEWALD: A>a I don't know that there's any

11' testimony in that respect.

12 JUDGE SMITH: All right,

j 13 MR. LEWALD: And certainly this witness didn't
em,

l-) 14 testify to that.i

15 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Fierce.

16 MR. FIERCE: Let me approach it-from a'different

17 angle, Your Honor.
L

18 BY MR. FIERCE:

19 Q Dr. Spencer, in order to overcome the problem that

20 you have identified in Point 3 , w. it would you recommend

21 telephone survey researchers in the industry do?

22 A (Spencer) Callbacks are one procedure. There are

23 various analytic strategies where you take -- called "double

24. sampling." What you do is take people who don't call -- who

l
L 25 don't respond to your phone, Tnd then you say, "Okay, let's
|
l

O
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/~ 1 think about this group separately from the population that''does
V]

2 ~ answer the phone on the first call. .And then let's take maybe,

3 not take all the people who don't answer the phone the first

4 time, but we'll take a subsample of them."

5 I'm afraid this may get technical, let me -- but it's

6 a standard technique for doing this. And you can do callbacks

7 to either this whole group who don't respond the first time or

8 to a randomly selected subsample of them, and then you follow
'

9 them. Follow them with repeated phone calls is what I mean.

10 Q Did you make any effort using the data tape to

11 compare the_ responses of the people who responded on the first

12 call to the responses of those who responded when called and

13 reached on the third time -- on the third call?
p
t) 14 A (Spencer) No, I didn't. I don't believe that that

15 information was on the tape. On which call the results

16 occurred on. So it was not possible to do so.

17 Q But you did say that callbacks is one technique

18 utilized to reduce this potential source of error?

19 A (Spencer) Yes.

20- Q And when a callback technique is applied, aren't
.

21 there reasonable limits that the industry places on the number

22 of times a call should be attempted?

23 A (Spencer) Are they reasonable limits, whether

24 there -- there may be limits, and I've already responded that

I don't know what those standards are for the media25 I'm not --
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~N- 1(d polls that you were talking about,

2 Whether they're reasonable, depends on the importance

3 of the survey and how the results are going to be used, because

4 if you don't do enough callbacks or if you don't design-them

5 properly, you still have a large proportion of the population

6 that's not represented by the survey. And if this results in a

7 -large error in your results, then you're stuck with a large

8 error and you may come to the wrong decision, based on your

9 survey. And in that case the limits are not reasonable.

10 So, I'm uncomfortable with talking about reasonable

11 limits.

12 Q Well, let me put it this way, if you were advising a

13 client who would be interested in conducting a telephone survey

() 14 of this sort using a sample of roughly this size, 1400 or so

15 individuals, and you knew that the results that they wanted to

16 get didn't need to be as accurate as one could possibly

17 achieve, but they wanted to get a rough measure, a ball park

| 18 measure of some likely possibilities for human behavior or

19 perhaps you're marketing a product and you want to know whether

20 the range of potential market share is 25 percent or 50

21 percent, not whether it's 48 or 49; wouldn't you advise tl.at

22 client, in the interest of cost and effort, to limit the number

23 of callbacks utilized to a number much as Stephen Cole has

24 utilized here in the range of perhaps three?

'

25 A (Spencer) It has less to do with the number of

()
'
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/^% 1 callbacks and more to do with how effective the callbacks are;
V

2 and whether you use various analytic strategies to reduce the

3 possible error from the nonresponse, from the fact that you

4 don't reach people even after three callbacks.

5 The number of callbacks per se is too simple a way to

6 look'at it. So, if after three callbacks I said, "Look, the

7 plausible range of error in the statistic is 30 percent, and we

8 can't be -- we can't distinguish between 25 percent and 50

9 percent market share," I'd say, you know, we didn't do enough

10 callbacks. It looked like the right number, but there's still

11 too much nonresponse left in the survey.

12 Q So are you -- if this were the standard way to do

13 industry survey research using a callback procedure like was

() 14 done here, would you be criticizing that industry standard and

15 condemning the whole industry for this failure?

16 A (Spencer) I think I'd be rash to do so. I've told

17 you that I don't know what the standard is. And I've told you

18 that whether the standard is appropriate depends on the use of

19 the data. And I've told you that whether the standard meets

20 the needs of the client of the survey depends on what level of

21 nonresponse remains after the callbacks and whether you use

22 various statistical adjustment procedures for the nonresponse.

23 Q Your fourth point is that sampling errors appear to

24 have been calculated as if the sampling design were far less

25 complicated. There are in fact a variety of ways utilized to

('s
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('~'t 1 calculate sampling error, aren't there, Dr. Spencer?
U

2 A (Spencer) There are a variety of ways. Some are

3 appropriate for some surveys and some are not appropriate for

4' some surveys. And often inappropriate techniques for
'

5 calculating sampling errors are used.

6 I don't want to run on but I'll read a quote from a

7 recent book that came out on estimating standard errors-and it

8 says: "A common error of the survey practitioner or the

9 beginning student is the belief that simple random sampling

10 formula may be used to estimate variances regardless of the

11 design or estimator actually employed. This belief is false.

12 An estimator of variance must take account of both the

13 estimator and the sampling design." This is from a book by the

() 14 Chief of the Statistical Research Division at the Bureau of the

15 Census, Kirk Wolter; the book is "Introduction to Variance

16 Estimation."

17 And my fourth point is that, based on the way it

18 appears that the sample was drawn, and I'm making a little bit

19 of a supposition here because the record isn't entirely clear

20 on the exact manner in which the sample was drawn, but it

21 appears as if cluster sampling or multistage sampling was used;

22 and for this way of drawing a sample the formulas that were

23 used by Dr. Cole are incorrect, and tend to underestimate the

24 actual sampling error, that is the sampling error would be

25 bigger than calculated.

!
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(~}' 'l Q You've used a more complex method of calculating
v

2 sampling error? ,

3 A (Spencer) .No, I didn't use a more complex method of

4 calculating sampling error. I.didn't do calculate -- I don't

5 have enough data information to know or data to know the

6 appropriate way, you know, the right formula to use for

7 calculating this, because the details by which the sample were

8 drawn are not clear enough on the record.

9 Q So you're not sure what the sampling error is?

10 A (Spencer) It's my professional judgment that, if

11 multistage sampling was used, and I think it was used, that he

12 sampling errors calculated by Dr. Cole, and even the sampling

13 errors that I calculate in my rebuttal, understate the actual

[Ds< 14 sampling errors.

15 And the basis for my judgment that cluster

16 sampling -- if you use the simple formulas with the cluster

17 sample you will tend to underestimate the sampling error, one

18 can show it -- one can prove theorems, but I'll just give you a

19 quote from a textbook by Leslie Kish called "Survey Sampling."

20 Kish was a former President of the American Statistical

21 Association. as well a Sociologist. "When comparing a cluster
l

22 sample with a sample of elements of the same size, and we can

23 expect a larger variance but a smaller cost for the cluster

24 sample." But the important thing is that you can expect a

25 larger variance. And variance here refers to the sampling

()'
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p- 1 error.
.~j

2 O Well, .I'm just.trying to get a sense from you whether-

3 that increment would be a couple of percentage points or more

4 than that?

5 A (Spencer) It's typically a factor. So it could

6- increase the sampling errors. I've seen it.have the effect of

7 doubling and more than doubling the sampling errors. I

8 wouldn't expect that the effect would be so severe for this

9 survey. Perhaps it would increase the sampling errors by 50

10 percent, but I -- I mean, I don't want to be specific on that

11 because I'm not sure.

12 I'm pretty sure that it understates them. I don't
.

| 13 want to say how much.
'

(~)
\_j 14 Q I want to turn to Dr. Mileti and ask you some

15 questions, Doctor, about the portion of the testimony you wrote
,

|

| 16 regarding the Social Data Analysts survey, at the Part 2,
|

17 analysis of internal validity.

18 You place a great deal of emphasis on the importance

19 of the first four questions to the survey with respect to the

20 bias that may be generated by those questions, and I'm going to

21 ask you some questions about those, but let me read them for

22 the rest of the people in the room.

23 Number -- well, it's labelled No. 14, it's the first

24 question asked on the survey and it is, "In general, how

25 dangerous do you think it would be to live near a nuclear

* Heritage Reporting Corporation
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-fD 'l powerplant? Very dangerous; dangerous; or not dangerous-ats /:
2 all?"

3 The second question which is No. 15 on the survey,

4 "Would you describe yourself as: (1) A supporter.of nuclear

5. powerplants as a means of providing electricity; (2) An

6 opponent of-nuclear powerplants; or, (3) You haven't made up

7 your mind yet on this issue?"

8 16: "Do you think that the Seabrook Nuclear

9 Powerplant should be allowed to operate to generate

10 electricity? (1) Yes. (2) No."

11 And the fourth question is: "Given where you live,

12 do you think it would -- strike that - do you think you would

13 be affected by a release of radiation if a serious problem

14 developed at the Seabrook Nuclear Power Station after it

15 started operating? Yes or no?"

16 Those are those first four questions. And, Doctor,

17 keeping in mind that one of the interests that the Commonwealth

18 of Massachusetts had in asking Stephen Cole to do this survey

19 was to determine to some extent the level of pre-emergency fear

20 that people had about nuclee.r power.

21 How should that first question been worded in your

22 view?

23 JUDGE SMITH: Would you restate the first question?

24 BY MR. FIERCE:

25 Q "In general, how dangerous do you think it would be

O
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(~^j) I to live near a nuclear powerplant? (1) Very dangerous. _(2)
r

2 Dangerous. (3) Not dangerous at all."

3 A (Mileti) .You've asked me to assume in my-answer that

4 I was concerned with measuring fear?

5 Q Pre-emergency fear?

6 A (Mileti) And then you've required that I measure it

7 with the rewording of this question as opposed to an

8 alternative way, perhaps.

9 Q Give me an alternative way, perhaps then, how would

10 you have done it?

11 A (Mileti) If I were concerned with measuring

12 perceived pre-emergency fear in re'.ation to a particular hazard

13 like nuclear power there are any number of ways of going about

' () 14 doing it. And its been done in different ways for different

15 hazards.

16 One way is to present people with a range of

17 alternative hazardous events, for example, nuclear powerplant;

18 nuclear powerplant accident; radon; earthquakes; floods;

19 hurricanes, et cetera. And then ask them to rank those

20 different hazards relative one to another. And then based on

21 that ranking make a conclusion about their perceived level of

22 hazardousness or fear.

23 I should add that if I were actually doing this I

24 would give it much more thought than I'm able to do today in

25 responding to this question.
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() 1- If I were concerned with coming up with a different

2 wording to this question that I thought might be less biasing

3 than the critique I've offered in this testimony, I would not

4 put'the word "dangerous" in the question, and I would'not state

5 it in each of the answers. But it might be something like,

6 although it would be more thought through. "In general, what

7 do you think about living near a nuclear powerplant?" And one

8 respcnse could be, "I have no opinion about it." Another

9 response could be,."It seems dangerous." Another response to

10 me, and I would think through the range of alternative response
11 that persons could have. I might even do a pilot study to

12 determine what that is, and I'd come up with mutually exclusive
13 and exhaustive categories that didn't all focus in on the word

( 14 "dangerous" or for that matter on the word "safe" being used
15 consistently.

16 But I'd try to come up with a question that was free

17 of the answer in the question, and then a range of, answers that
18 everyone would have to listen to that didn't restate one word

19 over and over again, but rather just gave it as one option as a
20 better way to go about having worded this question.
21 If I were laboring with intensity to mest. ure pre-
22 emergency fear well in a population, I probably would opt for
23 something more like the former alternative that I talked about

24 were the use of a battery of questions to get as close an i

25 accurate measure of that perceived variable as possible. !

()
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'j) J If I-were concerned with coming up with a different

2 wording to this question that I thought might be less biasing

3 .than the critique I've offered in this testimony, I would not

4 put the word "dangerous" in the question, and I would not state

5 it in each of the answers. But it might be something like,

6 although it would be more thought through. "In general, what

-7 do you think about living near a nuclear powerplant?" And one

8 responee_could be, "I have no opinion about it." Another

9 response could be, "It seems dangerous." Another response to-

10 me, and I would think through the range of alternative response

11 that persons could have. I might even do a pilot study to

12 determine what that is, and I'd come up with mutually exclusive

| 13 and exhaustive categories that didn't all focus in on the word

( 14 "dangerous" or for that matter on the word "safe" being used

15 consistently.

16 But I'd try to come up with a question that was free

17 of the answer in the question, and then a range of, answers that

18 everyone would have to listen to that didn't restate one word
;

19 over and over again, but rather just gave it as one option as a

20 better way to go about having worded this question.

21 If I were laboring with intensity to measure pre-

22 emergency fear well in a population, I probably would opt for

23 something more like the former alternative that I talked about

24 were the use of a battery of questions to get as close an
|

25 accurate measure of that perceived variable as possible.
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/~ 1 JUDGE SMITH: Well, let's shift the spectrum
% )T-

2 somewhat. Let's assume that by other reliable means determine-

3 that-there is a perception of danger in living near a nuclear

4 powerplant. And the purpose of the survey is to measure the

5 perception of danger, would your answer be the same?

6 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) What came to mind as you

7 asked that question was trying to develop a way to scale

8 perceived risk or perceived danger such that I wouldn't be

9 lumping pecple into three general categories, so that someone

10 who thought it was very, very dangerous and someone who thought

11 it was very dangerous wouldn't be called the same, but rather

12 to develop a more continuous measure, so we would be getting

13 more precise estimates of perceived risk.

I) 14 That's the only thing that came to mind in response

15 to that question.

16 BY MR. FIERCE:

17 Q Doctor, you've said that you would recommend that

18 emergency planners assume that there would be high levels of

19 fear in the public around the Seabrook Nuclear Plant; haven't

20 you?

21 A (Mileti) I, again, don't believe that that's the way

22 I've worded it. I think my -- as I said yesterday, my
'

23 recommendation has always been in reference to nuclear power as

24 well as other hazards that planners presume that the day an

25 emergency might occur that there would be people in that
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1 population that were very fearful and people who were not'( }
2 fearful at all as well as people in between, and that plans be

3 drafted on the basis of that presumed variance.

4 I think that better characterizec my point of view.

5 Q Do you deny that there are a very large number of

6 people around the Seabrook Nuclear Plant who have high levels

7 of fear about that plant?

8 MR. LEWALD: Objection, we're getting into testimony

9 now, and this witness isn't sworn, a

10 JUDGE SMITH: Sustained.

11 BY MR. FIERCE:

12 0 Well, what I want to know here with respect to your

13 critique, Doctor, is again, how far wide of the mark do you
O
(_/ 14 think the answers that were obtained in this survey are?

15 A (Mileti) Gee, that's a general question that goes to

16 all the answers in the whole survey.

17 Q Well, I'm talking about these first four right now,

18 with respect to an attempt to measure in the public through

19 these four questions some degree of pre-emergency fear, and
s

20 took collectively those four answers, four questions generated

21 some data which indicate that there's a significant level of

22 pre-emergency fear; and I'm asking you based on your critique

23 here how far wide of the mark do you think that data is?

24 JUDGE SMITH: Do you agree with the premise of the

25 question that the data did produce evidence of a significant

O
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() 1 level of fear?

2 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) I'm not sure that I'd be

3 -willing to say that a good measure that was internally valid of

4 fear was represented in the survey.

5 JUDGE SMITH: Despite your judgment of the questions,

6 the validity of the questions, do you agree with his' premise,

7 valid or invalid,' it produced a result that there was a

8 significant level of fear?

9 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) I would need to have a good

10 measure of fear in order to be able to say that it was produced
-

11 by this survey; and I don't think there's a good measure of

12 fear here. And I'm not saying that I don't think that some

13 people aren't fearful of nuclear power. I would just be

(/ 14 hard-pushed to be able to quantify it or te say that this --

15 the results of this survey have accurately quantified it. It's

16 not --

17 B: MR. FIERCE:

18 Q So it's your testimony that you're not sure how wide

19 of the mark the results are, but that there's no assurance that

20 the results obtained have hit the target, accurately measured

L 21 this pre-emergency fear?
!

22 A (Mileti) Absolutely not, I don't agree that that's

23 my testimony. That was what I was saying about being able to

24 say that any of these data would provide a reasonable
!

25 quantified estimate of how much fear existed when the survey
:

O
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{' 1 was preformed in the Seabrook Nuclear Power- -- this EPZ.

2 Shall I answer your other question and then -- no, I-

3 wasn't suppose to, I'm sorry.

4 Q Well, Doctor, on page 15 of the' Social Data Analysts'

5 survey report, which was contained in the Attachments to.the

6 testimony presented by the panel on which Stephen Cole sat, Don

7 Zeigler, Jim Johnson, Stephen Cole. Page 15, the results of

8 the survey for these questions are presented, and it' indicates

9 that in response to the question, "How dangerous -- in general,

10 how dangerous do you think it would be to live near a nuclear

11 powerplant, in New Hampshire anyway, 39 percent responded very

12 dangerous; 33 percent responded dangerous; 23 percent responded

13 not dangerous at all; and four percent responded don't know."
| <-

(_)g 14 Now, just with respect to that' question, do you have'

15 any sense of how wide of the mark that data is, given your

16 concerns about internal consistency?

17 MR. LEWALD: I'm going to object to that question,

18 wide of the mark undefined. Witnesses have testified that this

19 is not a random sample, so you can't project to the population.

20 So I -- and you can only look to the people that are

21 interviewed, and if this is the 39 percent that's referred to,

22 it's hard to find that out from the question.
;

23 And Dr. Mileti has questioned whether or not you can

( 24 even look to the people who are interviewed for any valid
|

25 answers because of the bias. And I don't know mark --
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.[ } 1 JUDGE SMITH: I'm sorry,. continue.

2 MR. LEWALD: I don't know what mark he's referring

3 to. -I mean, this is the -- he has set some sort of a mark and

4 he's asking the witness whether something is wide or short

5 or --

6 MR. FIERCE: What the actual --

7. JUDGE SMITH: Perception for fear is in --

8 MR. IIERCE: In the population in response to a

9 question like this.

10 JUDGE SMITH: Assuming that the survey was totally

11 illogical. The results were produced by ti.e cast of die,

12 nevertheless, given the results, are you able to testify how

13 close they approximate your view of reality?

O)(. 14 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) I don't believe I can. I

15 just know that I don't trust these numbers in terms of what hey

16 purport to represent. And I have a slug of reasons why I

17 should have used a more technical term, many reasons why,

18 sorry.

19 And I'd be happy to go into more. I was --

20 I thought --

21 BY MR. FIERCE:

22 O Well, I'm really trying to get a general sense of

23 this significance of this criticism, whether you are claiming

24 it has a significant impact on the results or not. And I --

25 can you answer that question, does it have a significant impact
>
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LO 1 on the-results?

2 MR. LEWALD:. I'm going to object to that'_ question,

3 it's an argumentative-question, significant, undefined.

4 It -- what may be significant to Dr..Mileti may not be

5 significant to'the questioner.

6 'J0DGE SMITH: Would you restato the question.

7 MR..LEWALD: It's a word without values.

8 MR. FIERCE: Well, I think it's not a word without

| 9 values to a social scientist who is talking about a piece of

10 survey research here.

11 JUDGU SMITH: State the question again.

12 BY MR. FIERCE:
,

|

| 13 Q Is this particular criticism, that there is a problem

- 14 with the internal validity of this question, going to generate

15 a result which is significantly different than you would get if

16 the question were posed in a way that didn't have this problem?
,

1

f 17 A (Mileti) Yes. And let me put it in context and then
|

18 explain specifically why.

19 First, in reference to approach, and I don't enjoy

L 20 slinging mud at another sociologist, and there were some

21 criticisms I didn't include in my rebuttal but now I'm going to
,

|

| 22 have to address them.
|

23 This question asks the respondent to take the role of

24 being able to measure the concept the social scientist wants to

25 measure. It's a lazy social scientist. It's equivalent to you

O
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('] 1 being interviewed by a doctor when you go for on examine and
v

2 him saying, on a scale of one to three how ruch cancer _do you

3 think you have? And that's the kind of mensurement that's

4- going on here. Ths social scientist isn't performing

5 measurement.

6- A way should have been devised, much like the way I

7 first described this morning, to have the scientist who

8 supposedly knows how to measure these kinds of concepts do the

9 measure, not the respondent. At least the name measure would-

10 have been used each time somebody was measured such that we're

11 asking people, whatever it is that the might imagine the word

12 "dangerous" means, how they might happen to be defining it that

13 day, to come up and measure our concept.
A
(_) 14 Second, I don't necessarily think that this goes --

15 the question goes to the concept of fear. Fear is a somewhat

16 established concept. It's multidimensional. It goes to more

17 things than the concept of danger, et cetera.-

18 And so, in context I don't think this was a valid

19 approach to measure the concept of fear.

20 Now, in reference to this particul6r question,

21 presuming we wanted answers to this question that were as

22 accurate as Ph.D.'s in sociology are trained to measure things

23 and we were confined to this particular question, I think

24 that -- and I've spoken to the particular bias that I think

25 operates in this first questien by use of the word "dangerous"

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
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("5- 1 four times. I 've ca'119d it in my rebuttal testimony something
A.J

,"
'

2 that more resembles a lecture than it does a question. And I

3 think that would predispose people to picking something that's

4 dangerous.

5 And I think work -- but had it not been worded that

6 way, had we worded it better, I'm still ..ot willing to say it

7 was a measure of fear. It's a measure of whatever it is this

8 question might be measuring. And I haven't even the slightest

9 idea that it might even m3asure danger well, perceived danger

10 well.

11 So now in .omparing the numbers that have, in my

12 opinion, would have had to have been subject to some bias which

13 would have been easy to remove from this question; and

() 14 comparing it to what might actually exist in the EPZ, I only

15 know that I don't trust that this is an estimate of trying to

16 measure something that I know it's not even a good measure of.

17 So I just don't tr: st it.

18 It could be higher; it c 11d be lower in reality.

19 (Continued on next page.)

20

21

22

.13

24
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[v]
1 Q = Dr.-' Mileti, further on in your testimony, on page-

2| 19, at the top'of the page, you're talking about a question

3 which is-the second question in that sequence, "Would you

4 describe yourself as a supporter of nuclear power-plants as a

5 means of providing electricity; an opponent of nuclear power

6 plants;-or you haven't made up your. mind?"

7 And you say, "The answers given to this question

8 would contain blac, since respondents heretofore have been

9 instructed that nuclear power plants are dangerous due to bias

10 introduced in the first question.",

11 You believe they actually have been instructed? That

12 nuclear power plants are dangerous by virtue of having been

! 13 asked-that question?

() 14 A (Mileti) Yes. I believe I already said that I

! 15 thought Question 14 more resembled a lecture about that danger

16 -than it did a question that triel to measure something in a w.9y

17 free of bias. They've heard the word "dangerous" four times in

18 a very short period of time. It only takes a few seconds to

19 read that question, and all the answers. And they've heard the

JS word "dangerous, dangerous, dangerous, dangerous," and then are

! 21 asked, "What's your opinion," and they they're asked if they

22 support nuclear power or not.

! 23 Now, I know, and I have a strong hunch, without data,
l

24 that people in this neck of the woods don't support the

25 See'' rook Nuclear Power Plant, but if I wanted to try to measure

l. O'' Heritage Reporting Corporation
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~

(,s). 1 it, I'd try to measure it in a way free of bias,

-2 Q You have no doubt that people living in that area

3 have read a great deal about the Seabrook Nuclear Poter Plant

4 in the newspapers and heard about it on radio and television

5 through.various media.

6 A (Mileti) I suspect that --

7 JUDGE SMITH: I think you're quibbling. We can all

8 read the question; we all know about the newspapers. ~I think

9 you've exhausted this. It's not even to the level of argument;

10 it's quibbling.

11 BY MR. PIERCE:

12 Q Further on in that paragraph, Doctor, with respect to

13 this Question No. 15, you say that "respondents are forced to

|
14 become a supporter or an opponent of nuclear power, or else

15 claim their minds haven't been made up, and that this

16 dichotomization 16 biasing.

17 Because, "Whichever position is chosen, Respondents
Y

18 will remember their selection and be as consistent as possible

19 with their choice in answering all subsequent questions." Do

20 you believe that's true?

|
21 A (Mileti) Yes. That's why I said it.

' 22 Q Dr. Mileti, if I am an opponent of nuclear power
|
! 23 plants because I truly believe they are dangerous, how would

24 you expect that I would labor to answer Question 21?

25 And Question 22 reads, after being given a scenario
;

| Heritage Reporting Corporation
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{ s.) 1. that was a beach closing message and=I am living somewhere away
-

_

2 from the beach and I've indicated that I would leave, I'm

3 asked, "Where would you go? Where is the place you would

4 expect to spend the night, if I were evacuating from the

5 Seabrook area?"

6' How would I labor to answer that question in a way.

7 that would be consistent with my answer to Question 15? And

8 14?

9 A (Mileti) Well, as I talked about'in my. rebuttal

10 testimony -- well, first let me say the interactive bias that

11 would occur between questions on the questionnaire would not

12- all be the same. There would be some subsequent questions on

13 which it might have a more profound effect, and others on which

14 it might have a lesser effect. And I suspect you've picked one

15 on which it might have a lesser effect, but the interactive

16 bias could.still operate.

17 For example, that person would be looking at and,

l
18 attempting to answer a question where -- Questions 21 through

l 19 25, which is, "Where would you go, after having, in the first

20 four questions in the questionnaire -- and this, again, I've.

21 explained in my testimony, but I'll put it in different words,
i
'

22 tnere would be persons, for example, who in answering these

23 first four questions, and I'll jusc pick an extreme opponent,

24 who said nuclear power plants are very dangerous to live by;

I 25 that they're an ooponent of nuclear pover; that they don't

)
,
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(~y 1 -think the Seabrook' Nuclear Power Plant should operate; and that
U

2 if there was an accident, that they would be affected by

3 radidtion. Those ware the first four questions.

4 Or, if you like, you can consider the alternative

5 somebody who sajd they didn't think nuclear power plants were

6 dangercus at all, that they would describe themceives as a

7 supporter of nuclear power; that they think the Seabrook plant

8 should be allowed to operate and that, given where they live,

9 they didn't think that they would be affected by radiation if

10 an accident occurred.

11 .Now, carrying forth those two different people who

12 have those two mind-sets now, after having given those four

13 responses, forward to Question 21 through 25, and that comes in
'

t-(,y:

/ 14 as in the context of Question 20. So we'll have to look at

15 that.

16 When you heard this message on the radio, which is

17 this shorthand version of one of the EBS messages, "Would you
,

|
18 and members of your family," and then they said, "go about

t

| 19 their normal business day inside their home," and then some

20 said they'd leave their home end go somewhere else.
t

21 Now, once they've said they'd leave their home and go

*

22 somewhere else, "Where would you go?"
!

23 Having the two mind-sets in mind, I would think some'

!

24 persons, the persons committed to not thinking that they're

| 25 exposed to radiation, probably wouldn't pick Los Angeles.

1
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([[ 1- However, persons who'now are committed to think that

2 in this accident they're exposed to radiation; they're an

3 opponent of nuclear power, et cetera, as I have described,

4 would be more inclined-to say that they might go further away.

5 Some bias would be interacting on that. And that's

6 just an example of perhaps one of the weakest ways that bias

7 could carry forward. -It cortainly would have a more profound

8 effect, as you know from reading my rebuttal, in answering

9 judgments about behavioral intentions in reference to Question

10 20.

11. Q Would interactive bias operate with respect to my

12 answer on Question No.-30: "How many of your vehicles would

13 you and your family use to evacuate?",

| (3'/ 14 A '(Mileti) Your question said in reference to your'

15 answer. Do you mean in reference to answers the respondents

16 might have given?

17 0 Well, my question earlier to you posed a person who

18 was truly fearful that nuclear power plants were dangerous, and

19 I'm asking you now how I might labor because of that bias

20 generated in the first set of questions to answer Question No.

21 30. And it seems to me that that's perhaps -- let me ask you,

22 is that one of the questions as well that the interactive bias

23 would be less active on?

24 A (Mileti) Yes. In my judgment, I would think that it

25 would be. However, it could have a slight impact. For

O''
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()_ 1 example, after someone said-that they're an opponent to nuclear

2 power and then they've made those kinds of commitments, it's :

3 possible that if.they caught on that this is a poll about the

4 Seabrook plant, by now I suspect they might have -- that they

5 might be more inclined to opt for higher numbers, thinking that

6 it might mess up the plan, or what-have-you, because there's

7 been a lot of politiaal controversy.

8 Or in the opposite diriction -- but I agree that I

9 think the interactive bias would ae less here than on the

10 behavioral intention questions. But again, these are

11 behavioral intentions, about how many cars they think they-

12 would intend to use in the future.

13 Q In your testimony you continue -- the next question,
,

- 14 No. 16, was, "Do you think that the Seabrook Nuclear Power-

15 Plant should be allowed to operate to generate electricity?"

16 You say that this question doesn't show any major

17 internal sources of systematic error, but its position in the

18 questionnaire, being after Question 14 and 15, would bias the

19 results. Interactive bias would operate.

20 But isn't it true, Doctor, that interactive bias is

21 less prone to operate on questions about which the respondent
,

22 has already formed very strong views before the question has

23 been asked?

24 A (Mileti) If you mean formed strong views before the

25 question has been asked, but subsequent to being asked the

Ov
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(s) 1 other questions on the questionnaire, that'is.the definition of.
-

2 bias.

~3 If, by your question -- I'm sorry, I-guess I didn't

4. understand your question.

5 -Q Well, again, you've got a question, "Do you think

6 that the Seabrook Nuclear Power Plant should be allowed to.

7 operate to generate electricity," and the answers given-for the

8 New Hampshire respondents were, 32 percent said yes; 62 percent

9 said no; and six percent didn't know.

10 And I'm asking you now about the notion, isn't it

11 true that interactive blac is less prone to operate on

12 questions about which the respondent would already have formed

13 very strong views before the questions were asked, before the

() 14 survey was conducted?

15 A (Mileti) Before the survey was conducted?

16 0 Yes.

17 A (Mileti) If somebody believed in their heart before

18 the survey was conducted that they didn't think the Seabrook

19 plant should be allowed to operate -- no, actually it would

20 have to be the converse, that they thought the Seabrook plant

( 21 should be allowed to operate.
1

l 22 Well, you see, the bias is going in the direction of

23 saying that it's dangerous.

24 Q You've told me about which way the bias is going, but

25 I'm now suggesting, and asking you, Doctor, isn't this the kind

O
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.(} 1 of question that taps very strongly held views ~among.the,

2 residents of the EPZ, because it's an issue they have debated

3 long and hard, and there are many people out there who have

4 made up their minds.

5 JUDGE SMITH: All right, now this is, I think, a fair

6 line of questioning. You keep going back to the assumption

7 that the survey should be neutral, and he wishes now to explore

8 that if it is believed by the survey taker, regardless of the

9 reliability of it, that there already exists a substantial
;

10 perception of fear in the community, and the purpose is to

11 measure it, then would you answer the question along that line.

12 And just go back to your point about the doctors true, walking

13 into a doctor's office, he should not ask you how much cancer

14 do you have.

15 But he may very well, you walk in and say, how bad is

16 your headache, when you're there for that purpose, he's trying

17 to measure something that is already known to exist, as

18 compared to determining whether it exists or not. And this is

19 a legitimate thrust of his questions.

20 Now you may quarrel with the premise that this

21 perception of fear has been establirhed, and I don't know the

22 state of the record of that. But for the purpose of his cross-

23 examination, he should be allowed to pursue it.

24 MR. LEWALD: Could we have the question?r

|

( 25 JUDGE SMITH: Please read it back?
!
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'3,

(j 1 (Whereupon, the previous question was read'back by

2 the Reporter.)

3 JUDGE SMITH: You don't have to agree with the

4 assumption, just accept his.

5 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) In general, yes. However,-I

6 think that people who already had their minds made up that they

7 are strong opponent's to the.Seabro"k Nuclear Power Plant-would

8 have answered this question, and probably would have answered

9 this question the same way whether it came first in the

10 questionnaire or last.

11 But the assumption that everybody is either a very

12 strong supporter of the Seabrook plant, versus a very strong

13 opponent to the Seabrook plant, I think, is an empirical

14 question that I find, or an assumption that I find, difficult

15 to swallow.

16 There have to be people in the middle, and those

17 people in the middle could be affected by bias, which leads me-
'

18 to conclude that it's possible that, and probable, in fact,

19 given the wording of the first two questions, that bias would

20 have operated for those kinds of people, the people in the

I 21 middle.

| 22 In these settings, it's hard to believe there might
|
'

23 be people in the middle, because people are so clearly on one

24 side or the other.

25 And so for that reason I would say that I suspect the

1

()
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1 number. Now if you -- but'that's:certainly something that
.

'2 would be very easy'to measure.

3 BY MR. FIERCE:

4 Q As a general proposition, Doctor, isn't it true that

5 _the more strongly held the view is, the less Itkely it is to be

6 influenced or biased by questions. preceding it, in a survey.

7 that might have some bias?

8 A (Mileti) I think, to be fair, T.'d have to say it

9 would depend upon what kind of view we're talking about. And

10 if it's a referendum-type opinion, such as this question, I

11 think I've already said, yes, it would be less subject to

12 interactive bias.

13 And then I thought I already explained how it still,

() 14 for some people could, could lead to bias, those that didn't

15 have as strong an opinion. -

16 JUDGE SMITH: Now, Mr. Fierce, I did intercede in

17 this examination on your behalf, but it doesn't take away from

| 18 the fact that without something more which you have not
|
'

19 offered, the reasoning that I infer from your line of

20 questioning is circular. You have a survey, establishes, in

21 your view, a large perception of fear. Therefore, you take;

22 that large perception of fear as being pre-existing, and the
|

23 bias of the questions does not have much impact.

24 I do think it's circular without you having some

25 external basis for establishing the pre-held conception of

(
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~Y l' perception of. fear.(J
2 MR. FIERCE: Well,~at this point, what i have -- what

3' I can get from the witness is-his perception of whether there

4 is a dichotomization in the EPZ with respect to the Seabrook

5 issue.

6 JUDGE SMITH: Well, it's late in the day'for that. I

7 mean, you're examining on yhe survey, and I think that you are

8 circular. I think that you should have been allowed to pursue

9 the idea, but without something more, I think you've exhausted

10 it.

11 BY MR. FIERCE:

12 Q Oa page 21 of your testimony, Dr. Mileti, you point

13 out that interviewees desperately try to be consistent during

b 14 interviews, and you say "How now, for example" -- How now,

15 meaning after the four questions had been presented to them,

16 "How now, for example, can a person already committed to the

17 above position select go about your normal business as an

18 answer to a question about emergency response after reading a

19 scenario in which a release of radiation were asked to be

20 assumed -- see, for example, Question and answers No. 274."

21 Now, have you carefully read Question 274, Doctor?

22 A (Mileti) I thought I did when I wrote my testimony.

23 I'm happy to have a look at it again.

24 0 Well, perhaps what I should do here as well is read

25 the question so the rest of those in attendance will know what
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( )- 1 we're talking about.

2 And Question 274 is a question asking the respondent

3 -to respond to an emergency message that is presented just above

4 that question. And it's a message that I will summarize by

5- saying, as a general emergency condition, and it says that "a

6 're. lease of radiation has occurred at Seabrook, and that New

7 Hampshire Civil Defense and Public Health officials are

8 currently reviewing consequences of the release, local weather

9 conditions and other factors.

10 And then it advises people working or visiting the

11 beach areas in Hampton and Seabrook, to evacuate, and in the

12 final paragraph, also suggests -- says that Evacuation is also

13 recommended for the people in the Brentwood, East Kingston,

14 Exeter, Gre3nland, Hampton, Hampton Falls, Kensington,

15 Kingston, New Castle, Newfield, Newton, Northampton,

16 Portsmouth, Rye, Seabrook, couth Hampton and Stratham."

17 And the question that is number 274 is, "When you

18 heard this message on the radio, when you and members of your

19 family go about your normal business, stay inside your homa, or

20 leave your home and go somewhere else."

2) And you say, "How now can a person who has been

22 influenced by the interactive bias in the earlier questions in

33 the survey select 'go about your normal business' as an answerj

24 to that question?"

t 25 Doctor, isn't it true that that scenario suggests

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
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{v'I.
1 -that everyone in the New Hampshire portion of the EPZ should be

2 evacuating?

3 A (Mileti) I don't know. I can't answer your

4 question.

5 Q You're not familiar with the towns in the EPZ?

-6 A (Mileti) No, I know some of them. I'm not familiar

7 with all of them. And I don't know what a comprehensive list

8 of all of them would be.

9 Q Well, if that were the comprehensive list of the

10 towns in New Hampshire, wouldn't you have to agree that the

11 most important factor influencing the response to Question 274

12 is the fact that everyone here has been advised to evacuate,

13 rather than the interactive bias that might have been generated

Os/ 14 by some earlier set of questions?

15 A (Mileti) It's possible that these words in the

16 question could have had more of an influence on people's

17 answers to the question than interactive bias, but that doeo.'.'*

18 say that interactive bias wcouldn't have' operated.

19 Q Doctor, what did you think the purpose of this

20 question was?

21 A (Mileti) To elicit people's best and honest judgment

L 22 about what they thought they might do in the context of this

23 interview.

|
! 24 0 What if I told you that the purpose of the question

' 25 was to put people in an evacuation mode, it was essentially

'

/~T
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V(~~T
1 instructing-everyone to evacuate, and that the purpose of the

:

2 question really was to gather data, which is done in the

3 following set of questions,_about where they would go? Would

4 that change your view on your statement on page 21 of your

5' testimony?

'

6 A (Mileti) That bias wouldn't have operated?. No.

7 It's the "would've"; it would've operated as people got psyched

8 up, as you just-described, to answer what you were really
_

9 interested in later on.

10 Q So because people were influenced by the bias in the

11 first four questions towards fear of dangerous nuclear

12 radiation, when they were instructed in a simulated emergency

13 radio message to evacuate the entire EPZ, they would_have been

() 14 more likely to have evacuated the entire EPZ, is that what
t

15 you're saying?

16 A (Mileti) No. I haven't made -- if you want me to

17 talk about the relationship between behavioral intentions and

18 behavior, I'm happy to. I was just talking about how in the
i

19 context of this questionnaire bias could have operated between

20 questions and the answera that people gave, even though they

21 were trying to be honest in giving their judgments.

22 Q Is the scenario set forth at Question 269 to 273, a

23 situation that people in the EPZ would likely have reacted to

24 by saying they would evacuate?;

25 A (Mileti) I'm sorry, I don't think I understand your

f},
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('') . 1 question. We have data on that.
.sg

2 Q We've got a situation here where the questionnaire

3 basically told everybody, listen, here's a situation where

4 you're going to be evacuated. 274 wasn't the important point,

5 was it, of this series of questions? Obviously you're going to

6 get a very high response to>a question like 274 that people

7 will be going -- will be leaving their home or going somewhere

8 else if they're told to imagine a situation where there's a

9 problem at-Seabrook and radiation is released and they're told

10 to evacuate.

11 You're going to get a high response that people will

12 be leaving their home and going somewhere, isn't that likely to

13 be the case, Doctor?
(~s
( 14 A (Mileti) If what you just asked me is if you ask

15 people to presume that they had just been advised by officials

16 to evacuate, would I guess that more would be inclined to say

17 that they would evacuate versus say that they wouldn't, I wouldi

18 agree, yes. I'm sorry I had to restate it. I just couldn't-

| 19 get that from the question.

20 Q And there's a series of questions following this with

21 respect to where people would go, isn't there?

22 A (Mileti) There's one question asking them where

23 they'd go and another one about how many miles it is, and

24 another one about how many people in their household would be

25 going; how many cars they'd take, et cetera.

(~h
|
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('.- 1 Q So now, understanding the question advised everybodyx)
2 in the EPZ to evacuate, and looking at that next series of

3 questions, do you understand what the purpose was that the --

4 for'asking these questions in this survey?

5 A (Mileti) I don't think I'll ever really understand

6 the-purpose of asking these questions.

7 JUDGE HARBOUR: Mr. Fierce, I was hoping to interject

8 something here. In that question that you're talking about all

9 of the names of the -- the names of all of the towns in the EPZ

10 are there. You are assuming that a person reading that would

11 recognize that those are all the names, and would therefore

-12 would respond in that way. Is that, I think, is what you're

13 surmising?

() 14 Is it not just as accurate to say that all the names

15 of the towns are there so that anybody who read it would
.

16 recognize the name of his town, and would respond because his

17 town was named?

18 MR. FIERCE: I think that's right.

19 JUDGE HARBOUR: Well, doesn't that change the premise

20 of the question that you were just asking?

21 MR. FIERCE: Well, I'm asking him if he understands

22 what the point was that the survey researchers were trying to

23 accomplish in engaging in this series of questions.

24 He thinks it was to measure what the response would

25 be in response to that.
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) 1_ In fact,_this goes to 5he issue of how much.
"

2 travelling around, and in which. direction people would go after

3 being given an instruction to evacuate, and goes to the issue

4 in the ETE portion of_the case whether people will travel on

5 their intended evacuation routes or be heading towards other

6 destinations, and how many vehicles they would be using to

7 evacuate. These are two other important points--that are in

8 contention with respect to the evacuation time studies.

9 And if it is important to know what the' purpose is

10 when conducting survey research in order to assess whether

11 you've got some usable results, I'm asking him now whether he-

12 understood when he did that critique what the' purpose was in

13 doing this?

O 14 JUDGE HARBOUR: Then why don't you ask him if he'd

15 think that'd accomplish the purpose?

'16 MR. DIGNANs. You're asking this witness, as I
,

17 understand it, if he understands the purposa'that was in the

18 mind of the survey makers, and we're being told by the unsworn

19 witness that this 274 really didn't make a whole hill of beans.

20 Well, if what they wanted to know is where people

21 would go, why didn't they just ask, well, assuming you were

22 told *.o evacuate, and assut!.ng you went, where would you go/
,

23 Why do we have -- I mean, I could conjure up a lot of

24 thesa kind of quastions, too, but I'm not sure it gets us

25 anywhero.,

'

.(1)
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l' MR. FIERCE: Because we wanted to make it --'('j
2 MR. .DIGNAN: Why isn't the direct question asked of'

3 the -- assuming you were told to leave and assuming you decided

4 to leave where would you go, instead of leading in with this

5 thing?

6 Not:that I think it's important one way or another,
'

7 but now we're told by the Commonwealth that this question had

8 no importance and he doesn't understand why our witness is

9 concerned about it. Where is it getting us?

10 If they want to admit 274-is a throwaway question,

11 fine. I'll stipulate and we'll go from there. I don't see

12 where the cross is taking us, Your Honor.

13 And the Board can disregard all data that came out of

() 14 274, and I'm for that. I really truly don't understand where

15 this line is taking us, Your Honor.

16 MR. FIERCE: I really believe the. witness didn't

17 understand the purpose of the survey, and therefore is

18 incompetent to critique this portion of it. .That's the point

19 here, Your Honor.

20 MR. DIGNAN: All right, if the questions are designed

21 to test Dr. Mileti's competence and credibility to critique a

22 survey, I guess I have no objection. Have at it.

23 JUDGE SMITH: Did you want to take a break? Do you

24 want to go to lunch? v

25 MR. FIERCE: It's your pleasure.

'
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. 11_ - JUDGE SMITH ' All right, return 'at 1:10.'-
-

2- -(Whereupon, the' noon recess _was_taken.-) |
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)$ 1 AFTERNOON- SESSION
.

2 JUDGE SMITH: Proceed,.Mr.-Fierce.

3 MR. FIERCE: .Thank you.

4- BY MR. FIERCE:

5 Q Good afternoon, Dr. Mileti, Dr.: Spencer.>

6 Dr. Mileti, on page 22 of your Testimony No. 3,

7- Rebuttal Testimony No. 3, you raise-a concern about the answers

8' that were read to respondents after Questions Nos. 20, 31, 274

9 and-312, and those answers, the options the respondents were

-10 given were (1) go about your normal business; (2) stay inside

11 your home; or (3) leave your home, place where you are and go

12 somewhere else.
'

13 And you indicate that you believe-these categories

() 14 are not mutually exclusive nor exhaustive, and that it would be'

15 possible for some people to be doing some of these things

16 simultaneously.

17 On this point, Doctor, you are aware, are you not,

18 that a pretest was performed by Social Data Analysts, and the

19 parties administering this survey for them, with respect to the

20 questions that were utilized on this survey, yes or no? Are

21 you aware?

22 A (Mileti) I have a vague recollection that a pretest

23 was talked about. I can't remember whether it was here or the

24 survey done on Long Island.

25 Q And you didn't perform any empirical tests? You

A
V
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I'} l' didn't perform any empirical tests with respect to the answers
- (_-

2 to these four questions, did you?

3 MR. LEWALD: Are you talking about the pretest?

4 MR. FIERCE: I'm asking Dr. Mileti whether he

5 performed any empirical tests with-respect to these four

6 questions.

7 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) Not directly with respect to

8 these four questions. However, I have done empirical work that

9 leads me to conclude that the, for example, in response to

10 Question 274, the choices (1), (2), and (3) are not

11 comprehensive nor mutually exclusive, list the categories about

12 what people do in response to getting emergency information.

13 BY MR. FIERCE:
O
(> 14 Q Isn't one of the reasons for doing a pretest to

15 determine whether questions which might have'some potential

16 confusion or ambiguity about them in fact lead to responses

17 which reflect that?

l 18 A (Mileti) There are many different reasons for doing

l
19 pretests. One of them certainly is, yes, to determine whether'

20 or not the questions have -- if respondents can understand the

21 words, and to determine if face validity exists -- and there
i
| 22 are also many other reasons that pretests could be done to

23 determine more sophisticatedly whether or not face validity in

| 24 fact exists,

l
25 Q Isn't it true that those who did the pretest with

|
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1 respect to these four questions and the answers given for them

2 are in a better position to judge whether respondents perceive

3 them to be ambiguous or confusing in any way?

4 A (Mileti) They sure would be in a better position to

5 judge whether or not the respondents thought they were

6 confusing in terms of being able to understand the words, yes.

7 That doesn't necessarily go to whether or not they'd be in a

8 better position to talk about other things, or whether they'd

9 have an advantage.

10 And I think actually have some -- a lot of a

11 disadvantage in terms of not coming up with a good set of

12 responses based on what people do in emergencies, versus their

13 perceptions of what people do in emergencies as well as in the
<() 14 pretest, if they used a pretest to develop answer categories,

15 what persons thought they might do in an emergency even though

16 they might never have experienced it.

17 Q I want to move to the Rebuttal Testimony No. 4, which

18 pertains to the Luloff beach blanket survey, and ask Dr.

19 Spencer a couple of questions about his testimony in Part 1.

20 Again, I want to try to understand exactly what your

21 concern is here, Doctor, with respect to the randomness of the

22 sampling on the beaches, and can you briefly tell me whether
a

23 your concern is simply that the procedures utilized equired

24 the people administering the survey to gather those respondents

25 from what essentially would be three lines down the beach,

:' ~,
' )
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s I() 1 about a third of the way to the beach, the mid-line, ahd a !

2 third of the way to the seawall.

3 Is it that fact alone that generates the lack of

4 randomness in this survey?

5 A (Spencer) There was no randomness in this survey.

'6 Q With respect to the sampling technique, what was your
,

7 cor.cern about randomness?

8 A (Spencer) My concern is that we had a population of

9 people on the beach, and without going into issues of whether

10 you could generalize in any way from this population that was

11 on the beach on those days at those times to a larger

12 population, without going into those issues, we can talk about

13 surveying the people who were on the beach at the given times

) 14 that the survey was taken.

15 Now, a subset of those people were interviewed. But

16 that subset was not a random sample, because there was no

17 deliberate random selection of individuals from those on the

18 beach.

19 Q Why wasn't the method used essentially a random

20 methodology of picking beach blankets on the beach to

21 interview?

22 A (Spencer) Why was it not essentially a random

23 sample? For a sample to be a random sample in the accepted

24 sense of the word, there has to be a deliberate randomization

25 introduced, the equivalent of a coin toss, or a roll of a die,

'
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f') 1 or the draw of ~a number from a' table of nunters . that was -
~

w/

2 generated to be random numbers, but no cuch mechanism was used.

3 Q The mechanism that was used was to start at the

*

4 midline and walk halfway to the water's edge and pick a blanket

5 there. Then walk ~back to the midline, go a few paces forward,

6 turn toward the beach wall, the seawall, walk halfway to the

7 seawall, and walk half way to the seawall 1and pick the blanket-

8 there. The blankets that were sampled were not preselected;

9 they were interviewed applying this particular technique.

10 A (Spencer) Okay, as I understood the description of

11 the sample, it wasn't clear whether the interviewer was to

12 stand at the position and pick one of the nearby blankets or

13 whether the person, the interviewer, was going to just pick the -

() 14 blanket that exactly fell in the demarcated spot, and how

15 closely these rules were followed.

16 So it seemed to me that the beach was carved up, at

17 least conceptually, into strips, and each strip was divided

18 into subsections, and then the interviewer would pick a blanket

f rom each ' ubsection, so that the interviews would be19 s

20 guaranteed to be spread over at least the beaches that they

21 were trying to take interviews at on those days and those

22 times. But that the selection of the beach blanket was up to

23 the -- within the area -- was up to the discretion of the

24 interviewer.

25 A true random sample would have said, okay, here we

' Heritage Reporting Corporation,
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.

are in.thisfarea, we have five beach' blankets here; let's' draw1

2 -a number from one'to five, and that will tall us which blanket

3 we should conduct the interview c.t.

4 Q The instructions were to pick the bec.ch' blanket that

5 was there cnr the closest beach blanket, were they not?

6 A .(Spencer) I would have to read the exact

7 instructions. I tried to summarize the instructions in my

8 rebuttal to find the exact instructions as described in the

9 Attachment 4. Could I?

10 I read from page 2 on Attachment 4, "Groups of

11 interviewers ranging from two to three individuals per team

12 were assigned to each of the four areas. When they arrived at

13 these areas they were instructed to find the midline between

thbwater'sedgeandtheseawall,orotherequally-definingend() 14 ,

15 of the beach area, and to establish a distance of the beach

16 area they were responsible for covering.

17 "Once this had been established, each individual was

18 told to divide the beach area into roughly equivalent pieces,

' 19 and to begin the sampling process by walking several paces

20 along the midline and then turn towards the water and walk c

| 21 distance halfway from the midline to the water's edge.

22 "Once this had been accomplished, the interviewer was

23 to target beach blankets as the sampling unit, and seek out the

l

L 24 driver of those among the individuals on the blanket."

25 And that is the extent of the detail on aow the beach
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() 1. blankets were selected.

2 Q You think it would have made a significant difference-

3 :in the results'--

4 A (Spencer) Yes, I do.

5 ~Q -- if.the beach blanket surveyors, having paced off.

6 pathway;to the water's edge ~or the beach wall, would have
~

'

-7 interviewed the very. closest beach blanket?

8 A~ (Spencer) Yes. That still would not have been a

9 random sample, or necessarily a representative sample,'of the

10 beach blankets on the beach at_that time.

11 However, so that meant that I would not have found

12. that method satisfactory, either.

13 .Q And this is your basis for concluding that the sample

O~ 14 is not random?

15 A (Spencer) No. My basis for concluding the sample is

- 16 not random is that a random sample is something that's well-

17 defined in statistical books, in survey practice. And this

18 sample was not a random sample. The essential criteria --

19 there are many steps that have to be taken for a survey to be a

20 random sample. But the essential one is that deliberate

21 randomization has to be introduced. ;

22 And there was none of that here. This was not a

23 random sample.

24 Q You are aware that the population on the beaches is a

25 shifting population?

'
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.(3 1 A (Spencer) I'm not sure what you mean by shifting
Qf

2 population.

3 Q That from one hour to the'next, or one morning to the

4 afternoon, or one day to the next, or one week to the next, the

5 population varies.

6 A '(Spencer) Meaning different people at the beach?

7 Q Different people; different' amounts of people;

8 different proportions 13f people, from one beach to the next?

9 A (Spencer) Yes, I am aware of that.

10 Q When you have that sort of a situation, isn't it in

11 fact impossible to achieve the kind of random sample of a well-

12 defined group that you are talking about?

13 A (Spencer) No. No, it's not impossible.

() 14 JUDGE SMITH: Are you done with this line?

15 MR. FIERCE: Yes.

16 BY MR. FIERCE:

17 Q On page 6 of your testimony, Dr. Spencer, you in fact

18 make a comparison between the sampled proportions from four

19 beaches, Hampton, North Hampton to 101-C, 101-C to Odiorne

20 Point, Seabrook beaches, with the proportions of the people on

21 the beaches when observed by what I would call the Derman

22 photographs. Are those the photographs that you're talking

23 about here? The Derman photographs taken on July 18th in the

24 early afternoon?

25 A (Spencer) I don't know. I didn't see those

Heritage Reporting Corporation
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. f-)s .!( 1 photographs. These proportions were provided to me by Karen-

2 Larson.

3 Q In fact, that is a snapshot of the proportions ofLthe

4 population on the beaches that existed at one moment in time,

5 isn't that true?

6 A (Spencer) I don't know if the snapshots were taken

7 oat -- all at one time or not.

8 Q They were taken all at one point in time, Dr.-

9 Spencer. And we know that the population on the beaches is a

10 shifting one, the proportions change from time to time. What -

11 - strike that.

12 This comparison is meaningless, isn't it?

13 A (Spencer) The reason I introduced this comparison-s

h
'

14 was because it wasn't clear to me how the sample sizes for the'

15 different beaches were determined because there was no random

16 sampling. It's not as if all possible sites along the beach

17 fronts were chosen at random, which would have given you a

18 proportional sample, so that if you had done that, the -- to a

19 good approximation -- the proportion of beach blankets on the

20 beach in the sample would have been proportional to the number

21 of beach blankets that were actually on the beach.

22 But you didn't have a random sample, so in some way,

23 unknown to me, the target numbers of interviews for the beaches

24 were set. Or perhaps they weren't even set, perhaps they just

25 took as many interviews as interviewers could complete on the
,

i

)
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r^i I l beaches on'those days.
(J

-2 So it's possible that some beaches had far -- ha'd a

3 disproportionately large number of interviews occurring on

4 those beaches, and that suspicion occurred to me. And I think

5 it's very plausible that that happened, and so I took these

6 numbers as a pot.nt of comparison.

7 Q But in fact, that suspicion that they might not have

8 picked the appropriate proportions is neither confirmed nor

9 disaffirmed by looking at the proportions that would exist on

10 July 18, at roughly 12:00 midday, isn't that true?

11 A (Spencer) Let me see when the surveys took place.

12 Q But the point is, Dr. Spencer, this is a shifting

13 population; there is no fixed percentage of people that visit

(') 14 these beaches. The proportions vary from time of day, to day
'

15 to day.

16 A (Spencer) Well, I don't know how much shifting

17 occurs. I don't know comparing North Hampton -- 101-C to 101-C

18 -- Odiorne Point, the sample proportions are int the ratio of

19 roughly three to two; the proportions from the photographs are

20 in the ratio of one to two. So from the aerial photos, you're

21 getting twice as many people on one beach as the other; and in

22 the sample, you're getting one third. So that's quite a shift.
"

23 Maybe these shifts do occur.

24 Q Doctor, on the next page -- well, on the bottom of

25 that page is a sentence which begins, "In addition, !.t a' pears
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(_J 1 .that certain sections of the shorefront may not have been

2 represented at all in the survey," and you list-a number of

3 beaches.
'

4 -Q ' (Spencer) Yes.

5 Q' How did you know that these beaches were not included.
.,

6 in the survey?

7 A (Spencer) I had the data,-the data-file that was

8 produced by Luloff, and on-that there were some entries as to

9 where the interviews took place, what beach. And then I

10 compared those entries against a map of the beaches and noticed

11 that the beaches listed were not reflected in the answers to

12 the survey.

13 Q You had originally listed Rye Beach, but.I see in

(1)
,

.

14 your errata, you've taken that off?

15 A (Spencer) Right.

16 Q That was a mistake?

17 A (Spencer) That was a mistake. That was in the data,

18 in the data file.

19 Q North Beach was in'the data file, too, wasn't it?

20 A (Spencer) I don't believe so.

21 Q Little Boars Head was in the data file, too, wasn't

22 it?

23 A (Spencer) No. I looked at these. I did a

24 comparison just yesterday morning to check, and the only

|.

25 overlap was Ryc.
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() 1 .Q Did you see the words Boars-Head listed on that-data?'

2 A I believe, if'I recollect,'there were.several Boars

3 Head Beaches.

4 Q That is correct.
,

5 A (Spencer) And since I've only listed Little Boars

6' Head, some "Boars Head" must have been in the data file. But

7 not Little Boars Head.

8 Q But you saw the words Boars Head and saw that it'had

9 been assigned to the beaches, there were four categories of

10 beaches: Hampton, Northampton to 101-C, 101-C to Odiorne

11 Point, and the Seabrook beaches, do you know in which of those

12 four categories Little Boars Head would go, and in which of

13 those categories Boars Head Beach would go?

.O 14 A (Spencer) I would have to look at the file.

15 Q Conceivable you made a mistake there, isn't it?

16 MR. TURK: Objection. Anything is conceivable, Mr.

17 Fierce.

18 BY MR. FIERCE:

19 Q Where is Bass Beach, Dr. Spencer?

20 A (Spencer) I don't have the map in front of me, and I
,

|

| 21 don't remember where these beaches are.

l 22 Q Do you know whether any significant number of people

23 on a busy weekend would be at Bass Beach?

24 A (Spencer) No, I don't.

25 Q Do you know whether any significant number of people

| /~T' tu)
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(}jt

_
1 on a given busy weekend would be at Foss Beach?

2 A (Spencer) No, I don't.

3 JUDGE SMITH: Is.the thrust of.your examination on

4 this point? Is-it? I do not have the cross-examination plan

5 on this, do I?

6 MR. FIERCE: This.ls Item XVII on the bottom of page

7 3. And I'm moving now to Item XVIII.

8 JUDGE SMITH: Is the thrust that you disagree with

9 his conclusion that the sampling was not random, or that

10 sarapling was not attainable nor was it -- I mean, randomness

11 was not attainable, nor was it necessary to reliable reaults?

12 MR. FIERCE: Perfect randomness of the sort I believe

13 Dr. Spencer is talking about is not obtainable, given the

O 14 shitting nature of the population, and, yes, as well, the

15 second point, that kind of randomness was not required, given

16 the purpose and nature of the survey.

17 MR. LEWALD: That was not the witness's testimony.

18 MR. FIERCE: He's asked me what my point is.

19 JUDGE SMITH: Well, all right. He's trying to

20 extract this on cross-examination, and I was, I think that

21 that's an area that you should be going into, but can't you go;

|

22 into it a bit more directly?

23 MR. FIERCE: Well, Dr. Spencer --

24 JUDGE SMITH: Well, were you done? Were you finished

j 25 with it?

('
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'

~1 MR. FIERCE . I was going to move on to Number.XVIII

2 on my cross-examination plan. -

~3 JUDGE SMITH: All right. -

4 MR. FIERCE ' Given what you'.ve Just said, I feel'

5 encouraged-to ask a-few more questions, however.

6 JUDGE SM_';TH: All right, suit yourself.

7 BY MR. FIERCE:

8| Q Dr. Spencer, with respect to the -- well, with

9 respect to the purpose for which this survey was conducted, are

10 you aware of what that purpose was?

11 A (Spencer) It had to do with people's mode of

12 transportation to and from the beach. i

13 Q Are you aware that one of the purposes of the survey

();
''

,

14 was to gather a data base with respect to people on the beaches

15 at various -- on various days, who are both male and female,

16 who are young, middle aged, and older folks, and using that

17 data base as a starting point, be able to at least make some i

l 18 conclusions, general, perhaps, conclusions about assumptions

19 that have been made by planners with respect to Seabrook,

20 without necessarily looking to see whether 42 percent or 43

21 percent of a given population again answered a particular

22 question a given way.

i23 A (Spencer) Am I aware that the intent -- let me see

24 if I cen restate your question, to make sure I understand it

25 right. Am I aware that the intent of the survey, or one of the

('
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'

1 intents ---
;

2 0 One of the intents.

3 A (Spencer) -- was to create a data base, so that

4 statistics could be run, and analyses could be conducted. I

5 assume that. I mean, that's typically why people do surveys

6 and put the data into the machine-readable form, is to have a

7 data base to be able to analyze. It doesn't mean the data base

8 is going to give you accurate results.

9 Q Well, the question is what is accurate, given the

10 purpose of the survey?

11 Is there any doubt in your mind that questions about

12 how far people are from their cars would be any significantly

13 different if a more perfect randotized survey had been
p(,) 14 conducted than the one that was done here?

15 A (Spencer) Yes.

16 Q And what degree of significance is there?

17 A (Spencer) I don't understand the question.

18 Q Well, certain information was gathered about how far

19 generally people are from their cars, a range of time and

20 distance.

21 Do you think there would be any significant

22 difference in the outcome of a poll which were conducted using

23 some more perfect randomized data collection system?

24 A (Spencer) Yes.

25 Q How much?

' ' ' Heritage Reporting Corporation
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1 A (Spencer) How much difference? I don't know. You

2 have people missed at some beaches. You have, I think,

3 disproportionate numbers selected from some beaches. Do people

4 have to park? Can people park closer to the beach in some

5 beaches than other beaches? Do some beaches tend to attract

6 more bicycle riders, or walkers, or people coming on buses?

7 Who did the interviewers tend to select? Did they tend to

8 select smaller groupings or larger groupings, or friendlier

9 looking groupings? They apparently avoided people who were

10 very close to the seawall or close to the water's edge.

11 There are many ways that this doesn't represent the

12 population at the beach at the time the surveys were conducted.

13 So I don't even know what the -- I don't recall what the
^T,

( ,! 14 statistics were that came out of the survey, but if you ask me

15 do I think that they would differ significantly from the actual

16 numbers, could we get, had we conducted a good survey? Yes, I

17 think the differences would be significant.

18 Q Because they didn't pick up people on the seawall,

19 enough people from buses, enough bicycle riders, and --

20 A (Spencer) Because there was no randomization used.

21 This is a survey -- I mean, random samples are so widely used

22 for good reason. This kind of a sample is just hardly ever

23 conducted, and not for -- not to my knowledge in industry, or

24 they're not called really samples, when they're done like this.

25 Certainly not in government work, because the conclusions just

s

'
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'k - 1 can't be relied on.
*

2' MR. . TURKr. Your Hoaor, I was simply going to note, so

3 much for the phrase, "close enough for government work."

4 As a government lawyer, I've had --
;

5 MR. TRAFICONTE: Can we ask how long it's taken you

6 to get that line out?

7 JUDGE HARBOUR: Be careful, there's already been one

8 motion for recusal based on that statement.

9 MR. FIERCE: Your Honor, I have no further questions

10< for this particular panel on these two pieces.

11

12 (Massachusetts Attorney General's

13 Cross-examination Plan for

14 Applicant's Rebuttal Testimony

15 Nos.1, 2, 3, 4 and 5 follows:)

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

}
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' ATTORNEY GENERAL JAMES M. SHANNON'S
n CROSS EXAMINATION PLAN FORr

APPLICANTS' REBUTTAL TESTIMONY NOS. 2, 3, 4 AND 5
(Dennis Mileti and Bruce Spencet)

.

I. Ascertain who wrote the various portions of No. 3 and
No. 4.

II. Establish that Dr. Mileti can not provide an objective
critique of these surveys because of his own personal
bias against all behavioral intention surveys, and Dr.
Cole personally.

III. Summarize the opposing views of Mileti and Cole and
question whether the recent Shoreham decision weakens
Dr. Mileti's cliam that if EBS messages are drawn to
his specifications they will be "good". In LPB 88-2,
his EBS messages were found to have "fundamental
flaws".

IV. Question whether Dr. Mileti is competent to judge t.he
validity or reliability of telephone surveys.

A. Dr. Mileti's effort to include in his own
previous testimony telephone survey or poll -- a,

i portion of his testimony the results of an
unreliable survey or poll -- a portion of his
testimony that was stricken as unreliable,
unscientific hearsay -- indicate that Dr. Mileti
is a poor judge of the reliability of such
surveys.

V. Ask Mileti and Spencer for their views on the First
Market Research telephone survey, relied upon by Ed
Lieberman in his preparation of the ETE study.

A. Explore their views on "call backs"

B. Are behavioral intention surveys okay if done for
the applicants?

VI. Do M11eti and Spencer agree with this statenent on o.
88 of Applicants' Direct Testimony No. 7, sponsored by
panel on which Mileti participated:

| Another approach to assess whether the
potential for bias is actually manifested as

| real, significant bias, is to compare the data
.

obtained by the survey, with the same, or similar
I data obtained from other sources. If there is

essential agreement between elements of the4, survey data set and those of other sources, then
- the prospect of systematic bias of significant

extent can be dismissed.



4b
-s.

t VII. Gel Mileti Lo acksiowledge that, in his view, tnete is
"essential agreement" between (1) the data generated'

by the Cole survey about the extent of voluntary
(shadow) evacuation to be expected within the EP: and
(2) Mileti's own conclusion about the extent of
."keyhole" shadow evacuation to be expected within the
EPZ. Both Mileti himself and the Cole data suggest
that it could be as high as 50 %.

VIII. Ask Mileti why, even with good public information, as
many as 50% of the population might engage in
voluntary keyhole evacuation? Is ther somethin unique
about this particular emergency response that leads
him to believe that good public information won't be
the key determinant of emergency response for up.to
50% of the people?

- -- If so, what is this difference?

-- If not, how can he be sure that good public
information will be the key determinant with respect
to such other emergency responses as:

-- where people will go (toward the official host
community vs. other destinations)?

-- whether drivers will obey traffic guides or
take the routes being "discouraged"?

-- whether drivers and occupants will abandon
their vehicles after experiencing little or no
movement for X hours?

-- whether role abandonment and delayed reporting
to duty will occur?

On what rational bases can you assert that planners
should assume that keyhole evacuation could be as high
as 50% but that no one in the traffic streams will go
anywhere except where they are told?

IX, What is the key determinant of emergency response for

| those whom Dr. Mileti believes will engage in
'

voluntary keyhole evacuation? Isn't their situational
risk perception shaped primarily by pre-emergency fear
of radiation?

And isn't it possible for surveys of the type
conducted by Drs. Cole and Luloff to measure, at least
to some rough degree, the public's pre-emergency fears?

,
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/S X. If goud public infutmation cannot persuade as many as
50% of the population from evacuating sooner than they
are told to do so, despite EBS messages specifically
telling them there is no need to evacuate, then won't
other kinds of emergency responses that are not
addressed by good public information at all be even
lest subject to be influenced by good public
information, e.g.

-- wnether to stay with ot abandon your car?

Wouldn't emergency planners be prudent to at least
take a look at what the surveys suggest people might
do after X hours of little or no movement?

XI. Get the panel to acknowledge that the Cole and Luloff
surveys do ask 'a number of questions which merely
gather relevant information about the respondents and
are not behavioral intention questions.

Ask Mileti: If you eliminate the questions in the

Cole survay ab gou'oluntary evacuation (on which thereis substantial agreement between Mileti and Cole --
50%), the Ivey is essentially an information
gatheri survey?

,

| XII. Establish that neither Dr. Spencer not Dr. Mileti is

| ( aware of the current applied research industry
standards for conducting telephone survey research'

(e.g., surveys done by N.Y. Times, Roper, Yankilovich,
etc.) Neither is familar with this part of the
industry.

XIII. Explore how Spencer got involved, what materials he
reviewed, how much time he spent, how much he was paid
etc.

XIV. Get Spencer to acknowledge that it is possible for
statisticians to compute the actual impact on the
results of those factors he mentions which may affect
the external validty, but he didn't do this. Without
having done this he has no way of knowing whether the
factors he mentions have any significant impact on the
results.

XV. Go through the discussion of external validity in No.
3, showing that Spencer's four points have no
significant impact.

XVI. Questions regarding internal validity No. 3.

| XVII. Questions regarding external validity of No.4.

<_
1
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XVIII. Questions regardirig intetnal validity of No. 4.

O'
XIX. Questions regarding No. 2 -- Traffic Guides.

XX. Questions regarding No. 5 -- Panic.

.

e

G
|
,

|

|
,

!
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,7 4
' (-) 1 . JUDGE SMITH: Any other In'ervenor?t

2 MS. WEISS: Three-lines _of folly.

3 JUDGE SMITH: Three lines?

-4- Is that your cross-examination plan?

5 MS._ WEISS: Right here. I don't know where to put

6 this wretched thing.

7 CROSS-EXAMINATION

8 BY MS.-WEISS:

9 Q Mr. Mileti and Mr. Spencer, my name is EllynLWeiss.

10 I represent the New England Coalition on Nuclear Pollution.

11 Dr. Milenti, Dr. Spencer.

12 It's your opinion, Dr. Mileti, that behavioral

13 intentions, whether ascertained through whatever kind offsd
14 survey, are simply not good evidence about how people will

15 actually behave in an emergency, is that correct?

16 A (Mileti) In general, yes. Particularly in

17 emergencies that are rare events that people don't have much

18 experience with. I suspect that there could be a unique subset

19 of human beings that get evacuated for the flood hazard, for

20 example, along the Mississippi every year and have lived there

21 30 years, whose intentions would be based on enough experience

22 that it would be okay.

23 But not in reference to emergencies that are, by

24 definition, unique situations.

25 Q And that would presumably be true both for people who

O
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.

(_- 1 have responded in this behavioral intention survey that they
'

2 would follow instructions, as it would be_for people who

3 responded that they would not follow instructions, is that

4 correct?

5 A (Mileti) If we're talking about members of-the

6 general public, and we're asking them what they-might do in a

7 future emergency regarding advice about appropriate public

8 response, in general I would say yes.

9 Q And for emergency workers would it also be true that

10 a behavioral intention survey would not correlate well to their

11 actual behavior during an accident, or is there some

12 distinction that you were suggesting?

13 A (Mileti) It would depend on what kind of emergency

O
14 worker you're talking about. If we were talking about

15 emergency workers who have experience and are performing a role

16 a lot like their normal role, and that the role they'd be asked

17 to perform in a subsequent emergency is what we're considering,

18 then I would say their behavioral intentions might be more

19 reflective of what might actually occur.
<

20 However, I want to qualify that and say there are

21 some circumstances in which I might need to change my mind

22 about that or become more strong in my opinion about that. And

23 if we were talking about emergency workers who are being

24 trained to perform unique roles, I would not go with behavioral*

25 intentions to convince me that they would perform their role. |

()
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.(\
(J l' I would rather look at what I know are.the factors that affect

2 role performance in-an emergency and cast an evaluation on

3 those determinants, rather than self-reports.

4 But that's because I'm the sociologist I am.

5 Q And for nuclear -- when we're talking about an

6 accident at a nuclear power plant, we're talking about

7 something that hasn't occurred before, and at least some of

8 these people would be asked to perform functions which they

9 haven't ever performed before?

10 A (Mileti) Well, no. There have been accidents at

11 nuclear power plants before. I presume you meant to say here

12 at Seabrook?

13 Q Yes.

! ()
14 A (Mileti) And for some emergency workers, as I know

15 about them at Seabrook,.some of them would be engaged in

16 behaviors they have done before, and I would imagine, although

17 I don't know anything'about what's going on in Massachusetts, I

|
18 think there's a utility- sponsored response plan and I would

19 just bet, but I have no evidence on this, that that would

20 involve utility workers being trained to do emergency response.

21 Q And generally, the degree to which you could

22 correlate statements of behavioral intention with what you

23 would actually expect to happen during an accident would

| 24 depend, in the case of emergency workers, on a variety of

25 factors, one of which is whether they are asked to perform a

O
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(]) 1- function which it is their normal duty to perform, and which

2 they have performed in the past?

3 A (Mileti) Indirectly,_I would prefer saying what

4 evidence suggests is the clear reason why-people do or don't

5 perform emergency work in an emergency, is whether or not.they

6 have a clear understanding before the emergency of'what their

7 emergency job is. And it is true that experience in performing

8 that role is one way they could learn that. Training is-

9 another way that they could learn that.

10 So those are the sorts of things I would look at

11 rather than behavioral intentions.

12 Q You mentioned that there are other situational

13 factors during an emergency which would affect the response of

() 14 the various people to a greater or lesser extent, depending

15 upon how good the emergency information was, is that a correct

16 summary of your opinion?

17 A (Mileti) In general, but I had to qualify that when

| 18 that very such statement was made to me yesterday. I suppose I

19 should qualify it again, and that is that I would define

20 emergency information presuming that there would be conflicting

21 information in the future emergency, and talk about a subset of

22 that, the emargency information system, the formal emergency
,

23 information system, as one in which I would like to see good

24 information.

j 25 And if that exists, I would suspect that other

Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(~
'x_)T . 1 factors would play a lesser role. ,

2 Q. Could you describe.to me those other situational-

3. factors?

4 A (Mileti) There,'if we're. talking about the behavior

5 of the public,-are-five categories of factors that prior

6 -research has found to correlate with public behavior in prior

7 emergencies. I hope I can remember them all.

8 One of them is factors associated with a person's

9 position in a complex society, status-factors, for example

10 whether someone's a man or a woman; whether they are employed

11 or unemployed; whether they have a religious orientation to

12 life or not, et cetera.

13 Second category of factors are psychological factors.

'

14 For example, locus of control, whether someone perceives in

15 general that they could control their own destiny versus give

16 control of their destiny to some externality, for example, God

17 or some other external force.

I 18 Their ability to process information; their ability

19 to process risk information, et cetera, are two categories.

20 The third category would be factors associated

21 -- I can't remember the other three categories, but they're in

22 my Shoreham testimony.

23 Q I'm probably the only one who hasn't read it.

24 A (Mileti) But the kind of baggage people as [

25 individuals bring with them throughout life.

: ()
Heritage Reporting Corporation

(202) 628-4888
,

.



___ . _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _. . . _ _ _ _ _ _ . _ _ _ -

4

,

-

T CROSS : SPENCER AND MILETI. 9394

$) 1 Oh, I remembered another category: .their situation.
'

2 The situation they happen to be with at the time the emergency
-

3 begins, who they happen to be with, for' example. 'Whether.their-

4 family.is united.or not united,.for example; whether they're

5 shopping or not shopping; whether they're at home or nottat
,

6 home. So, their situational context.
.

'

7 LQ So these are a variety of factors, if I understand-

8 it, which would affect the degree to which people follow the

9 instructions that they get, in addition to the goodness of thee

! - 10 emergency information, the quality of the emergency

11 information.

12 There are a variety of other factors. You have

13 mentioned three. There are a couple of others?
I

; ' 14 .A- (Mileti) No, I wouldn't agree with what youEjust'

15 said. What I would say is these factors could operate to

; 16 determine what kind of judgments people.make about what to do

17 in an emergency, and then what in fact they end up doing.

18 That, in the case when good emergency information

19 exists, the influence those factors would have would be
,

20 substantially less. And that, in a case where emergency

21 information was extremely poor, for example, like at the Three

22 Mile Island accident, it's these other sorts of factors that we

23 would need to renort to in order to explain variation and the

24 differences we observed in human behavior.'

?S Q Now, you participated, as I understand it, in

!

()
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,m

(_) 1 preparing the prototype EBS messages, is that correct, in the
s

2 drafting of those?

3 A (Mileti) Here at Seabrook, I did critique them and

4 gave comments to people and re-critiqued them, and -- yes,

5 absolutely.

6 Q And it's your opinion that those good prototype

7 messages, correct?

8 A (Mileti) Well, it depends on which you mean when you

9 say those, because there have been so many different versions.

10 Q The ones that are attached to the direct testimony in

11 this case.

12 A (Mileti) I'm not sure I remember which ones are

13 attached to the direct testimony in the case. I remember that

k''' 14 the most recent version that I know of that the utility gcze to

15 the Massachusetts Attorney General's office was the set we

16 talked about yesterday, and then in the last time I was cross-

17 examined, we even discovered an oversight, that needed to

18 suggest that something in those be changed.

19 Q We learned from your testimony yesterday that, if we

20 didn't already know it, that those exact messages would not in

21 fact necessarily be the message that goes out over the EBS

22 system during an actual emergency. You would expect, in fact,

23 for it to be altered depending on the circumstances that are

24 occurring at the time, correct?

25 A (Mileti) I would hope that it would be altered, such

es
( ,)
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() I that the EBS message would suit the character of the emergency

2 being experienced, yes.

3 Q And we know that that happened at Shoreham, and that

4 the alteration led to confusion, is that correct?

5 A (Mileti) No. What we know happened at Shoreham is

6 that somebody, and I said yesterday I don't know who they were,

7 adapted the prototype EBS messages, and as a consequence, if

8 you will, violated some of the basic rules that I would put

9 forth as standards by which to judge EDS messages, and didn't

10 violate others.

11 And that some of that came out in the litigation,

12 volunteered by me, in the typical way that things come out in

13 these sorts of things.
,_
( )'' 14 0 Well, I'll accept that characterization. I summed it

15 up as confusion, out I'll accept your characterization. It's

16 certainly more precise than mine.

17 Do you know who it is, what individual or

18 individuals, would have the authority to determine the content

19 of the EBS message at Seabrook should there be an accident?

20 A (Mileti) I have a vague impression, but I certainly

21 don't know for sure. I suspect the final word might lie with

22 the Governor of the State of New Hampshire, but I can't say. I

23 don't know for sure.

24 0 Do you know what training either the governor or the

25 person underneath him who would actually be drafting the

r's
V
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(~T 1 message'has in the-principles that~you've' discussed for clarity
%.)

2- and avoiding confusion? -

3 MR. TURK: Objection. I.think the prior answer

4 Indicated that the witness was not aware who it.would be, in

5 fact, who.would be drafting the message. And I didn't hear any

6 reference to the person underneath the governor?

7 MS WEISS: Well, there was a response that it's his

8 belief that the governor would be the person passing on the

9 matter.

10 JUDGE SMITH: Do you know-whether the person, whoever

11 it may be, has the training to make an ad hoc adaptation of

12 the messages?

13 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) I haven't any idea.

()'

14 MS. WEISS: I have no further questions. (
:

15 MR. BACKUS: I have just basically one question for

16 Dr. Milet1.

17 CROSS-EXAMINATION

18 BY MR. BACKUS: i

19 Q I'm Bob Backus, Dr. Mileti, representing the Seacoast

20 Anti-Pollution League. You've said, Dr. Mileti, in your

21 opinion about emergency workers responding that in the
r

22 emergencies you've studied, they do.,

23 Is it your understanding that, in the event of a

24 radiological emergency, the emergency workers would have to use

25 personal dosimeters as part of their equipment?

i
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() ~

1 A (Mileti) There certainly have been -- do you mean

2 here at Seabrook, or just in --

3 Q At Seabrook.

4 A (Mileti) It's my impression that some will be

5 provided with dosimeters. I don't recollect precisely what

6 categories of emergency workers will, and what categories

7 won't.

C Q Okay, now let's just assume that basically the

9 emergency workers that are performing their duties within the

10 emergency planning zone, or where protective action has been

11 recommended, are wearir.g dosimeters. Then the intent of those

12 would be to give those emergency workers some indication of the

13 risk they were facing personally, would it not?

D# 14 MR. TURK Objection. I don't see the-tie to the

15 testimony.

16 MR. BACKUS: I think Dr. Mileti just spoke about his

17 expectation of emergency worker response at the start of the

18_ examination by Attorney Weiss. I'm just following up on that.

19 MR. TURK: I still have the objegg4an, Your Honor.

20 (The Board col. ~)
21 JUDGE SMITH: You're just building from her

22 examination and you're going to the area of dosimetry?
,

23 MR. BACKUS: Right, as a distinguishing thing between

24 the way emergency workers might respond in an event at Seabrook

25 as opposed to what Dr. Mileti's testified about in other

O
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(m._) 1 emergency situations.

2- ' JUDGE SMITH: Well,-I think'you've strayed too far

3 from the direct examination.

4 Ms. Weiss's examination should have been for another

5 purpose, and I assume that it is. And if it wasn't, then it
'

6 would have been out of' order, and that was to test the

7 messages. 'And now you've gone beyond that.

8 MR. BACKUS: Well

9 JUDGE SMITH: S u s t. f.

10 MR. BACKUS: Nothing further.

11 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Turk?

12 MR. TURK: I have one limited ljne, You h7nor.
t

13 CROSS-EXAMINATION
O
k/ 14 BY MR. TURK: !

15 Q And this is to Dr. Spencer.

16 Sir, I am attorney Turk with the NRC staff, and I *

17 note I join Mr. Fierce in praise for our alma mater, t

18 Northwestern. |

19 This goes to your curriculum vitae.
<

20 A (Spencer) Yes, sir.

21 Q I notice among the different articles and books
.

'22 you've listed is one, Article No.17, A-17, which is labelled as

23 "Uncertain Population Forecasting." Did that article involve

24 estimates, or projected estimates, of future populations?
r

25 A (Spencer) Yes. Wo looked at this. Albo wrote his

.) i
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t
(_), 1 dissertation under me, and this is an article based on his

~2 doctoral dissertation in statistics.

3 We looked at forecarts of population that the Census

4 Bureau produced, and tried to see how accurate they were. The.

5 Census Bureau -- it's very tough to predict the future,

6 obviously, and the Census Bureau comes up with a high, medium,

7 and a low projection, but for planning purposes and for using

8 these, you need to' decide, well, how probable is it that'the

9 future population will lie between these values?

10 And Alho and I tried to model the uncertainty and the

11 errors that get propagated through the forecasts to try to come

12 up with ranges so that you -- say, there would be a 70 percent

13 probability that the future population would lie between the

14 upper and lower bound. So that's what that article is about.

15 Q I wanted to ask you a question, hypothetically: if

16 you knew that an area was undergoing rapid growth in

17 populations, and you knew that you had a 15-year trend, let's

! 18 say from 1970 to 1985, and you had the more recent trend,

19 either the five-year trend, 1980 to 1985 or something along

20 that line, and you were trying to project the next year's

l 21 growth, what growth rate would you choose to come up with the

! 22 most reliable estimate of tne next year's growth?
!

23 MR. FIERCE: Objection. This is beyond the scope of
!

; 24 the direct.

25 MR. TURK: Well, it's admittedly --

.
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f'T 1 JUDGE SMITH: I will have to inquire --
w)

2 MR. TURK: -- beyond the direct, Your Honor, but I

3 thought I could pick it up.through the curriculum vitae.

4 JUDGE SMITH: The what?

5 MS. WEISS: Did you give him a test?

6 THE WITNESS: (Spencer) I'd be glad to seno you the

7 article.

8 MR. DIGNAN: That's closer to the direct than some of

9 the stuff we've heard.

10~ JUDGE SMITH: One of my board members thought that I-

11 had sustained an objectian which wasn't made earlier today.

'12 And I thought I had heard a chorus of objections at that time.

13 But now, just to even things up, we just won't

?( ) 14 sustain this objection. But we won't allow you to go any

15 further.

16 MR. TURK: May the question be answered?

17 JUDGE SMITH: No.

I 18 MR. TURK: I'm sorry, I didn't understand.
L

19 JUDGE SMITH: I can't possibly see why you're going

20 into this.

L 21 (continued on next page.)
|

| 22

23
l
; 24
|
| 25
|

IO
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() -1 JUDGE SMITH: Are you seeking leave to cross-examine

2 this expert on that point with the representation that 1t is
~

3 necessary to develop the record.or some other representation

4 because it simply is beyond the scope of ~ the direct. . It is

5 not -- you are not testing his credentials,'that certainly-

6 can't be, you're going ~into too much detail on that.

7 So, if you have a valid reason for opening - -

8 reopening the record on this point and make that representation

9 we'll entertain it, otherwise you can't.

10 But if you do that you're inviting, and the Board

11 will take this into account, you're. inviting a big problem-that

12 we have here.

13 MR. TURK: Well, Your Honor, my purpose frankly was
(-
\) 14 to get back to a point which had been raised by one of the

15 Intervenor's witnesses.

16 JUDGE SMITH: Today?

17 MR. TURK: No. In testimony, I believe put forth by

( 18 Dr. Luloff, as I recall.

19 JUDGE SMITH: Boy, that sounds like testimony that

20 was stricken, too.

21 MR. TURK: The testimony that was stricken dealt with

22 a long range projected population growth. However, in the

23 supplemental piece of testimony proffered by Dr. Luloff, I

24 believe it was Dr. Luloff, he indicated in cross-examination

25 that he used the 1970 to 1985 growth rate for projecting the

| Heritage Reporting Corporation
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() 1 one year growth in populations for the next year.

2 And in my cross-examination I sought to determine

3 whether or not that was the proper growth rate rather than the

4 more recent-five or six year growth rate, which had been used

5 by Dr. -- by Mr. Lieberman in the ETEs, and that's the point to

6 this examination.

7 But if Your Honor is telling me that I'm opening the

8 door to --

9 JUDGE SMITH: Well, not only that, but you're making

10 him your own witness and it's all together improper.

11 MR. TURK: I subside.

12 JUDGE SMITH: Is that it?

13 MR. TURK: Yes.

14 JUDGE SMITH: Redirect.

15 MR. LEWALD: We have no redirect.

16 JUDGE SMITH: None.

17 (Board conferring.)

18 JUDGE LINENBERGER: One question. Dr. Spencer, this

19 morning in discussions with Mr. Fierce there came a point in

20 the discussion which I -- early on, which I cannot quite

21 recapture in its entirety, but conceptionally I didn't

22 underscand it, in which you alluded to the lack, and these are

23 my woeds I don't think they were yours, the lack of a

24 comparative baseline that would allow you to cross-check for

25 validity in some form or other. And I did not understand that

Heritage Reporting Corporation
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/~} 1 statement in the following contexts that if you had something
~s

2 to compare against to critique a survey, something that you

3 considered acceptable to compare against to critique a. survey,

4- why would there have been a need for the survey?

'S
'

THE WITNESS: (Spencer) That's an excellent point.

6 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Sir?

7 THE WITNESS: (Spencer) That's an excellent point.

8 To respond to that, what you would compare it on -- sometimes

i 9 when you take a survey or -- and in these surveys we have
l

10 questions on a variety of different points. Now, maybe some of:

11 these questions could be checked against census data, for

12 example, which would still have their own errors because.the

13 census is out of date.

(_m) 14 But you can try to check on some things where you can
-

15 check, and then you can try to see, well, if we don't check on

16 things that we know we should check on, then that makes us very

17 suspicious, that things that we can't check on also wouldn't

18 match up.

j 19 So it's by no means -- if you do check you could

20 still have discrepancies on the things that you can't check.

21 But if you don't match on things that you can check on, it

22 reenforces your suspicion about things that you can't check on.

23 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Thank you, sir.

24 JUDGE SMITH: That reminds me of the fact I did have

25 a question. Would you perhaps put questions in a survey which

O("% Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(]) I weren't necessary to the survey, so that you can compare them

2 to a benchmark to. test the validity of your sample, for

3- example?

4 THE WITNESS: (Spencer) Yes, you can do that. You

5 can also put questions in your survey that you're not

6 .particularly interested in by themselves, but you can sometimes
-

7 get data about the.nonrespondents on these items such as --

8 well, using geographical location, and try to do some

9 statistica1' corrections for nonresponse, is another way that

10 that gets -- it's very delicate to make it work right, but

11 things are used that way.

12 JUDGE SMITH: Anything further?

13 (No response.)

(m)/
-

14 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Thank you, gentlemen.

15 (The witnesses were excused.)

16 MR. LEWALD: Your Honor, we would like to proceed to

17 introduce two other bits of testimony entitled Applicants'
,

l

| 18 Rebuttal Testimony No. 2, and also No. 5; and the panel would
|

| 19 consist of Dr. Mileti, who will be the sponsoring witness,

20 Whereupon,

21 DENNIS MILETI

22 having been previously duly sworn, was recalled as a witness
|

23 herein, and was examined and further testified as follows:

24

25

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
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1 DIRECT EYAMINATION

:

2 BY MR. LEWALD:

3 Q Dr.fMileti, I show you a document'in three pages
_

4 .under the date of January 22, and.the typo date.1987, the

5. document is entitled Applicants' Rebuttal Testimony.No' 2 and I.

,

6- - ask you if you can recognize it?

7 JUDGE HARBOUR: In that January 22nd or --

8 MR. LEWALD: January 22nd, 1987.

9 JUDGE SMITH: Correct that date, would you please

10 physically. Physically correct.it.

11 MR. LEWALD: I will so physically. And I'll give the-

12 Reporter -- do you want me to do it to all copies, Your Honor?

13 JUDGE SMITH: Well, just the one that gets bound.

h 14' BY MR. LEWALD:

15 C I ask you, can you recognize that document, sir?

16 A (Mileti) Yes, I do recognize it, it's the rebuttal

17 testimony I prepared on this issue.

18 Q And is-the information contained in that document
i

19 true to the best of your knowledge and belief?

20 A (Mileti) Yes, it is.

21 MR. LEWALD: I would like to offer it.
|

22 JUDGE SMITH: Are there objections?

23 (No response.)

24 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Applicants' Rebuttal

i 25 Testimony No. 2 is received into evidence and bound in the
|

1'
' n
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(])- 1 transcript. 'And then following a transcript.page will be
'

2' Applicants' Rebuttal Testimony No. 5, which-is received.

3- MR. LEWALD: I haven't' introduced No. 5.
.

4 JUDGE SMITH: Hoh, excuse me. I thought you had them.

5 both there.

6 (Applicants' Rebuttal' Testimony-

.7 No. 2 was received in evidence;

i

8 and bound in'the transcript.).

9

10

11'

-12

13

- ) 14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22
il

23

24

| 25

i'
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Dated: January 22, 198$,

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
| NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION
|

before the

ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD

|

)
In the Matter of )

'

)
PUBLIC SERVICE COMPANY ) Docket Nos. 50-443-OL

OF NEW HAMPSHIRE, ET AL. ) 50-444-OL
)

(Seabrook-Station, Units 1 ) (Offsite Emergency
and 2) ) Planning Issues)

! )

APPLICANTS' REBUTTAL TESTIMONY NO. 2

(Rebuttal to the Corrected Testimony of
Dr. Avishai Cedar and Dr. Albert E. Luloff

( on SAPL 31 and TOH III Regarding Drivers
Following the Advice of Traffic Guides)

Witness: Dennis S. Mileti

Community-wide emergencies, such as an evacuation

following a nuclear power plant accident, are different from

most other settings from a human behavior viewpoint; they

are, behaviorally, a class by themselves. Aberrant, anti-

social and individual-focused acts that sometimes occur in-

other settings dramatically fall off during community-wide

emergencies. Fights, arguments and other manifestations of

"putting-oneself-first" that can and do occur in the course

of everyda,y social life all but disappear. The mechanism

that fosters the decline of aggressive, aberrant, anti-social

. _ _ __-
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,

,

g/') acts and acts with individually-focused goals in community-
U

wide emergencies does not prevail in most other social

settings.
.

Communities in emergencies are transformed behaviorally

at both the group and individual levels. Priorities shift,

goals and objectives are transformed, and identifications

change. The first priority becomes collective safety of

people and the community. The prima goal and objective

becomes serving the first priority. People shed racial,

ethnic and other forms of personal identification and

identify with the entire human collective or community that

is at risk. This social psychological "shift" that

characterizes emergencies results in the "falling-off" of

acts and behavior that run counter to the good of the

i collective, which serve or stem from interests that are

individual or personal. This "shift" would undoubtedly occur

in an emergency at Seabrook or any other nuclear power plant

for that matter. This phenomenon has been documented in
;

every emergency studied by social scientists where it has

been a topic of investigation; evidence of it can also be

found in emergencies where it was not a formal topic of

investigation. Perhaps because the popular image of the

human behavior in such emergencies is so much the opposite of
|

1
'

#act, most communities that experience an emergency come to

boast of how "unique" are their local citizens and how they

came together "when the chips were down."

2
s..
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Wero an emergency to occur at Seabrock, the evacuatingfs

b" public would be affected by the "collective identification"

which would typify all those persons experiencing the

emergency. It is highly unlikely, therefore, that evacuees

would behave in ways consistent with individual (seeking

their own unique evacuation route) versus collective goals

(following the recommended route of those directing traffic).

It is, to go even further, equally unlikely that persons

directing traffic would be harassed, verbally abused,

physically assaulted or encounter other acts that would

typify the behavior of people not affected by the "collective

identification" which would occur among those experiencing

the emergency. Traffic guides would not, therefore, be seen

as targets for aggression or people "in the way". Rather,

they would most likely be perceived as persons who are

offering help and assistance that is useful to all those
|

|
persons at risk.

|

|

|
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_MILETI - DIRECT 9408-
.fsy
V 1 :BY MR. LEWALD:

2 Q Dr.'Mileti, I show you another document in five pages

3 ~under the'date'of February 8, 1988. entitled' Applicants'

4 Rebuttal Testimony --

5 JUDGE SMITH:. We didn't get that corrected one.

6 I'm wrong.

7 BY MR. LEWALD:

8 Q -- Applicants' Rebuttal Testimony No. 5, and'ask you

9 if you'd identify it, if you will?
i-

10 A (Mileti) Yes. This is my rebuttal testimony'on:the'

11 issue of panic.

12 Q And is the information contained in the document true

13 to the best of your knowledge and belief?-

14 A (Mileti) Yes, it is.

15 MR. LEWALD: I would like to offer on behalf of the

16 Applicants and ask that it be bound in the transcript as if-
~

17 read.
,

18 JUDGE SMITE: Are there objections?p

i

19 (No response.)

20 JUDGE SMITH: The testimony is received.

I 21 (Applicants' Rebuttal Testimony
i

L 22 No. 5 was received in evidence

23 and bound in the transcript.)
,

l'
| 24

25
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g(~) Dated: February 8, 1988
..-

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

before the

ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD

.

)
In the Matter of )

)-

PUBLIC SERVICE COMPANY ) Docket Nos. 50-443-OL
OF NEW RAMPSHIRE, ET AL. ) 50-444-OL

)

| (Seabrook Station, Units 1 ) (Offsite Emergency
| and 2) ) Planning Issues)

)

f
APPLICANTS' REBUTTAL TESTIMONY NO. 5

(Rebuttal to the Testimony of Dr. Avishai Ceder
and Dr. Albert E. Luloff Regarding Panic)l'

- .
1

f
Witness: Dennis S. Mileti

l

It is a widespread myth that panic occurs in mass

emergencies. Members of the public do not panic in

emergencies of the type considered in this hearing; that is,

emergencies that involve community or neighborhood. However,

i

|
it is true that most people believe that panic occurs in all

.

sorts of emergencies. This myth is perpetuated by, for

example, Hollywood movies that have "panic" in their scripts.

Hollywood and most people, however, are simply wrong. Panic

in mass emergencies is a characteristic of science fiction

and not scientific fact.

|g Those scholars who were pioneers in the research of

1

i

|

|
|

_.
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emergencies and disasters began their work expecting to
s

] dAscover public panic; they were surprised at not finding1

panic in the disasters which they investigated. These

researchers, for example, include Robert Kutak, "The

Sociology of Crisis; Lewisville Flood of 1937," Social Forces

17: 66-72, 1938; Enrico Qaarantelli, "The Nature and

Conditions of Panic", American Journal of Socioloav 60: 26-

27., 1954; Charles Fritz and Eli Marks, "The NORC Studies of

Human Behavior and Disaster," Journal of Social Issues X(3):

26-41, 1954; William Form and Sigmund Nosow, Community in

Disaster. New York: Harper, 1958 and Samuel Prince, who in

1920 completed his doctoral dissertation, "Catastrophe and
i

| Social Change, Based Upon a Sociological Study of the Halifax

Disaster", at Columbia University on a human-made disaster.

Subsequent investigations of more contemporary
l emergencies and disasters have provided additional evidence
I
I

on panic. Enrico Quarantelli has performed an elaborate

|

| analysis of panic. His now classic work on the topic was
1

| published as "The Nature and Conditions of Panic", American
1

Journal of Socioloav 60: 267-275, 1954 and "The Behavior of

Panic Participants" Socioloav and Human Research 41: 187-194,

1957. In 1964 he wrote a chapter titled "The Behavior of

Panic Participants," pages 69-81 in D. P. Schultz (Ed.),

Egnic Behavior, New York: Random House, in which he offers

several conclusions about panic. The panic participant: (1)

"acts in a nonsocial manner in his flight behavior" (page

2

|
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gg 78), (2) "perceives a specific threat to physical survival" ]
.,) i

(page 73), (3) "is future-threat rather than post-danger ;'

,

orientated" (page 74), (4 )' "is nonrational in his flight 1

behavior" (page 76), (5) is relatively aware of his

activities" (page 75), and (6) is acutely self-conscious and

fearful" (page 75). In addition, in 1975, Dennis Mileti,

Thomas Drabek and J. Eugene Haas wrote a monograph titled

Human Systems in Extreme Environment. Boulder, Colorado:'

Institute of Behavioral Science. That text (page 58)

attempted to define the conditions or determinants of panic

in emergencies, concluding that three conditions were

critical for panic to occur: (1) a person perceives that a

i specific threat to his "physical survival" is imminent and,'

| ~

as a result of this situational perception, that person'}
becomes fearful of his physical survival; (2) there are

escape routes that, if traversed, are perceived as being able
to offer "safety"; and (3) those escape routes are seen to be

i blocked or closing off such that they-cannot be traversed.
The determinants of panic need not result in panic.

History provides examples of when these conditic'' have

existed, but panic did not occur; for example, these

conditions have prevailed on sinking ships, yet stories by|

survivors indicate panic did not occur. However, these

determinants must exist for. panic to arise. These

determinants would not exist in an evacuation from the areas
around a nuclear power plant such as Seabrook, because people

3
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; would be leaving an open geographic area (rather than, for

example a closed building) and their escape would not be'

blocked. The protypical case in which the determinants

(necessary but not sufficient) of panic occur is, for

example, a major fire in a crowded theater or nightclub.

These conditions do not p.revail as potential characteristics

in a vehicle-evacuation. As a widely-cited study of

evacuation prepared by Joseph Hans and Thomas Sells for the/

f Environmental Protection Agency summed it up (see Joseph Hans

and Thomas Sells. 1974. Evacuation Risk an Evaluation

Washington, D.C.: Environmental Protection Agency, pages 43,

45, and 54): (1) many studies in the United States and in

other countries of public reaction in emergencies have

{} essentially dispelled the myth of panic, (2) the idea that'

' people panic in emergencies and disasters is widespread;

however, it is not borne out in reality; and (3) neither

panic nor hysteria has been observed during evacuations.

An additional point about panic is worth making. Even

people who over-perceive the risk or hazard present in an

emergency, and who evacuate unnecessarily as a result, act in

quite controlled and adaptive ways that are rationally
.

i

consistent with their situational perceptions of risk. The"

notion that overreaction is not panic, hysteria, or aberrant

behavior is borne out by studies of how people respond in

actual emergencies. For example, Dennis Mileti, Donald

Hartsough and Patti Madson wrote a report entitled The Three

~ ' 4~
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Mile Island Incident? A Study of Beh'avioral Indicators ofem
'' Human Stress in 1982. In this :rork they examined the

frequency of automobile accident rates before, during, and

after the Three Mile Island accident. They concluded that

there was not evidence to suggest that accidents increased

during the evacuation despite the fact automobile travel in

the area was likely up because of evacuation. If the 141,500

'"overresponders" at TMI were panic-stricken, hysterical ore

the like, surely traffic accidents during evacuation would

have shown some decisive increase. la fact, the rate of

traffic accidents were for all practical purposes the same as

if no emergency were occurring. Additionally, the research

of Drs. Johnson and Zeigler on evacuation of The Three Mile

Island Accident concludes that the evacuation wasggg
I

~ characterized by a calm and orderly movement of people rather

than hysterical flight.

i

|

|

|
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MILETI - DIRECT 1409
p.,'

;) -1 MR. LEWALD: We have no other questions of'Dr.

2 Mileti on these -- on Rebuttal 2 and 5.

-3 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Pierce?

4 MR. LEWALD: Dr. Mileti is available-for cross-

,5 examination.

6 MR. FIERCE: Thank you, Mr. Lewald.

7 CROSS-EXAMINATION

8 BY MR. FIERCE:

9 Q Dr. Mileti, I want to -- turning first to the

10 testimony No. 5 regarding panic in which you list three

11 conditions which are critical for panic to occur. And after

12 listing them you make a statement at the bottom of page three.

13 that these determinants would not exist in an evacuation from

( s) 14 the areas around a nuclear plant such as Seabrook becauss-,

15 people would be leaving in open geographic area rather than,

16 for example, a closed building, and their escape would not be

17 blocked.

18 Doctor, it's not your testimony that panics have not

19 and do not occur in the out-of-doors, is it?

20 A (Mileti) No, I wouldn't say that it makes a

21 difference. Although the circumstances that lead to panic are

22 more likely found inside buildings. Certainly I could imagine,

23 for example, a ship sinking and somebody could be standing

24 outside. I wouldn't say that it's an indoor-outdoorj

I

! 25 phenomenon, that's not a sociological variable.

O:
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{) ~1' Q But you.are aware.that --

2 JUDGE.. SMITH: Let me/ interrupt'here a~second; Do'you'

3 have a: cross-examination plan for --

i' '4 MR. FIERCE: I:.just have a few short._ questions-on
.

5 'this piece.

6 JUDGE SMITH ' Okay. ~Now, did you give the' Reporter a-

7 ' copy of your cross-examination plan for the previous panel?'
(

8 MR. . FIERCE: I-have not yet. I have it right here.-

9- JUDGE SMITH: Remember to do that.

10 BY MR. FIERCE:

11 Q Dr. Mileti, there have been panic situations which

12 have occurred ~1n open geographic areas; isn't that true?

13 A (Mileti) It depends on how you mean open geographic

( 14~ areas. I certainly don't know of any.

15 JUDGE SMITH: Did you study the. Buffalo Creek

16 disaster?

17 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) No, I didn't. I read Kai
|

| 18 Erikson's work on it, and it's my understanding that most of
L
'

19 the people that went through that disaster died in it.

20 BY MR. FIERCE:

21 Q Maybe I need to ask you how you would define the word
i

!
22 "panic" in an outdoor open situation?p

L

23 A (Mileti) Panic is people engaging in -- and I tried'

!

L 24 to define it in my testimony, so I'd like to refer you to the

25 definition which is Henry Quarantelli's, "people acting in a

| }
[ Heritage Reporting Corporation
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( ~) 1 nonsocial manner, engaging in flight behavior, perceiving a
v

2 threat to their physical survival," and then there's a further

3 description. But basically what that means in English is

4 persons so concerned about themselves that they step on the

5 persons' next to them's face and not notice it in an attempt to

6 flee what they consider to be a life and death situation; and

7 that if they don't act immediately death will come to pass.

8 But the bottom line is, being that aberrant towards

9 others, and there have been circumstances in the past and

10 likely will be in the future where those events materialize.

11 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Question, Doctor. Are you saying

12 the equivalent of terminology I will use to the effect that

13 they ignore any cooperation or withhold assistance to people

n
(,) 14 around them and look out only for themselves, is that the .

15 equivalent of what you are ge'tting at when you say, stepping on

16 the face?

17 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) No, I don't think so. I

18 think they might --

19 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Well, perhaps you can help me

20 here then, because I'd like to understand the distinction.

21 THE WITNESS: (M11eti) We're actually now talking

22 about three kinds of behavior. The kind you've just described

23 is one in which individuals are operating basically with an

24 individual motive. They may be doing what is in their own
|

25 self-interest.

|
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,

fx .

(_j- 1 In a panic situation people are doing that in the

2 absolute extreme. And what we' find as communities experience

3 emergencies where entire communities are at risk is that,

4 that's not what occurs at all; that, in fact, people do help

5 one another in emergencies.

6 JUDGE LINENBERGER: That helps me. Thank you.

7 BY MR. FIERCE:

8 Q One of the points I'm unclear on with respect to your

9 testimony is whether panic behavior is a collective response by

' 1'O a group of people or whether in fact you could have a given

11 individual or a few individuals in a larger group who could be

12 engaging in panic behavior; does that question make sense?

13 A (Mileti) It certainly isn't the way.I'd ask it, but

{}' 14 I think I understand what you mean, so I'll attempt to answer

15 it. I think what you asked me, is it possible that a few

16 persons could panic and others don't? It's not generally been

17 experienced. What's generally experienced is that when panic

| 18 occurs it's a collective behavior, mass behavior, group
|
| 19 behavior, and it goes into crowd psychology perhaps even, as

20 well as there probably and behind your question, and I'm

| 21 assuming this, have been cases where people didn't panic but

22 might be seen to engage in individual selfish acts that may
I

( 23 have been incorrectly labeled as panic, but it certainly is not
|

| 24 panic behavior where they're behaving in ways inconsistent with

25 the good of the collective.

O
Heritage Reporting Corporation

(202) 628-4888

I

-
-.J



MILETI - CROSS 9413

e'~T 1 I'm not sure I understood your question. I tried my()
2. best. .If you'd like to try again, I'd be. happy to again.

3 Q But I take it, it's your view that-a panic situation

4 can occur at the beginning, anyway, with just a few

5 individuals?

6 A (Mileti) I'd be willing to hypothesize that in the

7 world of all human possibilities, but I don't know of any
'

8 empirical evidence. And that may only be because sociologists

9 haven't been there at the beginning to observe it. So, I don't

10 know, I can't say for sure. I do know that panic has occurred,

11 and I know the circumstances that exist, when it has occurred.

12 And I do know that there is no other issue I could be

13 questioned on that's more important than this one, in my mind.

() 14 Panic is not a way to characterize how human beings behave in

15 emergencies of the sort we're talking about here.

16 And that people ascribe to that myth so deeply in

17 this culture as in emergencies that have been experienced,

18 stood as a major constraint to making good decisions about

19 emergency management.

20 Q Are you familiar with the Bhopal disaster?

21 A (Mileti) Not as familiar as I'd like to be. I would

22 have liked nothing better than to go there and to study it.

23 Q Did you see the Frontline show the other -- I think

24 it was about a month ago, two months ago?

25 A (Mileti) No, I missed that one. It must have been

O' Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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(f 1 cn1 in the evening insteadJof the daytime. I am familiar with

2 newspaper headlines and stories. I tried to collect all of

3 them that I could, the New York Times,.for example, regarding

4: Bhopal and other reports that came out.'

5_ Q- You're aware that'at Bhopal people' woke up in the

6 middle of the night experienced coughing spasms, realized there.

7 was a problem at the chemical plant and then began: fleeing; you

8 would agree with at least that much of the situation at Bhopal?

9 A (Mileti) No. Actually, I think the story was a

10 little bit different than that. The siren sounded, the people

11 who did wake up -- most people didn't wake up, the. people who.

12 did wake up were not given protective action guidance. Some

'13 people went to the -- and I have this information secondhand
O
(el 14 from physicists who happen to have been in that neck of the

15 woods and went, and a fellow from NYU.

16 I 'm not - - I've been told stories that people went to

17 look and observe the fire. .That the sun came up and pulled the

18 cloud back over people. That there were accounts in newspaper

19 articles that described near-panic at the Kiev train station,

20 but near-panic is what news reporters describe what they

21 observed when they expect to observe panic and don't see it;

22 that's what they call near-panic.

23 The myth of panic permeates society and secondhand
:

24 information in reference to many emergencies characterizes

25 panic, including legal accounts which is all Kai Erikson and
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(~') 1 Effer based his study of Buffalo Creek on, legal accounts,
s-

2 depositions and that sort of thing, that survivors were suing

3 the company.

4 Panic is a myth that permeates our society. But it's

5 not something that happens in community-wide emergencies.

6 Q You don't believe that at Bhopal people were fleeing,

7 running over individuals, leaping over them, doing everything

8 possible to get out of that gas cloud?

9 A (Mileti) I certainly haven't seen any evidence that

10 would lead me to conclude that.

11 Q Are you denying that a panic situation can occur in

12 an open geographic area?

13 A (Mileti) I could conceive of a hypothetical

('\
s/ 14 emergency where panic could occur in an open geographical area

15 that would conform to the principles when we know it's

16 happened. I've already said I didn't think whether it was

17 outside or inside was a sociological factor.

18 Q Now, the first condition that needs to arise, in your

19 opinion, is that a person perceives that a specific threat to

20 his physical survival is imminent, and as a result of this

21 situational perception that person becomes fearful of his

22 physical survival. There will be people who are on the beaches

23 in that Hampton-Seabrook area who will perceive their situation

24 to be this fearful for their physical survival, won't there?

25 A (Mileti) Well, let me just clear something up.

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(~y 1 You're reading from my quoting one list of panic determinants,
v

2 and I've.provided more than one list. That is what I wrote a:

3- long time -- quoting myself. But~I'm happy to talk about that.
,

:

L 4 No, the kind of physical survival that I'm-talking

-5 about is if this room caught on fire, if we'were_outside and

6 the walls caught on fire'and people became convinced that death

7 was certain. And it's not easy to convince people that. death

8 is certain. People do not become convinced on the basis of

9 hearing words that death is certain or on the basis of pre-

10 emergency fear of a hazard that death is certain when an

11 emergency occurs.

12 I'm talking about if there were a killer' cloud of gas

13 and it were coming across a football field and we were standing.

() 14. at one end and we saw people falling over as the cloud moved

15 towards us.

16 Q As at Bhopal?

17 A (Mileti) I -- I'm happy to stop my answer to that

18 question.

19 JUDGE SMITH: Well, we're not going to litigate

20 Bhopal. So just let him use his own --

21 MR. FIERCE: Well, Your Honor, I'm going to move to

22 strike that answer entirely es being totally unresponsive to my

23 question.

24 JUDGE SMITH: Well, your question --

25 MR. FIERCE: My question was, did he -- could he

)( Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(~) 1 conceive -- did he believe that there wouldn't be any people on
us

2 the beaches-at Seabrook or Hampton who in the course of an

3 emergency at the Seabrook Nuclear Plant wouldn't believe that

4 their physical survival'was at risk and become fearful of their

5 physical survival.

6 JUDGE SMITH: All right.

7 MR. FIERCE: And then he gave me an answer --

8 JUDGE SMITH: That's right.

9 MR. FIERCE: -- that went off on gas clouds rolling

10 down the field.

11 JUDGE SMITH: Exactly. The difficulty with your

12 objection is that you waited until you found out you didn't

13 like the answer until irou objected. Now, if you want to object

( 14 for nonresponsiveness, object as soon as-you're aware that it's

15 nonresponsiva. But you take your chances when you wait too

16 long.

17 Now, we're not real happy with the way the litigation

18 is going anyway, because its relevance, certainly, too much

19 into Bhopal is not apparent to us.

20 So we're not going to strike the answer. But we'll

21 be aware that you want responsive answers to your questions,

22 and you have a right to insist upon them.

23 (Continued on next page.)

24

25

O
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'[~) 1 BY MR. FIERCE:
,.,

2 Q Are you denying, Doctor, that if there is an

3 . emergency at Seabrook that there won't be some people on the

4 beaches in Hampton and Seabrook who'will be fearful for their,

5 lives, their physical survival?

6 A (Mileti) No, I'm not. I would iImagine that most

7 persons who came to believe that an emergency was going on, who

8 were motivated enough to, for example, evacuate would perceive

9 that there was a need to engage in that behavior.

10 Q Now, if --

11 A (Mileti) However, that's not the kind of physical

12 survival perception that leads to panic.

13 Q There will be people on the beaches who are fearful

p)\m 14 of their physical survival because of radiation from a leak at

15 Seabrook, won't there?

16 A' (Mileti) One would hope in an emergency that most

17 people.would be given that motivation; yes.

18 0 how, if those people were also in a traffic jam on

19 Seabrook beach or on Hampton beach which slowed the traffic

20 stream that they were in, in their automobile, to so slow or in

21 fact they were in a parking lot and unable to get their car

22 out, wouldn't they also be, perhaps, perceive that those escape

23 routes, which offered safety, were blocked?

24 A (Mileti) I'm sure persons in a traffic jam would

25 understand that they're in a traffic jam. Persons in a parking '
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qgg) 1 lot would-understand that they're in a parking lot and that

2 they can't get out. That's not what I mean in my testimony

3 when I talk about the kind of being blocked that is one of the

4 requisites.for panic to occur.

5 I cannot as a professional, because it's in someone's

6 political interest, allow this myth about panic in emergencies

7 to perpetuate itself.

8 MR. FIERCE: Strike -- move to strike as

9 unresponsive.

10 JUDGE SMITH: Strike it.

11 BY MR. FIERCE:

12 Q Will there not be people in that traffic jam who-will

13 perceive their escape routes as being blocked?

() 14 A (Mileti) Not in this sense as presented in my
|

| 15 testimony, no. They could open the door to their car and take

16 a step out. The block that needs to occur is that you're

17 physically contained and have no other option but to traverse

18 that one escape route. They're not confined in that way, they

19 can open their car door and they can walk. I'm not

20 recommending that that's whct they do. But I'm saying, that's

I 21 the kind of blockage that needs to occur in order for it to be
|

| 22 a determinant of panic.

23 Q So they would perceive an escape route that offers

24 safety to them, and that is out of their car and on to their
|
; 25 feet; is that your testimony?

|
' o
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-( ) 1 A (Mileti) That's_a reason why it wouldn't.be' blocked-

2 in the sense that blockage of an escape route is imminent and

3 that only a few people are going to survive and then that. panic

4 would occur.

5 JUDGE SMITH: All right. He's changing -- I want to

intercede here for a moment. Upon reflection -- I don't think

7 the record is clear _as to what your motion'to strike covered-

8 and what the ruling covered. And it's my understanding that

9 his testimony to the effect that he is not going to perpetuate

10 a myth, which for political purposes has generated that there

11 will be widespread panic; that's the part that I intended to

12 strike. And that's what I understand you to move.

13 MR. FIERCE: That's right.

| ( 14 JUDGE SMITH: The rest of the answer remains.

35 Go ahead. .

16 BY MR. FIERCE:

17 Q If people in the beach area are -- there are people
!

18 in the beach. area who are fearful for their physical survival,

19 they are in their automobiles along one of the small number of

20 roadways that lead to safety, and they perceive those routes to

( 21 be so jammed with traffic that they are effectively blocking

22 any immediate escape; is it, it your opinion, likely that

23 rather than engaging in panic behavior those people will step

24 out of their cars and pursue those escape routes on foot?

25 A (Mileti) It's possible, I wouldn't say that it's

!

()
|
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;() 1 probable, and it would depend on factors you haven't contained

2- in your question.

3 Q Now, I want to talk for a minute about near-panic

4 : behavior. Can you define that.for.me, Dr. Mileti?

5 A (Mileti) I'd like the definition I've already

6 offered and that is, near-panic is what journalists use to

7 describe what they observe when they expect to see panic but

8 don't see it.

9 Q Aren't there in fact certain responses which are not

10 so antisocial that you would call them panic behavior, but yet,

11 are still somewhat antisocial?

12 JUDGE SMITH: I need that question back. Do you

13 think you -- I think you folded back on yourself on that one.
| (~~

(_) 14 Do you want to ask it or do you want -- just read it back, see
'

15 if this is what you want.

16 (Whereupon, the previous question was read back by

17 the Reporter.)

18 JUDGE SMITH: I don't understand the question.

19 BY MR. FIERCE:

20 .Q Let me give you an example. Let me give you an

{ 21 example, Dr. Mileti. Aren't there perhaps behaviors that we
1
l 22 might be concerned about at Seabrook like, for example,

23 automobiles in traffic streams who decide to drive up the
|

| 24 right-hand shoulder, behavior they would not engage in, in
,

i 25 normal circumstances, but because they're not running over

| Heritage Reporting Corporation
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.

. ('T . 1 other bodies or crashing into.other cars, you might not call
s,/ .

2 that panic behavior. But would you . describe that aus near-panic

3 behavior?

4 A '(Mileti) It would depend on the circumstances. If

5 someone drove their car to the shoulder of the road, I could

6 think of a context in which it might make good sense that

7 that's what they do. And then I could think-of other context

8 in which I would judge their behavior to be silly or not good

9 behavior. I wouldn't call it near-panic, they're parking their

10 car.

11 JUDGE SMITH: Well, Ewe seem to be just casting around

12 a fortuitous example of near-panic behavior. And part of the

13 problem stems from your definition of it, which is not a very

() 14 good definition as far as I'm concerned. But can you describe,

15 it better? I mean, can you give a better description of it,

16 you know, the behavior that journalists see when they expect to

17 see panic but don't, doesn't tell us much. But if that's the

18 best you can do, fine.

19 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) No, I certainly could

20 elaborate on that.

21 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Near-panic?

22 JUDGE SMITH: Near-panic, yes.

23 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) If people are asked to, in an
,

24 emergency, evacuate by cars ar.d they're in their cars and

25 they're driving, and they're driving with vigilance and paying
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1 attention to driving and not appearing as if they're relaxed,
(]})

2 because it's not a relaxed situation, it's an emergency. And

3 that stream of cars is proceeding with vigor out of the town, a

4 journalist could describe that as near-panic, if the journalist

5 described persons that he or she might have observed at a train

6 station where people were in another culture not prone to stand

7 in lines, the way we are in this culture, and rather anxious'to-

8 get tickets for a train at a window, much like getting on a

9 train in New York City, they could describe that as near-panic

10 behavior. That's not necessarily antisocial behavior. That's

11 not necessarily behavior that goes against the collective or

12 against collective safety in the emergency.

13 And from an objective point of view and a value free

(-) .
\J 14 point of view might actually make good sense from those who are

15 experiencing the emergency.

16 And those behaviors on occasion have and could help

17 perpetuate the notion of near-panic, but it's not near-panic.

18 It's not panic behavior.

19 BY MR. FIERCE:

20 0 So, behavior such as evacuating drivers driving up

21 the right-hand shoulder; evacuating drivers who cross a double

22 yellow center line and proceed up the left lane; evacuating

23 drivers who abandon their vehicles and leave them in a traffic

24 stream, you would not characterize as panic behavior; correct?

25 A (Mileti) I've characterized panic behavior as it's
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/~N- 1- defined in my discipline. What you've just described are
V

- 2 behaviors that may not be -- I certainly wouldn't call panic"

-3 behavior.

4 'Q .Now, Dr. Mileti, with respect to your other piece of

5 testimony, No. 2, you make the statement'on page three, quote,

6? -"It'is. highly _unlikely therefore that evacuatees would behave;

7 in ways consistent with the individual versus~ collective,"

8- excuse me, "individuals", parentheses, "(seeking their own

9 unique evacuation route)", end of parentheses, _"versus

10 collective goals," parentheses, "(following the recommended

! 11' route of those directing traffic)", end of parentheses.

12. Now,' I understand -- I think I understand this

13 phenomenon of the shift that characterizes emergencies in

()'

14 general, Doctor,.but isn't it true that, that shift -- the

15 degree to which that shift occurs in any given population

| 16 varies depending on the nature of that population?

17 A (Mileti) No, I don't know of any evidence that would

18 lead me to that conclusion. Now, the general conclusion is

19 that, it occurs in community-wide emergencies where the entire

20 community is at risk.

21 Q So, it occurs; it's full-blown, boom, it's there, you

22 have the therapeutic community, it doesn't occur in stages, it
4

23 doesn't occur to a greater or lesser degree, given the nature

24 of the emergency, it's there full-blown?

| 25 A (Mileti) No, that's not what I said, There are
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. s_) 1 different mechanisms whereby it can come into play. It wouldt

2 vary depending upon whether or not we're talking about the

3 warning period, that is when people are being warned, or if

4 we're talking about after impact has occurred.

5 There's been some research to document alternative

6 ways that it occurs, that people go from the way they are

7 normally to this emergency response mode. But I just don't-

8 know to what degree anyone has documented that it occurs in

9 varying degrees.

*

10 It's been the case that in the emergencies that have

11 been studied that it's been observed. People haven't tried to

12 quantify it, to the best of my knowledge, and say more of it

13 was in this town than was in that town, is the conclusion that
I (^>) 14 it seems to always be there.| -

15 Q Now, isn't that the point that almost all of the

16 prior emergencies that you've observed have been with respect

17 to population groups that can be called towns, and in towns

18 where you have close-knit interpersonal relationships, you have
|

19 a kind of community that is, in fact, what we would all think

20 of in terms of a paradigm, that a community like that would

21 pull together in the case of an emergency. But there are other
i

!
' 22 population groups that we have here at Seabrook, Doctor, and I

23 wonder whether you can ascribe 100 percent, the same
,

1

24 conclusions about this shift that you draw from these other

25 towns, these paradigm communities, and apply them to a traffic

. (:)
| Heritage Reporting Corporation
'

(202) 628-4888

:



. - _ _ _ _ _ _

i

MILETI - CROSS 9426

j 1 jam?

2 A (Mileti) Well, first let me say that, what I'm

3 basing my conclusions on aren't just my personal observations,

4 but those made by other sociologists in my field.

5 And second, that your suggestion that the empirical

6 record regarding this conclusion is only based on emergencies

7 that have been studied in self-contained small communities is

8 incorrect.

9 Indeed, a good deal of disaster research has gone on

10 in small little communities, but some of it has gone on in

11 urban centers as well -- as well as in communities that have

12 beaches that get evacuated, for example, with transients on the

13 beach. The evacuation of the Texas beaches or what have you in
7,

i>

''' 14 hurricanes.

15 But I would say that the kind of mood that

16 characterizes a very small town where everybody knows everybody

17 else and feels towards them as if they're a whole human being

18 is the kind of mood that characterizes this emergency response.

19 And that that emerges because of the emergency. And certainly

20 one could say, might it have a higher probability of occurring

21 a few seconds sooner in a small town versus an urban center,

22 it's an interesting hypothesis of no one has ever tested it, to

23 the best of my knowledge. But I don't think that that matters.

24 The community is the human community. It's not a

25 political boundary. Although it's possible for me to conceive

l')
RJ
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/"T 1 of an emergency large enough that's uneven enough where threat
V

2 would be hit-and-miss, not like at a nuclear powerplant, but,

3 for example, let's say a great earthquako in a large urban

4 center like Southern California that would cause hit-and-miss

5 damage over hundreds and hundreds of miles, where there may be

6 pockets of this kind of response after impact,-that we may not

7 observe this. But that's very uncomparable to an emergency at

8 a nuclear powerplant.

'
9 Q Can you point to other examples, Doctor, where

10 individualized behavior typified the vehicles and drivers in a

11 traffic jam that lasted as long as 10 hours?

12 A (Mileti) I'm sorry, I don't think I understand your

13 question. May I see if I do?

() 14 0 Wait a second. Let me strike that question and

15 restate it, because I think I did misstate it.

16 Give me an example of a situation where collective

17 behavior, I think I said individualized, collective behavior

18 typified a situation where you had vehicles and drivers in a

19 traffic jam that lasted for as long as 10 hours?

20 A (Mileti) Did you mean to say by collective behavior,

21 the kind of emergency response I talk about in my testimony?

22 Q Any kind of collective behavior. I frankly have

23 trouble understanding the notion of collective behavior among a

24 group of automobiles in a traffic jam.

25 A (Mileti) Well, automobiles don't experience it,
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']<(_j 1 people do. And it's their response to -- I do know it's hard

2 to understand. But when human beings in towns and areas are

,3 experiencing the threat of major and pending catastrophe or

4 after those catastrophes have occurred, people do provide help

S to one another in a way that they'd-never think of doing.

6 They're more helpful towards one another. I could go on and

7 describe this at length. People have written books about it.

8 I can think of major evacuations, for example,_the

9 evacuation of Hurricane Carla, I have no idea why that comes to

10 mind, but over half a million cars were evacuated.

11 Q How long was the traffic jam there, Doctor?

12 A (Mileti) I don't remember.

13 Q It wasn't anywhere near this long, was it?

O 14 A (Mileti) I honestly don't remember, so I can't say

15 if it was near this long or not.

16 Q Isn't it true that never in the annals of omergency

17 studies has there been a situation where a traffic jam with

18 level of service F traffic, congested flow traffic, existed for

19 that period of time?

20 A (Mileti) I don't know what level of F flow of

21 traffic is. I certainly know what traffic is, stop and go,

22 maybe that's F. Shall I --

23 Q Stop-and-go, moving in waves?

24 A (Mileti) I have to say, I honestly don't know. It's

25 inconceivable to me that there haven't been people in traffic

O
Heritage Reporting Corporation

(202) 628-4888



_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ - _ _ _ _ - _ .

.p
,

MILETI - CROSS 9429
. . .

/'T 1 -jams knowing that'there have been some very large evacuationsv
2 . involving over half a million people,

3 Q. I'm not. disputing that.- Clearly, you've had large

-4 evacuations, but-you never had one.where the escape routes were

5 so few and the population trying to get through them was so'

6 large that you would have this kind of traffic jam?

7 MR. LEWALD: I would object to that.

8 BY MR. FIERCE:

9 Q Isn't that true, Dr. Mileti?

10 JUDGE SMITH: What's the basis?

11 MR. LEWALD: There's no foundation for the question.

12 I don't know of any such evidence that this is an isolated

13 event that Mr. Fierce is testifying to in his question. He's

() . not putting it as a hypothetical to a witness, assuming -- he's14

15 just stating it as a fact.

16 , MR . FIERCE: I'm asking a question.

17 MR. LEWALD: It doesn't sound like a question to me.

18 JUDGE SMITH: Well, your question does have a

19 hypothetical in it.

20 MR. FIERCE: I said, there's never been this kind of

21 a situation, has there, Dr. Mileti.

22 JUDGE SMITH: This kind of situation.

23 MR. FIERCE: Where you've got traffic that is in

24 congosted flow conditions, as Dr. Mileti said in his words,

25 stop-and-go, I added moving in waves, moving very slowly, for
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"N 1 as long as,'all of the experts agree will be'the case here at
(G .

2 Seabrook. And I said, you've never seen that, have you, in any

3 situation.

4 MR. LEWALD: I don't know what the'' agreement all_the

5 experts are with.

6 JUDGE SMITH: Are you talking about -- are you

7 specifically talking about Mrs. Fallon's film?

8 MR. FIERCE: No, I'm talking about the evacuation

9 time estimates and the studiea that have been done both by Mr.

10 Lieberman and Dr. Adler. The Lieberman testimony, I believe,

11 is now that on certain rainy days, on crowded beach -- with

12 crowded beach situations where sudden rain storms occur, the

13 ETE will be over 10 hours long; and that means that the last

() 14 line of congested flow traffic to leave the area will not get

15 out before 10 hours.

16 Dr. Adler believes those times to be longer than

17 that.

j 18 JUDGE SMITH: Are you satisfied?

19 MR. LEWALD: Am I satisfied? If this is the basis

20 for his question, but he's testifying as though certain things

21 were facts. And this is the only -- at least as I understood

22 the question, he was comparing facts here with everywhere else

23 in the world and saying that there didn't exist any situation.

24 JUDGE SMITH: Well, he's asking -- that's a part of

25 his question. That's not the hypothesis of the question,
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. .1' th'at's the part'.of the ques' tion.

:2 MR. LEWALD:' If he was posing it as a hypothetical,

3 then I wouldn't have objected, but I.didn't-hear ~him~so'doing.-
'

~4 MR. FIERCE: ' 1 don't think I need,to given the facts

'5 that-have been testified by the experts on both-sides in this

6 case..

7- JUDGE SMITH: You may answer.

8 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) Were you asking.me if-I knew -

9 of an evacuation that took-10 hours?

10 BY MR. FIERCE:

11 Q No, I was not.

12 A (Mileti) I'm sorry, I honestly don't remember the

13 question.

O 14- Q I'm asking you if ever in history you are aware of a

15 situation where an evacuation occurred after an emergency in

16 which the traffic was in congested flow conditions, stop-and-go

17 conditions for as long as 10 hours?

18 A (Mileti) No, I don't, and the reason is, I'm not an

19 expert on traffic and I've not examined the behavior of

20 traffic. So I don't know on what emergencies that I have

21 information on there was stop-and-go traffic; I just know how
,

i

22 people behaved. And in some of those events we know how long

23 it took for people to evacuate. And I don't even remember the

| 24 times involved in most of those events. There have been some

25 in which it's'taken longer than others.

O
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/'T' 1 And certainly in the whole human experience there
V.<

2 would have to have been evacuations. I can't conceive if we

'3 didn't look where evacuations went on that took long times.

4 Q. I'm not. talking about long times, because we clearly

5 have long times. I'm talking about in a. jam. That's the.

6 dif ference between everywhere. else and Seabrook, . isn't: it,

7 Doctor?

8 JUDGE SMITH: The fact is, his answer is he.doesn't

9 know.

10 BY MR. FIERCE:

11 Q Doctor, isn't it likely that there will be at least

12 some individuals, .let's say after three, four, five, six hours

13 who will begin to engage in individual oriented behavior that

() 14 includes such things as seeking their own evacuation routes?'

15 A (Mileti) Of course it's possible. I think of my

16 father, in fact, when you describe this person.- But it's not

17 going to be probable and wouldn't characterize the behavior of

18 most people.

19 I've always said, if you can think it up it'si

20 possible that somebody might engage in it.

21 Q I said, isn't it likely that some individuals after

22 four, five or six or more hours will begin to engage in

23 individualized behavior of the type we are talking about here,

24 seeking their own unique evacuation routes?

25 A (Mileti) I'm sure it's likely, yes, that some person
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' (202) 628-4888
|

[



_- -

MILETI - CROSS 9433

(} 1 or two or three or some number might in fact do that. That --

2 the image that the evacuation would be a helter-skelter where
,

3 there's large numbers of people doing that, not following the
_

4 advice of those who are providing information, I don't think is

5 a prudent hypothesis about the future at all.

6 Could it happen? Yes. Would it likely characterize

7 the behavior of most people? I don't think so. Is itLlikely?

8 What's the difference, I don't know, really between likely and

9 possible. Of course. I don't think it would be a major

-10 problem.

11 Q Do you know how many people it would take if they

12 were engaging in that type of behavior to cause the kind of

13 problem that lengthens the ETE significantly?

()i 14 A (Mileti) No, I'm not an expert on ETE, I wouldn't

15 know how to calculate it. !

16 MR. FIERCE: I have no further questions.

17 JUDGE SMITH: We'll take a 10 minute break.

l 18 Off the record,
l

19 (Whereupon, a short recess was taken.) '

20

21

'
22

23

24

25-

1
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( )- 1 JUDGE SMITH: Ms. Weiss?

2 FURTHER CROSS-EXAMINATION

3 BY MS. WEISS:

4 Q Dr.=Mileti, if I understand your testimony it's

5 really quite narrow. You define panic as aggressive antisocial

behavior and it's your opin'on that such-behavior simply cannot-i6

'

7 occur in a vehicular evacuation because the conditions it would.

8 cause it to occur don't exist; is that correct?

9' A (Mileti) I've defined panic as I defined it. I

i 10 don't know if I characterized it in there.

11 Q Depressive aberrant and Gntisocial?

12 A (Mileti) It's inconceivable to me that panic, as

13 I've defined it, could occur in-a community-wide emergency.

14 Q But that's not the same thing as saying that people

15 would always follow the instructions given to'them; is that

16 correct?

li A (Mileti) I think that is correct, following

18 1.'structions versus panic are two different things.

19 MS. WEISS: That's all I have.

20 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Backus?

21 MR. BACKUS: Your Honor, I have some.

22 FURTHER CROSS-EXAMINATION

23 BY MR. BACKUS:

24 Q Dr. Mileti, just so I'm clear on your last answer to

25 Ms. Weiss' question. And you're saying one need not follow

O
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('s 1 instructions -- well, strike that. Someone who is not
- ti

2 following instructions would not necessarily be engaging in

3 panic behavior?

4 A (Mileti) No . - Panic is not the same thing as not

5 following instructions. Panic is what panic is.

6 Q Okay.

7 A (Mileti) Not following instructions I think is

8 better addressed in my testimony No. 2 rather than testimony.

9 No. S.

10 Q Thank you, Doctor.

*

11 Let me ask you this, would the fear which is

12 referenced on page three of your testimony No. 5, ."A person

13 perceiving a specific threat to his physical survival," could

() 14 that same fear be generated through a specific threat to

15 another family or to a family member?

16 A (Mileti) And we're talk 4ng about panic now?

17 0 That is correct.

18 A (Mileti) I don't know of any evidence to suggest

19 that that would be the case. And the kind of fear we're

20 talking about here is full knowledge that death is imminent as

21 convinced by observing, it occurred to others like I was

| 22 describing on the football fie.' d.

23 Q Well, I'm not sure if that's completely responsive to

24 my question. What I'd like to know is, can an individual

|
25 become panicked by being fearful for the well being of a family

'

(~%
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p)
\_ 1 member?

2 A (Mileti) I have no evidence of that in a community-

3 wide emergency that I know of.

4 Q You have no evidence one way or another on that?

5 A (Mileti) I don't know of the cases of panic that

6 have been observed, and particularly the lack of panic in

7 community-wide emergencies that would suggest that that kind of

8 transference from concern over an intimate versus oneself could

9 be catalogued as a determinant then of panic.

10 Q I'm not sure I completely follow that answer. Is it

11 your testimony then that you don't know whether or not panic

12 can arise based on the fear for a family member, you don't

13 know?

O 14 A (Mileti) In the cases where panic has occurred its

15 occurred as an individual perceives threat. I don't know of

16 cases where its occurred because of fear over a family member,

17 Q It may have occurred, you're not sure?
,

18 A (Mileti) I don't -- that's quite possible. I would

19 be surprised if I didn't know about it though.

20 Q Well, let me just follow that point a little bit.

21 Assume a situation where you have an individual at -- on

22 Hampton Beach and has a family member located elsewhere within

23 the emergency planning zone. The individual on the beach is

24 not -- cannot communicate with the family member; doesn't know

25 what the safety or the threat to the family member is. In that

O
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: ('[ 1- kind of situation could you expect a panic reaction?
v

2 A (Mileti) No, I would say absolutely not. In fact,

3 .the intimate who aren't in physical proximity are able to

4 communicate with one other happens--in all. emergencies; and.I

5 don't.know where that's of evidence that suggests that panic

6 has occurred in those circumstances.

7 Q I'm sorry, I'm assuming that there can't be

8 communication between the two?

9 A (Mileti) Yes.

10 Q So you're dealing with the situation of an unknown

11 threat to the family member, in that situation could you expect

12 panic to occur? Is that a reasonable -- strike that. Would

13 you expect that that reaction could occur with any significant

() 14 number of people?

If A (Mileti) I thought my answer was, no. That in fact

'

16 having people separate who are intimate with one another. For

17 example, being members of the same family happens in a lot of

18 emergencies. And I don't know in those emergencies of any

19 event where panic has occurred because of being separated from

20 those intimate -- not being able to communicate with them. Not

21 knowing whether they were -- to what degree they might be at

22 risk or what have you. I don't know of cases in emergencies

23 where that's led to panic.

24 Q Fine.

25 MR. BACKUS: Nothing further, thank you.
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'/

!j! l' JUDGE SMITH' Mr. Turk?'u

2 MR. TURK: Nothing, Your Honor.

3 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Huntington?

4 MR. HUNTINGTON: Nothing, Your Honor.

5 ~ JUDGE HARBOUR: Dr. Mileti, are there any studies

6 that you know of in the literature related to your subject area

7 that deal with battlefield situations where individual or.in

8 parts of groups have panicked?

9 THE WITNESS: (Mileti) Yes. And I want to say that

10' battlefield situations are not comparable events. That war is

11 the antithesis of coming together that can occur in community-

12 wide emergencies.

'')-
13 So, there are some categories of emergencies that

I

| 14 aren't applicable or aren't the same as the kind of an
.

15 emergency-we're discussing here.

16 Certainly, there have been studies of people turning

17 and running under attack on battlefields. And there have even

18 been sociologists, believe it or not, who have worked for the

19 Army to try to address that problem. Somewhat successfully, I

20 might add. But I would have to say that war is not a

21 comparable sort of situation, and I don't think provides good

22 analogy or evidence to bear weight on the kind of emergency :

23 we're discussing here, q

24 JUDGE HARBOUR: Why is a group of soldiers in the '

25 battlefield who have been living and fighting together for a

O
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f')I .
1 long time different from any other community?.

x

2 THE WITNESS: Well, I have to answer that question in

3 two parts. First, most of the observed behavior that one could

4 characterize as turning and running or perhaps panicking in a

5 war setting occurred in situations in which fighting groups

6 were conscripted into the Army and sent to the battlefield not

7 knowing other persons that they were engaged in battle with.

8 And during World War II I believe the sociological

9 recommendation was to conscript to the battlefield people out

10 of basic training, so that you were fighting with a few good

11 friends rather than total strangers to reduce that problem; and

12 it worked successfully to some extent.

13 However, the -- and my expertise in regard to what

n
s_/ 14 goes on in war groups is severely limited. But I do know that

15 the kind of mechanism that would trigger the community response

16 or surge of altruism that typifies community-wide emergencies

17 may not come into play there, and I'm not sure why.

18 JUDGE RARBOUR: Thank you.

19 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Lewald, do you have redirect?

20 MR. LEWALD: No redirect. No further questions.

21 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Dr. Mileti, thank you.

22 (The witness was excused.)

23 MR. FIERCE: Your Honor, I believe at this point we

24 have rebuttal witnesses that the Mass. AG's office is prepared

25 to put on.
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I" I 'l JUDGE SMITH: Three.
LJ

2 MR. FIERCE:- Three. I have Chief Edwin OLivera,.the
'

3 Police Chief from Salisbury who_has been waiting since this

4 morning, I'd like to put him on next.

5 JUDGE SMITH: All right.

6 MR. FIERCE: Chief.

7 JUDGE SMITH: You may stand and be sworn.

8 Whereupon,

9 EDWIN J. OLIVERA

10 having been first duly sworn, was called as a witness herein,

11 and was examined and testified as follows:

12 DIRECT EXAMINATION

13 BY MR. FIERCE:
o
(s) 14 .Q Good afternoon, Chief, would you please state your

15 full name and position for the record?

16 A (Olivera) Good afternoon, Your Honor. My name is

17 Edwin J. Olivera, Police Chief of the town of Salisbury.

18 0 Chief, I'm going to put before you a document which,

i

19 is entitled Rebuttal Testimony of Edwin J. Olivera on behalf of

20 the Attorney General for the Commonwealth of Massachusetts -

21 regarding traffic disorders expects during an evacuation of the
,

22 beach aren because of an accident at the Seabrook Nuclear

23 Plant, and ask you if you recognize that document?

24 A (Olivera) Yes, I do, it is my rebuttal.
!

25 Q This is the rebuttal testimony that you --

!
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'

1 A (Olivera) Yes.

2 0 -- have prepared for this proceeding?.

3 A (Olivera) That's correct. They are --

4 Q Let me ask you if you've reviewed this document

5 recently and have noted any additions or corrections _that you

6 would like to make?

7 A (Olivera) Yes, sir. On page three in the example of

8 the beach road sketch where it says Noven Boulevard Route 1-A-

9 and Cable Avenue there is a little island, that is not in that'

10 direct spot, it should be further back a little bit, sir.

11 And where it has a large island --

12 JUDGE-SMITH: Yes. . shat we're going to have to do

13 now is put some kind of indicator on the drawing to capture

l ) 14 your description. Which way would you move it?

15 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) It should be moved further

16 back. Actually, there are three islands in that one long one

17 there. And that one should be actually taken out of that

18 drawing.
,

19 JUDGE SMITH: Taken out all together?

20 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes, sir.

21 JUDGE SMITH: Okay.

22 JUDGE HARBOUR: And the long one should be divided

23 into three small ones?

24 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Three, yes. They are two

25 actual areas that you can go into the parking lot. One comes
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(~') 1 into the entrance and one comes out from the exit.
-xs

2 JUDGE SMITH: Okay. Let's -- let me try here and see

3 if this agrees with you.

4 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Is there automobile passage?

5 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes. Coming from the exit,

6 yes, there is, going straight across and also for the entrance.

7 JUDGE SMITH: Is that it? Do you have that right

8 there?

9 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes.

10 JUDGE SMITH: So there, all right, three islands in

11 the middle and none in the middle of the street.

12 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Correct.

13 JUDGE SMITH: Three islands in the middle of the

() 14 block.

15 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Right.

16 JUDGE SMITH:- So that comes in; and that addition of

; 17 one island.

18 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes.

19 JUDGE LINENBERGER: I just don't see'the parking lot

20 you were talking about.

21 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) It's -- if I could show it

22 to you, sir. This area right here is what we call the

23 Salisbury Municipal parking lot. And there is an entrance
,

24 right in this direction here. I can draw it for you and give

25 you a better idea.

' /~\'} Heritage Reporting Corporation
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{}. 1 JUDGE SMITH: Okay. Now, be careful because that's-

2 going to go into the transcript.

3 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Okay. Right about here is

4 where the entrance sits. And right about here is where the

5 exit'is.

6 JUDGE SMITH: Okay.

7 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) So you have an entrance in

8 this area here. You can either enter coming this way or going

9 across.

10 JUDGE SMITH: Okay, this is the parking lot.

11 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) This is the parking lot

12 here.

13 JUDGE' SMITH: All right. Let's mark it parking --
(~
(_)/ 14 wait a minute.

15 MR. FIERCE: Is this your copy, Chief, do you have

16 other notations?

17 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes, I do, on that one.

18 MR. FIERCE: Maybe we want to make it on a fresh

19 copy.

20 JUDGE SMITH: All right. I'll tell you --

21 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) I can do that for you.

22 JUDGE SMITH: Is that blue?

23 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes.

24 JUDGE SMITH: Let's do it -- I'm still going to give

25 you a hard time today, let's do it in black.

n
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({ 1_ THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Quite all right.

2 JUDGE SMITH: It copies -- photocopies better.

3 Okay. Now, write in parking lot-there.

4 THE WITNESS: (Olivera). Shall I.ctoss this out here?
5 JUDGE SMITH: Yes, cross that out.

6 Exit and entrance.

7 JU9GE LINENBERGER: This is an entrance, right?

8 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes, sir. That's the only

9 entrance into the lot and this is the only exit.

10 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Then I'm going to do one

11 final thing here and I'm going to cross out these connectors

12 and you show this to the other parties briefly.

13 MR. FIERCE: Well, let me ask if --

: FIERCE:14 BY MR.

15 0 -- Chief, are there any other additions and
-

16 corrections that you would like -- wish to make?

17 A (Olivera) On the last page --

18 Q The other map?

19 A (Olivera) -- the Attachment A, the other map, shows

20 Elm Street at Route 1-A, that should be Route 110.

21 It would have been the -- it's called North End

22 Boulevard, Route 1-A rather than North Boulevard.

23 JUDGE SMITH: North End Boulevard?

24 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes, sir; North End.

25 JUDGE SMITH: You marking that on your map?
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( [ 'l Oh, is-that North End?
.

2- THE WITNESbt (Olivera) E-N-D.- -

3 JUDGE HARBOUR: Mr. Olivera, before we go onL--
.t

4. THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes, sir.

5 JUDGE HARBOUR -- on the diagram on page three-is

6 . north to the left -- is north to-the left?-

7 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes, sir.

8 BY MR. FIERCE:

9 Q Chief, with these additions and. corrections, let meL

10 ask you if this is the testimony that you would like to offer

11 into evidence at this time?

12 A (Olivera) Yes, sir, it is.

13 MR. FIERCE: I would offer this evidence -- offer

(
. 14 this testimony into evidence at this time, Your Honor.

15 JUDGE SMITH: Are there objections? -

16 MR. LEWALD: No objection. !

17 MR. TURK: Your Honor, I have an objection to part of

*

18 the testimony. At the beginning of -- a large question

i19 beginning on page 5 at the end.of the testimony,

20 It seems to me that the question which begins, ,

21 "Chief, would you please assume for a minute that it's a Sunday; ,.

;

22 in the summer of 1988, et cetera." It's a very long question,

23 it goes on for more than a complete page. It includes a lot of

24 assumptions which, to my knowledge, have not yet been tied into
,

25 anything in the record.

i2

)
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' f[] 1 For instance, it assumes that the plant is operating

2 at full power; this fact is well known to those in the area

3 including the beach goers.

4 It further assumes that the beaches -- I'm sorry,

5 that there's an announcement made that the beaches have been

6 closed, and that evacuation of the area is recommended.

7 As the Board may recall, these are a potentially

8 alternative EBS messages, either the beaches are closed or

9 there's going to be an evacuation, but it's not beach closing

10 and an evacuation.

11 It further assumes that all the people on the beach

12 area including Salisbury, Seabrook and Hampton Beach get the

13 announcement at the same time. It further assumes that the

14 entire population, the day trippers, the seasonal residents,

15 the workers, everyone seek to leave the beach area at roughly

16 the same time. And it goes on with other assumptions about

17 traffic control point manning and traffic conditions, speeds.

18 The next question after that says, "Chief, assume the

19 same facts as in my last question," that's on page seven.

20 And then the final question on page eight does not

21 seems comfortable by itself, but the answer indicates that

22 under the conditions posed earlier, the answer is given in that

23 context.

24 It seems to me that the whole -- this whole piece of

25 testimony is not connected to anything that's part of the

) Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888



a

OLIVERA - DIRECT 9447

() 1 record which should be relied upon by the Board in making a

2 decision as to conditiens that may face traffic in the area in

3 an emergency.

4 MR. PIERCE: Your Honor, I don't know where Mr. Turk

5 has been for the last three months, this is exactly the

6 situation that we have all been talking about with respect to

7 the evacuation time estimates, at the beach areas on a crowded

8 weekday -- crowded week-end.

9 We have testimony --

10 JUDGE SMITH: Well, no problem. I don't sae any

11 problem with crowded week-end, that's not your problem. The

12 other assumptions are --

13 MR. FIERCE: The traffic guides are placed exactly as

() 14 they have been.

15 JUDGE SMITH: You leaped over an awful lot here

16 before you got to the traffic guides. Take it in order.

17 I think that the assumption that the powerplant is

18 licensed, although there's no evidentiary support for that is

19 what this thing is all about, and that is a necessary

20 assumption for his question; and we'll forgive you on that one,

21 I don't know 1nw else you could do this.

22 The beaches have been closed and evacuation of the>

23 area is recommended. It is true that closed and evacuation

24 have different meanings, but they're not mutually exclusive,

25 one precedes the other.
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(',) ' 1 Well, we understand two sequence being here, that
-__

2 the beaches have first been closed then evacuation ordered.

3 MR.-FIERCE: That's one possibility here, Your Honor.

4' It's also conceivable that they could occur simultaneously.

5 JUDGE SMITH: No,~they're different. They're --

6 well, is it necessary to your hypothesis to the testimony that

7- you make that distinction, because the distinction I recall and

8 I think everybody will agree with is that, closing is a

9 situation that would precede in an evacuation, but in time.

10 MR. FIERCE: In slow moving events. But I.believe

11 the Intervenors would take the very strong position, Your

12 Honor, that in a fast moving accident sequence the beach

13 closing will not be the first move, it will be an evacuation.

f'ss/ 14 JUDGE SMITH: Wouldn't an evacuation subsume a

15 closing?

15 MRL FIERCB: Oh, absolutely.

17 JUDGE SMITH: If there were no closing --

| 18 MS. WEISS: We've got the closing of the beach and
;

i 19 evacuation of the prudent population,

20 JUDGE SMITH: Well, I don't think that these two in

21 the same sentence present a hypothesis that does violence to

22 the record, the idea is captured. He wants the most severe
|

23 situation and that is evacuation. You could either strike

24 closing and it would not hurt your assumption.

25 MR. FIERCE: That's right.
|-
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- ( 'f 1 JUDGE SMITH: Okay.

.2' All-right. HGo, ahead.

'3 All the people area are given the' announcement at

4 roughly the same time. Does anybody quarrel-with that

5 . assumption, that. hypothesis?

'6 .(No. response)

7 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Nobody does.

8 Now, the day trippers. Merchants and their employers

9 all seek to leave the beach area roughly the same time. That

10 is just a restatement of the earlier sentence, isn't it.

11 Nobody quarrels with that'.

12 Now we -- the next one is --

13 (Board conferring.)

, ,,) -
,

t 14 JUDGE SMITH: All right. -Now, what's this_one here,s-
i

| 15 we're up to the traffic guides.

16 MR. FIERCS: Those are taken exactly from volume 6,

17 Your Honor.

18 JUDGE SMITH: Does anybody quarrel witb the statement

19 concerning traffic guides?

20 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, you're asking that question

21 generally to the room, Mr. Turk has an objection on the floor|
1

| 22 which I understand you're deciding.

23 JUDGE SMITH: Right.

24 MR. DIGNAN: I don't want my silence to indicate that

25 I'm agreeing to anything. I'm not making an objection, but I

(.
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() 1 don't want my silence to indicate agreement with anything.

2 That's all I'm pointing out for the record. It's, I.have no

3 dog in the fight, is my only thing.

4 MR. TURK: I'm not objecting to the traffic guide

5 portion, Your Honor. My objection start -- end on the second

6- line where it says that all these people seek to leave the

7 beach area at roughly the same time.

8 JUDGE SMITH: Well, then you did object to that

9 assumption. Is it the cumulative effect of the assumptions

10 or --

11 MR. TURK: No, it's the individual portions of the

12 assumption. Let me back up for a second. Let me indicate item

13 by item where I'm objecting.
p>

(/ 14 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, let me help the Board out

15 because I don't want -- I had the feeling of the reaction of

16 the Board that somebody thought I may being cute here. I'm not

17 being cute, because I don't care about the objection that goes

18 in, I can deal with them in proposed findings. I just don't

|

19 want my silence to indicate that I've agreed with these'

20 hypothesis are backed up in the record, because I don't think

21 they are, frankly.
:

1 22 But as far as I'm concerned it's Mr. Turk's argument

23 on the objection, and I'ia not -- we're not objecting; we'll

24 deal with it another way. And I just didn't want somebody to
i

|

| 25 come back later and say, well, if Dignan didn't think they

O
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f ') 1 could all leave at-the same time, why didn't he say something
~/

2 that day. Because I don't think the-evidence is that they're -l

3 going to all leave at the same time;-I don't think it's even

4 close to that.

.5 JUDGE SMITH: Is that your -- where do you begin

6 objecting to the scenario that's laid out here? I

7 MR. TURK: Number one, that the plant is. operating at

8 full power and that fact is well known to people in the area.

9 The status of the' plant's power level, I don't think is
!

10 something that's going to be known, and there has been no j

I11 testimony what people may know about the power levels in the'

12 plant. Now, maybe that's something that can be stricken from

13 the question and save it.g

! (~n
-(_) 14 JUDGE SMITH: Well, would it be all right that the!

15 plant is authortzed to operate at fall power?

16 MR. TURK: Fino.

17 JUDGE SMITH: Is that all right you?

18 MR. TURK: Maybe, Your Honor, that I can just drop

19 the objection.

20. MR. FIERCE: I'm astounded, I think that the NRC

21 would doubt that when this nuclear plant gets licensed that

22 f act wouldn' t be well kr.own.

23 MR. TURK: That's not what your question says, Mr.

24 Fierce.

25 JUDGE SMITH: I don't know if they'd know it or not,
i
t
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[)l 1 really. It's not that easy to know.;

u

2 MR. DIGNAN: I'll bet you nobody knows whether

3~ Vermont Yankee is at full power right now, 50 percent power or-

4 anything else except the people in the plant --

5 MR. FIERCE: I'm talking Seabrook.

6 MR. DIGNAN: -- three or four people who work there.

7 MR. FIERCE: I'm talking Seabrook here. I think~it's

8 really beyond the realm of credibility to doubt that the people-

9 in the Seabrook EPZ won't know it the minute that plant gets

10 licensed with headlines in almost every newspaper.

11 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Licensed, all right, that's.

12 fine, then we don't have.any trouble. Is authorized to

12 operate; is that all right? See, they just don't turn it on

\ ,) 14 and let it run.I

15 JUDGE HARBOUE: Week-end by weak-end the populous is i

16 not like]y to know what power level they're working at that

17 day.

18 MR. FIERCE: If that's the concern I'll agree with

| 19 that, and we can certainly correct it.

20 JUDGE SMITH: So we just say authorize to operate.

t 21 MR. FIERCE: Is authorized to operate at full power.
1

l 22 JUDGE SMITH: Yes.

23 MR. TURK: That was the first. And the second line I

24 guess we've taken care already if we're striking that the

25 beaches have been closed; we're saying evacuation has been
!

!

A
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() 1 recommended.

2- MR. FIERCE: Well, I didn't know we were striking

.3- that the beaches had been closed.

4 JUDGE SMITH: Well, so that the Chief understands.

5 that, you know the evacuation of the beach would be, you know,
,

'6 got off the beach: right? Certainly don't go on it and get'

7 off?

8 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) That's right.

9 MR. TURK: The point, Your Honor, is that the beach

10 closing message is a pre-evacuation message.

11 JUDGd SMITH: Right.

12 MR. TURK: The area is not being evacuated, it's

13 simply closing off access to beaches.

() 14 JUDGE SMITH: He says it's evacuation.

L 15 MR. TURK: Mr. Fierce is not willing to admit that

16 the beaches haven't closed is out.

17 MS. WEISS: He's just hypoth6F.iZed two separate

18 things; both that it's closed and the area has been evacuated.;

! 19 JUDGE SMITH: He agreed that svacuation is adequate.

20 And so let's just -- if you don't mind we'll strike close and

21 make everybody happy there, because it does have a special term

22 in this proceeding.

23 MR. TURK: The third one, Your Honor, is that --

24 MR. FIERCE: Excuse me, I'm going to hand you the
|-

| 25 copy that Chief Olivera made his corrections on, if you
!

('
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,

1 are --

2' JUDGE SMITH: I'll-just do it.on my rough ~ copy.

3 MR. FIERCE: Well,.we need to have it on the copy>

4 we're going to give to the Court Reporter.

5 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Well, when we get them all-

6 worked out.

7 MR. FIERCE: All right.

8 MR. TURK: The third one,.-Your Honor, was that,

9 assume that all people on the beach area including Salisbury,

10 Seabrook and Hampton Beach -- we haven't addressed Salisbury,

11 that's in Massachusetts. What we've been address so far are

12 the New Hampshire beaches. There's notting in the record about,

i
13 what will happen ~on Salisbury.

I) 14 MR. FIERCE: There is in the ETE study, Your Honor,i
l

15 that's what we are litigating ~here, the ETE study assumes that
;

16 this is the' scenario. And that's why this is phrased the way

17 it is.

18 MS. WEISS: If any of these premises are not

19 supported by evidence in the record later on, then, you know,

20 Mr. Turk is free to argue in his findings --

21 JUDGE SMITH: The trouble is I don't want argument to

22 be made that the Chief's testimony fails because one of his
|

23 assumptions failed. And I think there should be general

24 agreement as to what the assumptions are.

25 MR. FIERCE: I am positing simply the assumptions

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
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OLIVERA - DIRECT- 9455
.,m-

( ,) 1 that were made by KLD Associates in conducting the ETE study,

2- and that is certainly-one of the assumptions. If you took a

3 look-at volume 6 and looked at the evacuation routes that he

4 has shown clogged with congested flow of traffic, very quickly

5 into the evacuation scenario you will see Route 1-A; and the'

6 assumption is that the Salisbury beaches are going out as well

7 as the others.

8 MR. TURK: Your Honor, there's an answer to it all.

9 I can waive my objections -- I can simply waive my objection

10 and let Mr. Fierce have his question and answer the way they

11 are and I'll deal with it in the findings as Mr. Dignan says

12 that he's prepared to do. If Mr. Fierce wants to stand on the
.

| 13 question I'll yield to him.
_

k/ 14 There are other problems. I mean, this assumption

15 that the day trippers and the permanent residents leave at the

16 san.e time, there's nothing in the record on that. The. fact is

17 tndt the day trippers are there with their cars, they have no

18 preparation time necessary, they get into their cars, they

| 19 enter the roads. And the permanent residents have to close up

20 their houses --

| 21 JUDGE SMITH: I would still worry, you're about to

22 lose on Salisbury, Seabrook and Hampton beach. Wouldn't you

23 lose on that and then go to the 0. ext one or do you want to just

! 24 withdraw your objection?

|
25 MR. DIGNAN: We want to know who's going to close

O
Heritage Reporting Corporation

| (202) 628-4888
i

|
!



_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ - _ _ _ __

OLIVERA - DIRECT 9456-

[')\ . .1 Salisbury, Hampton -- . Salisbury _ Beach, _ that's in Massachusetts.
%

:2 I- understand : the position of the Commonwealth- is they won't. do'

3 anything.

4 MS. WEISS: It was an evidentiary presumption.
.

5 MR.' TURK: I believe'the question --

6 MR. DIGNAN: I'll'take that as a stipulation.

7 MR. TURK: The question here says that, "Assume that

8 .the Salisbury, Seabrook and Hampton beach area are given the

9 announcement at roughly the same time." There's nothing before
i

10 us in terms of what -- when.the announcement will be g!"en to

11 Salisbury Beach regardless of what's in the KLD.ETE in terms of

12 evacuation times.

13- JUDGE SMITH: Chief, are you sorry you came?

14 (Laughter)

15 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) It's interesting.

16 JUDGE SMITH: Well, what's the status of your

17 objection?

18 MR. TURK: I ask Mr. Fierce,'doos he want to stand on

:
| 19_ those questions --

20 .MR. FIBRCE: Yes.

21 MR. TURK: -- as framed?

22 MR. FIERCE: I have no objection to the other

23 corrections that we've made. But with respect to Salisbury,
f

f 12 4 certainly.

25 MR. DIGNAN: Well, can we nail down on the exact
,

'

- Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888

|
!

<



- _ _ _ - _ _ . __ _

l'

OLIVERA -' DIRECT 9457
n
4_) 1. question that's being put to'the Chief.

2 -MR. FIERCE: Well, I'd like to see what the Judge has
:

3 on his -- because I haven't got it exactly.

4 -JUDGE SMITH: Well, there's two things; we struck

5, have been closed as unnecessary. And we inserted authorized to

6 operate at full power.

7 MR. FIERCE: Beaches have been closed was struck?-

8 MR. DIGNAN: Yes.

9' MR. FIERCE: Those two changes? Anything else?

10 JUDGE SMITH: See the thing is, we're going to

11 proceed through the assumptions and rule whether they can

12 remain or not remain. But Mr. Turk has offered to withdraw his

13 objection, and I don't know, it's up to him, he's calling it.
,,\
i

kl 14 MR. FIERCE: Well, I'm not objecting to the

15 authorized to operate insertion.

16 JUDGE SMITH: Yes.

17 MR. FIERCE: Or the atriking of the beaches have been

18 closed.c.

19 JUDGE SMITH: We were about ready to allow to remain

20 over Mr. Turk's objection, that the three communities,

21 Salisbury, Seabrook and Hampton Beach were included in the

22 announcement.

23 MR. DIGNAN: Well, no, Your Honor, the question

24 doesn't say included. It says, "Given the announcement at

25 roughly the same time."
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! [ '1' LAgain, sand I got no' dog.in the fight, I just don't

.2 want my.. silence to:be perceived as agreement.

3- MR. TURK: Your Honor, I'll withdraw the objection.to

.4 Lthe whole1 darn thing and the'best thing is, ifLMr. Fierce

5 intends to use this. question and-answer to_ establish something,.

6 .I think we'll just all understand.what all:.the assumptions are;
*

7- and be able to deal'with them.

8 JUDGE SMITH: All right.
.

9 MR. DIGNAN: And as long as the Board, because the

10 ' Board'has indicated that, let people know up front that

11 question as phrased, in my judgment, I will.ask for a. finding-

12 for the Board to disregard the Chief's testimony ~ simply because

13 he was given a question that is a hypothesis that is not backed.
.

'

14 up by the record. Just the thing that Your Honor' feared would~

15. lua requested. So everybody knows, if he continues the question

36 in the forn it's in,.that's what.I.will be asking..

"- .17 MR. FIERCE: Well, I'd.like Mr. Dignan to make the

18 objection now. I'm here with the witness --

19 MR. DIGNAN: No. Oh, no. 'No , no, no. Mr. Dignan ie-

.

just going to sit back here like an old puppy dog.20
n

21 MR. FIERCE: And sandbag us as he usually does in

22 situations like this.

23 MR. DIGNAN: I object to that.

24 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Come on, just stop.

25 MR. FIERCE: Here's the numbers for the testimony to
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OLIVERA -' DIRECT 9459'
~

() I be objected to, and I believe that every one of these
s_/

2 assumptions is exactly the way --

3 JUDGE SMITH: That's his tactic. He's allowed to do

4 it. It's -- you should not take the Board's comment that we

5 would necessarily find one failure in your assumptions as

6 something that destroys, you know, like a house of cards, one

7 card out and zap,_everything falls down. I just said that as

8 something, that argument if it could be avoided should be

9 avoided.

10 MR. FIERCE: That's my point as well.

11 JUDGE SMITH: The Board, I guess, is capable of

12 determining upon proposed findings, how close to reality the

13 assumptions are.
! ('s( ,) 14 MR. FIERCE: Well, I want to say just one other thing

15 in response to the concerns that have been raised, which is
,

16 that if one takes a look at volume 6 and particularly takes a

17 look at page 10-21 one can see a map of the roadways in the EPZ

18 which are at congested flow levels after 10 minutes after the
i

19 order to evacuate.

20 And that, that is a substantial foundation for the

21 way the question has been drawn.

22 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Fierce, you know, the Board has a

23 basic sympathy to your situation here, but there's not much we

24 can do. I mean, we can't go through all this and then trace

25 back to the record where it's supported and where it isn't.
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()- 1 You'll have to take your chances.

2 Do you want to -- well,Lthe Chief has been waiting
~

3 all day, I was wondering if you'd like --

4 MR. FIERCE: No.

5 JUDGE SMITH: -- no, you didn't'know these objections

6' were coming up, if you'd like to look at~your testimony.

7 MR. FIERCE: I'm prepared to go forward now, Your

8 Honor.

9 JUDGE SMITH: All right.

10 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, my last one, again, so that,

11 you know, nobody accuses me later of -- I would remind --

12 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Dignan, there's one thing you can

13 count on.

f)
- v' 14 MR. DIGNAN: What?

35 JUDGE SMITH: That this Bostrd member is not going to

16 accuse you later.

17 LMR . DIGNAN: It's not you I'm worried about, Your
,

18 Honor. It's not you l'm worried about, Your Honor. About 10-

19 minutes later he's got everything congested; that is not 10

20 minutes from beach closing; that's 10 minutes from order to

21 evacuate. And the essumption is the beach closing is taking4

22 place 25 minutes earlier. Bingo.

23 JUDGE SMITH: We struck closing.

24 MR. DIGNAN: No, no. But my point is, he's right

25 there and he's going with 10 minutes on that chart as the basis

|

| f%
U
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OLIVERA - DIRECT 9461
g
(_j 1 for this big mess. And that's the reason Mr. Turk brought up

2 the beach. closing, and that's why I'm concerned about this.

3 This question is a. pretty convoluted question with a lot of

4 assumptions, and in my personal judgment, 30 or 40 percent of

5 which aren't'in the record and aren't backed up. And I just,

6 you know, I don't want to hear anything from anybody when the

7 finding comes in; and with that I subside.

8 Now, he's on notice. And you offered him an

9 opportunity to reflect on the question.

10 MR. FIERCE: I like the question the way I had it

11 original.

12 JUDGE SMITH: That'll stand or fall on the proposed
|

| 13 findings in the record.

\,
L 14 MR. FIERCE: Well, in terms of the beaches have been

15 closed, the assumption in the ETE study was that the beaches

16 have been closed, and that approximately 25 minutes later an

17 order to evacuate would be given.

18 MR. DIGNAN: That's not in the question. And I --

19 HR. FIERCE: I am stating --

20 MR. DIGNAN: -- it wouldn't change the Chief's

|
| 21 answer, and that's my problem.

22 MR. FIEi;CE: The question was originally designed to

23 parallel exactly what the situation was assumed in the ETE

24 study, which was that the beaches had been closed and you have

25 an evacuation order. Following shortly thereafter --

O
C/
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OLIVERA - DIRECT 9462
.,s

(_,) - 1 JUDGE SMITH: The difficulty is, the Chief is here,

2 he is probably the best person you could bring to explain

3 what's going to happen, in his view, in Salisbury. And I think

4 it is important to you to have assumptions here that are

5 supported by the record, so that the Board will get the maximum-

6 benefit from the advice that he wants to give us. Because I

7 can just see, you know, you're going to have problems here, and

8 then we're going to have to try to weigh --

9 MR. FIERCE: Your Honor, I would like to include the

10 beach closing and to make it perfectly clear that I am

11 following the ETE analysis 100 percent.. We can insert in that

12 question the beaches have been closed and that within 25

13 minutes evacuation of the area is recommended.
! /~T

'"l 14 MS. WEISS: Thereaf ter -- 25 minutes thereaf'.er.

15 MR, FIERCE: And that within 25 minutes thereafter.

16 MR. DIGNAN: 25 minutes later.

17 MS. WEISS: Thereafter.

18 JUDGE SMlTH: All right. Are you using within ur 25

19 thereafter.

20 MR. FIERCE: Why don't we say that, 25 minutes later

21 evacuation of the area is recommended.

22 MR. DIGNAN: But you're going to continue on and then

23 all the day trippers as well as the permanent residents and

24 seasonal residents and all the merchants and their employees

25 all seek to leave the beach at roughly the same time despite
i
'

/"T
U
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OLIVERA - DIRECT 9463~
ym

't_) 1 the fact that the warning went out 25 minutes earlier; is thats

2 right?

-3 MR. FIERCE: That's what the ETE study assumes.

4 MR. DIGNAN: If the Chief wants to-adopt his answers

5 on that basis, it's okay with me.

6 JUDGE SMITH: Is it possible for you to cast this

7 question in such a way that it's going to not fail because

8 you've exceeded the ETE and the record. I mean, can't you --

9 will his testimony really change --

10 MR. FIERCE: No.

11 JUDGE SMITH: -- if you are, let's say, more - not

12 conservative, because I don't know which direction conservatism

13 lies here, and if you were more -- you describe it more in the

14 direction of the objections which are'being made."

15 MR. FIERCE: His testimony won't change --

16 JUDGE SMITH: Well, that's what I mean.

17 MR. FIERCE: -- on this at all. I'm certainly trying.
'

18 to present a question, however, which is as closely patterned

19 to what the ETE atudy assumed as I can.

20 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Well, then we'll just leave

21 it -- we'll leave it to the Board. We'll leave it to the Board

22 to look at the proposed findings, compare with the record and

23 see what weight we can give to the Chief's testimony if it does

24 depart from the record and which direction; I don't know, if

25 necessary. We'll look at the proposed findings on it.

()
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() 1 The objection has been withdrawn. However, you have

2 in light of the observations made, you have offered some

3 corrections to the or some modifications to the question.

4 MR. FIERCE: Yes.

5 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Let's make sure that we

6 understand those.

7 MR. FIERCE: The first --

8 JUDGE SMITH: The authorized --

9 MR. FIERCE: -- is the authorized to operate.

10 JUDGE SMITif: All right.

11 MR. FIERCE: Assume that Seabrook Nuclear Plant is

12 licensed and it's authorized to operate at full power.

13 JUDGE SMITH: And then would you carefully read into.

14 the record the adjustment as to the beaches being closed and'25

15 minutes thereafter evacuation has been ordered.

16 MR. FIERCE: Now, assume that a sudden unexpected

17 announcement is made that due to the problems at the Seabrook
i

18 Nuclear Plant the beaches have been closed, and that 25 minutes

( 19 later' evacuation of the area is recommended.

20 The only changes --

21 JUDGE SMITH: You think you might be willing to -- am

22 I helping him too much?

23 MR. DIGNAN: No, Your Honor, you're not, but I want

24 to point out something to the Board, because the Board has

25 indicated a concern. Now, look at the next sentence, "And
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(^$ 1: further assume that'all the people in the beach area including
%.

2 Salisbury, Seabrook and Hampton. Beach are given the

3 announcement," and I don't.know whether that's the announcement

4 of the closing or the order to evacuate at roughly the same

5 time. What is the announcement now refer back to with that.

6 change?

7 MR. FIERCE: I'm more than happy to insert the beach

8 closing announcement there.

9 JUDGE SMITH: Well, you want to have the

10 announcements, the beach closing evacuation announcements?

11 JUDGE HARBOUR: Insert beach closing after, but

12- before announcement; is that your suggestion?

13 MR. FIERCE: Yes.

() 14 MR. DIGNAN: And we have no hypothesis as to whether

'

15 or not the OTE is given to these populations at the same tiine;

16 is that right?
<

17 JUDGE SMITH: You know, you can be grateful that Mr.
,

|

i 18 Dignan is cleaning up your testimony, and it's going to be hard .

19 to challenge it.

20 MR. DIGNAN: Let we tell you why I'm cleaning it up,

21 Your Honor, if I'm cleaning it up, what's bothering me here.

22 Mr. Turk started this thing off, I thought it was kind of

23 convoluted. We have a Police Chief of the Commonwealth sitting
|

24 up there. And when we're all through cleaning this up I hope

25 the Board will put the question to the Chief that he's sure
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OLIVERA - DIRECT 9466
<~
(,)g 1 that'none of his answers change in light of the change in.the-

:

2 question.

3 But to'me as a layman, there's a hell of a difference
~

4 between dealing with a situation where, bang, an announcement

5 is given and it's going to start people understanding there's a

6 problem and we'll all be leaving here. And then another

7 announcement 25 minutes later. I may be wrong. Maybe that

8 makes no difference to the Chief's answers at all.

9 But to a layman, at least like myself, those are two

10. different situations. And what's going on here is a-big

11 rewrite of a question, and then the Chief is going to be asked,

12 presumably, to adopt it. And I want to be sure we go right

13 through that so that under oath he gets a chance to adopt these
; ,

14 same answers to that same question if he chooses to do so.-

1

15 JUDGE SMITH: The Chief has indicated that he's

16 following the modifications with interest and we'll sue what

17 his opinion is.

18 Now, let's move on to --

19 MR. DIGNAN: So we have no hypothesis now on whether

20 the OTE was given to these same people at roughly the same

21 time.

22 JUDGE SMITH: What's OTE? Order to evacuate.

23 MR. DIGNAN: Order to evacuate. Or do we?

24 JUDGE SMITH: That's the one that the Board was more

25 willing to go along with the AG that a scenario in which

O)\-|

|
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_ , .

1( j 1 Salisbury, Seabrook and Hampton Beach being contiguous

2' communities. It's not an unreasonable scenario that he's

3 proffering there,-that they might be given an OTE at roughly

4- ,the same time. Even though we recognize we've not.had any

5 record on Massachusetts communities yet.

'

6 MR. DIGNAN: Oh, yes, but keep in mind another thing,.

7 an OTE may be a keyhole evacuation; it may be a' number of

8 things. I don't think it's at all a given.

9 JUDGE SMITH: We just didn't see a. keyhole being

10 quite as precise as to include Salisbury and nothing else.

11 MR. DIGNAN: No, I'm thinking more of including say,

12 Seabrook and not Salisbury, if the wind is blowing the right

13 way.

C- 14 JUDGE SMITH: Well, that's an area -- leave it up to

15 counsel, whatever he wants. But we would have overruled you on

16 it.

17 But let's go --

18 MR. DIGNAN: I have no objection.

19 JUDGE SMITH: That's right.

20 MR. DIGNAN: You're overruling Turk.

21 JUDGE SMITH: Let's go down to the next one. Let's

22 have -- let's have where everybody -- everybody seeks to leave

23 the beach at roughly the same time. I think that's where you

24 might have a little bit of trouble. Can you define roughly a

25 little bit better to assure that you're going to capture a
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\_/f 1 scenario --

2 MR.' FIERCE: Well,.my intent would be to try to

3 | define-it in the same way that it was intended in volume 6 in

4 the ETE study. And as I understand the situation from Mr.

5 Lieberman's testimony, it would be expected that at the beach

6 closing announcement, at least'within the first five or 10

7 minutes after the beach closing announcement the evacuation

8 routes would be fully congested.

9 JUDGE SMITHt Well --

10 MR. FIERCE: And that the people on the' beaches and

11 in the. homes and in the stores would begin to leave -- and when

12 I say, roughly the same time, that may be over the next 15

13 minutes to 45 minutes or so, but it makes really no difference,

O- 14 he would say, because the roads are all congested anyway, they
i

15 couldn't get out any quicker.

16 The roughly the same. time is that period of time:

17 after the order to evacuate -- from the time the order to

18 evacuate fu given until the last person seeks to try to leave

19 and it may be a period that could be as long as an hour, but

20 that's within roughly the same time is what I mean by that.

21 JUDGE SMITH: Okay. Roughly, coma, as much as an

22 hour --

23 MR. FIERCE: After the beach closing announcement.

24 Well, we've mentioned the first two changes. I just

1

25 want to sum up, if I can.

5|
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OLIVERA '- DIRECT. 9469

.p);-4 1 JUDGE-SMITH: Now, you're cleaning up a copy to put

2 in the transcript.

'3 MR.; FIERCE: I am. I think -- and'I want.to go over

4- this right now with you, Judge. So I liave a sentence that

5 reads now, "Assume that a. sudden unexpected announcement is

6 made that aue to problems at the Seabrook Nuclear Plant" --

7 JUDGE SMITH: Wait a minute. Start at the beginning

8 and I'll get all'these changes, and make sure that they're

9 all --

10 MR. FIBRCE: The first change is,."Now assume that

11 the Seabrook Nuclear Plant is licensed and is authorized to

12 operate at full power."

13 JUDGE SMITH: Right.

14 MR. FIERCE: "Now assume that a sudden unexpected'

15 announcement is made that due to problems at the Seabrook

'16 Nuclear Plant the beaches have been closea, and that 25 minutes

| 17 later evacuation of the area la recommended."
r

18 And the next sentence I would like to change and.have;

19 read as follows: "And further assume that all the people in

20 the beach area, coma, including Salisbury, Seabrook and Hampton

21 Beach, coma, are given the beach closing and evacoation

22 announcements at roughly the same time."

23 Next page, "All seek to leavo the beach area at

| 24 roughly the same time, coma, i.e., within an hour of the beach

25 closing announcement."

OV
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OLIVERA - DIRECT 9470

1 JUDGE SMITH: I think that was it.4}
2 MR. FIERCE: -Okay. - With these changes I would offer

3 this testimony as corrected.

4 JUDGE SMITH: Any other objections?

5 MR. LEWALD: I'm objecting to offering the testimony,

6 offering the question to'his testimony, Your' Honor.

7 JUDGE SMITH: You object to what?.
~

8 MR. DIGNT.N: I think we want to find out if the Chief

9 is changing any answers in light of the questions.

10 MR. LEWALD: He's offering --

11 MR. FIERCE: I think that's right, I need to ask the-

12 Chief now.

13 BY MP., FIERCE:

() 14 Q In 12ght of the changes that we've made, Chief, would
~

15 your answer givan to this question be any different?

16 A (Ol!.vera) Well, assuming that not everybody left at

17 the samo time, it wouldn't really stop the situation of how,.

18 once they got into a congested traffic jam how they would

19 react, in my opinion anyway.

20 JUDGE SMITH: What effect would the change -- well,,

21 we had them leaving roughly the same time, described now, as

22 leaving within an hour after the beach closed?

23 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) What I meant, Your Honor, is

24 if they all left at the same time, naturally you would have a
'

25 bigger congestion of traffic. But how people react to waiting

Heritage Reporting Corporation
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OLIVERA - DIRECT 9471
g-
(,/ 1- . time, as far as traffic is concerned is what I'm_ leading up to.

2 It doesn't have to be per se an evacuation. -This

3 happens almost every. Sunday during regular normal novel times

4 where people get tied up in traffic and they get frustrated and

5 they take any means they can to get around it, if it's.

6 possible. Riding up on sidewalks, going down the left-h'n'ad

7 side of the road. If there's no police officer there, they'll

8 do it. I've seen them do it because.I've been in traffic

9 myself sometimes and I know.

10 JUDGE SMITH: So is it your testimony that the speed

11 with which -- I mean, the promptness with which that phenomenon

12 would take place might change, but-it would happen

13 nevertheless.
,,

14 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Right.
-

15 JUDGE SMITH: It wouldn't change the fact that it

16 would happen?

17 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Right. That's my opinion.

18 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, I understand the opinion,
I-
L 19 but I want to be sure very carefully on the record here,

20 whether the Chief wishes to change any of the answers to any of

| 21 the questions. I remind the Board, as Mr. Turk pointed out,

j 22 that two or three questions after that come off the same

23 hypothetical. Perhaps the Chief's answers don't change. I

24 don't know whether that opinion changed the answer or didn't at

I 25 this juncture. And I just want to be sure he gets a chance to
|

O
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OLIVERA - DIRECT 9472

(T 1 affirm _whether or not he's prepared to stand on this testimony.
0

2 after the question is now phrased.

3 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Dignan, the Chief is here to tell

14 us -- to give us his valuable opinion as to what he expects is

5 going to happen in Salisbury. And I don't want him to testify

6 with the fear that if he overlooks the significance of a change

7 later on, he's going to be driven out of the hearing room in

8 disgrace. I'm convinced that he's going to tell us, as well as

9 he can, what he knows-about his expectations in the event of an

10 evacuation under this scenario.

11 And it will be all of our functions here to help him

12 do that.

13 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, I don't think that's going

r\
(j) 14 to happen either. As a matter of fact, at least I'm not going

15 to cross-examine him, my partner is, so that's not the point.

16 What I'm getting at is, we have a record now where

17 all the witness' has done is adopt a set of testimony as was

18 originally handed; that's where the record sits.

19 The question has now been changed. The Chief has not

20 yet been asked, and affirmatively answered a question that

21 says, Chief, do you stand on the answers given in light of the

22 change that has been worked in the question. That question

23 simply has not yet been answered.

24 I assumo his answer is going to be, yes, because it

25 was rGpreser.Ced it is going to be, yes. But I think that

( Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888

_. _ _



. .

OLIVERA - DIRECT 9473

g/ .
t. 1 should be done for record purposes. As it now stands, nothing

2 ~1s admitted,-when you admit it, because the Chief has not

3 affirmed these answers to this question as its been rewritten.

4 Now, that's where the record stands, Your Honor, I

5 respectfully suggest. It's not a question of driving the Chief

6 out of here or anything else. But the point is, the question

7 got some substantial rewrite, I think for good reason, and I

8 don't know what the witness says.

9 JUDGE SMITH: All right. The Chief followed -- the

10 witness followed over an extended period of time, carefully
~

arrived at changes to the question. He was asked, what effect11

12 it would have on the balance of his testimony; he told us

13 narratively. Now you think that there may be a void in the

14 record in which he has not stated that the testimony as changed

15 is his belief.

16 MR. DIGNAN: I do believe there's a void, Your Honor.

17 If, Your Honor, does I subside.

18 JUDGE SMITH: That's fine. Now, except that he sworn

19 to tell the truth all over. But, Chief,--

20 MR. DIGNAN: No, no, no. It's not a question of

21 whether he told the truth; it's a question whether there's just

22 a void in the record. Your Honor put it perfectly. There's

23 nothing to do with the Chief's credibility.

24 I think there is now a void in the record. I may be

25 wrong, and if I am and the Board thinks I am, I subside.

|
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OLIVERA - DIRECT '9474

['y 1 JUDGE SMITH: -I don't see it. But, Chief, l's this
V

2 testimony as changed, as the question is changed -- see, don't

3 forget, your answers, your typed answers have' mat been changed,

4 but the question has been changed. And you've explained to me

5 narratively the effect that the change might have. But there

6 still is the problem that there are words written here that

7 intended to be answered to another. question.

8 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Right.

9 JUDGE SMITH: And I think what we better do is to

10 take a break for about five minutes and let you read the rest

11 of the testimony and see if it still makes sense to you in view

12 of the change of questions.

13 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Okay, sir. Thank you. '

() 14 Off the record.|

15 (Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)

16 (Continued on next page.)

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
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DIRECT - OLIVERA '9475
em

(_). 1 JUDGE SMITH: _ Is your witness ready for cross-

2 examination now?

3 MR. FIERCE: Yes.

4 BY MR. FIERCE:

5 Q At this point,.I think the question is to the Chief,

6 whether in light of the changes that we have made to the

7 question which begins on page 5 and carries over onto page 6,

8 would there be any changes on the written answer provided in

9. your testimony on page 6 as it carries over to page 7?

10 A (Olivera) Yes, where it says, "the evacuating

11 drivers would not refrain from using the incoming opposite lane

12 on Beach Road," I would like to cross out "would" -- or rather,

13 "not," and leave it stand as "evacuating drivers would

14 refrain."

15 Q Chief, is that the correction of a typographical

16 mistake --

17 A (Olivera) I would say so, yes.

18 0 -- or a change in your answer in response to the

19 question changes?

20 A (Olivera) No, I would say it's typographical.

21 MR. DIGNAN: I'm sorry. I lost where the change is. I

22 apologize.

23 JUDGE HARBOUR: Is it the answer on page 6 about six

24 lines from the bottom?

25 MR. FIERCE: Yes.

O
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' DIRECT - OLIVERA 9476 j

r^( 'l THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Yes, sir.
U

2 JUDGE HARBOUR: Change "would not refrain" to "would
,

3' refrain.'
.

4 THE-WITNESS: (Olivera) Would refrain.'

5 BY MR. FIERCE:

6 Q Chief, there is.a question that is on page 7 which

7 asks you to assume the same facts as in that prior question,

8 and you have provided a written answer on page 7 that carries

"-- 9 over onto page 8. In light of those changes,.in the earlier
p

10 question, would your answer to this question change at all?

11 A (Olivera) No, sir.

12 MR. FIERCE: At this time I'd like to offer this

13 corrected testimony into evidence.'

t-

- () 14 JUDGE SMITH: Are there objections?
|
l 15 The testimony is received. Are you ---you're making

16 all these corrections?

17 MR. FIERCEt I want to show you these corrections,

!-

L 18 Your Honor and note that they will be provided to the Court

19 Reporter.

20 JUDGE SMITH: You showed it to your other parties?

i

21 MR. FIERCE: I did not. I should show it to Mr.

22' Dignan first.

I 23 JUDGE SMITH: Do we have a clean -- do you have --
|

| 24 MR. FIERCE: I have a clean copy, if you wish one.
|

| 25 JUDGE HARBOUR: This one has something that was taken

!

!

| /~%
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:
- DIRECT - OLIVERA -9477

. ['[' 1 out and put back in.
s-

2 JUDGE SMITH: Put back in. I think if we can avoid

3 that, that would be in the mean time, pass around what is going

4 to look like and clean it up.

5 MR. FIERCE: I do, Your Honor. Here's a clean copy.

6 JUDGE SMITH: You want me to make those changes'after

7 the proceeding --

8 JUDGE SMITH: I'll tell you, somebody, let me

9 volunteer somebody with nice writing to do that while -- so we '

10 can get on with it.

11 MR. BACKUS: Yes, Ms. Doughty has very good writing.

12 It is highly legible, I can guarantee it.

13 MR. TURK: Your Honor, you're not going to like this,

() 14 I have a feeling, but I want to just ask for the record, what
|

15 what is this a rebuttal of?

16 MR. FIERCE: What is this a rebuttal of?

17 MR. TURK: The reason'I ask, Your Honor, is I recall

18 that Mass. AG did have testimony in their direct case about

19 driver behavior, and I'm wondering -- I'm asking it -- maybe

20 this is a general question I should have asked before we got

i 21 into all the details of the last question.

|
| 22 JUDGE SMITH: Well, among other witnesses, Mr. Turk,

23 I believe it's in rebuttal to your own.

24 MR. TURK: Yes, and I also believe that the Mass. AG

25 did put on some testimony earlier about driver behavior, or at

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
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DIRECT - OLIVERA 9478

| 1. least about the way percons may be expected to behave in a

2 long, backed-up traffic situation.. It seems to be more of the

3 same.

4 > Granted, it does address things that our witness'said

5 as well, but I query whether it's truly rebuttal.

6 JUDGE SMITH: However, you have no objection?

7 You're just doing it to annoy His Honor?

8 MR. BACKUS: Your Honor, you know I have not made an

9 objection.

10 MR. TURK: I tremble to make the objection, but I,

11 for the record, I make it.

12 JUDGE SMITH: This is something that we -- the

13 objection is traditionally made at the time it's offered. I

() 14 understand that. But the parties have been very helpful in

15 making objections in limine, as a good-faith effort to avoid

16 inconvenience, expense.

17 Nevertheless, if you persist in your objection, we

18 will take it on its merits, and evaluate it.

19 MR. TURK: I'd note one thing, Your Honor, in regard

20 to the question of motions in limine. Mass. AG attempted to

21 serve this on NRC staff at the same time it served other

22 parties, and was unable to., And the first time I received this

23 was upon a second service attempt late last week on Thursday.

24 Upon discussing it with Mass. AG, I indicated that it would be
|

25 fine to serve it on me then and I would take a look at it,

bs/ Heritage Reporting Corporation
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. DIRECT - OLIVERA 9479

-(3 ' ~1 So I didn't have'it until the end of last. week..
q)

2 MR. FIERCE: THe U.S. Post Office was unable to

3 locate Mr. Turk, or his office. In fact, they said it was not

4 habited.

5 MR. DIGNAN: That's often the case.

6 MR. TURK: I'm not complaining about service, Your

7 Honor, but I don't want you to feel that I've raised the

8 objection so late in the game.

9 JUDGE SMITH: What do you say?

10 MR. FIERCE: Well, in response to that, since the

11 issue has been raised, there are serious questions regarding

12 whether traffic disorders will exist in an evacuation from the

13 Seabrook plant during an emergency on busy weekends, and it's a

(' fs
(_) 14 very important issue in the case. And both Dr. Urbanik and Mr.

15 Lieberman have testified that to the extent that there will be

16 such incidents, they will have no effect on the evacuation time

17 estimates. And we believe, to the contrary, that there will be

18 incidents -- this is among them --'that will certainly have

19 some bearing on how the evacuation times need to be calculated

20 at Seabrook, and clearly in rebuttal to Mr. Lieberman's

i 21 testimony and Dr. Urbanik's testimony.

22 JUDGE SMITH: All right, is -- I guess your point is

23 he had a case-in-chief, which included testimony of this

24 nature, but faced with the testimony of Dr. Urbanik and Mr.

25 Lieberman, he re-evaluates and decided he wishes to offer

i
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DIRECT - OLIVERA 9480

(^T 1 rebuttal. He's not prohibited from offering rebuttal, because
%)

2 -he felt that after he presented his case-in-chief, it would be

3 prudent to rebut testimonies put in against him, that I can

4 see.

5 MR. DIGNAN: The only problem I have with the

6 argument I've just heard, Your Honor, is as far as I know, and

7 I just checked with him, Mr. Lieberman has never testified that

8 the type of things the Chief is talking about is going to have

9 no effect on ETEs. He just hasn't testified to that.

10 Indeed, he put an 85 percent factor on urban roads

11 just to account for things like this. And in addition he

12 testified to sensitivity runs for accidents and a whole lot of

13 other things. And the statement is made by the Commonwealth

O
;(,f 14 that Mr. Lieberman's coming here and testified that what the

15 Chief is concerned about is something that we're saying

16 couldn't affect an ETE, and we've never said that.

17 JUDGE SMITH: How about if we make all of the

18 responses to the argument that he's making before I come up
!
! 19 with a reason for allowing it in that -- a reason --

20 MR. DIGNAN: I think he's got a good reason, because

21 he had two reasons. But I just wanted it known that the

22 representation that we have testified that the things that are

23 of concern to the Chief can't affect an ETE. It just ain't so.

! 24 We haven't so testified. Well, Mr. Lieberman has not

25 so testified by we.
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"- DIRECT - OLIVERA 9481

() 1 JUDGE SMITH: 'He is not bound to put his case-in-

2 chief in all at once -- I mean, he's not precluded from

:3 offering rebuttal testimony solely because he covered the same

4 subject matter-in case-in-chief.

5 If, in his judgment, he decided that rebuttal would

6 be appropriate to meet somebody else's case-in-chief, I.see no

7 reason why he should not be allowed to do it.

8 1 don't recall -- I'll accept Mr. Dignan, I don't

9 recall whether this is necessary to rebut Mr. Lieberman or not.

10 MR. FIERCE: I perhaps should clarify, when I say,

11 Mr. Lieberman, I am referring to Applicant's direct testimony

12 No.7 and the panel on which Mr. Lieberman sat, could well have

13 been that it was Dr. Mileti who was speaking to these issues

() 14 directly, but this question about traffic disorders, and-

15 traffic disorderliness, has been discussed repeatedly.

16 JUDGE SMITH: All right, let's call it -- what do you

17 say we call it surrebuttal. You put on a case in chief that

18 there would be problems. That other witnesses said, well,

19 that's not going to be any big deal.

20 And now you're putting in surrebuttal to that

i 21 testimony.

22 MR. FIERCE: I don't care what it's called, Your

23 Honor.

24 JUDGE SMITH: Just so it's in.

25 MR. FIERCE: But there is another point. It's beyond

i

! (
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DIRECT - OLIVERA 9482
,

(~Y 1 traffic disorderliness. There is a contention with respect to
V

2 whether evacuation buses and other emergency vehicles are going

3 to be able to travel inbound during an emergency.

4 . JUDGE SMITH: You know, this is supposed to be

5 rebuttal,-or some resemblance of.it.

6 MR. FIERCE: And Dr.-Urbanik testified in his

7 examination, his written testimony, that there would not be a

8 problem with emergency buses travelling inbound, so this is

9 also rebuttal to that.

10 JUDGE SMITH: Do you agree that this would be

11 rebuttal to Dr. Urbanik's testimony? Mr. Turk?

12 MR. TURK: I'm thinking, Your Honor. I'm trying to

13 recollect the portions of Dr. Urbanik's testimony that might be
| /~%(), 14 affected.i

15 JUDGE SMITH: Well?

16 MR. TURK: I honestly don't recall, Your Honor.

17 There was testimony with Dr. Urbanik that bus travel times into

: 18 the EPZ should be reduced down to something like 30 miles an
l
| 19 hour instead of the 40 that was assumed by KLD.

20 There was also testimony that driver behavior,

21 aberrant driver behavior, was not expected to become the
|

| 22 problem in the evacuation and that in Dr. Urbanik's opinion,

23 people would stay in traffic, and would not impede the flow.

24 JUDGE SMITH: I think so. Right. Objection

25 overruled. The testimony is received unless there's another
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DIRECT - OLIVERA~ 9483'

. ).-
1 . objection. The testimony it, received.

2 (Rebuttal testimony of
.

'

3 Edwin J. Olivera on behalf of-

4 the Commonwealth of Massachusetts

5 regarding traffic disorders

6: .because of a Seabrook accident

7 followst)
8

,

9
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- ') UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
'

NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD

Before Administrative Judges:
Ivan W. Smith, Chairperson

Gustave A. Linenberger, Jr.
Dr. Jerry Harbour

/

)
)

In the Matter of ) Docket No.
) 50-443-444-OL

PUBLIC SERVICE COMPANY OF NEW ) (Off-site EP)
HAMPSHIRE, ET AL. )
(Seabrook Station, Units 1 and 2) ) January 22, 1983

)
)

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY OF EDWIN J. OLIVERA
ON 3EHALF OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL FOR,,

' \_\) REGARDING TRAFFIC DISORDERS EXPECTED DURING

l THE COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS

AN EVACUATION OF THE BEACH AREA
3ECAUSE OF AN ACCIDENT AT THE SEABROOK NUCLEAR PLANT

Q. Would you please state your name and current;

.

'

occupation?

| A. My name is Edwin J. Olivera, and I am the Chief of

Police for the town of Salisbury, Massachusetts.

| Q. How long have you been the Chief of Police in

Salisbury, and what did you do prior to becoming the chief?

A. I have been the chief since 1979. Prior to that time

| I was a police officer in Salisbury. Altogether, I have been a

salisbury police officer for 25 years.

! Q. Where is the police station located in Salisbury?

;
1

|

|

|
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.

,

A. It is in the beacn area, near the amusement park.,

J~ '
O. Are you familiar with the traffic conditions in che

beach. area of Salisbury during the summe~rtime?

A. Yes, certainly. My staff and I see and respond to the
traffic in the beach arba on a daily basis.

Q. Chief, a number of witnesses.in_this proceeding have

testified that in their opinion there will b3 no traffic

disorderliness of any significance during an evacuation of the

beach areas near the Seabrook nuclear plant if there were ever

to be an accident at the plant, and I want to ask you a few
questions on thi.s topic.

A. Okay, go ahead.

| Q. Have you ever seen situations in which most of the
,

4x people who come to the beaches for the day all try to leave at3

i

once?

A. Well, we have had sudden rainstorms on days when the

beaches have been crowded. When that happens there are an|

j awful lot of people who do try to leave the beach areas within

a short period of time, and i,t creates quite a traffic jam.
Traffic is a real mess when that happens.

!

Q. What are the traffic conditions like in the beach area
when a sudden rainstorm occurs on a busy beach day?

A. First, Route 1A heading west out of the beach area

becomes a very congested line of very slow moving traffic.

| This happens late in the afternoon on busy beach days even

without a rainstorm. The rain just makes the situation

-2-
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worse. All the drivers who came to the beach that day want to
move out at once, and they just can't do it. Cars are backed
up everywhere. Many of the cars in the big parking lots can't
even get out onto the road for hours. The chief problem is

that, apart from heading north on Rt. lA up the beach into

Seabrook, there are only two roads out of the Salisbury beach
area: Rt. lA (Beach Road) in the south and Rt. 286 in the
north (See the map attached hereto as Attachment A). Each of

these roads is a two lane, east-west road with one lane in each
direction. Bottleneck traffic jams occur where each of these

roads leaves the main north-south beach area road (Route 1A).
This happens because vehicles from many lanes of north-south

!

traffic fic') are trying to merge onto the one westbound lane of
either Beach Road or Rt. 286.

1

For example, as shown in the Beach Road sketch below,
|}<.A
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[ five lanes of exiting north-south traffic must merge into a;

3/
single lane, westbound on Rt. lA (Beach Road). During a sudden

rainstorm, this area is terribly snarled.

Q. Do you or your officers ever see disorderly craffic
behavior when this kind of congested condition occurs?

A. Oh, sure. We see all kinds of things. People get

frustrated by the long traffic back-ups, and they try all kinds
of things to get out of or to avoid the traffic jans. For

example, we have seen drivers who try to pass the traffic by
driving on the right shoulder, to the right of the fog line.
We have seen other drivers who cross the double yellow center

line into the eastbound lane on Beach Road in order to pass as

many cars in the westbound lane as they can, despite the fact
,c\
'

) that passing is prohibited. We have also Leen them try to

avoid the lengthy lines of slow-moving traffic on Beach Road

(Route 1N) and Route 286 by taking secondary roads. On 3each

Road they often take Old County Road just to bypass about a

half mile of backed-up traffic on Beach Road. Some of those

backed up on Route 286 divert onto South Main Street, which

appears to them to be a way to "beat the traffic" on Rt. 286.

| In fact, it just leads them into a worse snarl in Salisbury

center, making traffic flow through the intersection there

(Rt. lA, Rt. 1, Rt. 110) even more congested and difficult.

Of course, because we are the police, and people tend

to drive more orderly around us, I know that what we see is

!

|
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/~^ only a small Craction of the disorderly trattic behavior.that
~

goes on under those circumstances.-

Q. Chief Olivera, do you have an opinion regarding what

kind of drivers are the most disorderly under these conditions.

A. As you probably know, a large percentage, probably

half or more, of our beach area population in the summer is '

comprised of young people in the 17-25 age range. I would say

that these drivers, more so than others, are the ones who are

the disorderly drivers.

Q. Chief, would you please assume for a minute that it is

a Sunday in the summer of 1988 when the skies are sunny and the

temperature is 85 - 90 degrees and further assume that it is

between 1 and 2 p.m. and that the beaches are as crowded as
t-

(x\ they ever get. Now assume that the Seabrook. nuclear plant istJ avb;ud b .p ah.
licensed and is operating-at full power and that this fact is

well known to those in the area, including the beachgoers. Now

assume that a sudden, unexpected announcement is made that due

to problems at the Seabrook nuclear plant the beaches have been
2y % \du~

closed and thatVevacuation of the area is recommended. And

further assume that all the people in the beach area, including

Salisbury, Seabrook, and Hampton Beach, are given the baa d'ia3 "d ""**b''

announcements at roughly the same time and that, with little or

no exception, the entire population of the beach area -- all

the day-trippers as well as all permanent residents, seasonal

residents, those renting cottages and roo ns, and all the

-
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merchants and their employees -- all seek to leave the beacn
g' g. Mb an hev of A beuh c) si$ aaaouacemd.'

area at roughly the same time, Now further assume that there
+-

are two traffic guides assisting the evacuation at the eastern

end of Beach Road (Rt. lA) and that the're is an additional
traffic guide at the intersection of the State Beach Road and
Beach Road. Assume that from that spot the State Beach Road--

-- there are no traffic guides stationed anywhere along the two

mile stretch of Beach Road (lA) before it intersects with Route
1 in Salisbury Center. And further assume that the one,

westbound lane of Beach Road (Rt. lA) quickly backs up and
slows to a very slow speed. In your professional opinion and

experience, after the evacuating traffic passes the traffic
guide stationed on Beach Road at its intersection with the

# '\ State Beach Road, will the evacuating traffic remain in the one
| )
I westbound lane?

''

A. No. I think that under those conditions, evacuating
traffic would quickly begin using the eastbound lane as well.

Without having a series of troops or police officers stationed

at regular intervals along the mid-line of the road, I cannot

believe that during an evacuation because of an accident at the

I nuclear plant the evacuating drivers would 334 refrain from

using the (incoming) opposite lane on Beach Road. At that time,

|

| of day and under those conditions, there would be few vehicles

coming into the beach area on Route 1A; so that inbound lane

|
would just be too tempting for snarled traffic to resist using,

| especially without any police or traffic guides stationed along

1 - 6-
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Q ' )' ,
'

i.

.

.

' the center line. The traffic jam under those conditions will,

6 ;
'' '
-

be more than twice as bad -- and last more than twice as long

-- as anything we have ever seen in a sudden rainstorm, because

everybody would be leaving, not just the day-trippers. I can't

imagine how long it would take for that kind of a traffic jam

to clear, but it will be far longer than people with normal

frustration levels could tolerate. Plus there is the radiation

threat! Drivers will be trying everything possible to get away

from the nuclear plant quickly, and they are not going to worry

aoout getting cited by the police for a traffic violation. I

am confident that, under the conditions you have had me assume,

both lanes of Beach Road (the eastbound lane as well as the

westoound lane) would be used by evacuating vehicles.

I'\ 0 Chief, assume the same facts as in my last question
)

| except that I want this time to focus on Route 286. And,

further assume that there are two traffic guides at the eastern

end of Route 286, where it intersects with Route 1A. And

assume that there are no other traffic guides anywhere along

Route 286 until you reach its intersection, about two miles to

the west, with Washington Street. Again Chief, in your

professional opinion and experience, would the evacuating

traffic remain in the single, westbound lane on Route 286 in

that two-mile stretch?'

A. No, it would not. It's the same situation as in the

prior question about Beach Road except that here the evacuating

drivers are even closer to the nuclear plant and, to make

4 drivers even more anxious, they are actually within view of the
t

-7-
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[ nuclear plant.for a good portion of that two-mile stretch. No
' "

reasonable person who is familiar with the beach traffic would

believe that vehicles evacuating out Route 286 would stay in
~

just the westbound lane during an emergency at the nuclear

plant unless, again, a series of troops or police officers were-

stationed at regular intervals along the mid-line to prevent

it. In addition to filling both lanes, many of the vehicles

evacuating out Route 286 will undoubtedly take South Main

Street, which leads south and west and will appear to many

drivers to take them away from the nu. lear plant faster than

Route 286 does. Route 286 at this point appears to parallel or

almost circle the nuclear plant somewhat.

Q. If the westbound evacuating vehicles do fill up the

b) eastbound lane as well, and this happens on both Beach Road

(Route 1A) and on Route 286, will returning homeowners,

emergency vehicles, buses, and others be able to travel

westbound on these roads at all?

A. It will be extremely difficult if not impossible --,

!

and it will be dangerous, given the risk of collisions.

Emergency planners should not assume, under the conditions you

| posed to me earlier, that two-way traffic flow will be possible
|

on these roads during an evacuation because of an accident at
|

the nuclear plant.
1

.
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f

_ DIRECT 'OLIVERA .9484
s-

( 1_ 1 MR. FIERCE: I return the witness over for-cross-

2 examination at.this~ point'.

3 JUDGE SMITH: We're going;to. finish the Chief

4 tonight,-I hope if possible.

5' MR '. LEWALD: -I'm not going to stand'in the way of.

6 that,~Your Honor. I have a very short examination, but I did

7 record a few things I was going to ask.

8 JUDGE SMITH: Thank you. '

9 CROSS - EXAMINATION

'
10 BY MR. LEWALD:

11 Q Chief Olivera, my name-is George Lewald, and I am one

12 of the lawyers with the Applicants, and I find I have the

13 privilege to conduct this cross-examination of you.
' ON< 14 I take it that~none of the questions in youre

15 testimony were drafted by you, that they were given to you by

16 somebody else?

17 A (Olivera) Yes, sir.

18 Q Were some answers drafted for you for your inspection

19 and acceptance and approval?

20 A (Olivera) Well, let's say they were cleaned up a

21 little bit to that effect.

22 Q Did you get bare questions and then you filled in the

23 blanks and then somebody looked at them for cleaning up, as you

24 say?

25 A (Olivera) Yes.

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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CROSS - OLIVERA. 9485

( i 1 Q How many drafts did these go through?

2 A .(Olivera) Just twr.

3 Q. Just two? Just the initial draft and what we have

4 here, except for the changes ~we've made here?

5 A (Olivera) Yes, sir.

6 Q And from whom did you get the~ questions? This

7 counsel?

8 A (Olivera) Mr. Fierce.
9 Q From Mr. Fierce? -

10 A (Olivera) Mr. Fierce, yes.

11 Q And what was the occasion of him asking you these

12 questions?

.
13 A (Olivera) Well, I received a call from Mr. Fierce

14 with regard to how I felt about the evacuation of the' beaches

15 in just this situation, where everyone had to leave at

16 approximately the same time. And I gave him my opinion.

17 Then he asked me if I was willing to put that down as

18 an affidavit.

19 Q And was that the form of the first testimony was an

20 affidavit to that effect?

21 A (Olivera) Yes.

22 Q And this affidavit was later changed into the form

23 that we now have in the question and answer?

24 A (Olivera) Yes. Well, this was done over the phone

25 and then Mr. Fierce came up to interview me in person, and he

' Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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CROSS -~OLIVERA 9486

f/N 1- then told me there would be a rebuttal to testimony-of someone
b

2 else.

3 Q Now what were and what.were not traffic

4 disorder.iness of any significance defined for you?

5 A (Olivera) Could-you rephrase that question, sir?

6 'O Yes. Well, let's look at page 2 of your testimony,

7 and the_ question is, "Chief a number of witnesses in this

8 proceeding have testified that in their opinion there.would be

9 no traffic disorderliness of any significance during an-

10 evacuation."

11 Then were the traffic disorderliness of significance ,

12 explained to you?

13 A (Olivera) Not really.

()- 14 0 So what you have here is your own concept of what

15 traffic disorderliness consists of?

16 A (Olivera) While in situations, yes, that I've seen.
I

17 Q But you don't know whether you're reading testimony ;

18 that was presented in this proceeding before?

19 A (Olivera) Not at that time, no.

20 Q Have you since learned that? r

21 A (Olivera) Yes.

22 Q Sitting here today?

23 A (Olivera) No, I have copies of testimony from Mr.

24 Mileti -- well, both from Mr. Mileti on testimony on No.2 and

25 No.5. I had received all this. .

!'

! ([) Heritage Reporting Corporation
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CROSS - OLIVERA 9487

() 1 Q _ And is this what you're. responding to today? Two and-

2 5 is the testimony you were heard today, if you heard all the

3 cross-examination that took place.

4 A (Olivera) Yes, but I had copies -- right,'right.

5 Q Now, will you turn to page 3 of your testimony in the

6 chart, or the sketch? Did Dr. Mileti make any reference to

7 this situation at Salisbury in his rebuttal testimony 2 and 57

8 A (Olivera) Not that I heard.

9 Q In fact, you drew this before you ever received Dr.

10 Mileti's rebuttal testimony 2 and 5, didn't you?

11 A No. This was sent to me. I believe it came off of

12 one of the evacuation plans that was in the plan.

13 0 Well then, thic isn't your sketch?

14 A (Olivera) No, this is not my sketch. That's why I

15 made the changes.

16 Q Now is the testimony with respect to the sketch, your

17 testimony or someone else's?

18 A (Olivera) No. It's roughly -- it's mine, because

19 that's the area that gets most congested when traffic starts to

20 come off the beach.

21 Q Well, as we look at the sketch from the bottom of

22 page 3 up toward the top, the traffic area shown on Route 1-A,

23 and I guess proceeding westerly after making the turn as the

24 road comes from the north, that's represented in the testimony

25 to be a single lane. That's not so, is it? Isn't that a

O'' Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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CROSS - OLIVERA 9488 '

1 double lane, there?
{}

2 A (Olivera) No. It's a' single lane coming from North

3 End Boulevard._ When it gets to Route 1-A it's two lanes.

4 Q So that, but your testimony talks about five lanes

5 merging into one, does it not?

6 MS. WEISS: Could you identify the part of the

7 testimony you're talking about?

8 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) I believe I said that many

9 vehicles from many lanes trying to merge onto one would either

10 be south of Route 286. I don't believe I said five.

11 MR. FIERCE: It's on the -- the line is on the -- the

12 last line on page 3 that carries over onto page 4.

13 THE WITNESS: (Olivera) Okay, what that consists of

() 14 is, if you look at the -- it's a map -- you would have traffic

15 cc'..d ng out of the parking lot, which is the southern part here,

16 which merges out and then around going west. The traffic

17 coming down from the north end, traffic from Cable Avenue, and

18 there's traffic from Railroad Avenue coming around, and also

19 from Central Avenue. You have five lanes that can merge into

20 that one area, which causes a big congestion in that one --

21 BY MR. LEWALD:

22 Q But that one area is a double-lane road. But the

23 testimony says it is all one lane.

24 A (Olivera) Yes. It's two lanes up to the Reservation
;

25 Road, where it becomes a one-lane road.

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888 e
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-CROSS - OLIVERA ,9489_

( 1 Q Now,' are Railroad Avenue and Central Avenue dead
'

2 ends? LAre they through. streets?

3
'

A ~ '(Olivera) Central Avenue and' Railroad Avenue?-

4 Q Yes.

5 A. (Olivera) Well,'they're not so-called | dead ends,-

6 because there is another road at the end of it called Murray
~

7 Street. Now, if_you went down Cable' Avenue, and youtgo around

8 -Murray Street, and come back up either Atlantic Avenuo or
!

9 Railroad Avenue, and vice versa. They're not one-way. They're

I 10 both two-lane traffic, so you can go around.

11 Q So you have really one lane coming from Railrond

12 Avenue?

13 A (Olivera) Yes. Only because it has to go to the
.

,
.

- 14 right and around the island. |
;

.

15 .Q. And the'same would be true for Central Avenue, is-
7

- 16 that a dead end? ;

'

17 .A (Olivera) Nor that's not a dead end. That leads on i

18 to North End Boulevard.

19 Q So I could take Central Avenue and get on to Route

- 20 1-A going north?
;

*I- 21 A (Olivera) Yes.

I
22 Q What's the width of 1-A at this point in the sketch?

'

23 A (Olivera) At this point it's roughly around fifty

24 feet.
,

25 Q Now, where is Route 286 located? f

' (^) ;.
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CROSS - OLIVERA 9490

q( ) 1 .A (Olivera) 286 is roughly about a' mile and a half ~

2 north of this intersection here.
.c

3 Q Is that still Salisbury?-

4 .A (Olivera) ~ No, that's Seabrook. But 286 does run' '

-5 into, Salisbury.

6 Q But has 286 -- or is it another -- does-the route

7 number or the street number or the-street name change when it

8 comes into Salisbury?

9 A (Olivera) Well, when it connes into Salisbury it then

10 becomes Collins Street, and Forest Street, and comes on to Main

11 Street and onto'95.

12 Q Is Forest Street in the area where you say that, in

13 your opinion,'that it will not be possible to maintain two-way
_

14 traffic, except with traffic guides or police attendants?

15 A (Olivera) Well, 286 is roughly --

16 Q No, can you answer that question? Is this the area

17 you are talking about of the traffic discrderliness? 286

18 A (Olivera) Forest Street?

19 0 Yes.

20 A (Olivera) No. The area I'm talking about is South

21 Main Street in Seabrook.

22 Q You're talking about Seabrook area, not rather

23 Salisbury area?

24 A (Olivera) Right
.

25 Q Do you have any jurisdiction over that road, 286?

(~#|

| Heritage Reporting Corporation
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3' CROSS ~- OLIVERA 9491'

- 1 'A' (Olivera) No, not on 286.

2 O Now,_isn't the gist of your testimony that simply

3 - that you say that in the event of the condition as previously

4 described, in your judgment, you can't maintain.two-way traffic

5 on Route 1-A or on Route 286 without,either police officers or-

6 traffic guides, is that -- have I summed up your testimony

7 correctly?

8 A. (Olivera) Generally, yes. I would say that.

9 (continued on next page)

10

11

12

13

() 14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22'

23

| 24

25
i

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888,

,

4 V " " -pv



._ _ ___

a

9492

( 1 Q Are you aware of studies that have been made with

2 respect to traffic, easterly traffic on Route 1-A and on 286?

.3 A No, I am not aware of it.

4 Q Now the condition that you described that you say,

5 because of this disorderliness of the drivers it would be

6 impossible to maintain two-way traffic on these roads, is one

7 that exists, or has existed from time-to-time on Sundays,

8 pretty much?

9 A (Olivera) Saturdays and Sundays, yes.

10 One of the problems with 1-A is you have a two-lane

11 traffic area at the beach which becomes a one-lane area because

12 the road is not a 50-foot road all the way. You have areas

13 where it's 50 foot, areas where it's 44 feet, areas where it's
(.

14 36 feet wide. And there's where the problems lie.

15 Q Would you be surprised to learn that these studies

16 through counters show no discontinuance of two-way traffic on

17 Route 1-A for an entire summer?

18 A (Olivera) Would I be surprised?

19 Q Yes.

20 A (Olivera) No.

21 MR. FIERCE: Objection, unless we can identify these

22 studies.

23 BY MR. LEWALD:

24 Q Chief, the very last --

25 JUDGE SMITH: You understand the question's already

rm,

(_),'
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() 1 been answered.

2 MR. FIERCE: I understand.
,

'3 BY MR. LEWALD: ..

.

4 Q When you examined your testimony after_some of the

5 questions were changed, including the additions, did you also

6 look-at the very last answer in your testimony? Where you make

7 reference to the conditions that you posed to me earlier?

8 A (Olivera) In my opinion it would be extremely

9 difficult for any traffic to be going easterly on that road.

10 Only becau'se of the fact that you do have areas that are not

11 wide enough in traffic that is going to continue to_try to-go

12 off that road two lanes, and that's when it becomes dangerous.

13 Q Traffic doesn't move very fast in these conditions,

14 does it?

15 A (Olivera) No, it doesn't.

16 MR. LEWALD: I don't have any more questions.

17 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Turk?

18 MR. TURK: I have nothing, Your Honor.

19 JUDGE SMITH: Does any Intervenor have questions?

20 MR. FIERCE: I would just want to ask a couple to

21 clear up an ambiguity.

22 REDIRECT EXAMINATION2

23 BY MR. FIERCE:

24 Q Chief, in response to one of the questions, you madeo

25 a response that indicated that this area becomes one lane at

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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REDIRECT - OLIVERA 9494

~ f'JT 1 Reservation Road. Is' Reservation Road what is: labelled on the
<

2 sketch as State Beach Road?

3 A (Olivera) That's correct.

4 Q And it is just west of that point where the road
,.

5 becomes one lane eastbound?

6 A (Olivera) One lane.

7 Q And you're also asked whether you had jurisdiction

8 over Route 286, and you said no. But how familiar are you with-

9 the traffic on heavy beach weekends on Route 2867

10 A (Olivera) Very familiar because of the fact that

11 East Main Street in Seabrook also runs onto Seabrook Road into

12 Salisbury. And we get many complaints from the neighbors.

13 because of the traffic coming down there. They can't get out

() 14 of their driveways and it becomes horrendous at times.

15 MR. FIERCE: I have no further questione.

16 JUDGE SMITH: Anything further?

17 All right, thank you.

18 THE WITNESSs (Olivera) Thank you, sir.

19 (Whereupca the witness was excused.)

20 JUDGE SMITH: Do you want to continue with Mr.

21 Moughan tonight?

22 MR. FIERCE: I'm willing to continue if the Board

23 wishes us to. He's been here, but I am not sure we'll be able

24 to finish with him.

25 JUDGE SMITH Is there any chance we could finish?
!
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UNITED' STATES OF AMERICA),
, . NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

~

ATOMIC SAFETY ANDLLICENSING BOARD

Before Administrative Judges:
.Ivan W. Smith, Chairperson

.Gustave A. Linenberger, Jr.
Dr. : Jerry Harbour

)
)

In the Matter of ) Docket Nos. 50-443-OL
) 50-444-OL

PUBLIC SERVICE COMPANY OF ) Off-site Emergency Planning
NEW-HAMPSHIRE, et al. )
(Seabrook Station, Units 1 and 2) ) January 22, 1988

)
)

,

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY OF THOMAS F. MOUGHAN.

ON BEHALF OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL FORr s
!i THE COMMONWEALTH OF. MASSACHUSETTS
I REGARDING THE PRESENCE OF HIDDEN. PARKING. SPACES

''

IN SALISBURY BEACH AND ON-PLUM ISLAND
u
l

Q. Would you please state your name and current address?

A.- ft( name is Thomas F. Moughan, and I reside at 91 Lake

{ Attitash in Amesbury, Massachusetts.

Q. Mr. Moughan, a prior witness in these proceedings, Mr.

Gordon Derman, has stated that there are not many garages,
|

-carports, or under-building parking spaces in the beach areas

of the Seabrook EPZ. Would you agree that this is true for,

i

L Salisbury Beach and Plum Island?
L

) A. No, I would not. I have recently conducted a field

survey to determine the number of garages, carports, and other ,

gg under-building parking spaces in Salisbury Beach and on Plum

,
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.
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Island, and I have also counted the parking spaces which exist
._['-') in these structures. A summary of my findings ~is as follows:-

Parking Spaces Observed In Garages
Carports, and Under-Buildings

Salisbury Beach 295

Plum Island 253

TOTAL 548
.

Q. When did you conduct your field survey, and how kas it
conducted?

A. The Salisbury Beach survey was conducted on Sunday,
January 10, 1988. I was assisted by Mr. William Lord. 'We

drove along each street in Salisbury Beach and recorded on

paper the street address of each building which contained a

garage, carport, or other under-building parking spaces. Next~((~gV- '

to the address we noted the total number of parking spaces by

category of structure (garage, carport, or under-building). In

cases where a street number was not visible, an estimate was

.made from the nearest property having a visible number.

Garages included both detached structures and those built in or
beneath dwellings. Carports included both the typical carport
structure as well as clearly-used parking ~ spaces beneath decks
and porches. The area surveyed included all streets from the

New Hampshire line on the north to the Salisbury Beach State

Park on the south. The western boundary was the marsh except

that in counting west along Route 1A (Beach Road) coming out of

the Salisbury amusement park area, we stopped at the en' trance

road to the State Beach.

-
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'The Plum Island survey was conducted ,the next day, Monday,'
~

.n
'( 0

January 11, 1988. The same procedure was followed, however, I~-

~

was unassisted. .I recorded the count by street, rather than

. building by. building using street addresses, because very few
.

. of the structures on Plum Island have street addresses which
,

are visible. .

Q. Have'you kept your records of these counts?

Yes. I.would be happy to make them available to

anyone who is interested.
i
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|
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REDIRECT - OLIVERA 9495

-( } 1 MR. LEWALD:- I don't know, Your Honor. It depends

2 on how~quickly the answers are forthcoming to the questions

3 that are asked.

4 JUDGE SMITH: How much do you want to go home

5 tonight, Mr. Moughan?

6 MR. LEWALD: I have no desire to press forward if --

7 MR. FIERCE: The witness indicates he's ready to go

8 ahead.

9 JUDGE SMITH: Okay, let's give it a shot.

10 MR. FIERCE: Would you state your name for the record

11 and your current address?

12 THE WITNESS: (Moughan) My name is Thomas Moughan,

13 my current address is 91 Lake Attitash, Amesbury, Mass.
| I")

(/ 14 MR. FIERCE: I place before you a document which --

15 JUDGE SMITH: Has the witness been sworn? Has he

16 testified before? Okay.

17 WHEREUPON

I 18 THOMAS MOUGHAN

19 having first been duly sworn, was examined as a witness herein

20 and testified as to the following: -

21 DIRECT EXAMINATION

22 BY MR. FIERCE:
1

23 Q Mr. Moughan, I've placed before you a document which

24 is entitled Rebuttal Testimony of Thomas F. Moughan, on Behalf

25 of the Attorney General of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts
|

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
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('j 1 regarding the Presence of Hidden Parking Spaces in Salisbury
w

2 Beach and On Plum Island.

3 I ask you if you recognize that document?

4 A (Moughan) I do.

5 Q Can you identify it?

6 A. (Moughan) I can. It is my rebuttal testimony.

7. O And have you reviewed this testimony for any

8 additions or corrections that you might wish to.make on this?

9 A '(Moughan) I have.

10 Q And are there any additions or corrections?

11 A (Moughan) No, there are none.

12 Q At this time would you like this testimony to be

13 offered into evidence and bound into the record of these
,

() 14 proceedings?

15 A (Moughan) I would.

16 MR. FIERCE: I would offer this testimony into

17 evidence, Your Honor, and ask that it be bound into the record.

18 MR. LEWALD: No objections.

19- JUDGE SMITH: No objections? The testimony is

20 received.

21 (Rebuttal testimony of

22 Thomas F. Moughan on behalf of

23 the Attorney General of the

24 Commonwealth of Massachusetts

25 Regarding Hidden Parking Spaces

i
i n
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DIRECT - MOUGHAN 9498

- ('') 1 MR. FIERCE: The witness'is available for cross-
U.

2 examination, Your Honor.

3- CROSS-EXAMINATION

4 BY MR. LEWALD:

5 Q Mr. Moughan, my name is George Lewald and I am one of

6 the' lawyers representing the Applicants.

7 Have you given testimony in this proceeding?

8 A .(Moughan) I have not given sworn testimony.

9 Q You haven't?

10 A (Moughan) I have not given sworn testimony. I've

11 given limited . appearance testimony.

12 Q And this was some time ago?

13 A (Moughan) Correct.

() 14 Q And have you been in attendance from time to time at

15 these hearings?g

16 A (Moughan) I would say perhaps three. This may be

17 the third session.

18 0 Were you by any chance here at the time that the

19 prior witness in this proceeding, as represented on the first

20 pcJe of your testimony, allegedly stated certain things which

21 appear on the first page of your testimony?

| 22 A (Moughan) I don't believe so. I don't put the name

23 to any of the people that I observed when I was here.

24 0 Were you ever shown any testimony to this effect?

25 A (Moughan) No, I was not.

( Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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CROSS - MOUGHAN 9499

/'% 1 Q' But whatever the case, you would not agree this isOi

;t true for' Salisbury Beach and Plum Island, as I take it is your

3 testimony?

4 A (Moughan) That's correct,4

r

5 Q Now, were you solicited or hired or somehow contacted

6 to perform the task that's related in your testimony?

7 A (Moughan) Yes, that is correct.

8 Q And who requested that you do this?

9 A (Moughan) I was requested to participate through

10 William Lord who represents the town of Amesbury and the

11 Attorney General's office, he explained to me, was looking fcr

12 someone familiar with the Plum Island - Salisbury Beach area to

13 do this count and I offered to do it for the Attorney General's

() 14 office and subsequently spoke with Mr. Pierce.

15 Q And what did Mr. Pierce ask you to do?

16 A (Moughan) He indicated that they were seeking a

17 count of what was termed hidden parking spaces along the

18 beaches, that being garages, parking spaces beneath buildings

19 and carports.

20 Q Along the beaches?

21 A (Moughan) Correct. At Salisbury Beach and Plum

22 Island.

23 Q What areas did you cover in Salisbury in particular~/

24 A (Moughan) I actually covered each street from the

25 New Hampshire state line to the north, southerly all the way to

I
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CROSS --MOUGHAN 9500

(~T 1 the Massachusetts State Park, Salisbury Beach State Park. We
L)-

2 included'in those rcreets --

.3 Q And all the way down the peninsula?

4 A (Moughan) Correct, along the barrier beach.

5 Q Barrier beach?

6 A (Moughan) Right. Westerly to the marsh.

7 And Plum Island, by the way, we did the entire

8 island.

9' Q You did the entire island?

10 A (Moughan) With the exception, I would say, of the

11 National Wildllfe Refuge.

12 Q Do you have a house count of -- on Salisbury Beach?

13 A (Moughan) I do not.

() 14 Q You do not?

15 A (Moughan) Have a house count?

*

16 Q Yes.

17 A (Moughan) No, I do not.

18 Q How many buildings that are there?

19 A (Moughan) No, I do not.

20 Q Would you be able to estimate it?

21 A (Moughan) I would say that it would perhaps --

22 buildings being duplexes, motels, et cetera, I would

23 guesstimate perhaps 1000, 800 to a thousand.

24 Q Eight hundred to a thousand?

25 A (Moughan) Yes.

~/. Heritage Reporting Corporation
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'

1 .Q How many streets did you count?(' ');
2 A (Moughan) We canvassed every street in Salisbury.

3 Q How many does that entail?

4 A (Moughan) I would have to. count'them on the --

5 Q Would you do that?

6 A (Moughan) Sure.

7 Well, on the other hand, the streets I have listed

8 are only those that show garages or parking spaces that we were

9 inventorying, so I may not have all the streets here.

10 Eighteen streets that had hidden parking spaces on

11 them. There may have been, I'm sure there were additional

12 streets that did not show a hidden parking space, so I would

13 not be able to give you an accurate estimate of the number of

() 14 streets.

15 Q What was the time spent in your inspection in

16 Salisbury?

17 A (Moughan) In Salisbury there were two of us. Mr.

18 Lord assisted.me and we spent perhaps four and a half hours in

19 a vehicle canvassing each street.

20 Q You spent four and a half hours writing down 18

21 streets?

22 A (Moughan) Yes.

23 Q Or there were more streets, but you don't have --

24 A (Moughan) Whatever the number of streets that exist

25 in Salisbury Beach, in that case, we spent all that time

Heritage Reporting Corporation
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I travelling each street on the beach observing from the street.:()
2 Q And did you and Mr. Lord split up the work? Did he

3 look on one side of the street, while you looked'the other?.How

4 did you do.it?

5 A (Moughan) We did that. I observed one side, he

6 observed the other, and we concurred with each other's findings

7 so that we were travelling quite slow, stopping almost at each

8 property that showed a garage.

9 Q Did you make any distinctions between commercial or

10 residential buildings for your inspection?

11 A (Moughan) The only. distinction I think was on the

12 underneath parking spaces which in Salisbury, I indicated, was

13 one building that had -- maybe it was two, I'd have to look --

( ). 14 that had spaces beneath a motel, which would be a commercial.

15 The ot'.ters were just about all residential. There are a couple

16 commercial establishments in the center of Salisbury Beach that

17 showed parking garage doors, that would indicate a parking

18 garage perhaps.

19 Q Gas stations?

20 A (Moughan) We did not do gas stations.

21 Q Are there gas stations in the area?

22 A (Moughan) There are.

23 Q You didn't count those?

| 24 A (Manchan) We did not. Any place there was - sliding
!

25 garage doors -- many of the businesses at the beach that have
|

|
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.(~)~1
1 garage doors that close an establishment for the evening of the

%.
^

2 off-season. We did not include those either,

3 Q Now this is January?s

4 A '(Moughan). January 10th.

5- Q- January of this year, you did that?

6 A (Moughan) Correct.

7 Q Now, the one residential underneath -- excuse.me, the

8 one commercial underneath parking area, that you've told us

9 about, you said that's a motel?

10 A (Moughan) Actually there were.two, now that I

11 recall. There were two, yes. Motels.

12 Q Two motels?

13 A (Moughan) Right.

()~ 14 Q And it'd be fair to say that that's the only two

! 15 motels in Salisbury Beach that have underneath parking?

16 A (Moughan)- Yes.

17 Q How many parking spaces did these hotels or motels

18 have?

19 A (Moughan) We didn't count the parking spaces in the

20 lots. We were only counting underneath spaces. But the one on

21 Central Avenue, I believe had eight.
!

| 22 There was one on Central Avenue, No.50 Central

23 Avenue, had eight underneath spaces.

24 I thought there was -- I recall there being one on
i-

- 25 Ocean Boulevard North -- North End Boulevard and scanning, I

/ Heritage Reporting Corporation:
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| ()- 1 Q' Now how many other underneath building spaces'did
_

2 you find?-

3- A (Moughan) I'd have to do an itemized. count. Are you

4 willing to_ wait for an itemized count of the underneath?

5 Q Do_you have it? This is solely in Salisbury.

6 A (Moughan) When you say -- I'm not sure I know what

~7 you mean by underneath. When I think of underneath, I'm

8 thinking in terms of a garage that goes underneath a split

9 level.home, or one that declines down into the basement area.

10 Because everything was underneath, either a carport or a deck,

11 so when I'm saying underneath, I'm thinking in terms of a

12 garage that goes under a building.

13 Because what we did with those, we' indicated those as

() 14 garages -- only underneath a home.

15 Q Can we stop for a moment and~ refer back to your

16 testimony? And I am referring to underneath as under-building

17 parking spaces.
,

18 A (Moughan) Yes?

19 Q And would this include garages?

20 A (Moughan) That would include garages beneath them,

21 yes.

22 Q It would include garages?

23 A (Moughan) Yes, it would. A garage beneath a

24 residential home.

25 Q And did you inspect each of these to determine

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(} 1 don't see it, but it had about six spaces.

2 Q Now, were these enclosed parking areas?

3 A (Moughan) They were not enclosed. They were the

4 typical type that you might see along a barrier' beach where the

5 building-was raised for perhaps flood plain zoning and you just

6 drive in beneath the building and park.

7 Q And.was the area paved?

8 A (Moughan) The area was paved.

9 Q And marked out lines?

10 A (Moughan) Marked out with bumpers at the end.

11 Q And these you counted?

12 A (Moughan) This is correct.

13 Q And this went into your total of spaces?

() 14 A (Moughan) Yes, it did.

15 Q So we have what, how many?

16 A (Moughan) I would say of those two, 12 or 14. I'd

17 have to find the other figure, but eight at one and I believe

18 it was six at the other, so let's call it 14.

19 (Continued on next page.)
|

20

( 21

22

23

24

| 25
,
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(~X 1 whether or not there were parking space areas?
-w)

-2 A (Moughan) Well, we_ visually inspected-them from the-

3 street,.all right?

4- Q You didn't --

5 A -(Moughan) We did not go under people's properties as

6 such.

7 Q And see whether the garage was filled with furniture

8 or whatever?

9 A (Moughan) We made no determination as to whether the

10 garage was being used for an automobile on January 10th or not.

11 We counted basically potential _ spaces indicated by doors, or

12 open doors, into a building.

13 0 Well, you were counting places that could be --

(3
(_) 14 A (Moughan) Correct.

15 Q -- garages if people wanted it?

16 A (Moughan) These were all garages or garage doors,

17 what was behind the doors where they were closed, we did not

18 open doors to find out what was in there.

19 Q And you had no idea as to the footing in any of these

20 buildings?

21 A (Moughan) No. We did it basically by the door

22 configuration.

23 Q In looking at your testimony on page 2 with the

24 Salisbury Beach, the total count of 295 is simply spaces and

25 you don't have a breakdown as to how many of these spaces were

' } Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(~\ 1 in garages, or underneath parking areas, or carports?
u.)

2 A (Moughan) There is a breakdown by carports, by

3 . garages, which includes-underneath garages, where there is a

4 detached garage, and underneath spaces, as I explained,

5 underneath a motel. The only underneath spaces would be those

6 under a motel, or a hotel.

7 Q How many residential garages did you tally in

8 Salisbury?

9 A (Moughan) I will make a count if you will wait.

10 We estimated 241 on.a quick count.

11 Q 241 garages? In Salisbury Beach?

12 A (Moughan) Correct.

13 Q And for the sake of your total of 295 parking spaces?

() 14 A (Moughan) That's right.

15 Q And these would include enclosures? I understand the

16 garages are enclosed areas, either under houses --

17 A (Moughan) Either a detached building or a part of.

18 Q Or detached buildings.

19 A (Moughan) Yes.

20 Q And the garages aren't necessarily garages in which

21 there are parked cars in which you have determined there is a
<

22 space to park the car?

23 A (Moughan) I was not intending to count cars, but

24 spaces, so it would be spaces.

25 Q And you did your counting from the street, as I

( Heritage Reporting Corporation
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1 understand-it,'and not physically on the property?(}.l

2 .A (Moughan) That's right.

3 Q Did you see any cars at any of the' garages?

4 A (Moughan) In many of them.

5 Q In many of them?

6 A (Moughan) Sure.

7 Q Did you make a count of that?

8 A (Moughan) No, we did not.

9_ Q How did you determine that the opaces that~you

10 observed on Salisbury Beach were hidden parking spaces?

11- A (Moughan) The definition to work from would be

12 something that would -- that could not have been photographed

13 from an aerial ptoto; that where a vehicle could be parked from

() 14 be' neath inside, and not detected by that type of accounting

15 methodology.

16 Q It could not be detectable from an aerial photo? Did

17 you overfly the area?

18 A (Moughan) No, I did not.

19 Q But in your judgment, it couldn't be, from any angle?

20 A (Moughan) I would say it was explained that there

21 was some angle to the photography that would allow some spaces

22 to be, for example, a vehicle partially within an enclosed area

23 so we did not do, for example, a deck, where a vehicle could be

24 block-parked, you know, partially beneath that deck or carport.

25 Q How long did it take you to survey Plum Island?

.

/ Heritage Reporting Corporation
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' I') 1 A (Moughan) I did Plum Island by myself. It took
V

2 about four hours.

3 Q How many houses on Plum Island?

4 A (Moughan) Again, it would be a guess.

5 Q Twice as many as Salisbury ~ Beach?

6 A (Moughan) I don't believe so.

7 Q Half again as many?

8 A (Moughan) I don't know. Quite honestly I don't know

9 it to be more or less. I wouldn't even hazard a guess.

10 Q You didn't make a count of houses that did not?

11 A (Moughan) No, I did not.

12 Q And again, you made just a count of spaces and sort

13 of indiscriminate as to whether or not they're in garages,
m

( k_) 14 carports, or under building areas?
l

15 A (Moughan) It was the same category, the three

16 categories, and it was spaces where a vehicle could be under

17 cover. So in that same method.

18 Q Were there any motels or hotels on Plum Island with

19- underground garages?

20 A (Moughan) Not that I found.

I 21 Q Were there any multiple car garages or the like?
|

l 22 A (Moughan) Yes, that had a maximum of a two car

23 garage, and there may have been --

24 Q And again, you have no idea whether or not these were

25 filled with things other than cars?

| k-}
/"i
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L {} 1 A' (Moughan) That's correct.

2 MR. LEWALD: I have no further. questions.

3 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Turk?

4 MR. TURK: I'd like to follow up a line just
.

5 explored by Mr. Lewald.

6 -CROSS EXAMINATION

7 BY MR. TURK:

8 Q Mr. Moughan, my name is Sherwin Turk. I am with the

9 NRC staff. I want to ask you a little bit more about the

10 . numbers that appear on page 2 of your testimony.

11 You indicated that, in your testimony, and this comes

12 around eight lines from the bottom, where it says, "Carports

13 included both the typical carport structure as well as clearly-

() 14 used parking spaces beneath decks and porches."

15 A (Moughan) Yes.

16 Q What was your criterion for counting spaces beneath

17 decks?

18 A (Moughan) It was to differentiate a carport being

19 that traditional covering over a garage -- over a driveway, and

20 the deck was an instance where a vehicle could be parked

21 beneath the deck, there was space enough and indicators that --

22 seeing tire tracks that went beneath the decks that people had

23 been and could well, park beneath those decks.

24 Q Did you go out and measure the space under each deck?

25 A (Moughan) I did not.

O\/ Heritage Reporting Corporation
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L (~N 1 Q Would you agree that the decks are maybe something.c)
2- like eight feet in width from the structure.out?

3- A (Moughan) They would vary if they were eight feet,

'

4 it would not have been included, because that would have

5 indicated that the rear or the front'of the vehicle could be

6 photographed from above.

7 So we looked at the larger decks and at the beaches

8 the decks are probably larger than your larger deck, in some

9 cases cover the entire back of a house or front of the house.

10 Q Of the number for Salisbury Beach, you have 295 total

11 parking spaces that you've counted as potentially hiding a car.

12 How many of those 295 were-in.this carport category

13 generally? Including typical carport structures and these

() 14- other parking spaces?

15 A (Moughan) That fall in the carport category, I

16 would, going by my rough, quick count a minute ago, 241

17 garages, and we had 214 underneath spaces, so the differences

18 of that, which would be about 27.

19 Q Now, what aoout for Plum Island? You counted a total

20 of 253, can you break that out?

i 21 A (Moughan) I can't break that out because I didn't do
|

22 it. There were virtually few carports on Plum Island, and

23 there were a few decks, but basically all of it was either a

24 detached building or underneath garages.g

25 MR. TURK: I have nothing further.

i
l
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('] 1 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Mr. Moughan, I gather that
\_/

2 between you and Mr. Lord, somehow, some judgment was exercised

3 with respect to whether you or he or both of you thought that

4 these spaces could have or could not have been detected from

5 the air, is that correct? Did you look at a space and then

6 tried to decide whether you thought it could be photographed

7 from the air?

8 THE WITNESS: (Moughan) There was some arbitrary

9 decisions made with some of them.

10 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Say again, please?

11 THE WITNESS: (Moughan) There was some arbitrary

12 decision made, but primarily on the carport or deck situation.

13 Garages or detached buildings didn't seem to pose any problem
p.,
() 14 that way.

15 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Would you say that you and Mr.

16 Lord both made these judgments, or did you solely make them, or

17 do you make a distinction here?

18 THE WITNESS: (Moughan) We've made sort of a joint

19 decision with regard to Salisbury, because that's the area we

20 both travelled in. Plum Island I made them myself.

21 JUDGE LINENBERGER: What l'm concerned about is, the

22 extent, pardon me, of your awareness of aerial photography

23 surveillance sufficient to allow you to make a judgment that

24 structures or parking spaces that you counted could not have

25 been detected by aerial photography. Are you able to shed any

( Heritage Reporting Corporation
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. 1 light-on that? Do you think there is a possibility?

s

2 Let me rephrase that question. Do_you think there is

3 a possibility -- a likelihood that a significant number of the

4 spaces you counted might have been detected by aerial-

5 photography?

6 THE WITNESS: (Moughan) I think there is a

7 possibility some may have.been. But if we're talking just a

8 carport or deck situation the numbers there were fairly small,

9 so of those spaces, we first eliminated any that we felt could

10 be detected from above, or could not completely cover a vehicle

11 ac the outset. So those remaining were the larger coverings or

12 decks, and what have you. Out of that, there was a relatively

13 small number, and it's possible that a few of those may have

() 14 been detected from the air. I'd say half a dozen or eight

15 probably at a guess.

16 MF. , LINENBERGER: But of the numbers that appear in

17 your tally on page 2 of your rebuttal testimony, I gather

18 you're saying that that total of 548 is probably not an error

19 by more than, say, at most 20 structures or less, or of parking

20 spaces, or less?

21 THE WITNESS: (Moughan) I'd say that's fair, and I'd
|

22 say that could possibly be offset by those parking spaces we'

23 were not able to visually see from the street. I'm sure we

24 missed some. And that's another category.

25 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Yes.

|~
;

(~\
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1 THE WITNESS: (Moughan) The streets are quite

2 narrow; the lots are close to.the roads in most cases, so it's

3 not too difficult to size up the space or -- we could have

4 missed a few, but --

5 -JUDGE LINENBERGER: Do I understand correctly this

'6 was a voluntary effort on the part'of you and_Mr. Lord?

7 THE WITNESS: (Moughan) That is correct.

8 JUDGE LINENBERGER: And were you compensated for it?-

9 THE WITNESS: (Moughan) Absolutely not, sir.

10 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Thank you. That's all I have.

11 JUDGE HARBOUR: Did I understand that you said that

12 there were approximately 34 carports in Salisbury Beach?

| 13 THE WITNESS: (Moughan) I think 27 is what I, with

() 14 my quick count I did --
l
'

15 JUDGE HARBOUR: For carports?

16 THE WITNESS: (Moughan) Right.

17 JUDGE SMITH: Any Intervenors? Any redirect?

18 You're excused. Thank you.

19 We'll come back tomorrow at 9:00. Anything further

20 tonight on the record?

21 We're adjourned until 9:00 a.m. tomorrow.
,

|

[ 22 (Whereupon, at 5:13 p.m. the hearing was concluded.)

23
;

24

25
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2
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3

In the Matter of: )
4 )

PUBLIC SERVICE COMPANY OF ) Docket Nos.
5 NEW HAMPSHIRE, et al., ) 50-443-OL-

-) 50-444-OL
6 ) OFF-SITE EMERGENCY

(SEABROOK STATION, UNITS 1 AND 2) ) PLANNING
7 )

EVIDENTIARY HEARING
8

9
Tuesday

10 February 10, 1988

11 Bankruptcy Courtroom 2
Thomas P. O'Neill Federal Bldg.

12 2 Causeway Street
Boston, Massachusetts

13
The above-entitled matter came on for hearing,

() 14
pursuant to notice, at 9:04 a.m.

15
BEFORE: JUDGE IVAN W. SMITH, CHAIRMAN

16 JUDGE. JERRY HARBOUR, MEMBER
JUDGE GUSTAVE A. LINEN 3ERGER, JR., MEMBER

17 Atomic Safety and Licensing Board
U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission

18 Washington, D.C. 20555
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SHERWIN E. TURK, ESQ.

8 Office of General Counsel
U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission

9 Washington, D.C. 20555

10 For the Federal Emergency Management Agency:

11 H. JOSEPH FLYNN, ESQ.
Federal Emergency Management Agency

12 500 C Street, S.W.
Washington, D.C. 20472

13
For the State of New Hampshire:,s

(_) 14
GEOFFREY M. HUNTINGTON, ESQ.

15 State of New Hampshire
25 Capitol Street

16 Concord, New Hampshire 03301
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CAROL SNEIDER, ASST. ATTY, GEN.
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ALLAN FIERCE, ESQ.

20 Commonwealth of Massachusetts
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23
ELLYN R. WEISS, ESQ.
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Dated: February 9, 1988

1

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

before the

ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING APPEAL BOARD

)

In the Matter of )
) Docket Nos. 50-443-OL

PUBLIC SERVICE COMPANY ) 50-444-OL
OF NEW HAMPSHIRE, ET AL. ) (Off-Site Emergency

) Planning Issues)

(Seabrook Station, Units 1 )

and 2) )
)

~'

/
APPLICANTS' CROSS-EXAMINATION OUTLINE

8 ON REBUTTAL TESTIMONY .0F EDWIN J. OLIVERA
REGARDING TRAFFIC DISORDERS EXPECTED

DURING AN EVACUATION OF TME BEACH AREA
BECAUSE OF AN ACCIDENT AT THE SEABROOK NUCLEAR PLANT

Applicants' Cross-Examination intends to inquire of Edwin
J. Olivera concerning the following:

The circumstances surrounding the draft of his pre-filed

rebuttal testimony;

Who is asking the questions; who authored the answers;

Definition of traffic disorders of significance;
The accurateness of the sketch on page 3 of testimony;

Review lanes merging onto Routes LA and 286;

Examine layout and dimensions (width) of Routes 1A (west)

Beach Road and Route 286;

Where is Route 286 located. Whose jurisdiction;

.

_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _



. .

M lh
..

.

8 Two-way traffic on Route 1A and Route 286 possible with

police surveillance.
By their attorneys,

h^
Thomad G. Dignan, Jr.
George H. Lewald
Kathryn A. Selleck

Ropes & Gray
225 Franklin Street
Boston, MA 02110
(817) 423-6100

|

'

8

|
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8 Dated: February 9, 1988

i

| UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

before the

ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING APPEAL BOARD

)
In the Matter of )

) Docket Nos. 50-443-OL
PUBLIC SERVIC.E COMPANY ) 50-444-OL
OF NEW HAMPSHIRE, ET AL. ) (Off-Site Emergency

) Planning Issues)
,

(Seabrook Station, Units 1 )
and 2) )

) ..

/

8 APPLICANTS' CROSS-EXAMINATION OUTLINE
| ON REBUTTAL TESTIMONY OF THOMAS F. MOUGHAN

REGARDING THE PRESENCE OF HIDDEN PARKING
SPACES IN SALISBURY BEACH AND ON PLUM ISLAND

Applicants' Cross-Examination intends to inquire of

Thomas F. Moughan concerning the following matters:

His background and relationship to any of the parties,

persons or issues in the subject proceeding;

The purpose (s) of conducting a field survey in Salisbury
Beach and on Plum Island;

circumstances surrounding the field survey undertaking;

compensation;

Geographical areas, time and distances involved;

.

~ * _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _
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8 The nature of the properties (Commercial or Residential

or both) inspected;
.

Numerical breakdown of streets covered, residences,

business places and other buildings viewed in Salisbury Beach

and on plum Island;

Numerical breakdown for each garage, carport and under-

building parking space in Salisbury Beach and on Plum Island;

The process or methodology for attributing parking space

numbers to each of the categories, garages, carports and

under-building parking areas;

The process or procedure followed to make the
2

determination that the parking space (s) asserted to be /

provided by the garage, carport or under-building area was

hidden.

By their attorneys,

WJ-
Thomas (/G. Dignan, Jr.
George H. Lewald
Kathryn A. Selleck

Ropes & Gray
225 Franklin Street
Boston, MA. 02110

(617) 423-6100

-2-
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/~T 1 JUDGE. SMITH: Is there any preliminary business?
V

2 Dr. Adler.

3 Whereupon,

4 THOMAS ADLER

5 having been previously_ duly sworn, was recalled as a witness

6 .herein, and was examined and testified as follows:

7 MR. FIERCE: Good morning, Your Honor.

8- DIRECT EXAMINATION

9 BY MR. FIERCE:

10 Q Good morning, Dr. Adler. You've been previously

11 sworn, so we don't need to that.

12 I'm putting before you a document which is entitled

13 Rebuttal Testimony of Dr. Thomas J. Adler on behalf of James M.

() 14 Shannon, Attorney General for the Commonwealth of Massachusetts

15 concerning various matters raised in the ETE contentions and

16 ask you if you can recognize that document?

17 A (Adler) Yes, this is the testimony that I prepared.-

18 Q And have you recently reviewed this testimony to see

19 if there would be any additions, corrections or changes that

20 you would wish to make?

21 A (Adler) Yes, and there were a couple of minor

22 typographical errors.

23 0 Can you tell us what those are?

24 A (Adler) Yes. Excuse me. On page nine, just about

25 in the middle of the page, the third line in response -- in an

Heritage Reporting Corporation,

(202) 628-4888
|

|
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ADLER - DIRECT 9523

['i 1 answer --
\_)

2 JUDGE SMITH: I want to remind the parties that we

3 don't really care for this procedure; we want this to be all

4- done by'the time the witness takes the stand. I've reminded

-5 the parties of this several times now and I wish1you'd' remember

6 it, that we want this to be already accomplished. We don't

7 want him to testify, taking all the time to trivia when he gets

8 on the stand.

9 Proceed, you have no choice now.

10 THE WITNESS: (Adler) It's just very minor, there

11 are two words run together, "have and been," and they obviously

12 can be two aeparate words, page nine. And then in the footnote

13 on the bottom of page 11, number three, second line of the

I) 14 footnote, "spike" should be singular rather than plural. Those

15 are the two typographical errors that I've noted.

16 BY MR. FIERC3:

17 Q Dr. Adler, at this time do you wish tn have this

18 testimony of fered into evidence and bourid in the record in

19 these proceedings?

20 A (Adler) Yes, I do.

. 21 MR. FIERCE: Your Honor, I would move that his
I
I 22 testimony be received in evidence and bound in the transcript.

23. JUDGE SMITH: Are there objections?

24 (No response)

[ 25 JUDGE SMITH: The testimony is received.

|
| (
| \-) Heritage Reporting Corporation

(202) 628-4888

|

|
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ADLER - DIRECT 9524

(~N 1 (Rebuttal Testimony of Dr.u)
2 Thomas J. Adler follows:)

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION
ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD

Before Administrative Judges:
Ivan W. Smith, Chairperson
Gustave A. Linenberger, Jr.

Dr. Jerry Harbour

In the Matterof

PUBLIC SERVICE COMPANY OF NEW Docket Nos.
HAMPSHIRE, ET AL 50 443-444-OL
(Seabrook Station, Units 1 and 2) (Off site EP)

January 22,1988

--

REBtJITAL TESTIMONY OF DR. THOMAS J. ADLER ON BEHALF N

OF JAMES M. SHANNON, ATTORNEY GENERAL FOR THE

8 COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS, CONCERNING VARIOUS
MATTERS RAISED IN THE "ETE" CONTENTIONS

'

/

Depiuuuent of the Attomey General
Cammnnwealth of Massachusetts
One Ashburton Place
Boston, Massachusetts 02108-1698
(617) 727-1090

.
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I. IDENTIFICATION OF WITNESS

Q. What is your name and current occupation?

A. My name is 'Ihomas J. Adler and I am President of Resource Systems Group of

Norwich, Verinont.

Q. Are your professional qualifications as set forth in the testimony and attachments

filed on September 14,1987 in this case still accurate?

A. Yes, they are.

.

II. REBtfTTAL TESTIMONY

Q. Have you read and analyzed the testimony related to ETE issues filed in this case by

Mr. Lieberman, stal, and by Dr. Urbanik?

A. Yes, I have.
..

/
| Q. Were you, in addition, presettt at the hearings during the cross-examination of those

witnesses?

A. Yes, I was.

Q. I would like to ask you several questions related to information presented in the

applicants' pre filed testimony and in the hearing panet First, was there any new information

presented in the hearings by the applicants or others related to the staffmg of Traffic Control Posts

(TCP's) and Access Control Posts (ACP's)?

A. Yes, there was. Specifically, a time schedule for availability of New Hampshire

State Police to staff these posts was described and a prioritization for the staffing of specific posts

was detailed.

Q. Is the information presented consistent with the bases used for preparing the

ETE runs contained in Volume 6 of the Plan and/or in the revised ETE's presented by the

applicants in the hearings?

A. No, they are not. With the exception oflimited sensitivity runs conducted on only .

.
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Adlor Robuttal Toscimony
3

one of the scenarios, all of the ETE analyses presented in the Pisn and

8 at

in the testimony acsumed that all ACP's and rCP's would be fully staffed
the time of the beach closing. The State Police data indicate, however,

that only a small fraction of the needed personnel (13) would be available
within 2 hours of the beach closing.

Q. What effect would this delayed staffing have on ETE's?
A. It would lengthen both the ETE's { sported in Vollte 6 and

those contained in the applicants' testimony. Specifically, (slayed

staffing of the Rt. 51/I-95 TCP would delay the capacity enhancement of
two-lane outbound flow across the I-95 overpass c h a r,. ca s u li s f r o s the TCP
staffing. This capacity enhancement is significant 2a taar it eft:ctively
doubles the capacity of the critical bottleneck to tra EFZ's evacuation.
In what is described as a "sensitivity" run in the applicants' cas'imony,
a 2-hour delay in establishment of the I-95/Rt. St.fCP .s shown as
lowering ETE's. This effect, however, results from chan$es in,other
variables unrelated to staffing at this lo c a t i, - 1. In effgut, by changing

these other variables, Mr. Lieberman sends Zewr' vehicle 8 throughcthis
critical bottleneck. Specifically, this sen.icivity ths rout-es .raffic

south out of Hampton into Seabrook and Salie?}ry. This rou tio" as6 ames
W that neither the TCP in Seabrook (sta,"fed with, local psrs0Rnt') nor tr e

TCP on Rt. lA in Hampton (a Priority 1 locarian at b g as . c13.iug) 'stil
be staffed. It also assumes that sig1tficant numbers of inditfdduals a re

willing to travel closer to the plant in order to avacuat. U any one.

of these assumptions is false, the results of dViayed #taff,ng ai che
I-93/Rt. 51 TCP will be to increase ETE m, not lo 4 - thec as assertrJ

8

in the applicants' testimony.

Q. Do you see any additional problems related to 4slaye,
staffing at this location?

A. Yes, I do. Two-lane outbound flow can be s6 f aly es tabliahed

only after opposing eastbound traffic on Route 51 is diverted it 2 TCP

in Exeter (F-EX-04). According to the N.H. State Police Maasf.ng Segaen;4

for an evacuation of the entire EPZ in the summer season. that post will
be staffed with the 22nd and 23nd personnel that become av311able; i.e.,

| at an unspecified time more than 2 hours after the beach cicaing. Until

| that post in Exeter is staffed, safe two-lane outbound flou e.ang Rt. 31

#is '

not possible.
'

Q. Would other problems result from delayed stalling cf AcLess
.

| Control Posts (ACP's)?
|
|

|

t
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Adler Rebuttal Testimony 4

A. Yes. The applicants assume thtt no additional through traf.a beyond that present

within the EPZ will enter the EPZ after the time of the beach closing. Without staffing at the

ACP's there would be no warning discouraging through vehicles until the order to-evacuate was

broadcast: even that warning would be heard only by those drivers listening to a radio. If vehicles

continue to flow into the EPZ for any significant amount of time after the beach closing message,

these vehicles could interfere with the flow of evacuating traffic. For example, queues such as

those that routinely form at the I 95 toll plazas during busy summer days could reduce the flow of

evacuating traffic along on ramps.

Q. Do the applicants' direct testimony, revised analyses or the testimony of Dr.

Urbanik adequately address the effect of commuter flows on ETE?

A. No. Dr. Urbanik stated in his pre filed testimony that (p.10) "...no additional

consideration of background traffic is appropriate, beyond that considered in the KLD studye" And
/

yet, the evacuation times for the Seabrook EPZ were estimated using a traffic model that included

directly oc'f a small fraction of the possible commuter trips that would be generated during an

evacuation.

Q. How many commuting trips would there be during an evacuation and how many of

these were modeled in KLD's analyses?

A. The only commuter trips included in the model are those made by people who work

in the EPZ, but live outside the EPZ. No commuter trips made by commuters who live within the

EPZ were directly included. It is apparent, however, that KLD is and was aware of the potennal

| volume of commuter trafHe that will exist dunng an evacuation. The First Market Research survey

of 1,300 EPZ bouseholds conducted for KLD provided the following information:

. from the households surveyed, there a:e 1,664 commuters (ti .ilation of columns
A18 to A21 of the KID survey);

!

| 1,592 of those commuters rely on cars either as drivers or passengers (tabulation
of rows 4,5,6,~ of columns A18 to A21 of the KLD survey);

!

|

|
.- , -- - . - . n .- __ ______ _ - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ - - - - - - _ _ _
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+ 1,112 of those commuters wauld return home before evacuating (tabulation Of
row 1 ofcolumns A42 to A45 of the KLD survey);

207 of those commuters "don't know" whether they would return home
(tabulation of row 3 of columns A42 to A45 of the KLD survey).

These data indicate that:

96% of the comnn ters rely on cars (1,592+1,664);

* 67% of the commmers would return home (1,112+1,664);

79% of the commete:s might return home ([1,112+207]+1,664),;

t

This information can be expanded from the survey population to the EPZ population using the

following information: 1,300 households were surveyed and there are 49,545 households in the

EPZ (Vol. 6 p. 4-4). Thus, '/

63,400 EPZ residents commute (1,664*49,345+1,300);

* 60,900 residents commute in cars (63,400*96%);

40,300 residents would commute home (60,900*67%);

48,100 residents might commute home (60,900*79%).

Using KLD's commuter vehicle occupancy factor of 1.16 commuters per car yields the following

results:

35,200 EPZ resident commuter trips horne will occur,

41,500 EPZ resident commuter trips home might occur.

For the mid *veek evacuation scenarios, when employment is at 100%, only the 24,200 commuter

trips by people working in the EPZ but living outside the EPZ have been included. The 35,200 to

41,500 commuter trips by residents of the EPZ have not been included. Thus, the effect of 59% to

63% of the commuter vehicles has been left to the overly optimistic speculation of KLD.

-
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8
Q. You said earlier that the effects of trips by commuters who live within the EPZ have

not been directly represented in the analyses. What do KLD's ETE analyses assume about these.

trips?

A. De analyses include assumptions about when the evacuation occurs for households

who rely on the vehicles used by returning commuters. Rese evacuation departure time

distributions were generated assuming "commute home times" that exist under normal aftemoon

peak hour conditions. His is based on an unsupponed assumption about the comparability of

normal commuter flow to evacuation scenario commuter flow. Mr. Lieberman states in his di:tet

testimony that:

ne use of estimated return times for commuters under "normal cucumstances"
represents peak hour conditions when other commuters are occupying the roadways .
over the same time frame as those who are retuming to their homes within the EPZ. '/
Re very existence of a peak period of traffic dunng normal circumstances in the
late aftemoon reflects the fact that the majority of workers leave their places of work

'

and enter the highway system within a narrow time frame. (p. 78-79)

Indeed, the Evacuation Plan does include the assumption that commuters will "enter the highway

system within a narrow time frame." Volume 6 states (at p.4-9) that 95% of the commuting

population willleave work within 30 minutes of the evacuation order. However, this hardly

resembles "normal circumstances." Data from Social Data Analysts survey shows that, under

normal conditions, only one third of the EPZ's resident workers leave work in the afternoon peak

one hourperiod (4:00 to 5:00 p.m.). Hus, "normal circumstances", defm' ed by Mr. Lieberman as

"peak hour conditions", reflects a traffic condition brought about by only 33% of the commuting

population, while the Evacuation Plan assumes that 95% of the commuting traffic will be generated

during a 30 minute period. La raw numbers, the Evacuation Plan assumes that generating up to

39,400 commuter tripsi over a 30 minute period is comparable to generating 17,500 commuter

trips 2 during the normal rush hour. This is simply not a reasonable assumption.

1 41,500 possible commuter trips X 95% - 39.400 trips commuter trips

2 60.900 commuters + 1.16 commuters / car X 33% = 17,500 commuter trips

.
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|

By assuming that commuters return home earlier than could

realistically be expected, the KLD analyses use trip generation times

for evacuating households that are shorter than will actually occur.

This has the effect of lowering ETE's, particularly for winter scenario

evacuations. In addition, because of the sudden surge of commuter

traffic, workers will not be able to reach home before heavy flows of

evacuating traffic begin. As I will explain further, the effect of this

commuter traffic will be to increase ETE's for all scenarios.

'N

8

.

.
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To model the effects of the commuter traffic on evacuation capacity of the roads, KLD

assumed that a 10% counterflow of commuter trips would exist and would result in lower two way

undivided road capacities. In determining whether this is a reasonable approach, it is important to

! observe that commuter trips fall into one of three categories:

1) uips that flow opposite to the evacuating traffic;

2) trips that flow with the evacuating traffic; and

| 3) trips that flow across the evacuating traffic.
i

Commuter trips that flow opposite to the evacuating traffic will have the effect of reducing thei

capacity of undivided roads due to ' frictional' interactions between lines of vehicles moving in

opposite directions. His effect has been approximated in the evacuation traffic model by basing

appropriate road capacities on an assumed 90% - 10% split of evacuating vs. retuming traffic.

Commuter trips that flow with the evacuating traffic will have the effect of reducing the amount of
/

roadway capacity that can be used by evacuating traffic. His latter effect is not included at allin the

evacuation traffic model Instead, commuters whose trips home originate towards the center of the

EPZ and terminate at sorne point farther out (implying that they must travel home with the flow of

evacuating traffic) are assumed to magically show up at their home to begin their evacuation trip,

without ever interacting with the flow of evacuating traffic. Commuter trips that flow across the

flow of evacuating traffic at crucial intersections in the EPZ will have the effect of reducing the

effective amount of' green time' available to evacuating traffic, if the evacuating traffic is forced to

'give up time' to cross-flows of commuter traffic. Dese crucial intersections have not been

identified by KLD, nor have the effects of cross-flows of commuter traffic been included in the

evacuation traf5c model.

These effects have not been included in the applicants' analyses, and as I point out in my

pre filed direct testimony, the potential effects on EH's are substantial. ne way to take these

effects into account in an ETE analysis is to include these trips directly into the I DYNEV model.

De work trips origins and destinations could be determmed directly from the survey that was

conducted by Social Data Analysts for the Massachusetts Attorney General's Office. Without
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taking these steps, the applicants have not offered their "best effort" to calculate realistic ETE's.

Instead, they have provided an analysis that biases, to the low side, the effect of commuter traff c

on ETE's. In my opinion, the failure by KLD to include the full effect of commuters in their

analysis has seriously compromised the reliability of their ETE's. Based on the evidence

conceming commuter traffic provided through these hearings, I cannot exclude the possibility that

commuter traffic flows, if fully included in the KLD baseline analysis, would extend the ETE's by

several hours.

Q. He applicants' prefiled testimony indicates that a "more accurate representation of

through traffic" has now been introduced to the I DYNEV coding for the Seabrook EPZ. Did you

review the coding to determine whether that was done correctly?

A. Yes.

Q. What observations do you have on this reytsed approach? .

/

A. The IDYNEV inputs to the evacuation model have been revised to include through

trips on Interstates 95 and 495 at the beginmng of the evacuation scenarios. Mr. Lieberman

represents in his direct testimony that these 3,000 or so through trips always were included (p. 73)

and that now "...a more accurate representation of through traffic (that is, external-extemal trips)

along the Interstate Highways within the EPZ has been introduced into the input streams for the

IDYNEV model." (p. 40) In fact, those 3,000 through trips never were included in the original

input stream, ne additional 3,000 or so trips that Mr. Lieberman refers to on p. 73 of his

testimony were not through trips at all. Rather, they represent an amount of traffic pre-loaded onto

the road network to achieve an "input-output equilibrium" (p. 4-4 of the IDYNEV user's guide)

prior to performing a simulation. In other words, the model assumes that there will be some

amount of traffic spread across the entire road network at the beginni.1g of a simulation. The initial

amount of traffic is based on the inputs for the first time period of a simulation. So, roadways over

which vehicles will travel in the first time period are pre loaded with some initial amount of traffic.

This seems realistic, since the road network is never likely to be completely empty. However, the

# manner in which KLD added "...a rnore accurate representation of through traffic..." was to insert
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a new first time period, in which trips are loaded only onto the Interstates. Rus, at the beginning

of a simulation, the entire road network, with the exception of the Interstates,is completely enpry.

Given that the total mileage of I 95 in the EPZ is but a small fraction of the total roadway mileage

in the EPZ, this ".~..more accurate representation..." is less accurate than the original runs which

failed to include any through traffic at all. This, too, is not a "best effort" approach to obtaining

realistic ETE's. Instead, KLD should have included all traffic that would exist at the start of an

evacuation; especially, traffic on the beach area roads and through traffic on the Interstates.

Because the KLD revised analyses do not include all of these vehicles, nor the additional vehicles

that will enter the area before the establishment of ACPs, the KLD ETE's are simply too low.

Q. Do you agree with the applicants' revised estimate of peak beach area vehicle

population?

A. No, ne applicants have prepared new "peak" beach area parking estimates which
/

are approximately 15% higher than those included in NHRERP Volume 6. In addition, these new

estimates are only the number of cars which the applicants believe were likely to havhn parked

in this area at 2 p.m. on July 18,1987. His basis for estimation is an important departure from

that used in Volume 6, in which the "parking capacity" is used to determine peak parking

accumulation. His parking capacity was measured in Volume 6 as a total of observed parked cars

plar unoccupied spaces. In fact, Volume 6 argues that this is the appropriate methodology for the

purpose of this plan, stating (p. 210):

It rnust be emphasized that these parking capacities limit the number of people who
occupy the beach areas at any point in time (emphasis in original]. The
evacuation plan must consider the peak traffic that could occupy the
beach area at any point in time (emphasis added).

Our pre-filed testimony (High, Befort, Adler) replicated the Volume 6 methodology using 1987

data and determmed that the current beach area parking capacity is in excess of 39,000 vehicles.

Applicants' and NRC witnesses, when exammed, have argued that the parking capacity

count that we submitted is essentially irrelevant for two reasons:#
I

_



,
-

| .

!

'

Adler Rebuttal Testimony 10

8 1) De day used by the applicants, July 18,1987, re7 resents either the highest or
near the highest accumulation of vehicles that coulc be ex:>ected in the beach area
and thus estimates of parking capacity are not necessary ('.ieberman); and.

2) nere are constraints on the influx capacity of the area that limit parking
accumulation to levels below the 39,000 capacity that we estimated (Urbanik).

De basis for the first point, as described by Mr. Lieberman under cross-examination, is that press

and area businesses reported very high attendance in the beach area on that day, and that generally

it is assumed that a good Saturday in July is most likely to represent the largest seasonal

attendance. In pre. filed testimony, Mr. Lieberman implicitly argues that July 18,1987 is likely a

peak day by noting, using data from HMM reports, that the "peak population" in 1983 occurred on

Saturday, July 16 (i.e. a Saturday in mid-July).

Q. Do you agree that July 18,1987 most likely was the day of peak parkmg.

accumulation in the Seabrook EPZ beach areas?

A. No. In fact, the HMM report to which reference is made indicates only that tdtal

daily traffic counted at 6 automatic counter stations peaked on July 16,1983. There is a

fundamental and critically impcr. 2nt difference between daily traffic levels and total vehicle

accumulation in an area. Traffic counters can be used to measure net daily influx to an area which

can then be summed across a season to determine total vehicle accumulation. However, when the

daily peak traffic level occurs is not necessarily when total vehicle accumulation

peaks. As an illustration of this concept, consider a sink or bathtub which is being 611ed with

water from a spigot and which is being emptied at the same time by a leaky plug. De time when

the sink has the most water in it (i.e. the most cars parked in the beach area), dces not necessarily

correspond to the time when water from the spigot is flowing the fastest (i.e. the traffic at a counter

is highest). Rather, the amount of water in the sink is determmed by the net inflow minus outflow,

accwnulated over time.

De HMM traffic count data, collected over 6e summers of 1982 and 1983 could, in

theory, be used to determme the actual accumulation of vehicles in the Seabrook EPZ beach area s

over the course of a full season. In practice, however, because of the inherent error rate of the
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recorder technology used (pneumatic tube-type), the accumulation of ermrs that occurs in that type

of analysis obscures the actual trends 3. This can be seen in Figure 1, which is a graph showing the

4seasonal vehicle accumulation data generated by BiM's pneumatic tube type counters, ne trend

indicated by these data is that net vehicle accumulation decreased over the course of the summer, a

trend which cannot be true if 1983 was reasonably warm and sunny. Dese data come from those

atM data stations which define a "cordon" around the designated beach area. In fact, the

continually gmwing net outflux shown is due to accumulated errors from the counters themselves.

It is possible, however, to determine with EiM's 1982 and 1983 data the daily net beach area

inflow rates without the measurernent errors confounding relevant comparisons.

Figures 2 and 3 show, for each day in the summers of 1982 and 1983: 1) the daily vehicle

saccumulation on the lower line; and 2) the total traffic level 6 for the same day on the upper line-

ne important thing to note on these graphs is that the days with the highest daily traffic levey do

not generally correspond to the days with the highest daily accumulation:, the former occur earlier in

the season (early to mid July) and the latter occur later (late July to August). He periods of peak

daily traffic likely correspond to the times when the day tripper population peaks. He periods of

peak daily accumulation Itkely correspond to umes when the populations of seasonal, weekly, and

ovemight visitors peak. Since these peaks occur at different times and since day-trippers comprise

only approximately one half of the total beach visitor population (NHRERP Volume 6, p. 2 12),

these data show that the day with peak total accumulation is more likely to be in late July or August

than it is to be in early to mid July, as asserted by the applicants.

3 neumatic tubes sense changes in pressure caused by tires passmg over them. A passenger car should result in oneP

such pressure "spiksf as the front tires pass over the tube and one sptke as the rest tires pass over. Most counters
thus simply divide the number of recorded pressure spikes by two ao determine vehicle counts. However,if the tube
is mis aligned or a vetucle passes very slowly over the tube, three or four sptkes may be recorded and the count will
be in error.
4Defined as the sitm, accumulated across the days of the season, of the number of vehicles entering the area minus
the number leaving the area.
5 Defined as the total daily inflow minus the total daily outflow for the HhtM counter stations which form a cordon
around the designated beach areas.
6 Defined as the total daily traffic (inbound plus outbound) recorded at the HMM counter stations which form a
cordon around the desagnated beach areas.

1
1
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8
Q. Given this uncertamty about when peak parking accumulation occurs, what should

an ETE analysis assume?

A. If the ETE analysis is to include a scenario which represents the highest likely

accumulation of vehicles in the beach area (Scenario 1 "Beach area population at capacity" -

Volume 6, p.10-2), then, as asserted in Volume 6, "[t]he evacuation plan must consider the peak

traffic that could occupy the beach area at any point in time." Since there has never been a rigorous

effort undertaken to determine exactly or generally when the number of parked vehicles reaches its

peak in the beach area, the only prudent approach is to use parking capacity as an indicator of.

maximum vehicle accumulation. This is the approach that is used in Volume 6, and the approach

that we employed which indicated a beach area parking capacity of over 39,000 vehicleibased on

1987 aerial photographs. ..

/

Q. You mentioned earlier that Dr. Urbanik rejected the 39,000 vehicle estimate that you

prepared. Would you please give your understanding of his objection and your response to that

objection?

| A. Dr. Urbanik, testifying on behalf of the NRC, indicated that it was unreasonable to
|

| assume that 39,000 vehicles could ever accumulate in the Seabrook EPZ beach areas because of

two interrelated constraints; 1) the roads leading into and through the beach areas have capacity

constraints which prevent an influx rate sufficient to accumulate 39,000 vehicles, and 2) in actual

practice it is difficult to achieve a parking occupancy rate close to 100%.

To r=Ima 39,000 vehicles in the beach area, it is necessary only for the roads to

i handle in one day the inbound day-trippers (which, as noted earlier, amount to only one half of the

total weekend beach population) plus some fraction of the ovemight visitors. Sorne of the

overnight visitors stay in the area for the entire season, some stay for several weeks, some for a

single week, and sorne for only a few days. Their arrivals are staggered over a sufficiently large

| number of weeks and days that the accumulation of 20,000 overnight visitors would not be

constrained by roadway capacity. On Sundays, very few overnight visitors are likely to arrive to

I
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begin their stay in the beach area, so it would be necessary for only a little over one half of the

39,000 (the "day trippers" plus a small number of ovemight visitors) to arrive during the moming

and early aftemoon hours to reach an accumulated 39,000 vehicles.

Q. Is the roadway capacity sufficient to handle an influx of appmximately 20,000 day-

trippers in the morning and early aftemoon hours of a single day?

A. We assert, confidently, that it is. The 1983 HMM data show, on peak days, gross

influx rates into Hampton, Seabmok and Salisbury beaches alone equivalent to over 4200

vehicles / hour along the four major roads into the area (Rts. l A cast into Salisbury,286 cast into

Seabrook,51 cast into Hampton, I A south into Hampton). Within this area, the data submitted in,

l'
the High, Adler and Befort pre filed direct testimony show approximately 30,000 parking spaces.

To fill the day tripper half of these spaces (15,000) would take less than four hours of the six

hours between 8 AM and 2PM, at the observed peak inflow rates. Since there are at least five east-
/

west roads serving the remaining 9,000 parking spaces (4,500 day-trippers), highway capacity,

will similarly not constrain accumulation into these areas at a level below this estimated parking

capacity.

Q. So you believe, based on a study of actual traffic observed traffic levels, that an

accumulation of at least 39,000 vehicles is possible in the Seabrook EPZ beach areas?
i
! A. Yes, certamly.

Q. Is the possible accumulation limited to below 39,000 vehicles because of the

practical difficulty of ruliring close to 100% occupancy of available parking spaces?

A. In many other contexts such as in decked parking garages and urban curbside areas,

the continual turn-over of parkmg spaces, and the difficulty that motorists have in imrnediately

finding the scattered vacancies that are created by that turnover, reduce actual achievable average

occupancy levels of legal, marked spaces to below 100%. However, as is noted in the High,

Adler and Befort pre-filed direct testimony, the 39,000 parkmg spaces counted in the Seabrook

EPZ beach areas account for those that appear to be used regularly, but up to double that number of

| spaces could conceivably be t :a.d for parking. Given the prevalent practice of parking along

-
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roadsides and in areas other than those officially designated for parking, the 39,000 spaces do not

represent full capacity of the beach area in the same way that the capacity of a parking deck is

defined. Therefore, on a busy beach day this number of spaces could be filled simultaneously.

Q. Are there any other reasons why the 39,000 vehicle estimate that you developed

would be a more reasonable basis for ETE analysis than the revised estimate prepared by the

applicants?

A. Yes. Even if the applicants' new methodology of counting only the cars present in

the beach area on a "peak" day rather than estimating "a reasonable upper bound" to capacity (as in

Volume 6) is accepted, the translation of this methodology to I DYNEV ETE analyses is flawed in

ways that systenutically underrepresent actual vehicle populations. First, as noted in the above

discussion of how through traffic is represented in KLD's revised I DYNEV runs, the veiticles

which are on the roads in the beach area (and which are excluded from the new vehicle counts)
have been totally ignored in these new I DYNEV runs, ne High, Adler and Befort pre filed direct

testimony notes that over 2,100 vehicles were counted moving in traffic along roads in the beach

area, and even the applicants noted nearly 1,500 movmg vehicles in their Avis photos; yet these

vehicles have been effectively excluded from KLD's revised analyses.

Q. But won't these vehicles be cleared from the area before substantial evacuation

flows begin?

A. No. The applicants' revised Scenario 1 ETE runs show congestion beginning 5

minutes after the beach closing and substantial congestion after 10 minutes, even without these

vehicles that are on the road at the minute of the beach closing.

Q. In what other ways are the applicants' revised use of vehicle count data flawed?

A. The applicants completely ignore vehicles which are hidden from venical aerial

photography such as in under building parking areas and garages. Based on Seld observations

taken in the area (see rebuttal testimony of Beverly Hollingworth and nomas Moughan), we

know now that there are in excess of 2,200 such spaces in the beach areas of the EPZ. Even if

# 10% of these vehicle spaces were unoccupied, almost 2,000 vehicles undetected in the KLD counts

. _ _ _ - - .



e

.

.

Adler RebuualTestimony 15
.

would remain.

Q. Mr. Callendrello, representing the applicants, testified under cross examination that

he would use the Scenario 1 ETE (beach population at capacity) if an evacuation were ordered in

the early evening of peak weekend day in the summer. Would this E'm accurately describe the

evacuation as it would likely proceed at that time?

A. No. By early evening, the beach area vehicle population would be substantially

smaller than the amount assumed in the Scenario 1 analyses. Much of the day tripper population

would have already left the beach area by early evening, and, correspondingly, the ETE for the

remaining population would be substantially lower than the one calculated for Scenario 1.

Q. Which ETE fmm NHRERP Volume 6 or from the applicants' revised submissions

should be applied to an evacuation which began in early evening?

A. Here is no information provided in the relevant chapter of Volume 6 (chapter l0)
f

orin the revised submissio ts which would help a decision make.r to select an accurate ETE for this

e situation. De beach area vehicle population varies widely throughout the summer season, among

"peak" days and, importantly, even over the course of a single day. Rese variations are not

described in Volume 6 in ways that could be used by decision makers to reliably determine the

relevant vehicle population and the evudponding ETE. It is likely that the beach area vehicle

population varies over the course of the summer fmm a low of 5,000 vehicles (very rough

estimate) to a high of appmximately 40,000 vehicles. For a summerweekend evacuation, the

corresponding range in ETE's is from less than 6 hrs. to 9 hrs. 25 min., assuming all other

parameters in the KLD analysis are left unchanged. Clearly, it is critically important for a decision-
1

| maker to have rwhty reliable information on beach vehicle population in order to reliably

detemune the ETE.

Q. What additional information should be provided in the NHRERP, then, to allow a

decision maker to reliably determme the ETE on a given day, at a given time on that day?

A. Two new sets ofinformation would be required. De first would give data and

general guidance for detemumng the likely beach area vehicle population at a given point in time
I
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and the second would be a set of ETE's calculated for the full range of likely beach area vehicle

populations. Some information on the influx and outflux of beach area vehicles over the hours of a

"peak" day is included in Volume 6, but these data are not sufficient nor in a form that is useful for

this purpose. There are many ways that better information on vehicle population at a particular

point in time could be obtained for evacuation planning, ne most accurate information could be

obtained from a real time link with automatic traffic recorders located on each of the area's access

roads. These could be located as in the HMM studies con' ducted in 1982 and 1983, but should

have inductive loop detectors for greater accuracy and the data should be transferred either

continuously or at regular intervals (e.g. by telemetry) to a centrally located microcomputer for

storage and analysis'. He result would be an accurate esumate of beach area vehicle accumulation

at any point in time.

There are other, less sophisticated, methods which could provide tnuch better informytion

on beach area vehicle population than can be obtained fmm Volume 6 or from the applicants'

revised submissions. For example, a table could be prepared that shows the percent variation in

beach vehicles that occurs over the hours of, for example, a typical "good weather" summer day, a

"mediocre weather" day and a typical "poor weather" day. In addition, estimates of maxunum

vehicle population could be prepared for selected typical days such as good / mediocre / poor weather

weekday / weekend days in June / July / August. To illustrate, the time of-day table might indicate

that, at a particular early evening hour, the vehicle population is typically at 60% of maximum and

that the maximum beach population would be 25,000 vehicles. Dese two data would be used to

determine that the evacuating beach area population would be 15,000 vehicles (= .60 x 25.000).

As I mentioned earlier, there are many other methods intermediate between these two that

could provide progressively better information on actual vehicle populations present at a particular

point in time. Contemporaneous information on variables which serve as "indicators" of traffic

influx could be maintained and these indicators could be statistically correlated to actual observed

vehicle populations in past summers. For example,information on the numbers of vehicles# admitted into each of the beach area state park parking lots could be maintained, and these could be

-

~
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entered into a statistically-estimated equation to calculate likely total beach area vehicle

accumulation. Such a method could involve only a relatively modest effort including, initially,

analysis of a dozen or so aerial overflights (35mm oblique angle photography, counting only

visible vehicles would be sufficient since we have already estimated the area's parking capacity)

and developing a protocol for obtaining se state park vehicle admissions data at the onset of an

emergency.

Of course, it would also be necessary to re structure the ETE tables presented in Volume 6

so that that ETE's were shown for different beach area vehicle populations for the summer

scenarios. Currently, the tables do provide for an evacuation of the entire EPZ (Region 1) a

Scenario I A and IB ETE for 80% and 60% occupancy of beach area parking capacity. But, for

Regions 2 to 9, only one ETE is provided for a summer weekend and one for a summer weekday,

and each is for 100% of vehicle capacity. This is hardly enough information to be called a "best
/

effort" approach.

Q. Would it also be important to accurately determme the number of workers who are

| in the EPZ at a given time, but who live outside?
:

| A. Yes, this is an analogous issue. Currently, Volume 6 distinguishes between

l weekday and weekend conditions in terms of the worker population, but it does not identify the
1

| variations that occur across the hours of a day. For example, the number of such workers is much

I lower at 8PM than at 2PM on a given weekday. Fortunately, the worker population vades less

significantly actoss different weekdays than does the beach population, so only an analogue of the

"time-of-day factor" table would need to be prepared to adequately quantify these worker vehicles.

| However, since the longest evacuation times occur on weekdays with commuter traffic (even

ignoring the return cocumuter effects discussed earlier), it is important that this factor be applied

and that appropriately indexed ETE calculations are presented.

| Q. The applicants and Dr. Urbamk have suggested that identification checks at access
|

control points be removed from the Plan. Does this relieve the concern that you have about

# potential delays and queues developing at these points?

|

|
|

w
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A. Only panially. Dr. Urbanik also stated that the location of cones and banicades

need not be altered at access control points. My pre-filed direct testimony noted that the placement

of barricades (as opposed to the cones used at other locations) at the access control points, as

shown in the diagrams in Volume 6 Appendix L, either cornpletely or substantially obstructs the

flow of vehicles returning to the EPZ (see, for example, diagrams GT 2, HA-4, SW 2, and KI 5).

The problem raised in my pre filed testimony that it is not possible to place the number of cones

and barricades as shown in the diagrams without obstructing traffic has not been addressed at all.

Q. Mr. Lieberman suggested that average national traffic accident statistics be used to

determine the likely number of traffic accidents to occur during an evacuation. Do you believe tnat

this is an appropriate use of those statistics?

A. No. In most respects, the operating conditions that are represented in these data are

far more favorable than will exist during an evacuation of the Seabrook EPZ. As Dr. Cedar .~
/

| pointed out in the hearing, drivers will have high levels of frustration and will be beyond the

normal limits of their ability to concentrate on driving tasks after the several hours of navigating

, through extreme congestion required to clear the EPZ. Additionally, the numerous cones and
l

barricades are placed in ways that do not even conform to the mmunum specifications for taper

length in construction work zones, as specified in the MUTCD (Manual on Umform Traffic

ControlDevices, U. S. Federal Highway Admmistration). Since many of these are placed along

arterials where vehicles will approach at speeds of 55 rnph or greater (e.g. I-95), the importance of

appropriate advanced waming/ taper areas to safe operations is amplified. At some locations,

barricades are apparently intended to prevent het.d-on conflicts (e.g. TCP B AM-06 Rt. I10/I 95,

F EX-04 Rt. 51/101C/101D) whereas at many locations such as at the ACP's, such barricades are

apparently intended only as a warning against entering the EPZ. 'ntis lack of consistency is

antithetical to the purpose's of the MUTCD, which are to provide for "... orderly and predictable

movement of all traffic...." (p. I A-1). Given these relatively unfavorable operating conditions, it

is likely that accident rates will be much higher during an evacuation than those experienced

normally in the U. S.

|
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Q. Mr. Lieberman suggested that the problem that you identified in your pre filed

testimony of evacuating traffic being routed the wrong way onto an interstate off-ramp over a

median at the I-95/Rt.110 intersection was in part due to an ambiguously-drawn TCP diagram.

Do you agree?

A. No. The routing assumed in the I DYNEV runs presented in Volume 6 and in the

applicants' revised runs, which I have received and reviewed in detail, is that, as shown in the

Volume 6 diagram, about one half of the Rt.110 traffic is routed onto I 95 via the legitimate on-

ramp and about one halfis routed via this "wrong way" ramp.

Q. Two possible altematives to the routing onto the I-95 off ramp were suggested by

Mr. Lieberman and Dr. Urbanik in the hearing. One is to simply have the Rt.110 westbound

vehicles continue past the ramp to an opening in the median and make a U turn to access the

eastbound I 95 on ramp. Would this routing be feasible? j
A. No. The eastbound lanes of Rt.110 are only 32 feet wide from curb to median andi

this provides insufficient room for a passenger car in the left lane westbound to make a U turn into

the eastbound lanes, let alone for a truck or camper to perform this maneuver (a "design" passenger

car requires 48 feet of road width and a single unit truck or small bus requires over 80 feet for a U-

turn).

Q. The other routing suggestion made by Mr. Lieberman and Dr. Urbanik at the

| hearing was to direct traffic in the lett lane of Rt.110 to continue west to the I 495 on ramp. Is

this a workable solution?
|

| A. No. The note at the bottom of the Volume 6 TCP diagram for this intersection
|

suggests that traffic along Rt.110 be permitted to continue eastbound to I-495 if the I-495|

approach is not congested. However, this routing is contradictory to the evacuation routing

instructions given in Volume 6 Appendix J, which direct all evacuees from Salisbury to go to a

decontarmnation center in Peabodv7 via I 95. A routing to this center along I 495 is not described

in the Plan and is, at best, extremely circuitous. Many, if not rnost, of the evacuating drivers# 7
The Utility plan for Mtssachuscus directs Salisbury direct evacuees to Beverly via I 95, causing the same problem.
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would find it so difficult to get to Peabody from westbound I-495 that they would be deterred from

going there. If prudent plames truly wanted this reception / decontamination center to be utilized by

evacuees, they would not route evacuees onto westbound I-495. Further, it is unlikely that

evacuadng drivers approaching I 95 in the left lane of westbound Route 110 would be persuaded

to continue west on Route 110 through unknown traffic conditions to I-495 when they are within

seconds of accessing high-speed free flow traffic conditions on I 95 by merging right onto the I-95

southbound on ramp. This is the "tragedy of the commons" type of situation that was described

in my pre filed direct testimony for the I-95/Rt.51 intersection. While it would be better for the

overall evacuation (the "commons") if one-half of the drivers continued west past the I 95

intersection, each individual driver would be far better offimmediately accessing the interstate and

getting lum /herself out of the area more quickly.

I

8
|

|
.

.



.

.._

|
f

8
Seasonal Vehicle Accumulation

~~

as Calculated from HMM Data

Hampton, Seabrook and-

Salisbury Beaches

1983

20000-- -

.h O' '

in
-

8 j -20000 -

e
1 .5
'

f
2 -@% '

,
s

k
0 '

M 60000 -
|

|

| -80000 - -,
'

| - i 3 Iy E"%

h,

8
Source: HMM Associates,1983 Beach Area' Traffic Count Program: Seabrook Station EPZ, Table 3.1

Figure 1
-_ _ _.__ __ _____ _ _ ___ __. _ _ __ ._. _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _. ,-



.

.

. . .

'
'

Comparison of Roadway Traffic Levels and
'

Daily Vehicle Accumulation

8-

Hampton, Seabrook and Salisbury Beaches

1982
100000

'

July 4 Weekend
,

I l

80000 - I
i,

c I

$ I'

. 3 70000 -
,

j | |

,
,

.I
- th d, ,,

' ' '
i

j 'e g'a ,

3 I1 :
3 50000 -

,{
' ir

,

'

i
- h40000 - ' '

' '

|8
.

30000 -
|

1h
10000 -

se -
Monday, July 26 Saturday, September 4

g Sunday, August 14,

,

Ill 11

i( is 40* - h 3, ,,
E

y 2000 - |'i
< i

ii
'

Ii
i, , ,

< 1
,

0- '| |

j ), f

, i i ii
1 .

j 2000 - il ' ' '

> il il i n '
,

.# 6 - ' is
n
C 6000 - o

, -

8000 - ir

10000 -

$ 3 5 h# i i a
-

<.

4 1

Source: HMM Associates: 1982 Beach Area Traffic Count Program (Coum Locations 1,3,5,6)

!
Figure 2

|
_ _ _ __ __



: o
.

..
,

.

Comparison of Roadway Traffic Levels and
g Daily Vehicle Accumulation

Seabrook and Salisbury Beaches

i 1983
-

Saturday, July 16
#' '

Sanaday, July 23

'

flM" Ii I

t=- |i 1I \,
l

Ill
"',

;, , ,

i I i I
I I

,

',
'{

' ''40000 - I >

,

,3 11<

30000 - i ' ' '
,i

i

4

8 20000 - '
I

Wednesday, July 27 I

| I ~

Sunday, July 31 Wednesday, Aug:st 24

8000 - ,,

6000 - 'I

.5 I
ng 4000 -

5 ' 'IlIt i 1 : i
j 2000 - '

i
11 i #O )I

'

i i

'
'-

i.
,

$ -4000-aa
8000

10000--

< w

Source: HMM Associates: 1983 Beach Area Traffic Count Program (Count Locations 2,3, and 4)

Rgure 3 .



_ _ _ - _ _ _ _ _ _ - _ - - _ - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ ._. _ _

ADLER - DIRECT 9525

1 MR. FIERCE: I turn the witness over for cross-

2 examination, Your Honor.

3 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Dignan?

4 CROSS-EXAMINATION

5 BY MR. DIGNAN:

6 Q Good morning, Dr. Adler.

7 A (Adler) Good morning.

8 Q Dr. Adler, would you turn to page three,.please, of

9 your testimony.

10 A (Adler) Yes.

11 Q And approximately, oh, a third of the way down in the

12 answer that starts on that page, quote, "In what is described

13 as a sensitivity run in the Applicants' testimony, a two hour

( 14 delay in establishment of the I-95/ Route 51 TCP is shown as

15 lowering the ETE's," end quote. Do you see that there?

16 A (Adler) I see that, yes.

17 Q I'm going to give you a copy of the Applicants'

18 Direct No. 7 which is what I assume you're referring to.

19 A (Adler) Yes.

20 0 Could you find where we said that for me, please?

| 21 And I don't want to play games --

|
22 A (Adler) Yes.

'

23 0 -- I will suggest to you that you were relying on

24 information that is set forth on page 46 of that document.

25 A (Adler) Thank you.
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["I 1 Q Namely, sensitivity run No. 2.
U

2 And you might want to look back to the bottom 'cn1 page

3 45 where the description of sensitivity run No. 2 begins, sir.

4 A (Adler) Run No. 2 is one such run. However, I

5 believe the run that I was referring to there,'in which it's-

6 stated that the runs -- the ETEs.are in fact lowered in

7 sensitivity run No. 1; and the two hours that's referred to is

8 the six additional police arrive within two hours of beach

9 closure.

10 It's sensitivity run No. 1-in which the ETEs are

11. actually lowered. Sensitivity run No. 2, I believe, the ETEs

12 are increased by a bit.

13 Q Well, as I understood your testimony, you were

() 14 talking about -- just about the delayed staffing of

15- . Route 51/I-95 as the problem, isn't that right, just above the

16 sentence I quoted to you, you say, "Specifically, delay

17 staf fing of the Route 51/I-95 TCP trould delay the capacity

18 enhancement of the two-lane outbound flow across the I-95

19 overpass that results from the TCP staffing," correct?

20 A (Adler) Yes.

| 21 Q And you want to say, "This capacity enhancement is
|

22 significant in that it effectively doubles the capacity of the
'

23 critical bottleneck to the EPZ's evacuation," correct?

|
24 A (Adler) That's right. Yes.

25 Q And then you go on to say, "In what is described as a

| Heritage Reporting Corporation
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5^1 1 - sensitivity run," the App 1'icants said that this would actually~
&.

2 lower ETEs, right?

3 A (Adler) That's what it says here, yes.

-4 Q Now, if a' sensitivity run where the Applicants looked

5 at the delay in manning of the Route.51 overpass of I-95,. refer

6 to delay, the one with delay, we concluded that it actually

'

7 lengthened the ETE, did we not?

6 A (Adler) The two hour, yes.- I believe it's the one

9- hour delay that actually reduces ETEs, the earlier run No. 1.

10 Q All right. So then what we're talking about here is

11 only the une hour delay situation; is that right?

12 A (Adler) Yes, that's correct.

13 Q Now, you go on from there and you discuss various

(k) 14 things which you state were done in addition to simply delaying >

,

15 the manning of the TCP, and you say, quote, "This routing

16 assumes," and this is just below where we've been talking,

17 ' This routing assumes that neither the TCP in Seabrook, staffed"

18 with local personnel, nor that-TCP on Route 1-A in Hampton, a
|

19 priority one location at beach closing, will be staffed," do

20 you see that?

21 A (Adler) Yes, I do.

22 Q Okay. Now, first of all, which TCP and Seabrook are

23 you talking about?

24 A (Adler) Would you like the number?

| 25 Q Yes, if you can.

I Heritage Reporting Corporation
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'/~1 1 A (Adler) It's TCP A-HB-01.
V

2 Q A, what?

3 A (Adler) HB-01, it's on page I-1,' volume 6.

4 Q Well,'A-HB-01 isn't located in Seabrook?

5 A (Adler) A-HB-01 in located in Hampton.

6- 0 Well, you say in your testimony, "This routing

7 assumes that neither the TCP in Seabrook, staffed with local

8 personnel, nor the TCP on Route 1-A in Hampton."

9 A (Adler) Okay, this is the one in Hampton. Do you

10 want to know the one in Seabrook?

11 Q I want the one in Seabrook.

12 A (Adler) Oh, sorry.

| 13 0 Incidentally, I take it that is the Hampton one we're
t

(_a .) 14 talking about?

L 15 A' (Adler) Yes.

16 Q And even -- it's the Hampton Beach one; right?

17 A (Adler) It's in the Hampton Beach area, yes.

18 And the one in Seabrook is A-SE-05.

19 Q Okay. Now, I notice you point out that that is going

20 to be staffed with local personnel?

| 21 A (Adler) That was my understanding, yes.
i

| 22 Q How did you learn that?

23 A (Adler) I was told that by the Attorney General's

L 24 Office.

L
t 25 Q Did you examine the Traffic Management Manual?

Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(~'l 1 A (Adler) I have a version of the Traffic Management
U-

2 Manual.- I'm not sure, based on the proceedings last time,.

3 whether that's the most current or not.

4 0 Did that indicate that it would be staffed by local

5 personnel?

6 A (Adler) I don't believe that had staffing pages in

7 it. It was a photocopy of one.

8 Q Is this the document you examined without the tabs?

9 A (Adler) As I said I examined a photocopy of

10 something. It may have been that one.- There are, I understand

11 amendments and other versions of certain figures in that.

12 Q And whatever version you examined, you didn't notice

13 the manning data in it?

Ih 14 A (Adler) The Traffic Management Manual that I had
t-

15 consisted primar' the TCP diagrams themselves.

16 Q Now, it . understand the thrust of what your time is

17 here, your concern is that it may turn out that while the

18 manning of the I-95/ Route 51 TCP is delayed, these other two

19 traffic control posts may be manned; is that right?

20 A (Adler) Actually, the concern is beyond that. It's

! 21 the assumption that people will travel south out of that area

22 which may or may not be correct.

23 Q No, I understand. But as you say, "The routing
|
!- 24 assumes that neither the TCP in Seabrook staffed with local

25 personnel nor the TCP in Route 1-A will be staffed."

[^
Heritage Reporting Corporation'

(202) 628-4888

_ ~



- ____ _ _ _ __. -

ADLER - CROSS 9530
..

(g't 1 A (Adler) And'I go on to say, "It also assumes that

2 significant numbers.of individuals are willing to travel closer

3 to the plant in order to evacuate."
~

4 Q I understand that.

5 A (Adler) So, it's the combination of those three

6 assumptions.

7 Q But is it your view that people will be reluctant to

8 travel closer to the plant?

9 A (Adler) It's certainly_one plausible hypothesis that

10 people will be willing to travel.

11 Q Do you recall in your earlier direct testimony you

12 criticized the KLD model because you said that we had utilized

13 circuitous routings rather than more direct routings, which in

(qt

l

,j 14 fact, were taken closer to the plant?

i 15 A (Adler) I did some sensitivity runs which included

16 runs that did bring people closer to the plant; that's correct.

17 Q But you criticized the model for not doing it that

18 way, didn't you?

19 A (Adler) The circuitous routing was actually a

20 criticism more of the routings to the north which brought

21 people up into the State of Maine and back down to New
I
'

22 Hampshire, to get to the New Hampshire decontamination centers.

23- Q And served the purpose of keeping them moving away

| 24 from the plant; right?
|
! 25 A (Adler) In those cases it served the purpose of
|
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f-"i-
'

1 moving them -- moving them away from congested routes.
J

L 2 . Q And the alternate routes that you came up with would

3 have brought them closer to the plant, isn't that a fact?

4 A (Adler)- Closer to the plant? Not the ones to the

5 north, I don't believe.

6 Q Well, the record will speak for itself on that. But

7 in any event, what I want to know is,-how much of your concern

8 is based on the problem, which is I understand you're raising,

9 which is that the TCP I-95/ Route 51 is not manned, but the

10 other two are manned?

11 A (Adler) I think that's one part of the concern.

12 Q And the concern comes from the fact that if they're

13 manned, they'll be turning traffic back; isn't that right?

([) 14 A (Adler) They'll be encouraging traffic to go the

15 opposite direction; that's correct.

16 Q Now, what is to prevent, assuming you put

17 communications from those traffic guides and let them on

18 through until we get the other one manned?

19 A (Adler) Nothing is preventing that. I don't see any

20 instructions specifically encouraging that, but nothing would

21 prevent that, obviously.

22 Q And that would, at least, alleviate the problem of

23 the traffic control points being manned, that you raised in

| 24 this hypothetical; is that right?
i

25 A (Adler) Yes. It would relieve some of it. I note

r
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1 that there are c.ther pr.blems i*tth the manning at that
_

2 lucation, crimacily the maruiing of the -- the required manning

''
3 'of the station in~Exet.er whica prevents traffic from coming

4 head on.

5 Q Now, let's talk about that, as long as you brought it

6 up, it's a little out of sequence..

7 A (Adler) Yes.

8 0 Who-do you understand will man the Exeter traffic

9 control point that you're concerned about?

10 A (Adler) It's my understanding New Hampshire State

11 Police would.

12 Q Were-you aware of the fact that the Traffic

13 Management Manual calls for one of the people manning it to be

() 14 local police from Exeter?

15 A (Adler) I recall that there were State Police

16 assigned to that station.

17 Q I can concur in that. Do you also recall that one of

18 the three police officers assigned was to be drawn from the

19 local police of Exeter?

20 A (Adler) I don't recall that specifically, it

| 21 certainly could be the case.

22 0 If that is the case, would that not solve the problem

23 of Exeter?
|

24 A (Adler) I really don't know, because it depends on

25 where that person is assigned to. And as we know, there wasn't

G
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(~i 1 a specific diagram indicating the prioritization within each of
5J

2 these TCPs of where. people would go when they first arrived..

3 And I don't know whether that's a priority at that location.

4 Q The key at that TCP, I think the record will show,

5 we've got some discussion with Mr. Lieberman, is to get that

6 truck in the way of that traffic flow, isn't that right, that's

7 - one of the ' hings that has to be done? It shows it as being

8 blocked off by a truck?

9 A (Adler) It shows it as being blocked off by a truck.

10 I don't recall that specific discussion by Mr. Lieberman.

11 Q If that is done as the first item, doesn't that make

12 your problem go away?

.

.13 A (Adler) If that's done as a first item it alleviates.
| ,Q

(,) . 14 the problem of traffic flowing counter flow at the Exeter TCP.

15 Q It eliminates it, doesn't it?

16 A (Adler) Yes, it should.

17 Q Now, would you turn to page four where you raise the

18 concern about, if the access control points are not manned the
|

19 people will continue to flow into the EPZ?

20 A (Adler) Yes.

21 Q Now, first of all let me just ask a wide open

| 22 question, are you really concerned about this problem or is

23 this another thing that while it should get concerns, it's
i
i 24 really not a big concern?

25 A (Adler) It is a potentially large concern under some '

rm
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f~/1
1 scenarios where there are very large volumes of traffic heading

%.

2 'either south or northbound on I-95; and-where I-95 clearly

3 serves as one of the key elements of the evacuation route out

4 of the Seabrook EPZ.

5 -Q Well, what happens, assuming that the word gets out

6 that there's a problem at Seabrook and the beaches have been

7 closed, and really not everybody will have their car radio on;

8 don't you think the Maine State Police will react to that?.

9 A (Adler) I really am not prepared to speculate on

10 what the Maine State Police will or won't do.

| 11 Q Let's assume the Maine State Police do react up on

12 the Maine turnpike; doesn't that stop the problem at least as

13 far as coming in from the north?

| 14 A (Adler) I don't know what you mean by, react.

15 Q Stop the traffic?

16 A (Adler) If they stop the traffic, obviously, it

17 removes the problem of the traffic coming from the north.

18 However, there are analogous problems of traffic coming up from

19 the south under some --

20 0 And they're going to come out of Massachusetts;

21 right?

22 A (Adler) That's correct.

23 Q Now, let's just assume, I realize there's governors

24 who don't want to, but let's assume the Massachusetts State

25 Police get the word and decide to do something about it, stop

0 Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888



ADLER - CROSS 9535'

/'] 1 the traffic down there; doesn't that take care of that problem?.
'v

2 A (Adler) If they literally stop the traffic, yes.

Well, o you know any physical reason,.at least, whyd3 Q

4 State Police aren't fully capable of closing the Maine turnpike

5 and Massachusetts I-95, by the. simple device that they used for

6 years, which is throw three or four State Police cars across

7 the road and an exit and tell everybody, "Sorry, you're getting

8 off'here?"

9 A (Adler) I've never seen that device employed.

10 Q You've never been through a road block?

11 A (Adler) Not on the Maine turnpike, and I grew up in

12 the State of Maine. But I've never seen it employed.

13 Obviously, there's no physical reason why it couldn't be done.

14 Q On pages six, seven and eight, you. raise again this-

15 concern about commuters. And if I read your testimony

16 correctly, you are suggesting that I-DYNEV run modeling all the

17 commuter trips that will take place within the EPZ; is that
|

| 18 correct?

19 A (Adler) Modeling them in a more explicit way than

20 it's done right now, that's correct.

21 Q Are you aware of any other nuclear site where the

| 22 model has been run -- any model -- that you run modeling the

23 commuters?

24 MR. FIERCE: Objection, relevance.

| 25 JUDGE SMITH: Overruled.

|

r.
(l Heritage Reporting Corporation

!
| (202) 628-4888

|



_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ - ._

.ADLER - CROSS 9536

h 1- DY MR. DIGNAN:
G

2. Q. Are you?

3 A (Adler) I'm not aware, no.

4 JUDGE LINENBERGER:- Dr. Adler,-on the point of-your

5- last -- next.to the last reply to Mr. Dignan with respect to

6 runnind I-DYNEV in 6 manner that takes more explicit - account,-

7 can you expand just briefly on that?-
~

8 THE, WITNESS: (Adler) Sure. .There are.a number of'
~

'9 ways that can be done. We, for example, computed that there

10 was somewhere in the neighborhood of 40,000 commuter trips that

11 aren't considered explicitly in the model.

12 The model does implicitly account for some number of

. 13 trips, so-called 10 percent factor, there's'a 10 percent
| ..

([~) 14 frictional effect factor that's included.
'

15 When we did the calculations and deterr!.ned that from

16 the Applicants' own data there was somewhere in the

17 neighborhood of 40 percent -- 40,000 commuter trips, we
i

18 realized that that 10 percent factor,_at the minimum, chould be

19 changed.L

20 There are something like 100,000 total trips in the

21 evacuation. That there are 40,000 commuter trips alone means

22 that of the 100,000 it's something like -- something like 30 or

23 40 percent of them are potentially flowing in the opposite

24 direction.

25 So, the minimum, the factor that should be used
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( l rather than 10 percent is somewhere in the neighborhood of 30

2 or 40 percent; that's one effect.

3' The other two important effects are that at

4 intersections, if there's traffic flowing across the

5_ intersection in a direction other than the evacuation flow, it

6- will cause a reduction in the ability of that intersection to

7 service evacuation direction flows; and that ought to be taken-
-4

' 8' into account.

9 And then the third effect is that some of the traffic

10 that's commuting traffic is actually traveling in the direction

11 of the commuter flow; and therefore -- sorry, of the evacuation

12 flow; and therefore, the evacuation flow itself should-be

13 factored off by some amount.

| 14 So, they're really three ways that I believe the runs

15 ought to be changed in order to accommodate the commuter flows.

16 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Okay. The 30 or 40,000 commuter

17 trips you alluded to --

18 THE WITNESS: (Adler) Yes.

19 JUDGE LINENBERGER: -- this is -- perhaps you

20 emphasized the word, but this is normal commuting that would be

21 taking place had there been no event at Seabrook; is that

22 correct?

23 THE WITNESS: (Adler) Not -- well, it wouldn't have

|
| 24 been taken place at the time that it would be occurring -- if
i
| 25 an event were to occur other than normal commuting hours. And

/3
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({ 1 it also wouldn't -- yes, these are people who would be,-in.anyL

2 event, over the course of the day returning to their home from

3 their workplace.

'4 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Thank you.

5 BY MR. DIGNAN:

6 Q Well,' Doctor, also, you have to have pretty good data

7 on exactly where the trips go?

8 A (Adler) You'd have to have some data. And in fact,

9 the survey that was conducted by Dr. Cole from the Mass. AG's

10 office didn't explicitly collect those data, and we do have a

11 tabulation of those data that could be used.

12 Q- Do you really think you could do it off that data; is

13 that your testimony?

( 14 A (Adler) We certainly could do a better job than

15 ignoring them entirely, which is essentially what's done here.

16 Some information is always better than no information.

17 Q Well, there's also a shibboleth that says, some

18 information is more of a problem than no information, too.

19 A (Adler) In this case I don't believe that's true.

20 MR. FIERCE: Seems to be a shibboleth he has plans to

21 follow.

22 MR. DIGNAN: Is that an objection, counselor, or

23 comment, argument or what?

24 JUDGE SMITH: Come on that's enough.

25

.O
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-I 1 BY MR. DIGNAN:
'N_/ ~

2 Q Now, eight and nine, if I read that correctly, you

3 want us to fill _up the street system with cars that I-assume

4 are already on the roads before the model starts; is that

5 right?

6 A (Adler) Yes. As was essentially done in the

7 original I-DYNEV runs presented in volume 6.

8 Q Now, who -- what are the cars you're filling.the

9 system up with at that point?

10 A (Adler) They are the cars that are, for example,

11 observed in the aerial photographs which are on the street

12' system at any particular point in time.

13 Q Who do you imagine those cars would belong to?

(.,_1_) 14 A (Adler) Oh, they belong to a set of different
.

15 populations.

16 Q One set, residents already there?

17 A (Adler) Excuse me?

18 Q Some of them will be owned by residents of the area?

19 A (Adler) Some would be, that's correct. Some would

20 be the --

21' Q Can we just stay with those for a minute. Now, if we

22 were to put those cars in the model we'd double count them,

23 wouldn't we, because we're already accounting for them as

24 resident cars?

25 A (Adler) It depends on which residents they are.

.
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-('y 1 Q Well, I'm assuming'they're residents in the beach
v

2 area?~

3 A (Adler) For residents in the beach areas they would

-4 be presumably be counted somewhere else.

5 Q Will another major group-of these be people, if we're

6 assuming the 2:00 p.m., peak hour run and all that, these will

7 be day trippers on their way home from the beach?

8 A (Adler) Not necess- -- that's certainly one

I 9 potential, other part of the population, yes.

10 Q And isn't it a fact that somebody on the road, headed

11 out when the balloon goes up, is long gone before they're going

12 to have any effect on the model?

13 A (Adler) No, not necessarily. The'model shows

() 14 congestion beginning very, very early in the evacuation.

15 Q In five minutes?

16 A (Adler) Yes.

17 Q How far -- how fast -- assuming you've got level of

.18 service A traffic out there on the road, just assume that with

19 me, how far can a car go in five minutes?

20. A (Adler) First of all, the premise of level service A

21 under that scenario was incorrect.

22 Q Well, level of service A will certainly be around on

23 certain streets, Doctor, I quite agree with you, there won't be

24 level of service A on 1-A next to the beach, but you want us to

25 fill the whole system up. And you're saying there will be no
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. (])
l' level of service A traveled?

2 A (Adler) There will be some level service A travel,

3 but in order for those vehicles to evacuate the region, that

4 Js, to get out -- the vehicles who start in the beach area, for

5 them to get outside the EPZ will take' longer than five minutes..

6 Q' Oh, it's only the beach area that you want us to fill

7 up in the model, not the --

8 A (Adler) The beach area is the area of greatest'

9 concern, certainly, yes.

10 (Continued on next page.)

11
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..() 1 Q So, in other words , the criticism.is we should have

2 modeled the cars on the beach area that were already on the

3 road?

4 A (Adler) That's correct. They were co*unted --

5 they were counted separately in the Avis Air Map photos; they

6 weren't counted as parked vehicles in the Avis Air Map photos

7 and yet they were in the area, they have to get out of the

8 area. And so it's only logical that you model them as having

9- to get out of the area.

10 Q Well, were you around when Mr. Lieberman explained

11 why he elected not to include the moving cars on the road?

12 A (Adler) I was around through I believe most, if not

13 all, of Mr. Lieberman's cross-examination.
|

j (}
~

14 Q Do you recall what explanation he gave of that? If

15 you don't just say so and I'll drop the line.

16 A (Adler) I don't believe I heard any explanation.

17 Q Fair enough.

18 Finally, pages nine -- or not finally, but on pages 9

19 through 12 are you making the suggestion that the likely peak

| 20 date to worry about may be occurring as late as August in the

21 summer?

22 A (Adler) Yes.

23 Q Dr. Adler, are you aware of any responsible tourist
|

24 bureau or any source that advocates that the peak day in this

25 area occurs in August?

^3j
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( }) l' A (Adler) I, like Mr. Lieberman, didn't rely on

2 tourist bureaus to give me an estimate of how many cars were in

3 the area.

4 Q Other than this testimony, I confess, in many years

5 in the Seabrook case this is the first time I've heard it

6 suggested that the peak could be as late as August; do you have

7 any other source about that?

8 MR. FIERCE: Objection, Your Honor, to the testimony

9 in that question. I'd like the question struck and a rephrased

10 question --

11 MR. DIGNAN: I'll withdraw it.

12 MR. FIERCE: -- put to the witness.

13 BY MR. DIGNAN:
3

(_) 14 Q With the exception of your own testimony here are you
,

15 aware of any other reliable source of any nature that suggests

16 that the peak occurs there in the month of August?

17 a (Adler) The reliable source on which this is based
,

|

| 18 is the H -- are the HMM data which do certainly suggests that
;

19 accumulation occurs over the course of the summer and that

20 there are days late in July or early in August in which there

(
21 are heavier accumulations of vehicles than in early July.

,

|
22 Q Okay. Your basis for saying that is the so-called

|
23 HMM book, is that right, strdy?

24 A (Adler) That's certainly a part of it, yes.

25 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, at this juncture I'm a

|

| -
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('', 1 little bit embarrassed. I want to offer the HHM book, I have
V

2 no desire to do a lot of cross-examination on it, and we had a

3 copying glitch in the office and hopefully is going to arrive

4 before this witness leaves the stand so he can identify it.

5 May I leave this line with -- leave the Board to just

6 bring that matter up even though I may be out of turn at the

7 time?

j 8 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Yes. I'm not aware of any

9 requirement that you stick to any particular sequence.

10 MR. DIGNAN: No, no, my point is, I'm almost finished

11 with Dr. Adler. I may finish my cross-examination before the

12 book arrives.

,

13 JUDGE SMITH: Oh, I see,

l- O
| (/ 14 MR. DIGNAN: And I assume you have some other
l

15 examination, and I just would like the leave of the Board that'

| 16 I can come back just simply to have him identify that book, and
1

17 possibly a few questions on it.

18 JUDGE SMITH: Certainly, it's fine.

19 MR. DIGNAN: Thank you, Your Honor.

| 20 BY MR. DIGNAN:

21 Q Dr. Adler, on page 13 and thereabouts of your

22 testimony you again advocate the use of your 39,000 figure. In

23 connection therewith, in your analysis of this problem, and i

24 assuming that your number was right, 39, would you assume that

25 all 39,000 cars actually evacuated, if you were doing this

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
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'I analysis?

2 A ~ (Adler) There -- the number 39,000,~more

3 specifically, is the number of vehicles parked ir the area..

4 Q Yes,-I understand..

5 A (Adler)- .Now, whether all of those vehicles go out:

6 .together or not is an issue that we haven't addressed ~directly

7 here.

8 Q .I probably committed the attorney's cardinal sin of

9 putting you on an example and making you think you had to

10 defend a. number, which was not my occasion;~ forget what number

11 it is, whether it's your 39, somebody's 20 or whatever.

12 If you analyze this problem would you assume that all

13 the cars parked or on the roads, whichever cars you picked,

I 14 would evacuate, in fact?

15 A (Adler) Not necessarily.

16 Q. In fact, a fair number of them wouldn't; isn't that
;

. 17 true?

18 A (Adler) In the beach area I believo a very large

19 percentage would, because a very large percentage of them were

20 used by people to get into the area, basically. They're not --

|- 21 the very largest percentage of those aren't vehicles owned by

I 22 residents. For example, as compared to in Amesbury or in
!

| 23 Kensington or some other town where the vast majority of
|

24 vehicles belong to residents and maybe some residents who own

25 two or three cars and they evacuate in a single car. .

|
.
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(')' 1 In this case the vast majority of the cars owned --
%

2_ belong to people who are visitors to the area, and I would

3 assume therefore the vast majority of those vehicles would

4 leave the area along with their owners.

5 Q- Well, wholly apart from the phenomenon where people

6 own more than one car and elect to leave in only one car, I'm

7 advised, and if you don't agree with this I'll drop the line,

8 but, for example, both you -- your people and my people, so you

9 know, everybody did it, counted cars in our case and parking

10 spaces in your case in a used car lot; are you aware of that?

11 A (Adler) I wasn't aware of that, but it's certainly

12 possible.

13 Q Okay. Those cars aren't going to go anywhere, at

() 14 least absent a good car theft ring figuring they've got a wide

15 open shot; right?

16 A (Adler) Probably not.

17 Q So that whatever number of cars one comes up with is

18 the proper number to use here. It is probably unlikely that,

19 assuming those cars are either taken by our method, counting

20 the number of cars or by your method, counting the number of

21 spaces, there will be some reduction in the number of cars by

22 virtue of the fact that some of those cars simply just will not

23 play in the evacuation; isn't that right?

24 A (Adler) Some reduction; the question is how

25 significant, and I don't believe in this area it would be that

O. Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(}| 1 significant as compared to some other towns where admittedly it

2 would be'more significant.

3 MR. DIGNAN: I believe that's all'I have, Your Honor,

4 'other'than reserving the right to have him identify that

5- document.

'

6 THE WITNESS: (Adler) I'll identify it by its three

7 thickness.

8 MR. DIGNAN: Then you may be in trouble because I

9 don't think it's that thick.

10 JUDGE HARBOUR: Mr. Dignan, can you explain what

11 you're referring to, the HMM book?

12 MR. DIGNAN: It's a 1983 HMM study, Poctor -- here
.

13 I've got -- I've got one copy of it here, it's called the 1983

14 Beach Area Traffic Program, Seabrook Station, EPZ, prepared for

15 Yankee Atomic Electric Company, prepared by HMM Associates,

16 February 1984.

17 BY MR. DIGNAN:

18 Q Is this the book you're talking about?

19 A (Adler) I suspect you may not have the full volume

20 that we have which has 1982 data in it also; I don't know.. -I'm

j 21 just judging by the thickness, yours appear to be a lot thicker -

|

22 than that.

23 0 Well, when we get it we'll show it to you. Was yours

24 single-sided copy?

25 A (Adler) Ours was double-sided copy.

O
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,(7 l' Q Double-sided copy.

2 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Turk.

3 MR. DICdAN: Your Honor, did I forget to give you the-

4 cross-examination plan?

5 JUDGE SMITH: Yes.

6 MR. DIGNAN: Honest-I --

7 JUDGE SMITH: I don't need it.
.

8 MR. DIGNAN: I just want to say,-honest I had one.

9 But I never gave it to you, so I guess -- I apologize.

10 MR.- FIERCE: Your Honor, I would like to request-that

11 Mr. Dignan give it to the Court ~ Reporter; we've all had.to give

12 our cross-examination plans to the Court Reporter.

13 JUDGE SMITH: Well, would you explain the rationale

14 behind it?

15' MR. FIERCE: Well, I think each of the attorneys in

16 the case --

17 JUDGE SMITH: Well, why do we give it to the Reporter

18 to begin with?

19 MR. FIERCE: Pardon?

20 JUDGE SMITH: Why do we give -- the only reason we

,
21 give it to the Reporter to begin with is that it's information

{
22 that has been communicated to the Board; therefore to avoid ex

23 parte communications or at least to neutralize the effect of

24 them we make them available to the parties, and we make them

25 available to the parties through putting them into the
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- - 1. tranocript.

2 RMR.' FIERCE: I understand that rationale, --

3' JUDGE SMITH: Overruled.
J

-4: liR.-FIERCE: -- Your Honor, but could I explain what
-

5 I believe to be the other rationale?

6 JUDGE SMITH: Well, the rationale was created by the

7 Board, I don't know how you can explain it.

8 liR . FIERCE: .Well, it's a fairness rationale, because

9 the parties in their cross-examination plans indicate for the

10 Board's education what it is that we are trying to accomplish

11 with the cross-examination plans.- We've all had to do that,

12 and that plan then gets inserted into the record and is

13 available to the other side.

() 14 Here's a situation where Mr. Dignan won't have to do

15 that, and we will not have the opportunity in.the record of

16 seeing what.it was that he was trying to do on that cross-

17 examination.

18 I think it's a fairness issue, and I'm making that

19 motion in that interest.

20 JUDGE SMITH: Overruled.
;

21 CROSS-EXAMINATION

22 BY MR. TURK:

23 Q Good morning, Dr. Adler.
:

24 A (Adler) Good morning.

25 Q In crors-examination by Mr. Dignan you had some
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:(~N 1 ' discussion about commuter traffic?
U

2 A- (Adler) Yes.

3 0 Are you using the term "commuter. traffic"

'4- synonymously with the word "background traffic?"

5 A - (Adler) No. I wasn't intending to in'any case'.

6 0 All'right. In that event let me ask you whethe*

7 you're familiar with how any other ETE deals with the concept

'8 of-background traffic?

9 A (Adler) I'm not specifically familiar with other ETE

10 studies that use that concept.

11 Q In fact, as I recall-from your previous testimony,

12 you had not reviewed any other BTEs for nuclear powerplants;

13 had you?
| (')s(. 14 A (Adler) I have looked at a couple of other ETEs;-!

15 yes.

16 Q Did any of those ETEs include a concept for

17 background traffic?

18 A (Adler) I haven't seen them -- the others that I've

19 reviewed have also been prepared by KLD Associates. I don't

20 recall a concept being described as background traffic.

21 Q All right,

i

22 MR. TURK: Your Honor, I'm going to skip over number

23 two and move on to number three, on. my cross-examination plan.

| 24 BY MR. TURK:

25 Q Now, your testimony includes so.2e discussion about

,

,
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. .

(~N 1 the daily accumulation of vehicles and tha total accumulation'

s/
2 of vehicles; is that correct?.

3 A (Adler) :Yes, it does.

4 Q And the data upon which your testimony is based, as I

5 understand it, is ccntained in your figures one, two and three

6 attached to the back ,,f your testimony?

7 A (Adler) Those are summaries of the data on which the

8 testimony is based. We actually took the HMM data and entered

9 a large portion of those data into our computers and did'

10 analysis of which one result or the -- one set of results is

11 the tables that are shown -- figures that are shown here.

12 Q And am I right that the only traffic accumulation

13 data on which your testimony is based are the data set forth by

14 HMM?

15 A (Adler) Yes, that's correct.

16 Q Now, at what time of day were those data taken?

17 A (Adler) Those were taken for 24 hour periods over

18 the cource of two summers, 1982 and 1983.

19 Q Well, if I look at your figures one, two and three I

20 see a single data point for each day?

21 A (Adler) Yes.

22 Q That's correct?

23 A (Adler) Those are the 24 hour figures between

24 midnight and the following 12 o' clock.

25 Q Well, is it your testimony then that the total
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L (~) - 1 accumulated'-- excuse me, the total' number of accumulated
%J

2 vehicles in the area was the same throughout that same 24 hour

3 period?

4 A (Adler) No, it -- there are two cycles that are

5 going on here; one is a daily cycle where over'the course of,

6 say, 12 hours there's a net accumulation, and then a net

7 reduction in population. And then the other which we're trying

8 to catch here was the daily effect, that is, from one day to

L 9 the next there was an accumulation of overnight. visitors.

10 So it's really -- the things that are being measured

11 here are the-accumulations of the overnight visitors from one

12 24 hour period to the next.

13 Q And at what time of day would each of these data

() 14 points reflect the number of vehicles accumulated,for that day?

15 A (Adler) Midnight.

16 Q This is a 12:00 a.m. count for the accumulated

17 vehicles?

i
18 A (Adler) The data points that were taken were from'

| 19 midnight one day to midnight the next. So they represent the

20 change from one day to the next and the number of vehicles that
,

21 were in the area.

22 Q These would be cars that remained in the area at
1

23 midnight --
|

| 24 A (Adler) That's correct, yes.
l

25 Q -- on each day?
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/~') 1 A (Adler) Yes. So they're the overnight --
V

2 essentially the overnight accumulation.

3 Q Now, am I correct ~that there is considerable amount

4 of seasonal housing stock in the beach areas?

5 A (Adler)_ Yes.

6 Q And would you agree that a considerable -- well,

7 would you agree that some of that housing is occupied by

8 families who have a home somewhere else?

9 A (Adler) Yes.

10 Q And who then would use the -- their summer cottage or

11 summer home whenever they sought to stay in the beach area?

12 A (Adler) Yes.

13 Q And would you agree also that some of those persons

-() 14 who were staying in the area may have had more than one vehicle

15 per family in their normal household?

16 A (Adler) Yes.

17 Q Would you agree that it's possible that some persons

18 might leave a car in the vicinity of their summer home even if

19 they were away?

20 A (Adler) I guecs it's possible, I don't --

21 MR. FIERCE: Objection, anything is conceivable.

22 MR. TURK: That's the objection I made to a question

23 by Mr. Fierce yesterday, so I accept that. Of course, the

24 answer came already, but.

25

. (~'-
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4] 1 BY MR. TURK:

2 Q Now, if you're counting accumulated vehicles or the

3 data that you include in your testimony counts accumulated

4 vehicles, those vehicles _would not be day tripper vehicles;

5 would they?

-6 A (Adler) The accumulated vehicles -- the daily

7 accumulated vehicles-aren't day. trippers. The day-trippers are

8 picked up in the daily traffic numbers. They're -- as-you

9 notice for each of the tables there are -- or sorry,_for the

10 tables -- figures two and three there are two lines shown; one

11 -line is the daily vehicle _ accumulation, and-the second line is

12 the total daily traffic. The total daily traffic would reflect

13 the day trippers because it's a total over a 24 hour period.
|

I) 14 .The daily vehicle accumulation doesn't reflect the day-
|

15 trippers, because they're in and out within a-24 hour period by

16 definition.

17 Q Are you sure of that?

18 A (Adler) Excuse me?

19 Q Are you sure of that?

20 A Am I sure that they're in and out within 24 hours?

21 Q No, are you sure that the data that are reflected

22 here for daily vehicle accumulations do not include day tripper

23 vehicles?

24 A (Adler) They include some presumably who stay after

25 midnight on some days. For example, on days when there are

i Heritage Reporting Corporation
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/~T- 1 major events at the casinos or at the casino or at the
V

2 amusement. parks. But the bulk of those accumulated vehicles

3 are people who are staying in the area for a night.

4 Q Do you believe that there are more people staying in

5 the area overnight on June -- in June than there -- well, let
~

6 me strike.that. Do you believe that more vehicles should be

7 expected to be staying in the area in early June than you would

8 expect in July?

| 9 A (Adler) I suppose it's'possible. There are
!
' 10 sometimes in early June when people are opening their cottages;

11 when there's the activity, the initial beginning of the season

12 activity that would cause some days in June to be higher than

13 July.

() 14 Q Well, let me tell you what my problem is, Dr. Adler.
|

15 A (Adler) Yes.

| 16 Q If I look at your figures attached to your testimony.

17 A (Adler) Yes.

18 Q I'm frankly surprised by some of the things that seem

19 to be reflected here. For instance, figure number one which

20 shows a seasonal vehicle accumulation, starts with a high on

21 May 31st, that would be the first data point, isn't it?

22 A (Adler) Yes.

| 23 0 And your vehicle accumulation is never higher than

24 May 31st?

25 A (Adler) That's correct. And as I point out in my

O%- Heritage Reporting Corporation
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j ) 1 testimony that's an indication that the data source that's

2 used, the HMM data,.have accumulated errors over the course of

3 the season that make those data not useful for doing seasonal

4 projections of this type. And that's, I think, described.in

5 some detail in the testimony.

that, that shows a trend which6 So, yes,-I --

7 certainly is not plausible and is, I believe, simply a result

8 of the accumulated errors of the data set. It doesn't take a

9 very high percentage error to result in a -- in an accumulation

10 over the season -- accumulated error over the season of 80 or

11 100,000 vehicles.

12 Q Are the data used in figure one the same data which

13 went into the daily vehicle accumulations reflected in figure

(A./ 14 three?

15 A (Adler) They are. And as I point out, to use those

16 data for daily accumulations, relative comparisons of daily

17 accumulations doesn't result in the same accumulation of errors

,
18 that occurs if you try to use it to do seasonal accumulation as

|
19 portrayed in figure one.

20 Q But nonetheless it's a flawed data base, isn't it?

| 21 A (Adler) It's a data base that has a certain
|

22 inaccuracy, one or two percent inaccuracy. And if one were to

| 23 accumulate that through tLe season, as is shown in figure one,

24 it results in a large accumulated error. It's an imperfect

25 data base, as many are,

l

|
| <
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J 1 Q Do you know how those data were collected?

2 A (Adler) Yes. I know from communication with one of

3 the-people at the company who conducted the counts.

4 -Q 'And how were they collected?

5 A (Adler) They're collected _using a set of automatic

'6 recorder, devices using a pneumatic tube detectors across the

7 roadway. They were calibrated, according to the person at HMM

8 who I spoke to, on roughly a semiweekly basis; and the numbers

, 9 were taken off and displayed as shown in the report.
l

10 Q Do you know where those data recorders were placed?

11 A (Adler) It's -- they're described in the report, I

12 don't have the report in front of me and I couldn't rattle off

13 offhand exactly where they were placed.

(.))
r

14 Q Do you believe that they were placed on every road

15 coming into the -- coming into and going out of the beach

16 areas?

17 A (Adler) Not every road. They were placed in

18 strategic locations in such a way that one could form a cordon
:
'

19 around the area and essentially get an idea of how much traffic

20 was entering and leaving on those days.

21 Q Now, you say you could form a cordon?j

22 A (Adler) Yes.

23 Q How tight a cordon?

24 A (Adler) It depends on the area that you're trying to

| 25 cordon off. There's certainly areas where there are some side
i

l
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['} 1 streets that could be used to get around the cordon. However,
v

2 the amount of traffic using those side streets would lxa small

3 relative to the amounts that went through the cordon points.

4 And again, it depends on which of the -- which. set of

5 counters you're talking about.

6 Q Do you believe that-the traffic recorders were placed

7 on every major route in and out of the beach areas?

8 A' (Adler) Not every major route, but they are placed

9 on major routes in strategic -- around strategic parts of the

10 beach area.

11 Q So there were some major routes leading out or

12 leading into or out of the beach area that do not have traffic

13 recorders on them?

} 14 A (Adler) Yes. For example, to the north -- to the

15 north of Hampton there weren't any traffic recorders outside of

16 one on Route 1-A in the town of Hampton. So there's the whole

17 north beach area which wasn't -- basically wasn't measured at

| 18 all nor was it represented to be measured in the HMM study.

19 Q Not only would that area not be represented, but any

20 cars passing from the south through that area, possibly staying

21 in the north beach area for a while and then leaving, they

22 wouldn't show up, would they?

23 A (Adler) Passing from the south, I'm not sure. There

24 was a traffic recorder on Route 1-A in Hampton, and so any that

25 went through 1-A would be recorder on that counter. Traffic
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q() 1 coming in from the west above that, north of that counter,

2 wouldn't be recorded; that's correct?

3 Q I'd like to ask you something about some testimony.

4 that appears on-pages 12 and 13 of your testimony. And I take

5 it the thrust of the question and answer which begin in the

6 middle of page 12 and continuing to page 13 is that you believe

7 that the 39,000 vehicle estimate would be a proper number of

8 vehicles to model for the beach area peak evacuations; is that

9 correct?

10 A (Adler) More directly, the point of the discussion

11 on pages 12 and 13 is to refute a statement made by Dr..Urbanik

12 that it's impossible to get the 39,000 vehicles into the --

13 into the beach area because of constraints on the capacities of

() 14 the roadways.

15 Q Now, in your testimony that we're -- we just

16 mentioned on pages 12 and 13, is it your belief that the roads

17 in the beach areas would be able to accommodate approximately

18 20,000 vehicles in the morning and early afternoon hours of a
,

|
19 single day?'

20 A (Adler) 20,000 including the entire beach area; yes.

21 Q And that includes -- that would include day trippers

22 as well as vehicles in the area already?

|
23 A (Adler) The 20,000 as is pointed out here is roughly

|
'

24 the number of day trippers that would have to come into the

25 area in order to -- in order for the total in the area to be

O'- Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(]'y 1 39,000, and assuming, roughly 50/50 mix between day trippers

2 and overnight visitors as used in volume 6.

3 Q Now, what do you -- what do you assume in terms of

4 the number of cars which are already in the area, non-day-

5- trippers that may be on the roads in the beach areas?

6 A (Adler) There -- as I point out here, there are a

7 couple of possible scenarios, depending on which day you're

8 looking at. If you're looking at Sunday, then it's assumed

9 that virtually all of the non-day-trippers are already in the

10 area. And that, essentially, in the early -- in the morning to

11' early afternoon hours there would be a very small number of

12 those vehicles, if any, on the road.

13 Q When you say, early morning, you menn what, beforej

() 14 9 o' clock?

15 A (Adler) No, I meant over the period between 8:00

16 a.m. and 2:00 p.m. when the accumulation essentially hits its

17 peak.

| 18 Q Is it your belief that once a car is in the area,

|
| 19 let's say somebody is staying in a cottage or in a home

20 somewhere, that the car simply remains parked at home?

21 A (Adler) No, it could travel around. And note that

22 the estimates that are provided here are for influx only. Some

23 of those vehicles, some of the -- some of the resident vehicles

24 may make a trip out of the area, but the capacity -- the two-

25 way capacity is substantially above that 20,000 figure.
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(~N 1 Q And some of the cars which might be in the areaY
2 already, certainly might be driving down into the commercial

3 districts; you'd agree to that, wouldn't you?

4 'A (Adler) Some might be.

5 0 ' Commercial districts?

6 A (Adler) There are many commercials district.

7 Q In the beach areas?

8 A (Adler) Certainly there could be some; yes.

9 Q And also, there would be vehicles that would be

10 cruising, as we've heard described in other testimony?

11 A (Adler) There would be some vehicles on the road;

12 that's correct.

13 0 And by cruising, I mean drivers who are driving _

() 14 slower than traffic would necessitate because they're seeking

15 to observe what's going on around them on the sidewalks?

16 A (Adler) Yes.

17 Q And that would affect the ability of incoming cars to

18 arrive promptly in the beach area, wouldn't it?

19 A (Adler) It has the effect of, in some cases, slowing

20 down the traffic a little bit. And that's reflected in the

21 empirical data collected in the HMM study.

22 C And that would also impede the ability of incoming

23 traffic to find parking spaces, wouldn't it?

24 A (Adler) It may or may not, it depends on where

25 they're seeking to find their parking; whether it's in one of
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(v'') I these areas -- one of the areas where there are large numbers

2 of vehicles cruising around, as you put it.

3 Q What is an inductive loop detector?

4 A (Adler) An inductive loop detector is a detector

5 that's commonly used on traffic counters, automatic traffic

6 recorder devices, which is either mounted inside the payment or

7 surface mounted on the pavement and works on a principal, a

8 vehicle detection which is to change -- sense a change in

9 magnetic inductance, and to use that change, essentially,

10 metallic mass of a vehicle to sense the presence of a vehicle.

11 Q Now, is this some sort of a new development in

12 technology for use with automatic traffic recorders?

13 A (Adler) Not terrifically new, its been around

) 14~ for -- for as long as I remember, but.

15 Q If a car stops directly over one of these -- is this

16 in the pneumatic tube or is this in the box to which the tube

17 is attached?

18 A (Adler) It's usually under the pavement or surface

19 mounted on the pavement, so the car would actually pass

20 directly over the magnetic inductive.

21 JUDGE SMITH: It's instead of a pneumatic tube.

22 BY MR. TURK:

23 0 It's instead of a pneumatic tube?

24 A (Adler) Yes, that's correct.

25 Q Oh, I see. I see. I'm sorry, I missed that.

\ Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(( ) 1 A ;(Adler) Al'though I suppose you could use both'of

2 them together, I've never seen-that kind of application. But

3 -usually it's instead of. It's a different type of detector.

-4 Q And to your knowledge, are any of these in use in the

5 Seabrook and Hampton Beach or Salisbury Beach areas?
<

6 A (Adler) Yes, I believe the Agency of Transport- --

7 the New Hampshire Department of Highways and Public Works does

8 maintain automatic traffic recorders which are of the

9 inductance loop type, detectors of that type.

10 Q Where, do you know?

11 A (Adler) I don't recall exactly where they're

12 counters are located. I believe one is somewhere near the

13 Seabrook bridge on Route 1-A. And there's certainly one on

() 14 I-95, one station on I-95.

15 Q And these are the inductive loop detectors?

16 A (Adler) I believe so; I've never inspected the

17 detectors themselves, but they're certainly~not tube type.

18 Q On the same line, if we look at the data contained in

19 your figures two and three, by this I'm looking at the top

20 bracket on those charts.

21 A (Adler) Yes.

22 Q Which reflects total daily traffic?

23 A (Adler) Yes.

24 Q What sort of traffic recorder was used to obtain

25 those data?
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t( ) 1 A (Adler) Those data are all obtained from-the HMM
~

2 study, and in the HMM study they were all tube type detectors.

3 -Q- Those data do not include data from the Seabrook

4 bridge traffic recorder?

5 A .(Adler) .Not from the State's Seabrook bridge traffic

6 recorder; they were from the HMM count stations, I believe. I

7 believe they're all maintained by HMM. I could be wrong; it-

8 may be that they used one of the State's, but I don't~believe

9 that was the case.

10 Q Have you made any effort to compare these data to the

11 traffic recorder data used by the State, which would have

12 included inductive loop detectors?

13 A (Adler) We haven't done a specific comparison, no.

| () 14 Q Or any comparison?
1

15 A (Adler) We do have the data from the State's

16 counters for more recent periods for 1986 and '87. But they're

17 in a slightly different format from these, and they're from

| 18 different years, so they're not really appropriate for

19 comparison.

20 Q But you've examined those data?

21 A (Adler) We have, but in a different context than the

22 context that was used ..ere.

23 0 Could you tell me what context it was?

24 A (Adler) The context here is to look at cordon,

| 25 defined cordon around the area. The counter that's maintained
,

!
I
I
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([) 1 by the State in a' single counter on a road, and doesn't define
~

2 a cordon around an area, so that you can look at accumulation

3 in the area.

4 Q Well, correct me if I'm wrong, but the --'let's look

5 at figure three for a moment.

6 A (Adler) Yes.

7 Q And the chart at the top that shows total daily

8 traffic.

9 A (Adler) Yes.

10 Q Does that reflect a cordon?

11 A (Adler) Yes, it does. It's the total daily traffic

12 passing across the points of a cordon defined by three

13 counters.

() 14 Q Passing in which direction?

! 15 A (Adler) Passing in both directions, the total.

16 Q So in effect, those -- that's just the -- these are

17 the -- the data reflected for the total daily traffic in your

18 figure three, those are the number of times in which vehicles

L 19 passed going in any direction over any pneumatic tube?

20 A (Adler) It's the total of both directions; that's

21 correct.

| 22 Q Of any direction? North, south, east, west, coming

23 in, going out?

| 24 A (Adler) For those three counters, yes.

25 JUDGE SMITH: Are you sure that there's understandi.ng
i

i s
i
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- (J^I
1 now between the question? I'm concerned that'there's still a

2 misunderstanding. Do the counters distinguish in the

3 direction?

4 THE WITNESS: (Adler) Yes, they do. They

5 distinguish in the direction and, however, the top line shown-

6 here sums the two directions for each of the three counters.

7 JUDGE LINENBERGER: In the same vein, are the

8 counters likely to be in error if two vehicles, side by side,

9 pass over or nearby?

10 THE WITNESS: (Adler) Yes. In the case where it's

11 a, say a four lane road, two lanes in each direction where

12 vehicles are passing in the same direction they could -- it

13 could count two vehicles as a single vehicle. It's possible.

() 14 And there's an inherent error in tube counters, and

15 usually what's done is, the counters are maint ined for some

16 period of time and individuals are sent out to perform manual

17 counts, side by side with the tube counters to calibrate and to
;

|

| 18 put an adjustment constant on to the numbern that come out of

19 the tubes, basically.

20 And that was, I understand, according to my

21 communication with HMM done in this case; there were
1

22 individuals in the area who on a regular basis went out and did

23 that calibration. But even with the calibration there's still

| 24 an error -- an error rate because the frequency of that

|
25 occurrence changes day by day and hour by hour.

|
'
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f'-) 1 BY MR. TURK .
. s- .

2 'O Let me return to a question ~ raised by Judge Smith

3 just a moment ago, and let's see if.I can make -- use a

4 concrete example to see if you and I understand --

5 A (Adler) Yes.

6 0 -- the data.the same way.

7 If you look at figure three attached to your

8 testimony, it would appear-to me that the data point for

9 Sunday, July 3rd, reflected on the total daily traffic chart is

10 the highest total number of vehicles counted on any day in the

11 summer of 1983; is that correct?

12 A (Adler) That's correct, yes.

13 Q And would you agree that it's somewhere in the ,

() 14 neighborhood of 75,000 counts?

15 A (Adler) That's correct, yes.

16 Q Now, what does that 75 or approximately 75,000 number

17 reflect?

18 A (Adler) The 75,000 number reflects the total number

19 of vehicles that passed over the tubes at the three locations

20 maintained by HMM, designated here counts -- stations numbers

21 two, three and four.

22 Q Regardless of which direction they're passing in?

23 A (Adler) That's correct. Yes.

24 Q So in effect, you have potentially six directions of

25 traffic?
1
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( ') 1 A '(Adler) Yes . -

2 Q Reflected in a total number of 75,000 vehicles?

3- A (Adler) That's correct.

4 Q You don't understand this approximate 75,000 number

_

to indicate that there were 75,000 vehicles there-on that5

6 particular day, do you?

7 A (Adler) No.

8 0 In fact, you would certainly have to at'least halve

9 that number, H-A-L-V-E, right or is it half, H-A-L-F, in order

10- to reflect the number of vehicles present; is that correct?

e 11 A (Adler) It's a bit more complicated than that, but.

12 in rough terms you could halve it and get some idea. There are

13 a couple of counters here where a vehicle could pass across

p)
(. 14 both counters and essentially be double-counted as it passed

15 through the region.

16 Q And in fact, a vehicle might come and go several

17 times in a day and be counted that many more times?

18 A (Adler) Oh, that's certainly correct, yes.

19 Q For instance, if someone lived on one side of a

20 counter and used his car to go to, you know, direction on the

21 other side of the counter and back six t.imes, six times in each,

|
| 22 direction, he would show up 12 times on the counters; is that

t 23 correct?

|
24 A (Adler) Yes.|

25 Q And that number would be included in the 75,000

| Heritage Reporting Corporation
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l' number?

2 A (Adler) Yes.
,

3 Q How weight sensitive of those pneumatic tubes?
~

4 -A (Adler) I don't know specifically about the tubes

5 they use. It's.not so'much a question of the tubes themselved,

6 it's a question of the pressure sensitive switch on the o*aer
-

7 end. And the counters that we' maintain are' extremely

Et sensitive, meaning that, if you were-to bang on them w,th your-
-

9 heel you could get them to go off. It doesn't take1-- 't.

.

10 doesn't.take a two-ton vehicle to set them off, obviously.

11- Q Well, when you say, the counters that you use, do you

12 know how sensitive the HMM counters were to weight?

13 A (Adler) I didn't ask specifically. They're

() ~14 certainly sufficient to be set off by a car passing across'

15 them, and probably not so sensitive as to catch a bicycle going

16 across them.

17 Q~ But you don't know that for sure, do you?

18 A (Adler) I don't know it for sure, no.

| 19 Q And you don't know for sure whether that -- those

20 pneumatic tubes also would not have been set off by persons

21 weighing 100 or 150 pounds walking on them?

22 A (Adler) They could certainly be set off by a person

23 deliberately trying to do so, yes.
t

24 Q Or simply stepping on it; isn't that correct?

! 25 A (Adler) Yes, depending on how they were stepped on.

!

>
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) 1 Q What do you do with trucks that have more than two(

2 axles?

3 A (Adler) As I said, usually the way these counters

4 are maintained, and in fact, the way HMM maintained them was to

5 provide manual count data to calibrate the data that come off

6 the recorders themselves. So, as I said, on -- according to

7 HMM, at least twice a week they had people out at each of the

8 stations manually counting, and then comparing the manual

9 counts to the machine counts and applying adjustment factors to

10 the results so that the numbers would be more accurate.

11 So, for example, if in an area there were a large

12 number of trucks which had multiple axles but were really only

13 a single vehicle, then those -- the increase in the number of
g
'w_) 14 vehicle -- of the number of axle recordings would be adjusted

15 so that it would reflect the fact that there were fewer number

16 of vehicles than the number of axle the recordings would have

17 indicated. So they're calibrations that were applied.

18 Q Do you know what time of day these calibrations were

19 taken?

20 A (Adler) I don't specifically. And I also know in

21 this area the percentage of trucks, according to all the data

|
| 22 that I've seen is relatively low compared to many other areas,

23 so it's not as much of a problem. Although there are other

| 24 types of vehicles with multiple axles such as RVs and other
!

|
25 types of vehicles like that, that would be slightly higher

| (~;
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y( ) . 1 constitute a slightly higher fraction that the trucks

2 themselves.

3 Q And, of course, the beach areas have a high number of

4 retail establishments, don't they?

5 A (Adler) High enough? There are retail

6 establishments in the beach area, yes.

7 Q And those would be s<srved by or at least they would

8 receive-their supplies, most probably, with trucks coming to

9 the area to deliver the goods?

10 A (Adler) Yes, single unit, I imagine for many.of

11 them, but certainly some tractor-trailers would come in.

12 Q And do you know what time of day those trucks make

13 their deliveries on average or in general? '

; m

!
.

14 A (Adler) Usually early morning, I imagine.
!

15 Q Before the heavy daily crowds arrive?

16 A (Adler) Yes.

17 Q Do you know if HMM had counters -- excuse me, had

18 people out there calibrating for traffic in early morning?

| 19 A (Adler) As I said, I don't specifically know when i

20 they had people out there calibrating the counters.

21 JUDGE SMITH: We'll take a morning break.

( 22 MR. TURK: All right. I don't have too much more.

|
23 JUDGE SMITH: Well, I'm sorry, we want to take it

24 anyway. Return at 10:30.

25 off the record.
.

l

Q-!
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() 1 JUDGE SMITH: You may proceed.

2 ER. TURK: Thank you, Your Honor. I'm moving down to

3 . Item VII.

4 BY MR. TURK:

5 Q Dr. Adler, I would like to turn to page 18 of your

6 testimony for a minute. In the Question / Answer starting

7 starting at the middle of the page working down to the bottom,

8 has a discussion of accident rates. Now, I want to see if I

9 understand your testimony. The bottom of the answer on page 18

10 states that "Given these relatively unfavorable operating

11 conditions, it is likely that accident rates will be much

12 higher during evacuation than those experienced normally in the

13 United States."

(Q> 14 Now, I take it you're familiar with national

15 statistics for accident rates?

16 A (Adler) Generally, yes.

17 Q Is there normally some correlation between speed of

18 traffic and accident rate?

19 A (Adler) There is -- there are a number of different

20 correlations. You have to be very careful when you look at

21 national accident statistics. There are different accident
|

22 rates on interstate highways than there are on non-interstate

23 highways. And there are different fatality rates on interstate

24 highways than on non-interstate highways. Interstate highways'

25 tend to have lower numbers of non-fatal injuries per vehicle
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() 1 mile,.even though they are higher-speed, but because they are

2 higher design standarda, the general accident. rate is lower.

3 There are a number of complex phenomena. Certainly

4 the rate of fatalities increases with speed.

5 -Q Well, let's look at the number of accidents rather

6 than the severity of accidents.

7 Q Yes?

8 A (Adler) I take it your prior answer when you

9 discussed the degree to which injuries are sustained, that's a

10 question of severity of accident, isn't it?

11 A (Adler) Yes.

12 Q Now, looking only at the accident rate, rather than

13 severity, is there generally some correlation between accident

() 14 rate and traffic speed?

15 A (Adler) Yes, a general correlation for a given

16 roadway type. You have to be very careful again tx) distinguish

17 roadways types.

18 Q Let's take a look at the non-interstate highway

19 situation.

20 A (Adler) Yes?

21 Q Is it generally true, and at least it's my

l 22 perception, and tell me if I'm wrong, but isn't it generally

23 true that, with a lower speed of traffic you are likely to have

24 a lower incidence of accidents?j

i 25 A (Adler) All else equal, I think generally that would

i
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~

-() 1 be the case. But again, you know, there are a number of things

2 that occur simultaneously that --

3 Q All right, and given a higher speed you have a higher

4 ' accident incidents rate, isn't that true?

5 A (Adler) Generally that would be the case.

6 Q Isn't it also likely --

7 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Turk, will you speak a little

8 louder, please?

9 MR. TURKS Sorry.

10 BY MR. TURK:

11 Q Isn't it also likely that the severity of the

12 accident will be different depending upon accident speed -

13 excuse me, depending on traffic speed? !

() ''

14 A (Adler) Generally again, that would be the case,

15 yes.

16 Q So that, with slower moving traffic, you would have

17 less severe accidents?

18 A (Adler) Generally, yes.

19 Q And with higher speeds of traffic you would have a

20 higher severity of accident incidents?

21 A (Adler) Generally that would be the case, yes.

I want to move on to something22 Q Now, if you have --

23 else in the testimony. If you have vehicles who are having to

24 make a U-turn around a median strip on Route 110, in order to

! 25 access onto I-95, is it your testimony that the amount of space
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|

(} 1. available in the' roadway for a U-turn to be made, is simply not

2 wide enough?|

l
| 3 A (Adler) For a design vehicle, that's correct, yes.

14 In the rcadway itself.

. hat's a design vehicle?5 Q W

6 A ~ (Adler) A design vehicle is a; passenger -- in this
i

| 7 case I was looking at design single unit passenger vehicle,

; 8 which is a passenger vehicle with dimensi.ons which are
|- . . .

9 typicelly toward the upper extreme of the average dimensions of

10 the passenger car.

11 Q Something on the order of a large Cadillac?
I.

L 12 A (Adler) I don't know how big a large Cadillac is

13 .these days, but it's on the upperJend of the range, yes.

() 14 Q So that a design vehicle is not a Volkswagen, or a

15 compact car?;

16 A (Adler) No. That's right. And some of those

17 vehicles would be able to make a U-turn. The point here is

18 .that there is a large number of vehicles that won't be able to

19 make the U-turn at that location and it's difficult to screen

| 20 them at the location just preceding that location.
1

21 Q But let me see if I understand. You don't disagree

22 that a compact car would be able to navigate a U-turn on the

23 roadway?
|

24 A (Adler) I believe that a compact car would be able

25 to navigate a U-turn.

1
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.fhw] 1 Q Now, if you -- I take it'you're familiar with the

2 roadway on 110 where it intersects with I-95?

3 A (Adler) Yes.

4 Q How many lanes of traffic are there?

5 A (Adler) There are four-lanes of traffic.

6 Q Two in each direction?

7 A (Adler) Yes.

8 Q Okay, what sort of a shoulder is there on each side

9 of the road?

10 A (Adler). There's a shoulder up to a curb and I

11 believe a sidewalk on at least one side, as I recall.

12 Q And do you know how high the curb is?

13 A (Adler) I don't recall offhand.

() 14 Q It's not as high as the median strip curb, is.it?
'

15 A (Adler) No, I don't believe so.

16 Q Now, assuming you had what you've described as a

17 design vehicle, that is, something larger than a compact, but

18 how large we haven't specifically identified, is there any

19 reason why that vehicle couldn't turn off and complete it's U-

20 turn on the shoulder of the opposite direction on 110?

21 A (Adler) It depends on the location that it was

! 22 occurring. There are numerous roadside obstructions at

23 different points, signpests and so forth. And it would depend

24 sn where that was occurring, and the type of vehicles. Scme

| 25 vehicles, obviously are more able to make that kind of
1
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(j l' maneuver,.and other. vehicles, obviously one of the recreational-

'2 vehicles, would have a very difficult' time making the maneuver

:L and-other vehicles would have less of a-difficult time.

4 O So at-this point, I.take it, then, you really don't

5 recall where obstructions may be placed along the roadside?
'

6~ A (Adler)' No. I do specifically recall that the

7 roadbed itself isn't sufficiently wide to make that U-t' urn. It

8 would involve passage across other pieces of land other than

9 the roadside itself.

10 Q Including the shoulder or the curb?

11 A (Adler) Including over the curb. The 32 feet is

12 clear up to the shoulder -- up through the shoulder.

13 Q The 32 feet includes the shoulder?

(1 14 A (Adler) I ades the shoulder portion --
~

15 0 -- on one sloe?

16 A (Adler) -- yes, that's correct.

17 Q As I recall, there is some testimony that the curb

| 18 along the median strip was higher than might permit a vehicle
i

| 19 easily to navigate in order to pass over it, is that -- ?

20 A (Adler) Now -- there are a couple of medians in

21 that area. Maybe you should be more specific.

| 22 Q All right. The traffic manual diagram for the
1

23 intersection of Route 110 and I-95, shows a mealan, or should:

|~

| 24 show a median with a curb in order to correctly represent the
;

25 situation at that point, shouldn't it?

|
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(~') 1 A (Adler) There are two places where it should show a
v

2 median where it isn't. appropriately shown. One is along Route

3 110 itself, where there is a center median that extends out

4 beyond the ramp in'which traffic is being routed, and the other
,

5 is a median along'the ramp itself.

6 And there are two different types of curbs on the two

7 medians. '-

8 Q Do you recall how high the curb is along the median

I

'9 strip where cars in the traffic control manual are shown as

10 routing to the left in order to access onto I-957

11 A (Adler) Again, there's curbing along Route 110, and

12 curbing along the ramp. Along the ramp the curbing ranges in

|
13 height because of different pavement depths, essentially, from

,-,

14 two or three inches to four to six inches in places, and it's

1L pitched in different locations also.

16 And the curbing along Route 110 is somewhat higher
"

,

17 and is vertical faced rather than diagonal faced.
l
'

18 Q Your testimony on page 19 in the middle of the page

19 discusses what have been suggested as potential alternatives to

; 20 routing onto the I-95 off ramp, and I take it that you recall
i
1 21 as I do that the reasons why those alternatives were mentioned

22 was because of the difficulty in navigating the median strip on

23 Route 110.

24 A (Adler) Actually, it was, I believe, both the median

i
25 on 110 and the median strip along the interstate ramp where a
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f'). 1 vehicle would actually pass'across a grassed median.
%-

2 And there was also a-median on Route 110 which

3 extended beyond the point at which they were being routed onto

4 the on-ramp,.the interstate on-ramp.

5 Q Isn't it.the median strip in thefcenter of Route 110

6 which was the difficulty, that it had a -- isn't it your

7 recollection that there was a high curb there, and that was the

8 difficulty in navigating that median strip?

9 A (Adler) That is one difficulty, but an equally

10' significant, and perhaps_more significant difficulty is that

11 the vehicles were being routed across a grassed median on the

12 interstate. Actually, they were being routed'onto an off-ramp

L 13 and then across the grassed median onto the on-ramp of the
! r~~s
j (_) 14 interstate.

| 15 And it was that grassed median that was, in my mind,

16 the real difficulty in the routing.

17 Q More difficult than the curb?
i

i 18 A (Adler) Equally difficult to the curb, and probably

19 more difficult to the curb. The curb extended beyond the ramp

i 20 and made it difficult for vehicles to negotiate that turn, but
!

l 21 even once they negotiated that turn, they still had to cross a

| 22 grassed median, which wasn't intended, obviously, for vehicle
i

! 23 movement.

24 Q What's the problem with that grassy median?

25 A (Adler) There are curbs on both sides of it; it's

|
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'(~) 1 pitched heavily to one side along a portion of its length; andx)
2 it's a grassed median, and there is a-potential for

3 particularly large vehicles like the recreational vehicles and

4 camper-trailers that come off Salisbury Beach State Park area

5 to get hung up -- literally hung up, on the median.

6 -Q on the curb?

7 A (Adler) Across the curb. The curb in places is --

8 the median itself is narrow enough so that a wide-wheel-based

9 vehicle like a camper-trailer could literally get hung up

10 across the two in some locations. And as I said, the median is

11 heavily pitched; it's contoured in some areas for drainage.

12 It's not intended for regular vehicle passage.

13 Q When you say a vehicle could get hung up across the

| () 14 two, as I understand what you are saying is, that the front
|

| 15 axle could pass over the curb, but then before the back axle

i

16 would be able to traverse the curb, the vehicle basically would

17 bottom out?L

18 A (Adler) It could, and I didn't do a specific

19 analysis to determine that was the case.;

| 20 The other problem, obviously, is in the rainy
!

! 21 scenario crossing across a grassed median under rainy

22 conditions where there could potentially be mud in that area,

23 would make the travelling also very difficult.

24 MR. TURK: I have nothing further.

25 (The NRC Staff Cross-examination
i

1
I s
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I plan on Adler follows:)
's

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

| 10'

11

12

13

O 14

15

16

17

18

19
|

| 20

21

j 22

23

24

25
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i NPC Staff Cross-Examinatim Plan: Rebuttal '!hstinony of Dr. Adler (ETEs)

| W
1

'

|
1. Detemine extent to which the witness is familiar with standard

,

practice for dealing with background traffic in LTEs (p. 4) .|

2. Detemine effect of ccamuters returning hme later than predicted |

upon the ETE,s, in light of congested outgoing flow (p. 6Al . i

l

|
3. Detemina tine of day at which the daily accunulation of vehicles !

|
ms measured (p.11) . Examine significance of dis on cmparisons with

| traffic ccunts (p.11) . |

!

| 4. Determine reliability of testinony ccocerning traffic volumes j

and road capacity, vis a vis assunptions as to how many vehicles of persons ,

|other than day trippers nay be expected to be in traffic (pp.12-13) .I

5. Determine effect on inccming capacity resulting frcm vehicles that
are "cruising", searching for parking spots, or shuttling betwen beach area
locations (p.13) .

6. Explain what is meant by reference to "inductive locp detectors"
and their benefits (p. 16) . Detemine type of autmatic traffic recorders
in place cn roads in Seabrook vicinity.

7. Determine relationship between traffic speed and accident rates,

8 and between traffic speed and accident severity (p.18) .
i

8. Determine whether vehicles making a U-turn on acute 110 would
be able to cmplete that naneuver over the shoulder or curb if the turning
radius within the roadway proved inadequate (p. 19) .

9. Does he reccmmnd that the curb cn the median strip be reduced in

( height (p. 19). How would that action affect the problem?

10. Determine the witness' familiarity with the daily vehicle ]
accunulation data and the reliability of those data (Figures 2 and 3) .

l

11. Determine neaning of total daily traffic data and the nunter
of vehicles represented thereby (Figures 2 and 3) .

.

|

|

1

8
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u( }) -1 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, do you want to'come back to

2' the matter?

3 JUDGE SMITH: .I thought we would make cat a -- well,

4 all right,zlet's do that. It's a good timeLto do tnat.

5 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, I have asked to be marked as

6 Exhibit 32 for identification,.a document entitled "1983, Beach

7 Area Traffic Cous.t Program, Seabrook Station EPZ, Prepared-for

8 Yankee Atomic Electric Company, Prepared by HMM, Asc. February
.

9 1984."

|
10 CROSS-EXAMINATION

11 BY MR. DIGNAN:

12 Q Dr. Adler, have you had a chance to examine this

| 13' document during the break, and are you satisfied this is where
1

(-)i_ 14 your 1983 data came from?

L 15 A (Adler) This is the source of the 1983 data, that is
!

16 correct.

17 .MR. DIGNAN: I offer it.

18 JUDGE SMITH: Are there objections?

19 MR. FIERCE: Is this being marked for identification

20 or for --

21 JUDGE SMITH: Offered into evidence as an Exhibit.

22 MR. FIERCE: Your Honor, I thought this was being

23 . offered for impeachment purposes, so while I received it at the

24 break, I haven't studied it in detail. It's obviously a very

25 thick document. Our people didn't prepare it. I thought that

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
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.

1 it was --

2 MR. DIGNAN: He used it as_a data source, he just

3 testified.

4 MR. FIERCE: I would have no problem if you were

5 offering _the portions that Dr. Adler relied on, but I don't

6 know what's all in here, and -
, ,

7 BY MR. DIGNAN:

8 Q What didn't you rely on, Doctor?

9 A (Adler) I didn't rely on a very large portion of the

10 text. I relied on much of the data that are included.

11 MR. DIGNAN: That's what I thought.

12 MR. FIERCE: Well then, can we restrict it?.

!
| 13 JUDGE SMITH: You did not rely upon the text, did you
|

j . y(. 14 say?

i 15 THE WITNESS: (Adler) I didn't rely upon many of the
!

| 16 analyses that are described in the text. The text does a
|

|_ 17 purely general analysis of the traffic related to evacuation in

18 the area, and some of that wasn't relevant to the kind of

19 analysis that I was trying to conduct with the raw data that

20 are included as essentially the back portion of the --

21 MR. FIERCE: Well, I'm willing to allow in those

22 portions of the study relied on by Dr. Adler.

23 JUDGE SMITH: Why don't we --

24 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, why don't I proceed with my

25 examination with it marked for identification. We can sort it

O( / Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(} 1 fout later if some special objection is being made.

12 JUDGE SMITH: Do you have more examination on this

3 document?

4 BY MR. DIGNAN:

5 Q Doctor, first of all I would like to go to your-

6 testimony. Figures two-and three -- you and-I discussed this

7 at the break -- in the 1982 data, you show in figure 2, you use

8 the count locations, 1, 3, 5, and 6 to form the cordon, is that

9 right?

10 A (Adler) That's correct. The cordon was described as

11 a cordon encompassing generally the beach areas of Hampton,

12 Seabrook and Salisbury Beaches.

13 Q And your second one you used count locations 2, 3,

l) 14 and 4, is that right?

15 A (Adler) That's correct.

16 Q And you described that as Seabrook and Salisbury

17 Beaches?

1-8 A (Adler) Generally it contained portions of Seabrook

19 and Salisbury Beaches, yes.

20 Q Would you turn to page 1-3 of the Exhibit 32 for

21 identification, please, which is the map which shows the

22 location of the counters, I believe, if you can confirm that?

23 JUDGE SMITH: This has been marked for

24 identification.

25 MR. DIGNAN: Oh, 32 identification, yes, I have it.

Heritage Reporting Corporation
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. f~T 1 JUDGE-SMITH: Where are we?
w'

2 MR. DIGNAN: On page 1-3, Your Honor. It's right

3 there at the beginning. It's a map that's entitled Figure 1.1,

4' Air. Traffic Count Locations.
'

5 BY MR. DIGNAN:

6 Q Doctor, that-map does set forth where the various

7 counters are located is that right?

8. A (Adler) That's correct, yes.

9 Q Now actually, counter 2 does not -- is north of a

10 good portion of Salisbury Beach, is it not?

11 A (Adler) That's correct, yes.

12 Q And counter 4 is south of a good deal of Seabrook

13 Beach, is that right?
o
(_)- 14 A (Adler) Yes, it is.

15 Q So that your 1983 data really covers a cordon that

16 really only picks up about half of each of those beaches, isn't

17 that right?

18 A (Adler) That's correct, yes.

19 Q Now, in addition, traffic which crosses counter 2 or

20 counter 4, does not necessarily at that point enter and exit

f 21 what we have been referring to as the beach area in this case,

|
'

22 does it?

23 And what I'm suggesting is, that a car could be

|
24 located south of location No.2 on 1-A, but prior to where 1-A

25 swings in from inland, and cross that counter and not leave or

Ok' Heritage Reporting Corporation
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.( } 1 enter the beach area, would just be moving within the beach

2 areas as we have been discussing it, is that right?

3 A (Adler) It wouldn't cross necessarily. Location No.2,

4 that's correct,'yes.

5 Q Okay, now why did you decide to put the 1983 data on

6- the basis of 2, 3, and 4, instead of making it consistent with

7 the 1982 data and using 1, 3, 5 and 6?

8 A (Adler) We did it both ways. We had a comparable

9 diagram with 1, 3, 5 and 6 -- the same as 1982. We did the

10 1982 data first and we did the 1983 data second.

11 Q Did you do the 1983 data 1, 3, 5 and 6?

12 A (Adler) We also did 1, 3, 5 and 6, and what we found

| 13 was that one of those counters was substantially in error, and-
! s

(_) 14 that the daily accumulations were almost across-tre-board

15 negative for the whole area, which obviously meant that one of

16 the recorder stations was malfunctioning over the period, as

17 compared to 1982, where the data showed reasonable daily

18 accumulations.

19 Q Well, in particular, in 1983, you point as your peaks

20 of daily vehicle accumulations, you look at Wednesday, July 27,

21 Sunday, July 31, and Wednesday, August 24 in your testimony in

22 Figure 3, is that right?

23 A 'Adler) Yes, that's correct.

24

25
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() 1 Q When I look at Wednesday, July 27, in Appendix 2 of

2 Applicant's 32 for identification, that's the appendix-at the

3 very end.

4 A (Adler) Yes?

5 Q If one wants to find out for that date the numbers

6 for 1, 3, 5 and 6,-one looks at the bottom,-right, in that line

7 that's headed,."Beach Area Entries and Exits?" That-sums up

8 the figures from 1, 3, 5 and 6, does it not?

9 A (Adler) Yes, that's correct.

10 Q And as it appears there, you have a negative

11 accumulation, is that right?

12 A (Adler) That's right. And as I said, that back at

,

13 those counters there was a substantial negative accumulations
; ,,

(_) 14 for most of the -- many of, the days in 1983.

15 -Q Would you agree with me there was, that those

16 counters also showed at a negative accumulation for Sunday,

17 July 31, and Wednesday, August 24?

18 A (Adler) Yes, according to these here. Yes.

19 Q If we come to Saturday, which is July 16th, however,

20 it shows a positive accumulation, does it not?

21 A (Adler) Hold on, just a second.

22 That's Saturday?

23 0 July 16, there's a positive accumulation of some

24 2500.
!

25 A (Adler) Yes. A very small positive accumulation,

T
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.(^) 1 yes.
-.q)

2 Q And on Saturday, July 23, there's also a positive

3 accumulation, is there not?

4 A (Adler) -Yes, again, a very small positive

5 accumulation.

6 Q Now, one of the problems is that, if one just takes

7 the data from 1983 on the same counters, it runs counter the

8 thesis you are making in your testimony, that the accumulations

9 rise in the late July and August time frame, isn't that right?

10 A (Adler) I wouldn't say that it necessarily runs

11 counter. What happens is almost all of the days go negative,

12 which means that one of the counters is operating improperly,

13 because there are negative accumulations over the summer.

() 14 Q Did you verify that, in fact, the counter was

15 operating improperly all through that period, sir?

16 A (Adler) We don't know for certain. It's to some

17 extent unknowable at this point.

18 Q Did you inquire at HMM?

19 A (Adler) We asked HMM generally how they validated

20 their data, and they described it and didn't give us any

21 information that would allow us to make a determination as to

22 which one might be operating incorrectly.

23 0 Well, you assumed one was operating incorrectly. Did

24 you go to HMM and put to them the proposition, we think one of

25 your counters was operating improperly, are we right or wrong?

~/ Heritage Reporting Corporation
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/~*] 1 A (Adler) We discussed with them problems with
%-

2 negative accumulations, and they said there could be many

3 sources of it, and they didn't describe specifically.

4 Q Doctor, I'm going to ask you one more time, did you

5 in form or substance, put the question to HMM, "Was one of your

6 counters not operating properly in the period, say July 15 to

7 August 31, 1983?"

8 A (Adler) Not specifically July -- not specifically in

9 that form, no.

10 Q Did you put it in any form that would be close to

11 that, sir?

12 A (Adler) Yes. We asked them generally, we said that

'13 there was a negative accumulation that was occurring over the

() 14 summer, and whether there could be any known source for that,

15 and they weren't able to comment, except for a possible -- they

16 said they had noticed some negative accumulation in parts and

17 it was possible that there were vehicles going by side routes

18 or something like that through some of the areas.

19 Q Did they ever say to you, "we concur in your thesis

20 that one of our counters wasn't working?"

21 A (Adler) No. I don't believe so.

22 O Who at HMM did you talk to?

23 A (Adler) I don't recall. I can get my -- it's in my

24 notebook.

| 25 Q In any event, if you're wrong, that a counter was not

i
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(~') 1 working correctly, the 1983 data taken from 1, 3, 5 and 6,
v

2 totally negates the thesis you're putting forth in your

3 testimony, does.it not?

4 A (Adler) I would not necessarily say the totally

5 negate, because again, the point of the whole testimony is to

6 say that what's really needed is a data source, a reliable data

7 source that could be used to track seasonable accumulation.

8 And the whole point of this testimony, this portion

9 of the testimony is, that we don't have such a data base right

10 now, and it's what's really needed. |

11 And I think the fact that the seasonal accumulation

12 can't be measured is very amply demonstrated by Figure 1.

13 Q Did you ever run 1982 on 2, 3, and 4?

O(,) 14 A (Adler) Yes, I believe we did.

15 Q Did that support your thesis, sir?-

16 A (Adler) Again, it depends on which thesis you're

17 talking about.

, 18 Q That the accumulation goes up in late July and
l

19 August,

20 A (Adler) I don't recall specifically.

21 Q Okay, now the other thing about this is, as I
;

22 indicated to you, 2, 3, and 4 only cordoned off an area that is

23 well within what we refer to generally as the beach area, isn't

( 24 that right?
!

25 A (Adler) It's a small portion of the beach area, yes.

i <~s
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1 Q And so cars that cross that part of the cordon, to(}
'2 the extent they crossed'it, 2 or 4, may well be cars that are

3 neither exiting nor entering the beach area as such, isn't that

4 right?

5 A (Adler) They're entering that portion of the' beach

6 area.

7 Q Yes, but they may well have come from a further

8 north, well within what we call the beach area, isn't that

9 right? =

10 A (Adler) Over -- remember, we're looking at a 24-hour

11 period.

12 Q I understand that, sir. I understand that.

; 13 A (Adler) And they're entering that portion of the
! /'T
| (_/ 14 beach area.
{

15 Q And the area between 2 and 4 on Route 1-A is rather

16 sparsely inhabited, if that be the right word, compared to the

17 areas north of 4 and south of 2, isn't that right?

18 A (Adler) Yes, that's right.

19 Q And a lot of the cars that cross that strip are

20 merely going, probably, from one of the more heavily used areas

21 to another of the more heavily used areas on the beach, isn't
t

!

22 that right?

23 A (Adler) But not in the accumulation, because if

24 they're going from one to another, they would be counted as in

| 25 and out and they'd essentially wash out of the net
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() -1 accumulation.

2 Q They'd be counted if they started south of 2, they'd

3 be counted as coming in No.2 and out No.4?-

4 A (Adler) That's right, and they'd be netted out of

5 the calculation.

6 Q All right, now, if they came in from south of No.2

7 that morning, and stayed there --

8 A (Adler) Twenty-four hours.

9 Q They would be counted as having been an influx on

10 that day, right?

11 A (Adler) If they stayed there for 24 hours, yes.

12 Q- Right, but if that person in fact was somebody who

|
13 already was there, such as a resident, or something else

r%
| (_) 14 removed, you'd be double-counting him, wouldn't you?

15 A (Adler) Again, if the person has left the area and

16 then come back in, for example, a resident who's going out to

! 17 pick up groceries -- if a person leaves and comes back in,

18 they're netted out. They're an in and an out, and so the net

19 accumulation is zero from that individual.

20 But in the 24-hour period, if somebody enters the

|

| 21 area and doesn't leave again, and they're assumed, they are

22 counted as a net influx and devalutated.

23 Q But assuming that that is correct, to view 2, 3, and

24 4 as a cordon of note and use, why didn't you go back and run

25 the '82 data for 2, 3, and 4, so that the two graphs would be

<\
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. (') 1 based on consistent data, and either verify or not verify your
%/

.

'2 overall thesis here?

3 A (Adler) I can't -- the overall thesis is simply
_

4 that, in order to be able to'make reliable conclusions about

5 one-traffic peaks, which is really what the Applicant is

6 relying on, the Applicant is relying on a.different type of

7 counting methodology for counting vehicles in the area.

8 They are saying, in effect, that the day in which the

9 peak occurs is mid-July. In order to be able to accurately say

10 that, one needs a data set which is accurate enough to rely

11 upon with respect to seasonal accumulation.

12 Q So then, this --

13 A (Adler) And that's the thesis of this.

'([) 14 Q All right, that being the thesis of your testimony,

15 then I assume the board is not to take your testimony as an

16 assertion that, in fact, you have demonstrated that the peak

17 occurs in late July or August?

18 A (Adler) I said there is a plausible hypothesis that

19 it could occur in late July or August.

20 Q Based on this data which is inconsistent.

I 21 A (Adler) Based on '82, which is for the full area,
i

f 22 and '83 which is for a subset of the area.
,

23 Q But are inconsistent in that you could have run them

24 parallel, couldn't you?

25 A (Adler) Could have, and as I said --

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
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- _ (}' 1 Q And if you had run them parallel on 1, 3, 5 and 6,

2_ sir, '83 would have totally refuted your thesis.

3 A (Adler) It doesn't totally: refute it. We have then

4 two pieces of information, whicn are simply different pieces of

5 information for different years.

6 Q The very days that you pick as peaks in the '83 chart

7 you put in here, sir, show a negative influx, if one uses 1, 3,

|
8 5 and 6.

9 A (Adler) Yes, and --

10 Q You don't believe that's a total refutation?

11 A (Adler) It's not a total refutation because in 1982

12 it's very clear there's a positive, heavy, influx on those days

13 in late July and early August.

( )- 14 Q But what would happen if you ran '82 on 2, 3, and 4,

15 and the same thing happened? It was negative on 2, 3, and 4.

16 What would happen to your thesis then?

17 A (Adler) For that area it would be negative.

18 Q Did you deliberately select 2?-

19 JUDGE SMITH: What was that question and answer?

20 MR. DIGNAN: I can tell you the question was, what

21 would happen if you had run 2? If you had run 2, 3, and 4 for

22 1982, and that was negative on your peak days?

23 JUDGE SMITH: Is that what you understood the

2' question to be?

25 THE WITNESS: (Adler) Yes.

[
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L ('"Y -l JUDGE SMITE: And what was your answer?
\_)

2 THE WITNESS: (Adler) And my answer:was simply that

-3 that would have for that arear-- it would be a negative

4 accumulation. I don't know what is.so --

5 BY MR. DIGNAN:

'6 Q And again, it would refute your thesis,-would it not?

7 A (Adler) Again, the general thesis is that one needs,

8 in order to be able to assert that the peak occurs in the-

9 middle of July, one needs a reliable data base to demonstrate

10 that. We have in 1982 a data set which is the best that we

11 have available, the best that the Applicants provided us, which

12 shows days in late July and early August of heavy accumulation.

13 That we see a contradictory piece of data in 1983,

[^ /^T
(_/ 14 doesn't mean that the whole thesis is refuted. It simply means

15 that we have two pieces of data that.are unresolved and for

16 which we need better data in order to b : able to make a

17 definitive conclusion.
!
'

18 I'm perfectly willing to admit that the conclusion

19 that the peak occurs in late July or early August, is not

20 completely demonstrated in the data that are available, and

L 21 simply because the quality that are available just aren't up to
!

22 the task.

23 Q It isn't even close to being demonstrated is it

24 Doctor? You used different counters in different areas in two

25 different years and in the one place we have it in the record

|

| - {il
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f) l' thatelican run them both the way you ran.them, if you ran 1983
-

2' the. same1way you ran 1982 you'd have had : negative accumulations
.

-3 on what you're calling the~ peak days in 1983, isn't that right?

4 A L(Adler) No.

-5 Q .Isn't-that correct, sir?

6 A (Adler)- I don't understand the --

7 Q You pick out in '83 by using 2, 3, and 4, July 27,

8 July 31, and August 24, as peak days, and you got that by using

9 the 2, 3, and 4 counts. And we agreed when we went through if-

10 you had used 1, 3, 5 and 6, which is what you.had used for

11 1982, on_each of those particular days, it would be'a negative-

12 number rather than a positive number, accumulated.

13 A (Adler) Correct. And, however, in 1982 it-was a
,,

(,) 14 very significant positive number for the days in late July _and

.15 August.

16 Q On 1, 3, 5 and 6.

17 A (Adler) On 1, 3, 5, and 6, which defines a broader

18 area, and I agree it would be better to be able to do that in
|

| 19 1983.

! 20 Q And we don't know whether in 1982, had we run 2, 3,
|
'

21 and 4 on July 26, August 14, and September 4, whether those

22 would have showed a negative number?

23 A (Adler) We have them on our computer, and I don't

i 24 recall the results from that. I generally, we try to use as

25 large a data base, as large an area, as was appropriate. And
|

|

(
'
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1 what we found was, in 1983 there appeared to be some very.

2 significant errors that resulted in the data base not looking

3 to be useful.

4 . Q And these data, incidentally, are as I understand it,

5 the only. data we know of which back up the thesis that perhaps

6 this peak occurs in late July or August?

7 A (Adler) No, that's not trua. It's the only -- they

8 are the only count data that go anywhere toward being able to

9 describe, traffic count data, being able to describe what the

10 accumulation is.

11 There are other data which I think suggest that late

12 July or early August might be very reasonable times for a peak

13 in the area.

() 14 Q What data?

15 A (Adler) For example, the kinds of events that occur

16 in late July, the pro beach volley ball tournament down in

17 Salisbury, which I understand attracts crowds of upwards of

18 100,000; the water temperature in the area which I know from

19 having been a resident of Maine for most of my adult life, was

20 always highest in late July, early August; the fact that many

21 people take vacations in late July, early August, are all

22 suggestive.

23 Q Doctor, how familiar are you with Cape Cod? Are you

24 familiar at all with Cape Cod?

25 A (Adler) Not very. I've been to Cape Cod.

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
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-(]) 1 Q Would you be surprised to learn that at the Cape,

2~ August never hits the peak?

3 MS. WEISS: Objection.

4 MR. FIERCE: objection.-

5 JUDGE SMITH:- A chorus of objections.

6 MR. DIGNAN: 7. once saw, Your Honor, a case 1n which
~

7 there were 26 defense counsel. And the ReporterJfaced with

8 this put in a marvelous statement: "A general risingfof

9 counsel."

10' BY MR. DIGNAN:

11 Q I withdraw that statement and try it this way,

12 -Doctor:

13 Everything you've given me as-other data, is really

I) 14 something that would lead somebody intuitively to-think of a

15 peak: that is, the water is warmer; there's a beach volley

16 ball tournament?

17 A (Adler) Pro beach volley ball.

18 Q Pro beach volley ball tournament and so forth.

19 That's intuitive. Have you got any data from a Chamber of

20 Commerce, any kind of count data that supports the thesis that

21 the peak day up there occurs in late July or August?

22 A (Adler) All I recall is the testimony that I believe

23 was submitted recently by a representative from the Hampton

24 area, Hollingworth, indicating that there are substantial

2F accumulations that occur on some days in late July and early

heritage Reporting Corporation
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.(3 1 August.
-N_/

2 Q And did you understand her to be taking a position

3 'the peak-day-was in late July and early August?

4 A (Adler) Not necessarily. She simply said that there;

5 were times in late July or early August when it was peak.
~

6 MR. DIGNAN: That's all I have, Your Honor, I thank

7 you.

8 Oh, I now want to offer 32 for identification. If

9 the text is bothering my brothers and sisters, I am perfectly

10 content to have the offer confined, or the admission confined,

11 to the map I-indicated, plus the various data runs which is all

12 the numbers, the counter runs left.out here.

13 JUDGE SMITH: You want all of these pages and pages

f( ) 14 of numbers?

15 MR. DIGNAN: Actually, all I care about, Your Honor,,

16 is the map and Appendix 2. But in case the Doctor-was relying

17 on more and that would take that out of context, that's fine.

18 J0DGE SMITH: Even if he relied upon that, even if he

19 had relied uyon more, he did not have the explanation as to how

20 he relied upon it. There's a lot of data in here that's

21 meaningless and it's a bulky exhibit.

22 MR. DIGNAN: Yes. I'd be happy to confine the offer.

23 JUDGE SMITH: Why don't we do this: it looks like

! 24 we're going to have -- we have a long scheduling argument.

I

25 We're going to have to continue after lunch.

1() Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(~')s 1 After lunch will you see if you can agree with
s.

2 counsel for_the Massachusetts Attorney General what portions of

3 the Exhibit should go in?

4 MR. DIGNAN: All I want, all I care about is the map

5 and Appendix 2. If he wants something more, I will put

6 together.

7 MR. FIERCE: I'll just ask Dr. Adler if all of these

8 were relied on.

9 MR. DIGNAN: I think, Your Honor, if that agreement
I
'

' s reached, Your Honor, I might also suggest with your10 i

11 permission, is we'll take back from the Reporter what he's

12 marked and put together only the pages that are going in and in

13 that way keep the record thinner.

()1 14 JUDGE SMITH: Yes. Right.

15 MR. TURK: Your Honor, I have one limited follow up

16 on questions from Mr. Dignan.

17 JUDGE SMITH: All right.

18 CROSS - ADLER

19 BY MR. TURK:

20 Q Dr. Adler, when did the Massachusetts Attorney
,

[

! 21 General's office arrange for the photographs to be taken of the

j 22 beach areas this past summer?

i 23 A (Adler) Do you mean the specific day or date?
I
'

24 Q The date on which the photographs were taken.

25 A (Adler) The dates on which they were taken were July

! (
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-( } ~
1 5 and July 19, 1987.

2 Q Did you have any input in the selection of those

3 dates?

4 A (Adler) I don't recall specifically. I remember some

5 discussions about air photography and wanting to catch a

6 relatively busy day.

7 Q Not just a relatively busy day, but hopefully

8 approcching the peak, isn't that right? -

9 A (Adler) We wanted to catch a busy day so that we

10 could establish patterns of parking. Our approach was going to

11 be to try to replicate the Lieberman KLD method in Volume 6,

12 which was to count available parking capacity, so it was

13 important to catch a good day, although not necessarily the

() 14 highest day of the summer.

15 We also wanted to be, for my purposes, earlier in the

16 summer rather than later in the summer because of the

17 . approaching filing deadlines for direct testimony. We had to

18 do the analyses and all of that, and to fly them, for example,
i

19 in August, wouldn't be acceptable in terms of getting the

20 numbers computed and doing all of the runs we had to do in time
;

l 21 for the filing of direct testimony.
|

| 22 Q Now, one of these days in which photographs were
!
'

23 taken was July 19?
|

| 24 A (Adler) That's correct.
,

25 Q Do you believe if the run had been -- if the

1

|
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j'"'] 1- photographs had been'taken, let's say-five or ten days later,

2 1.e., at the end of July, or even let's say 12 days later at,

3 the beginning of August, that that would have.been too late for

4 you'to. prepare testimony for th'e proceedings?

5 'A (Adler) It would have been very late, yes.I

6 Q It would have been later,

7 A (Adler) And it may have been too late, because as I

8 recall at that time the filing deadline.was at the beginning of-

9 September, and we had to do the I-DYNEV runs, we had to

10' evaluate the results from the runs, and I had other obligations

11 during the month of August, so it would have been very, very

12 ~1 ate for us.

! 13

() 14

|- 15
:
! 16

17

18

19

20
|

| 21

22

23
|

24

'

25

l
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1(4''l
1 MR. TURK: I have nothing:further.

-

2 , JUDGE' SMITH: Do you have redirect?

3 MS.' WEISS: I have a few questio.ns.

4 FURTHER CROSS-EXAMINATION
, ,

5' ~BY~MS. WEISS:

6 Q Dr. Adler, my n5me is Ellyn Weiss and I represent the

7 _New England Coalition on Nuclear Pollution.

8 You were' asked some questions by Mr. Turk =to

9 establish that as a general matter the rate of accidents

10 decreases as the average speed decreases; does that in any way

11 change'your testimony on page 18 that, it's likely that.

12 accident rates will be much higher during.an evacuation than

13 normal accident rates?

() 14 MR. TURK: Objection. The testimony is as stated,

15 and the effect of that testimony -- interpretation is up to

16 counsel to argue.

17 JUDGE SMITH: I'm sorry, Ms. Weiss, I lost the thread

18 of your question.

19 MS. WEI3S: I want to know if the fact that -- did

20 the questioning to establish that accident rates are generally

21 lower as speed decreases change in '4y way the conclusion that

22 Mr. Adler offered that accident rates in the beach would be

23 higher during an evacuation than those normal experienced in

i 24 the U.S.

25 JUDGE SMITH: Overruled.

|

|

|
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(~} 1 THE WITNESS: (Adler) No. And the reason is as
v-

2 follows, the majority of evacuees in the course of their

-3 evacuation are going to hit the. interstate highway system or
'

:
'

4 some other portion of highway where they're traveling-at very

5 high rates.'of speed.

6 In addition, there are substantial number of

7 individuals who will be coming toward the area, toward the

8 access control posts in Maine and Massachusetts, hitting the

9 areas on the interstate where there is only a very, very short
,

10 warning between ---when they see their first traffic cone

11 indicating that there is potential diversion of traffic to

12 where they're actually forced off the highway on to a ramp or

13 forced into a single lane.

() 14 These vehicles are going to be traveling at a very
!

15 high rate of speed. The amount of warning that they're being

16 given, according to the access control diagrams and the traffic

17 control diagrams presented in volume 6, is simply not

18 sufficient. And the result will be very higher likelihoods of

19 high speed accidents at those locations.

20 Again, it's a myth to assume that all of these

21 vehicles are going to be traveling at very, very slow speeds

| 22 throughout their evacuation; they're going to be traveling at
I

23 extremely slow speeds during a portion of their evacuation, but
|

| 24 then the majority of them are going to hit the interstate
l
| 25 highway system, and when they hit the interstate highway system
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{} 1 they're going to be traveling'at much higher rates of. speed and

2 under conditions which are substantially adverse with respect

L3 to the design of the warning structure that's put in place by
,

-4 the plan.
,

5 BY MS. WEISS:

6 . Q To move on, with regard to the colloquy between you

7 and Mr. Dignan about the 1983 data showing negative traffic

8- accumulations over the summer.

9 .A (Adler) Yes.

10 Q Is it plausible to you that you could actually be

11 having negative traffic accumulations during the summer of

12 19837

13 A (Adler) No, not to the extent that is shown in the

() 14 data. And what's obviously occurring is an accumulation of

15 errors over the course of the summer. Even a one percent error

16 over the course of the 90 days or so of the summer would result

17 in an accumulated error of something like 90,000 vehicles,

18 which is the rough order of magnitude of the negative
t

| 19 accumulation that we're showing here over the season.

20 So, no, it's net plausible. And the most plausible

1 21 reason for it is the eccumulated errors in the counters used

22 over the course of a season caused that.
_

23 Q And did anybody at HMM suggest to you in the

24 discussions that you had over these negative data that it was

25 possible that this was actually measuring accurately true

|
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(~h 1 events? ;

NJ
2 A (Adler) 'No.

3 Q My last question is whether you ever been to the Pro

''
4 Beach volleyball Tournament?

,

5 A' (Adler) Not personally, no. 3 was away this year.

6 Q I was jus't going to ask if that were intuitive or
7 empirical.

.8 MS. WEISS: No further questions.

9 JUDGE SMITH: Any other questions by Intervenors.,r

10 any other questions?

11 MR. FIERCE: I have some redirect, Your Honor.

12 -JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Fierce.
|-

13 MR. DIGNAN: I have a follow-up on Ms. Weiss, if Mr.

() 14 Fierce would rather hear it before he does his redirect.

15 MR. FIERCE: Sure. Go ahead.

16 FURTHER CROSS-EXAMINATION

17 BY MR. DIGNAN:

18 Q Would you take out Exhibit 32 again, Doctor, going to

19 appendix two, please, and go to the week of August 8t'l to

|
20 August 14, 1983,

1

| 21 A (Adler) Yes.

!

22 O Would you 1cck at Thurrday, which would be August 11?

23 A (Adler) Yes.

| 24 Q There is a positive accumulation, is there not?

25 A (Adler) Of a little over 1,000 vehicles, yes.

I
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1])
/ l' Q Would|you lookLat Friday, please, sir?E

2 A. (Adler) Yes.

3 Q A positive accumulation?

4 A (Adler) That's correct, o f ' les s .-

5 0 .Would you'look at Saturday,_please, sir?

6 A (Adler) Yes.
. . . .

7 Q A positive accumulationLof-3600 vehicles?

8 A- .(Adler) That's correct. -

9 Q In short, are you sure the traffic counter-was
'

10 broken?-

11 A (Adler) I certainly can't be positive, but the

12 results are so much different from '82 that there is some

13 indication that there's something going on.

() 14 Q Could you go to the next page to the week of August

15 15 and August -- to August 21, please, sir?

16 A (Adler) Yes.

17 Q Friday the 19th, positive accumulation of some 4,000

18 vehicles, sir?

19 A (Adler) Yes.

20 Q Sunday of that -- excuse me.

21 A (Adler) Sunday is negative.

22 Q Sunday is negative again.

23 A (Adler) As is Saturday.

24 Q Could you come over to August 22 to August 28?

25 A (Adler) Yes.

O Heritage Reporting Corporation
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''l - 1L Q Thursday.of1that-week which.would be 25 ---August 25?~. (s
2 A'' . ( Adler )_ Yes.-

*

3 .Q : Positive accumulation?

4 A- (Adler) Yes.

- 5' Q Of 7,000 vehicles?
,

6 A (Adler) Yes.

7 Q The following day a positive accumulation of 3,000-

8 vehicles?,

9 A (Adler) Yes. And I should note that 7,000-is the

10 highest we've seen so far.

-11 Q Right.

12 A (Adler) On Thursday late August.

I 13 Q And -- well, do you want to go back to July and check

() 14~ it against July, Doctor?

15 A (Adler) We can certainly do that.

16 Are you asking me to check? I don't seo a day in

17 early July which h<is an accumulation greate than that 7,000

18 that occurred late in August.

19 Q Okay. Now, the 7,000 late in ?.9qust was Thursday;

20 right?

21 A (Adler) Yes.

22 Q Do you think Thursday was a peak day?

23 A (Adler) I, again, don't know. We have to look at

~

24 things beyond what are shown.

l 25 Q Doctor, would you seriously defend the thesis that

I Heritage Reporting Corporation
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. f'))
1 the peak day occurred on a weekday?

u.

2 A (Adler) Again, as I said, the-1982 - 1983 data
'

3 using these count stations I believe is-flawed, and this is one.

4 indication of it. -

5 Q Well, Doctor, it was flawed before, you told me,

6 because you got negative counts?

7 A (Adler) Negative counts and ---

8 Q Now it's flawed because we got a big positive count?

9 A (Adler) What I'm saying is it's generally flawed.

10 Q Is the data no good at all?

11- A (Adler) In '83 I believe the data for that overall

12 cordon are not reliable.

; 13 0 Well, what assurance do I have the '82 data was any

() 14 good, then, for the overall cordon?

15 A (Adler) There's no assurance. And what I'm trying

16 to demonstrate is that we have no assurance whatsoever. The

17 day in which the Applicant is basing their peak accumulation

18 counts on was in fact a peak day. We don't have adequate data

19 that have been compiled by the Applicant. And I think it's

20 only reasonable to expect that the Applicant provide such data,

21 if they're going to use that --

22 O Well, when has the Applicant ever taken a position on

| 23 peak accumulation counts?
|

24 A (Adler) The -- as I understand it, the thesis was

1 25 that one could use the 1987 actual accumulation data or actual
|

|
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N ~1 parked car data --
7JL <

2 Q. Correct. .

3 A (Adler) -- to represent the peak day, beca'se it wasu

4 in fact a peak _ day.

5 Q As'a representative peak day; wasn't that what the

6 witnesses said, boctor?

7 A. (Adler) I believe that it has now become scenario o

8 one, which is parking at capacity as defined in volume 6.

9 0 Well, first of all', Doctor,-the scenario one that we
_

10 put in evidence was not just the parked cars, but the parked

11 cars projected by a formula to 2:00 p.m., was it not?

12 A (Adler) Yes, because the Applicant chose to do

13 counts at times other than --

(]) 14 Q And you heard any Applicant witness defend the thesis

15 that in fact July 18th, 1987 was, quote, "The peak day?"

16 A (Adler) Well, I can simply reference a statement

17 that was included - .that is included in volume 6 and I believe

18 is still included in the revised volume 6 that the numbers that

19 are used in scenario one represent the peak traffic that could r

L

20 occupy the beach area at any point in time.
!

21 Q That was in volume 67 i

22 A (Adler) That's correct.

23 Q Right. Now, what is in the testimony that's been put

24 in as Applicants' Direct No. 7 which you claim you've read and

25 that you heard the cross-examination on?
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(~$ 1- MS. WEISS: Objection. That will speak for itself,
M-

2 Your Honor.

3 JUDGE SMITH: The question is, what is his

4- understanding.-..

5 MR. DIGNANs. Yes. The witness has taken a'p'o'sition

6 as to what my witnesses supposedly-have said and what the basis
-

7 of it --

8 MS. WEISS: Well, I'm not sure that that's correct at

9 all. I-think what the witnesa has said is that he's using the

10 statements in volume 6. And every time he's asked he refers

11 back to that.

12 MR. DIGNAN: Withdraw the question.

13 BY MR. DIGNAN:

() 14 Q Doctor, I want to take a hint from my very talentedl

15 . friend over here. Do you want to back off the assertion that

16 we're saying it's a peak day?

17 MS. WEISS: Oh, well, I'll object to that, too. I

18 mean, that's an argumentative question. That can be rephrased.

19 MR. TRAFICONTE: Also, I think it should be clear who

20 the "we" is. All right. If the we is the Applicant or the wee

21 is the State of New Hampshire.

22 MR. DIGNAN: Easy. Withdrawn.

23 BY MR. DIGNAN:

24 Q Doctor, are you asserting that my witnesses are

25 taking the position that the July 18th, 1987 day was a peak

I ('
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/~% 1 day; is that your assertion or isn't it?
b

'2 A (Adler) They are using that day as the basis for

3 scenario one in assuming - and I see no -- no redefinition of

. hat scenario one is; so therefore I assume that they are4 w

5 representing as'the peak-day.

6 Q That's the basis on which you're. assuming it?L

~

7' A (Adler) Yes.

8 MR. DIGNAN: I have nothing further.

9 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Fierce?

10 REDIRECT EXAMINATION

11' BY MR. FIERCE:

12. Q Dr. Adler, do you recall the statement in Applicants'

13 Direct Testimony No. 7 that the weather on July 18th, 1987,

(f 14 quote, "Attracted an attendance at the beach which was
'

15 comparable to that on the peak day in the summer of 1983, July

16 16th?"

17 A (Adler) Yes, I do.

18 Q Do you have any doubt in your mind that Applicants

19 are claiming that July 16th,1983 is the peak day for 1983?

20 A (Adler) That's I believe what the intent of that

21 testimony is.

22 Q And is the analysis that you have provided of the HMM

23 data indicative that Applicants have no basis for that

'

24 conclusion that July 16th, 1983 was the peak day that year?
|

25 A (Adler) Yes. And similarly that the basis for

() Heritage Reporting Corporation,
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(} 1 assuming that the comparable day in '87 was peak is also not

2 sufficient.

3 Q Now,'with respect to this argument about peak days,

*
4 with your testimony here, you are not necessarily saying that

,

'for 'ach'and every year, now and into the future, the peak5 e

6 beach day would likely always be on a day in late July-or'early

7 August, are.you?

8 A (Adler) No, definitely not. And the fact is-

9 variability between '82 and '83 or there may be variability

10 between '82 and '83 that demonstrates that.

11 Q In fact, you believe there is substantial variability

12 from day to day and from hour to hour on the beaches; isn't

13 that true?
A
tu) 14 A (Adler) Yes.

15 Q Is that the reason you are making the recommendation

16 you do on pages -- on the bottom of 15 and carrying over on to

17 page 167

| 18 A (Adler) That's correct, yes.

19 Q Your testimony here is not meant to discredit the use

20 of automatic traffic recorders in setting up a real-time-

21 linked system, is it?

22 A (Adler) Not at all, no. I believe they can be a

23 very valuable source of information for this kind of purpose.

24 Q Can you explain how the system that you're describing

25 here on page 16 would avoid all of the arguments about
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(''1 1 recorders working, not working that we've had here this
\/

2 morning?

3 A (Adler) Well, the system that I described on pages

4 15 and 16 is similar to the system that was put in. place by

't's different in a couple of important respects. One isi5 HMM;

'6 that, instead of using tubes which are subject to a number of

7 the types of manipulations that Mr. Turk was alluding to, would

8 use inductive loop detectors, whic! essentially avoid those

9 problems.

10 The second is that, the counters would be tied in

11 centrally so that the data could be read off on a continuing

12 basis. And I should point out that this is a kind of

13 technology that has advanced very substantially even as three

r
( 14 or four years, and is now at a point where it's very

15 inexpensive and relatively much more reliable in the kind of

16 technology that was used by HMM.

17 Q When you say, relatively inexpensively, what do you

| 18 mean?
|
j 19 A (Adler) Oh, the type of system that I describe on

; 20 pages 15 and 16, assuming that it involves an area, roughly the

21 size of that encompassed by HMM, would cost something in the
~

22 neighborhood of $20,000 to put in place.

23 0 Total?

24 A (Adler) And that would be total. That would include

25 the cost of the counters themselves; the computer links; and

.
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.(f _1 the devices that would allow communication over telephone' lines

2 directly between the counters which are themselves little

3 computers and the central computer I describe here.

4 Q And if properly maintained that system would give

5 them a real-time, accurate estimate of vehicle' accumulation?

6 A (Adler) Yes, combined with some other measures,

7 meaning periodic calibration of the system using aerial

8 overflights as I describe and so forth.

9 Q And it would also be useful in assessing daily

10 influx?

11 A (Adler) That's correct, yes.

12 JUDGE SMITH: Overflights being for the purpose of

13 validating the current --

|( ) 14 THE WITNESS: (Adler) The total -- the total number

15 of vehicles accumulated in the area on a periodic basis, once a

16 summer or something like that, just to make sure that -- there

17 are errors even in inductive loop counters, and one wouldn't

| 18 want them to accumulate over several years, obviously. So what
|

19 one would do would be to do an aerial overflight to establish

20 ground truth on one day, calibrate the system against that and

| 21 let it run for several months.
I
| 22 BY MR. FIERCE:
!

| 23 Q Now, with respect to the Maine State Police and the
!
i 24 Massachusetts State Police staffing access control points in an

25 emergency, do you have any reason to believe that the Maine
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1 State Police or the Massachusetts State Police would be able to(}
2 respond and staff their access control points any sooner than

3 would the New Hampshire State Police?

4 A (Adler) No, I don't.

5 Q What would you recommend then that prudent planners

6 assume with. respect to the staffing of access control points in

7 Massachusetts and New Hampshire when conducting -- when those

8 experts are conducting an ETE study?

9 A (Adler) I assums that there certainly wouldn't be --

10 a reasonable asrumption would be, they wouldn't be any faster

11 than the New Hampshire State Police, and I have no reason to

12 believe other than that.

13 Q With respect to the cars that are viewed on the

(I 14 roadway in the various aerial photography, there was a

15 discussion, I believe, with Mr. Dignan -- I believe the

16 Applicants observed roughly 1500 vehicles -- Drs. Befort and

17 High observed maybe 2,000 vehicles on the week-end, they took

18 pictures at 2:00 p.m. on a week-end; do you have an opinion,

19 how many or what percent of those vehicles would be those owned
\

20 by permanent residents of the area?

21 A (Adler) Certainly very small percentage, I don't

22 know exactly, but very small percentage.

23 Q And do you have any -- on a week-end, do you have any

24 epinion what the number of percentage of those vehicles

25 traveling on the roads at 2:00 p.m. would be commuters?
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9619-

(.)5 _Q You were asked a question whether you would assume/~~ 1

2 that all the cars parked'in the beach area would be involved --

3 would be evacuating, and I.believe you said it would be a large

4 percentage. What is the assumption that'is made in the Volume

5 6-ETE study about the percentage of cars in scenario I that

6 would be evacuating?

7 A (Adler) The assumption in Volume 6 is_ essentially

8 100 percent of those cars are evacuated.

9 Q Dr. Adler, in response to questions about traffic in-

10 the area moving around, people who would be cruising, people

11 who would be going to the store, it wasn't clear to me what

12 your final position was. Even with some amount of moving

13 around of cars in the beach area, would that change your

() 14 overall view that 20,000 day trippers and perhaps 15,000 of

15 those in the Hampton, Seabrook and Salisbury alone, could

16 arrive and park in the beach areas before 2:00 p.m?

17 A (Adler) No. It wouldn't change it, and the reason

18 is because those are the conditions under which the HMM data

19 were collected, on which we based in part that conclusion.

20 Q Now, there has also been discussion about traffic

21 flowing at lower speeds during an evacuation from the beach
1

22 area, but I want to go into that a little bit further. What we

23 are talking about, are we not, Doctor, is level of service F

24 congested flow, traffic?

25 A (Adler) Yes, along most of the major routes.

Heritage Reporting Corporation
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('N)
1 Q Now can you describe-for us what happens to traffic

\_
2 in level of service F congested flow conditions. Does it move

3 at a steady rate, slow speed?

4 A (Adler) No. It moves in fits and starts, as I

5 believe has been discussed earlier in this proceeding. It

6 moves at. very variable speeds ranging from absolute stop to 20,

7 30 miles an hour along the low-speed roads, and along the

8 interstate, for.much of the interstate --

9 Q Could it even go faster for much of the 30 miles per

10 hour?

11 A (Adler) It certainly could, yes.

12 Q This is stop-and-go traffic we are talking about,

13 isn't that correct?
;

() 14 A' (Adler) That's correct.

15 O So the notion that traffic is moving at a steady rate'

16 at a slow speed is just a myth, is that what you're saying?

17 A (Adler) That's correct for the majority of the

18 evacuation routes -- it would be stop-and-go.

19 Q Now, over long periods of time, in that kind of

20 traffic, do you have an opinion what driver frustration levels

. 21 would be?
!
'

22 A (Adler) I believe quite high, and that's basically

23 part of the definition of level of service F conditions.

24 Q And would they be growing over time?

j 25 A (Adler) I believe so, yes.

|
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(') 1 Q -And is this part of-the reason that you believe
v

2 accident rates would be higher under these conditions than

3 under normal driving conditions.looking at statistics for the

4 entire' United States for a year?
,

5 A (Adler) It's that in combination with the' factors

6 that I described to_you in response to questions by Mr. Turk.

7 Q Is it possible to have fairly serious accidents-

8 causing injuries in rear-end situations where one car is

9 stopped and another car is going as much as 30 miles per hour?

|-
| 10 MR. DIGNAN: Objection. Is it possible? Anything is

11 possible. Well, anything's conceivable.

12 BY MR. FIERCE:

13 Q Would you, in your opinion, believe that such

() 14 accidents will happen in an evacuation from Seabrook?

| 15 A (Aaler) Under stop and go conditions, it's likely

16 that rear-end collisions would be part of the types of

17 incidents that would occur, yes.

18 MR. FIERCE: I have no further questions.

| 19 JUDGE SMITH: Anything further of Dr. Adler?

20 MR. TURK: Yes, I have one question to follow-up on
i

21 something Mr. Fierce had asked about.

22 RECROSS BY MR. TURK

23 BY MR. TURK:

24 Q Doctor, if I go back again to your Figures 2 and 3, I

25 notice that apart from the difference.in count locations that

( Heritage Reporting Corpc ration
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DIRECT - ADLER :22

=(} 1 go into these two different charts, the time frames arey

~2 different. Why is that? ,

3 A (Adler). I believe it's a different time frame for
4 the collection of the data. The 1982 data were collected

5 beginning in late June -- mid to late June. The 1983 data they

6 -probably had the program all up and running and they were able

7 to get out in late May, early June.

8 Q Did you include every available data point?

9 A (Adler) Not every.available data point because there

10 were some count locations that weren't staffed as early as

11 others; or rather, weren't operational as early as others. But

12 generally we included all the data, all the dates, that were --

13 for which there were count data from all the stations.

() 14 But you're right. In 1982 we didn't get the counters

*

15 out as early as in 1983, so the time frames are a bit

16 different.

17 Q If I look at Figure 2 only?

18 A (Adler) Yes?
i

19 Q For which complications 1, 3, 5, and 6 were used?

20 A (Adler) Yes.

21 Q Do each one of the data points reflected on Figure 2

22 reflect data from all four count locations for that particular

for each particular day?23 --
:

24 A (Adler) Yes, except to the extent there may have
.

!

! 25 been one counter that went down for some short period of time

( Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(} 1 at that period. .

2 Q What did you do in light of this?

3 A (Adler) I don't recall how those are reflected in

4 the data. We used the data directly out of the HMM report. I

5 don't recall whether there were any cases--- commonly it's the
~

6 case where a tube gets caught, or something like that, or the'

7 tubes wear and you lose some amount of the data. I don't

8 recall whether those were specifically part of the status.

9 I think that, by and large, the r'imbers that are

10- included here are reasonably continuous. So there weren't any

11 significant lapses, I' don't believe, in any of the counters.

12 Q When you say significant lapses, you mean, lapses

13 less than 30 days?

() 14 A (Adler) Oh, no.

15 Q What do you mean?

16 h (Adler) I mean, no lapses of more than a day, I

17 don't believe. I could look more specifically, if you'd like.

18 0 When you found lapses, how did you adjust for that in

19 your data?

20 A (Adler) As I said, I don't recall that there were

21 any lapses within the periods in which the counters were

22 recorded. So for examp.le, here from late June until early

23 October until the end of September, in effect, I believe there

24 were continuous count data provided.

25 Q From each of the four different count locations?

Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(} l A (Adler) From each of the four counters, yes.

2 Q Is the same thing true with respect to the three

3 locations that go into making up-figure ~37

4 A (Adler) I believe so, yes.

5 kR. TURK: Nothing further.

6 JUDGE HARBOUR: I have a question -- I'm suffering'

7 from a bit of confusion here because of the relationship of the

8 cordon areas which you described as being shown on the map in

9 Applicant's Exhibit 32, as being between locations 2, 3 and 4,

10 and the daily vehicle accumulation graphs which are shown on

11 figures 2 and 3 in your testimony.

12 Are those vehicle accumulations within that cordon

13 represented by those three traffic counters?

() 14 THE WITNESS: (Adler) Yes, that's correct.

15 JUDGE HARBOUR: ~ All right. Thanks.

16 MR. DIGNAN: May I follow that?

17 RECROSS-EXAMINATION
<

18 BY MR. DIGNAN:

19 Q He asked you if figure 2 and 3 were both?

20 A (Adler) Excuse me, no. It's different between 2 and

21 3. In figure 2, the accumulation that we're talking about is

| 22 within essentially the entire Salisbury, Seabrook and Hampton

23 Beach area, and in Figure 3 it's only for the area withinr

24 counter locations 2, 3, and 4, which is just portions of

| 25 Salisbury and Seabrook Beach.

1
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[' '}
Excuse me if I misunderstood the question. They are1

2 different in figures 2 and 3.

3 JUDGE HARBOUR What bounds the cordon -- or is'there

4 a cordon bounded by traffic counters that correspond-to.the

5 data on figure 27
'

6 THE WITNESS: (Adler) Yes. The boundary-for that is

7 the area including Hampton Beach,'all of Seabrook Beach, and

8 all of Salisbury Beach, including Salisbury State Park.

9 JUDGE HARBOUR Now, are they cordoned by traffic

10 counters is my question?

11 THE WITNESS: (Adler) Yes, more or less, except for

12 a couple of minor side streets that could be used to get out of

13 the area.

H() 14 But the mejor access routes of egress are cordoned

15 off by those counters.

16 JUDGE HARBOUR: All right, thank you.

17 JUDGE LINENBERGER: A trivial point, Dr. Adler, but

18 looking again still at these data points on your figures 2 and

19 3, a number of the peaks have circles -- peak points, have

20 cir:les around them indicating calendar da.)s. There is one

21 circle, however, on page 2, July 4th weekend, within which

22 circle, there are three pointo. What's the significance of

23 that?

24 THE WITNESS: (Adler) The significance is simply we

25 designated the three highest days for each of the graphs, and

f Heritage Reporting Corporation
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[}
1 the three highest days for total daily traffic in 1982 were

2 correspondent to the July 4th weekend.

3 So all three were within that weekend, for total

4 daily travel.

5 JUDGE LINENBERGER: But representing different days?

6 THE WITNESS: (Adler) Yes, that's correct. Friday,

7 Saturday, and Sunday.

8 JUOGE LINENBERGER: Thank you, that's all I wanted.

9 JUDGE. SMITH: All right, anything further of Dr.

10 Adler?

11 MR. DIGNAN: Yes, Your Honor.

12 FURTHER RECROSS BY MR. DIGNAN

13 BY MR. DIGNAN:

() 14 0 I thought, and maybe I misheard you, you answered

15 Judge Harbour by stating a cordon on 2, 3, and 4 encompassed

16 all of Seabrook Beach and all of Salisbury Beach?

17 And I thought you told me under cross that 2 was --

18 left out a good portion of Salisbury Beach and 4 left out a

19 good portion of Seabrook Beach?

20 A (Adler) No. Excuse me if I did say that. But to

21 try to say it one last time unambiguously, the cordon described

22 in Figure 2 is a cordon which encompasses all of Seabrook and

23 Salisbury Beach, in addition to the significant portion of

24 Hampton Beach, the Hampton area. And the cordon described in

25 figure 3 includes only a portion of Seabrook Beach and a
,

i
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~

.('' 1 portion of Salisbury Beach,~as you brought out as I mentioned.-;
.2 Excuse me if I --

3- .0 I may have misheard you Doctor.

4 JUDGE SMITH:- You're excuse, Dr. Adler, thank you for

5 coming.

6 Return at 1:00.

7 Ms. Weiss?

8 MS. WEISS: I have only one special concern-that I

9 would like to express to the Board and let me preface it by

10 saying that there's another track that's not represented on

11 this chart. It's not your track, it's the on-site Board track.

12 As of now, I had no basis upon which to ask you to

13 change your schedule because we have no schedule for Maine, but

() 14 just to bear in mind, that that is a significant burden for the

15 Coalition, and also for the Massachusetts AG. I mention it

16 simply to flesh out what's the totality of the situation, that

17 the only real problem that I have with this schedule is the;

18 interval of time in the sheltering track, the middle track,

19 between the date for FEMA's evaluation of New Hampshire's

20 sPeltering, and that's March 14, 1988, and the date for prefile

21 sheltering testimony, and that's March 28, 1988, a two-week

22 interval.

23 If FEMA makes no substantial changes in its position,
i

I 24 I think that's an entirely reasonable interval. If they turn

| 25 180 degrees or someth!.ng somewhat less but still substantial, I
l
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E RECROSS'- ADLER 9628

() 'l know from discussions with the other Intervenors, that we would

2 intend to' depose FEMA, and I know that.there will_be a

'
3 substantial.new testimony filed by the Intervenors in rebuttal-

_

,

4- -- in response to FEMA's position. And_that interval of time

5 is not going to be sufficient to accommodate'that.

6 JUDGE SMITH: Yes, and I guess you will be. making
L

7 that argument, too, Mr.'Traficonte?

8 MR. TRAFICONTE: It was one of the parts of ---

9 JUDGE SMITH: You were agreeing with it?

10 MR. TRAFICONTE: I was nodding because it is one of

11 the points I have marked as a-problem area in the middle track.-

12 JUDGE SMITH: The reason I'm asking, I just wondered

13 if her point of view will be represented this afternoon when we

(_) 14 go into it? *

'

15 MR. TRAFICONTE: On that point, we would support it.

16 JUDGE SMITH: Let me state that we were aware that

17 that seemed to be a short period of time, and in fact could be
'

18 a short period of time, but as we have discussed in the

19 telephone conference, we expected the bases for any change of

20 testlidony on the part of FEMA to appear in the New Hampshire

| 21 submittal some weeks before, 30 days before. That is why we
i

22 didn't think that the clock started to run solely on the filing

'- 23 of FEMA.

24 But that's arguable and we'll talk about that this [

25 afternoon and you can argue that.

,

j Heritage Reporting Corporation
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D'^T
1 MS. WEISS: Some of that just can't be anticipated.

2 I mean, there are -- there's not just two ways FEMA can go --

3 there are multiple possible ways that FEMA can go, and some of

4 them we just can't tell.
~

5 . JUDGE SMITH: I just wanted to~ explain to you just

6 what our thinking was. We didn't ignore that possib'ility, we

7 just started counting from a different point.

-8 We'll debate it -- we'll discuss it this afternoon.

9 Anything else special that you wanted?

10 MS. WEISS: That's really all I have and, with the

11 permission of the Board, then, I would ask to be excused.

12 JUDGE SMITH: Okay, and thank you for coming.
!

13 (Whereupon, at 11:52, the noon recess was taken.)

() 14
:

L 15

16

17

18

19

20
;

21
;

!

| 22

23

| 24

| 25
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(') 1 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Flynn, did you wish to make a
.a

2 presentation? '

3 MR. FLYNN: Yes, I do, Your Honor.

4 I'm offering at this time FEMA's prefiled testimony

5 on notification issues, specifically, on'the remaining

6 notification contention Hampton Falls Contention 4; this is .

7 being stipulated in. The lead Intervenor was NECNP, but their

8 contention, NHLP-4, has been voluntarily dismissed by agreement

9 with the Applicant.

10 So the proponent of the remaining contention was the
l

11 Town of Hampton Falls and I've already arranged with Attorney

12 Robert Backus that this may be introduced without cross-

13 examination. It's being stipulated into evidence.

| () 14 And at this time I offer it and ask that it be bound j

'
15 into the record.

16 MR. TURK: Your Honor, if I may at some point when
,

17 you pass to the parties 'd like to be heard.
, ,

18 JUDGE SMITH: Okay.
'

19 (Pause) ;
.

'

20 JUDGE SMITH: Did you intend to offer this whole
|
| 21 package?
|

22 MR. FLYNN: Well, that's the subject of the :

23 discussion between me and Mr. Turk. I'm offering the index end
,

i

24 the six or seven pages of direct testimony of Edward Thomas,

25 Edward Tanzman and Bruce Swiren, simply for the sake of f
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(} 1_ completeness. They are not necessary, because they have

2 already been introduced. |

3 But my feeling was that someone picking up_the record

4 wouldn't necessarily have the context without the earlier

'S piece. I understand Mr. Turk is about to move'that only the

6 last two pages be admitted, and I would not be opposed to that.

7 MR. TURK: Is this a good time, Your Honor.
,

8 JUDGE SMITH: I think that's the least confusion --

9 least confusing. How about the last two pages and the cover

10 page, you know, the one that says it's the direct testimony of

11 Thomas, Swirea and Tanzman on -- let's see, what contention was

12 withdrawn?

13 MR. FLYNN: NHLP-4.

(_%) 14 JUDGE SMITH: Okay. And then we have -- we have --
r

15 so this testimony will address Hampton Falls Contention 4?

16 MR. FLYNN: That's correct.

17 JUDGE SMITH: Well, may I propose that we just take

18 the lead paper, lead sheet with the style of the case and say,

; 19 direct testimony on Hampton Falls Contention 4, just write that

20 in and put that in, and then two substitutive sheets.

21 MR. FLYNN: Yes, that would be acceptable, Your

! 22 Honor.

23 JUDGP SMITH: Will that be all right. We don't need

24 the table of contents or the introductory part.
,

i

25 Are there objections?

L ( Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(''N 1 MR.' TURK: .Your. Honor,'I understand you're taking;
\/

2 global page two and then global pages 22'and 23.

3 JUDGE SMITH: That's what it would be, yes.

4 MR. TURK: I have no objection to that. The point I

5 ~ was going to make that.we have the other piece and the index in

6 evidence already --

7 JUDGE SMITH: Yes.

8 MR. TURK: -- so it's repetitive.

9 JUDGE SMITH: Right. And confusing because it is.

10 Well, okay, but that was going to be modified. Get that one

11- back and then put in there, direct testimony on Hampton

12' Contention 4, Hampton Falls Contention 4.

13 MR. FLYNN: Yes, Your Honor.

() 14 JUDGE SMITH: Parentheses, (notification.)

15 If there are no objections we will receive the

16 stipulated testimony.

17 (Hampton Falls Contention
,

18 Nr. 4 was bound into the

19 record ac followss)
20

21

22

i 23
i

| 24
|

25

| pt
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HAMPTON FALLS CONTENTION 4

8 of
The Hampton Falls RERP does not adequately meet the requirements
10 C.F.R. i 50.47(a)(1), I 50.47(b)(5), I 50.47(b)(6) and

|
NUREG-0654 planning star.dard E because there are no mutually agreeable
basis for notification of response organizations and much of the-
communications equipment referred to in the Hampton Falls RERP is
nonexistent.

B ASIS:

NUREG-0654 II . E .1. states that "Esch organization shall establish
procedures which describe mutually agreeable bases for notification ofI

|
response organizations consistent with the emergency classification level-

|
and action level scheme set f9rth in Appendix 1." (emphasis added)
PlanninF Standard E in general requires that procedures and the means'

for notifying local response organizations, emergency personnel and the
public have been established. The Hampton Falls Salectmen have not
agreed that the initial point of contact in an emergency should be the
policeman on duty or on call, as the plan states at p. !!-2. Neither have
they agreed that the Fire Chief shculd have the primary responsibility for
activation of ths public alerting system, as shown in the diagram at I-18.
The First Chief works out of town and would not be able to fulfill that
function on a continuous 24-hour basis, as required by NUREG-0654 A.4.
The Selectmen are not williag to rely on volunteer firemen as back-up.
Neither do the Selectmen agree that the Chairman of the Board of
Selectmen should be in direct charge of all emergency operations for the
Town. This gentleman is in the New Ilampshire Air. National Guard and

8 may have conflicting re'sponsibilities.

g The H.F. plan states at p. II-4 that tha initial notification is to be
made to a police officer "via pocket voice pagers". The town has no such

The town also has no means of activating the alerting system aspagers.
alluded to at p. II-6. The town also is not in possession of "tone alert
radio receivers" as stated at page 11-7. No Civil Defense Radio Network
nor Radio Amateur Civil Er.1ergency Services (RACES) have been provided
,nor identified to the town.

For all the above-stated reasons, there is no basis for reasonable
assursnee that the local emergency response organization , emergencyIn thepersonnel, or the public will receive notification of an emergency.
absence of such reasonable assurance, it cannot be assumed that the
public is adequately protected. ,

(Limited as to adequacy of compensatory measures and equipment].
Board Order, April 1,1986.

FEMA RESPONSE:

This Contention deals primarily with the ability of the town to be
notified and the adequacy of the equipmer.t to accomplish this. As discussed ,

'

' M 90re in FEMA's responses to the Motions for Kensington Contention 2 and 10
the Rockingham County Dispatch Center can provide notification to Hampton

8
Falls over existing equipment. Additional ccmmunications equipment and
the gene stor already purchased would further enhance this capability.

SeG PAGs S A foR CLARtF'toXnoM
o4= ReSPC+13G. (2.1)

. _ _ _ - - . . _ _ - . . . . ..__ _ - . .
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|
1. On page 3, under "FEMA RESPONSE", the following is added: "Under

the State's Compensatory Plan, the Town of Hampton Falls would be
first contacted by the Rockingham County Dispatch Center. If no
contact can be made or the town indicates that it has no response ,

capabilities, then the State will corduct all required notifications
for the Town of Hampton Falls through the local compensatory staff
at the IFO facility. The IFO facility has all the necessary components ;
of the communication network to do this. (See Rockingham County ,

'

Dispatch Center Procedures, Volume 4B, pages 3, 5, 6, 9, 12; see IFO
Controller Procedures, Volume 4, p=qes 11-1 through 11-7; see local
Liaison Procedures, Volume 4, pages 13-1 through 13-4 and Attachment
13-A.)"

|

|

|

|

8
e

.

8
-
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f'T 1 JUDGE SMITH: Anything further?
t)

2 MR. .DIGNAN - Yes, Your Honor, at this time I'd like

3 to offer formally into evidencerApplicants' Exhibit 32-which

4 has been modified per agreement between myself and the

5 Commonwealth, as modified and has been distributed to the

6 Board; it's been distributed to -- three copies will be given

7 to the Reporter, and I have some stripped down copies here if
'

8 any other party would like one or I'll strip their's down for

9 them, if they'd like. That's a stripped down copy.

10 I would ask that be received, Your Honor.

11' JUDGE SMITH: If there are no objections the

12 Applicants' Exhibit 32 is received.

13 (The document referred to as

(]) 14 Applicants' Exhibit 32 was

15 received in evidence.)
16 JUDGS SMITH: Anything further before we begin

, 17 schedule discussions?

L
| 18 MR. TURK: Well, I guess I should note one thing,
,

19 Your Honor. Ms. Weiss from NECNP is not here this afternoon,

20 but she indicated to me prior to the lunch break that she had

21 no objec*lon to the FEMA testimony on Hampton.
(

22 JUDGE SMITH: Thank you.'

23 MR. TURK: On the communications that's going in, and

24 that was Hampton Falls 4.
|

| 25 MR. FIERCE: Your lionor, this may or may not be part
|

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
| (202) 628-4888
1

1
,

~

._



9634

| - (''} 1 of the scheduling discussion, but I am, even over the l'mch
b

2 break was in touch with an expert witness, Stephen Cole,

3 regarding surrebuttal testimony; and we are in the process of

4 discussing with him whether we can do something very quickly at

5 a price we can afford. And if we do come to agreement over-

6 this -- on this in the next 24 hours or so, Lit would be my

7 intention to file surrebuttal testimony within a week, so that

8 we could utilize the week of hearings that you have bracketed

9 on the schedule as a possible wrap-up two weeks from now.

10 And what we can do is let the parties know for sure

11. within -- like I say, within a day or so whether we have an

12 intention to file this, so that people don't need to make

13 needless hotel arrangements or accommodations. And I would

() 14 expect that we would be --

15 JUDGE SMITH: I suspect that I won't have to make any

i 16 hotel or travel arrangements.

17 MR. FIERCE: It would be a one day.

l
| 18 JUDGE SMITH: I would think we might hear that down

19 in Bethesda.

20 MR. FIERCE: Whichever.

21 MR. DIGNAN: Can we be heard on the question of

.22 whether surrebuttal is going to be allowed?

23 JUDGE SMITH: We're going to hear it all, yes.
,

1

24 Yes.

|
25 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, as I say, I mean, we keep
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L /~s 1 this case going forever if every time an expert testifies.andO
2 somebody thinks that they've got something they want to. rebut,

3 we have another round of rebuttal testimony.

4 Now, my understanding was, we had a direct case come

5 'in, we're going to have a round of rebuttal. As I say, well,

6 Mr. Pierce seemed to exercise about the fact that we came in

7 with rebuttal to his witnesses. The fact of the matter is, I

8 pointed out to the Board, I put on the record that we were

9 going'to go after these surveys. The testimony is in. And I

10 suppose if he puts -- if Dr. Cole comes in with another piece

11 the next thing you may hear is from me saying, well, gee, now

12 I'd like to rebut that. And there's got to be an end at some

.
13 point, and I think one round of direct and rebuttal is more

1

() 14 than enough.

15 MR. FIERCE: Lat me just add that --

16 JUDGE SMITH: I used to believe what you said was the

17 truth, that there had to be an end sometime. I don't know if I

18 really believe that with such strength anymore.

19 MR. FIERCE: I do want to add that this would not

20 just be Dr. Cole. In fact, it would be a similar panel to the

21 one we had here over the past two days which would include a

22 statistician who sould be rebutting points that would have --

23 that were made by Dr. Spencer with respect to statistical

24 analysis.

25 That is the point, that is the key one. This would

O
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(~') 1 not be Dr. Cole using surrebuttal as a forum to further expound
V

2 his views. The narrow point fer this surrebuttal would be, is

3 that survey that' Social Data Analystr conducted for the

4 Attorney-General's Office a survey which was conducted with

5 errors that have statistical significance to'the results.

6 That's the limited focus of it.

7 I can show you decisions, other NRC decisions where

8 Dr. Cole has been involved in litigation. His surveys were

9 challenged, and surrebuttal test- -- or testimony rebutting the

10 expert who challenged his survey was admitted.

11 Right now we have a survey that has been challenged

12 and we' haven't been given an opportunity directly to ccme in

13 with that same kind of a witness, a statistician to make the
|

[) 14 defense.

15 It would be a narrow, very focused piece of rebuttal.

! 16 We could get it in within a week. That's all we're asking.

17 JUDGE SMITH: To what part of the testimony are you

| 18 directing your surrebuttal?

19 MR. FIERCE: Just what I said, the piece that has

! 20 been filed by Dr. Mileti and Dr. Spencer, and with spe<ific

21 focus on the argument that the flaws that were allegen to be in

22 this survey by Drs. Mileti and Spencer --

23 JUDGE SMITH: There was statistical flaws cr the --

24 MR. FIERCE: Well, there's a statistician sitting up

25 there saying that in his opinion there -- these flaws leaved
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T'T 1 out whether these survey data can be utilized.
?uJ

- |2 And I would like to bring in Dr. Cole with a

3 statistician who can defend those survey'results.4

4 JUDGE SMITH: You want a' panel that's similar to the

5 panel"that --

6~ MR. FIERCE: And would take the very points they

7 raised, go through those points and explain to the Board what

8 the actual statistical significance of-those allegations would

9 be if true,
|

i
'

10 JUDGE SMITH: Well, this -- that testimony was given

11- to you on the 22nd and you still haven't decided -- was that

12 you haven't decided whether you can afford it or is it -- what

13 is it?

() 14 MR. FIERCE: Your Honor, that's because we haven't

15 gotten a firm price-fix on this yet; and that is part of it.

16 And, I mean, I don't know what else I can say. JWe will know

17 by -- within 24 hours.

18 JUDGE SMITH: Other than your feeling that everything

19 must come to an end, do you have any substantive objections to

20 the --
,

! 21 MR. DIGNAN: Well, what it's going to do is affect
|-

22 the length of the schedule overall and everybody is going to

23 say, no, it isa't because we're going to do it in that week,
,

1

24 we're going to have hearings anyway. But I hed some arguments

25 I wanted to make today about tightening up the schedule the

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
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f^j 1 Board has proffered, maybe the Board won't agree with them.
v

2 And I just, you know, as I say, -- when I say, where

3 does it end, Your Honor, then in comes this guy. And_then I

4 quess we or staff or somebody says, well, there's something.in

5 there we'd like to answer.

6 I guess there.-- I'm sure they're-cases in the book

7 where there's been a lot of surrebuttal; I happen to never been

8 in one of them. I've never seen more than rebuttal in an NRC

9 proceeding in lay life. I'm not denying there aren't some.

10 It's a pretty narrow --

11 JUDGE SMITH: I'd like to just call that crisp. It's

12 not quite that crisp. What is rebuttal; what is surrebuttal?

13 What is -- the answer is not -- it's sort of vague and blends

! () 14 together in our proceedings.

16 MR. DIGNAN: Well, I agree it does, Your Honor. But

16 I mean, you know, it's a question of how many rounds. We've

17 all had two.

18 MR. FIERCE: It's not just a question of how many

19 rounds. I mean, obviously, the Applicants have come in with

20 their computer modeler, Dr. -- Mr. Lieberman; we've come in

21 with Dr. Adler. We've all had various human behavior witnesses

l 22 who have testified. They brought in a statistician. A Ph.D.

23 statistician. We haven't had an opportunity to rebut that kind

24 of an expert witness yet.

| 25 JUDGE SMITH: Well, no, that doesn't --
L
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/~Y l MR. FIERCE: And so --
.NJ

2 JUDGE SMITH: That doesn't do it. That doesn't do

3 it.

4 MR. FIERCE: Well, in terms of how --

5 MR. DIGNAN: They could have put a statistician on

6 their'first panel, if they had a problem.

7 MR. PIERCE: We didn't have a problem.

~8 MR. DIGNAN: I'm sure you didn't.

9 MR. FIERCE: We believe we didn't have a problem, and

10 we want to show that we didn't have a problem now.

11 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Dignan is correct. Normally --

12 it's not real neat that our proceedings -- much is not - .but

j. 13 normally even discrete rebuttal is discouraged.

() 14 There is a provision in the rules for rebuttal, but

| 15 the tradition is that even rebuttal as a discreet phase of a

16 hearing is not welcome, it has to be justified, out of t'se
!

17 ordinary. Because our procedure is, based upon discovery

18 opportunities that you file your case in chief which is your

19 case in chief which also includes an anticipatory rebuttal of

20 your opponent's case.

I 21 Surrebuttal, in my experience, is not -- as a matter

22 of fact, I have never experienced a discreet surrebuttal

L 23 session as you've asked for. ' can't rule out, however, that

24 surrebuttal has been permitted; it has been phased in.

25 I don't know, I haven't talked to our Board members.
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('$ 1 I think that you have to make your argument now as well as you
%J

2 can why you could not have done it before. What your, you

3- know, what -- make your substantive argument on it.

4 MR. FIERCE: Well, I clearly could not have made it

5 before the testimony, the rebuttal testimony'had.been filed,

6 clearly.

7 JUDGE SMITH: That's right, but true.

8 MR. FIERCE: And --

9 JUDGE SMITH: It's true you had no opportunity to

10 d!.scover it.

11 MR. FIERCE: I've had no opportunity to discover. I

12 did a little bit here on the witness stand. I would not

13 want -- I did not want Stephen Cole and his statistician to go

() 14 to work on this surrebuttal until after I had been given an

15 opportunity to cross-examine this witness. In fact, I have

16 just ordered and received the transcript of the last two days

17 of the hearing, so I can send it to him. This will be part of

18 what he is going to be rebutting; the testimony that came out

19 from those witnesses.

20 So the very first time that they could have started

| 21 to work on this would have been this morning.
|

22 JUDGE SMITH: Well, do you propose to have a rebuttal

23 statistically against the basic statistical philosophy that Dr.

24 Spencer has indicated?

25 MR. FIERCE: No, he's raised a number of discreet

|
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(~N 1- points, which he believe have~the potential to create errors in
~ \..)

2 the data. And the question right now is --

3 JUDGE SMITH: You want to address these --

4 MR. FIERCE: -- whether those flaws have any

5 significance at all in the results of those --

6 JUDGE SMITH: The randomness?

7 MR. FIERCE: That's one of the issues.

8 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Now, see, you've got a
,

|~
. 9 Bocrd here, excluding me, that is very sophisticated in

10 statistical analysis. I mean, you know, they could both

11 testify-as experts. And they k'now the significance of
;

12 randomness. They know the significance of nonrandom,

| 13 nonbiased. And they -- I don't know how much they need.

() 14 MR. FIERCE: I'm asking for the opportunity to come

( 15 in with that expert.

16 JUDGE SMITH: Okay. We'll take it under-advisement.
|

l 17 Make all of your arguments now, though.

18 MR. FIERCE: Well, all of my arguments would have to

19 include the fact that we did include in discovery requests a

; 20 specific question about identifying the name of an expert; and

21 the supplementation rules require that when they learn of that

| 22 expert they need to identify the expert and state the topic and

23 the substance of the testimony. !

24 Now, if I had gotten the substance of the testimony

| 25 in the way that I think the discovery rules require through

!
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. /''s 1 supplementation, perhaps at an earlier date, I could have gone |

V
2 .to work on this, but I didn't. I-am alleging that they have

1
|3 violated --

4 JUDGE SMITH: Did you at any-time -- at any time when

5 I twice told you that'the hearing superseded the discovery, did

6 at any time when I said that, did you ever understand it?

7 MR. FIERCE: I understood that with respect to

8 rebuttal all parties regardless of whether they had asked the

9 discovery questions or to engage in that procedure. And I

10 believe we have been doing that. We did not have an

11 obligation --

12 JUDGE SMITH: You just made the argument for the

13 third time this week about discovery. And for the third time

<~.
'( ) 14 this week I am now saylng that our orders during the hearing

15 superseded the discovery rules.
|

16 Now, I want to know once and for all if you

17 understand that point?

18 MR. FIERCE: I did not understand that your order

19 made the supplementation rules narrower than they were. I

|

20 thought you were broadening them. I'm sorry.
|

i 21 JUDGE SMITH: Then, sir, I despair.

22 (Continued on next page.)

| 23

24

25
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l' MR. FIERCE: I still contend that this is the first{}L
2 opportunity, the day.after Drs. Mileti and Spencer-had

3 testified, that'my witnesses could have g'one to work in'a

4 rebuttal sense, to rebut what these witnesses are saying, and

5 within a week I'will.have that testimony on file.

6 JUDGE SMITH: All right, we'll take it up as a Board

7 matter.

8 I was struck by Dr. Mileti's testimony that, in a

9 large part he.has explained to the Board what the English

10 language meaning of survey questions really are -- if you're

11 going to have a guy come back and explain to us again what the

12 English language meanings of these questions is --

13 MR. FIERCE: No.

| () 14 JUDGE SMITH: I'm wondering, just how much of it we
!

| 15 need?

16 MR. FIERCE: That you don't need.

17 JUDGE SMITH: We don't need that.

18 Now, if you're going to go back and explain to the

19 Board what randomness is and non-randomness is, I just wonder

20 how much of that my colleagues need.

! 21 JUDGE HARBOUh Unless we ask for it.
l

22 JUDGE SMITH: Yes, we certainly wish you would.

23 JUDGE HARBOUR: Mr. Fierce, out of ignorance,' a,

24 problem I'm having here with what I hear you saying is that --

25 and perhaps I'm -- I don't know, to demanding -- maybe this is
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fN 1 so, but I think that if I personally were preparing a piece of^

e

\ %-]
2 testimony of the nature that Dr. Cole reported on, I would be

| 3 awfully inclined to make very sure that I had plugged all
l'

4 possible holes that somebody else might want to put their

5 finger in.

6 And therefore, I guess I have to wonder why it is now

i 7 that patches have to be put on those holes. I've got a-

8 problem.

9 MR. FIERCE: My view at this point, and I'm not

10 testifying, and the reason I'm hoping to commission some

11 rebuttal testimony is that, with any survey, this is the sum

12 and substance of what their testimony will be, with any survey,

13 Steven Cole will say, who is a professional survey researcher,

() 14 you can pick nits with any survey. That's Steven Cole's

15 testimony.

L 16 Then there's the statistician I will come in with

17 jointly with Dr. Cole, who will say "and that's what they have

18 raised here nits. That statistically this is a nit;

19 stat istically that is a nit. We thought we covered all the

20 bases, Judge, and we believe these are nits that you could pick

21 with any survey.

22 JUDGE HARBOUR: Well, then I have to ask the

23 question, it indeed they are nits, what is your posture that

24 causes you to assume the Board couldn't see them as nits and

25 accommodate to the situation? I guess I'm having a problem
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V(~N
1 seeing why you need --

;

2 MR. FIERCE: Well, it's just the situation where.1

3 want to make sure my record is as strong as I can make it. I
-

4 always have doubt whether the trier of fact is agreeing with me

5- that something is a nit. That's the reason.

6 JUDGE SMITH: You can see, and unfortunately we're

7 putting you at an arguing disadvantaged because you sense,

8 perhaps, that the Board is not welcoming your suggestion. I

9 want to do as much as possible to allow you to make your

10 proffer. You can mako all the arguments you want to make

11 today; you could also, even if you wish at your own risk, at

12 your own expense, proffer the testimony and see if you can

13 convince us that the testimony has to be received to complete

: r~(,) -14 the record.

15 Unfortunately that entails an expense and a gamble

16 that you probably don't want to undertake.

17 MR. FIERCE: That's one I want to undertake. I have

18 to convince people who hold the budget strings in my office

19 that --

20 JUDGE SMITH: Well, you might tell them, you might

21 tell them that the Board feels that it has a collective

! 22 expertise to understand the dispute between the parties now.

23 That I think what is left can be made by argument.

| 24 You can do whatever you want to to demonstrate to the
1

25 Board how you're prejudiced and how the record might be

, (%
| 's_) Heritage Reporting Corporation

(202) 628-4888
|
1



. _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ ___.

9646-

(~')N
1 improved before we give you a final no on it, and as fact, I

%. -
2 .have not yet consulted with-Judge Harbour.

3 MR. FIERCE: I've got nothing further I can add. I

4 basically stated what I know, what I believe the conceivable

5 testimony would be.

6 JUDGE SMITH: All right, your problem is that you are

7 now telling us that you wish to have a general rebuttal to the

8 general testimony.

9 MR. PIERCE: No. It's specifically focused on those

10 two points: are they - is it possible with any survey, no

11 matter how well-done, to pick nits with it --

12 JUDGE SMITH: Yes, okay?

13 MR. FIERCE: And secondly, are these points that were

| rm
i( ) 14 specifically raised, not general, but the specific points!

| 15 raised in that category, do they have statistical significance

16 to the results of the survey? That's why I need the

17 statistician.

18 JUDGE SMITH: Okay.
|

! 19 MR. FIERCE: Those are the two pointe. Very narrow.

20 MR. DIGNAN: May I respond as long as you are
|

21 finaling up the argument today, Your Honor.

!

| 22 I'm not a total neophyte at putting in surveys. It

23 has always been my experience that, when one puts in a survey,

24 one encapsulates in one witness, if you're in federal court, or

25 two in series, two points: one is somebody with expertise to
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/"N 1 ask the right questions, and'so forth, what I'll call for lack
\-)

2 of -- for hopefully understanding, the "Mileti side," of our

3 rebuttal, and a top-flight statistician who can stand there

4 under: attack and say, "Yes, this is truly random," or whatever

5 he wante to say -- whatever you're trying to prove.

6 Now, the Commonwealth elected to come in here with a

7 panel without that statistician. If you look the cross over,

8 my partner, Mr. Lewall, crossed the testimony and ran into the

9 fact that, while this is the way we checked for error and we

10 think it's appropriate and so forth, but ran into the fact that

11 he didn't have a first-class statistician to cross-examine on
12 that.

13 That's okay, that's fine. Now, what we did in
,

() 14 rebuttal is come back, and to use Judge Linenberger's phrase,

15 we saw a hole, and we came in and attacked with, we believe, a

16 very qualified statistician to take a look at this question

17 whether this thing is random and if it wasn't random,what that

18 meant?

19 Now, the Commonwealth made an election to put its

20 direct case, insofar as it was hung on that survey, in without >

21 a statistician, and now what they're really asking is, saying

22 we shouldn't have done that, so now we want Round 3. And so

23 this is what this comes down to.

24 I couple that -- so, in terms of the equities, that

25 is where their case stands.
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T~ 1 More importantly, all I would beg the Board to do is,
(U

2 in the'last analysis, the rule in the NRC as to how much of any

3 kind of testimony.the Board takes, whether it be direct,

4 'whether'it be further cross-examination, whether it be called

5 rebuttal, is I believe guided by the principal of as the Board

6 feels is necessary.

7 And I will urge that the Board, and especially the

8 technical judges, closely analyze the question of whether they
t-

9 'need more of what I consider a fairly narrow and well-labored,

10 let us put it -- point, in this case? I don't think it's

11 necessary. I don't think Dr. Spencer did anything up there

12 that a competent, very competent, statistician wouldn't do.

13 And he dealt in general principles and why he felt

() 14 what he saw in front of him wasn't random, and what flowed from

15 that in terms of its reliability. There was nothing-super-

16 secret in the field of statistics as I understand it that we
17 heard from Dr. Spencer.

18 And I just don't think a case is made for another

19 round of testimony on this point.

20 JUDGE SMITH: How can we accommodate you, Mr. Pierce?

21 I don't want you to spin your wheels, waste money, have a

22 dispute with your budget person -- you will need an early

23 ruling; yet we can't give you any encouragement, but we want toc

24 be flexible in making sure that your point of view is on the

25 record.
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('] 1 JUDGE LINENBERGER: We can make a ruling this
\/

2 afternoon.

3 JUDGE SMITH: Yes, we can. We can make a ruling as

4 to whether we feel, the way the record stands now that more

5 testimony is appropriate.

6 MR. TURK: Your Honor, before any ruling,.I would

7 like to be heard from on this.

8 As I see it, the focus of our hearings involving Dr.

9 Cole, and Dr. Mileti and Dr. Spencer, are the adequacy of what

10 .the Applicant has done, with respect to evacuation time

11 estimates. It was in that context that Dr. Cole's testimony

12 and Dr. Luloff's testimony were presented. That's the focus of

13 the' findings that we have to file with_the Board and that-

(]) 14 should_be the focus of the Board's findings in the case.

15 Dr. Cole and Dr. Luloff suggested that the Applicant

16 hadn't done enough. That testimony is in; they had a chance to

17 put that direct case in and there was a rebuttal put in which
|

| 18 addressed whether or not the Luloff and Cole testimony was on

| 19 the mark or not.

20- I don't see a need to go further. What I hear is a

| 21 message they would like to buttress further the Cole and
|

| 22 possibly Luloff surveys to accomplish what may not have been

23 easy for them to accomplish through cross-examination with Drs.

f 24 Mileti and Spencer.
|

| 25 I think we're just digressing down to a level of
i

m
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1 detail that's off the mark. I don't see a need.
('~_N)

2 JUDGE SMITH: Anything further on-that point?

3 _MR. FIERCE: Just to respond, it would be helpful for

4 me to get a response from the Board as soon as possible.

5 JUDGE SMITH: Well, we will. We'll be taking a break

6 and then we'll give you a ruling.

7 MR. FIERCE: Thank~you.

8 -JUDGE SMITH: Okay. In any event, even if the Board

9 should decide to hear the rebuttal testimony, surrebuttal

10 testimony, it is highly unlikely that we would be hearing any

11 rebuttal to surrebuttal, and that the record, as far as post-

12 findings is concerned will remain open until the end of the

13 second week that has been scheduled.

() 14 For all practical purposes, the record on the main

15 track will be closed today. If there should be some rebuttal

16 on that point, it may be that we would keep a small part of it

17 open. I don't know.

'

18 But in regard to the record, the main track, is being

19 closed today.

20 With that, our next milestone would be for the

21 Applicant to file proposed findings, except for sheltering

22 issues, on the 9th. And there, we took some time away from

23 you, but we thought that that could happen.

24 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, might I respectfully

25 inquire? I handed out to the Board and everybody in light of

|
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/~'\ 1 what the Board had indicated the Applicant should propose a-
LJ

2 format, if you will, this document: Applicant's Proposal for

3 Organization of_ Proposed Findings and Rulings, and I was

4 wondering if people wished to comment on that because that was

''

-5 the format I was intending to go with unless I am instructed

6 differently by the Board.

7 JUDGE SMITH: -Yes. I want to have a session where we

8 talk about the form of proposed findings, because we'll have

9 some more comments we want to make on it.

10 Now I'd like, however, to go through the e :hedules.

11 Now we'll get the schedule and talk about the form.

12 MR. TRAFICONTE: Your Honor, before we turn to the

13 schedule specifically, we had a few days ago mentioned our

() 14 concerns about the bankruptcy and its impact on this

15 proceeding. And we don't want to belabor the point, and we

16 don't want to fill the record with issues that are not narrowly

17 germane, but we do want to come back to that.

18 I think the Intervenors have collectively done more

19 thinking on what impact, if any, the bankruptcy is going to

have, and has had, on this proceeding. And rather than bring u

| 21 formal Motion ot this point, we simply would like to identify

|
22 how we view the bankruptcy as having a potential impact in such'

23 a way that we would perhaps somewhere along the line in one of

24 these various tracks, bring a motion, a more formal motion,

25 that the proceedings should be suspended until the bankruptcy

.

|
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1 court rules on the then-outstanding motion before it,(~}w,

2 Because I continue to believe that the-scopelaf the

3 bankruptcy jurisdiction is such that,.just for example, and I

4 don't mean this one as a particularly good one, we have the

5 Governor of New Hampshire publicly stating that the bankruptcy

6 judge has tha jurisdiction to award the Applicant a license for

7 a nuclear plant.

8 MR. DIGNAN: I kind of like that one. I don't

9 believe it, but I like it.

10 JUDGE SMITH: So maybe he'll order that baby turned

11 on and generate some funds?

12 101..DIGNAN: Then you can take all your motions home.

13 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Which Governor was that?

() 14 MR. TRAFICONTE: That was Governor Sununu.

| 15 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Oh, that Governor.

16 MR. TRAFICONTE: That Governor.

17 JUDGE LINENBERGER: I thought it was the other.

18 MR. DIGNAN: No, he's the one running the ad saying

19 he stopped it.

20 JUDGE SMITH: Let's just talk, Governor A, Governor

| 21 B.

22 MR. TRAFICONTE: Putting the Governors aside, the

23 point I'm making is that we believe that there are substantial

24 bankruptcy issues, some of which I've addressed, and as I said,

25 I don't want to necessarily belabor the issue on detail today.

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(] 1 But a debtor in possession is not the same as a non-
t-

~2- bankrupt. And a debtor in possession is subject to creditors

3 coming in on very short notice and asking the bankruptcy court

4 to stop certain expenditures of funds.

5 A debtor in possession, as PSNH now is, is subject to

6 a motion for the appointment of a trustee, and there's-

7 statutory grounds for that -- there are a lot of variables in

8 play now that could cause the funding for the pursuit of this

9 license -- funding for mass plan litigation, because obviously

10 a utility-generated plan is going to be a dif fereitt financial

11 burden than it would otherwise be.

12 Funding for the New Hampshire side of planning,

13 because there's a state statute in How Hampshire that obligates

() 14 every penny spent by the State in support of a New Hampshire

15 plant to be reimbursed by the Applicant here.

16 There are so many variables here that could impact on

17- fairly short notice on the money available for pursuing --

18 JUDGE SMITH: I think we can cut you short. Let's

19 assume, for purpose of your argument, that the trustee in

20 bankruptcy, or whatever he is, debtor in possession?

21 MR. TRAFICONTE: Debtor in possession is what wn have

22 now.

23 JUDGE SMITH: A debtor in possession, has all the

24 power you say, I still don't see how we can change our schedule

25 in anticipation of any of that. I just don't -- I think we

c
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('y 1 just have to continue to plan under our rules, under'ouri

A-m
2 notices of hearing, under our franchise -- our charter is to

3 proceed with due dispatch to litigate the issues before us.

4 It may very well be that future events may bring into

5 question our ability to continue litigating, but I don't think'
6 we can anticipate them in our scheduling.

7 MR. TRAFICONTE: As I said, I bring this up for two

8 purposes -- I bring it up for two purposes: one is to

9 essentially identify what we think could present a condition

10 such that we could bring a motion for suspension or cessation

11 pending a bankruptcy decision.

12 The second, however, is more narrowly focused on your

13 schedule with regard to the Mass. plans.

() 14 JUDGE SMITH: Okay,

15 MR. TRAFICONTE: The point being that the financial

16 predicament that the Applicants now find themselves in is one

17 that we think we should be permitted to explore in the

18 contention phase of the Mass. plan litigation.
|
,

19 And essentially we would like to put the Board on

20 notice that -- I'm sure the Board's already aware that there's

21 a financial qualifications waiver petition before the appeal

22 board on the low power phase of this case, and that in light of

23 the bankruptcy, Judge Rosenthal has asked that those petitions

24 be supplemented and any new petitions be filed.

25 We're anticipating we are going to -- the

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
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'T 1 Commonwealth was not a party to that initial petition to the
1

2 On-site Board. We are, however,. going -- in response to Judge

3 Rosenthal's opinion, going to supplement or file a new

4 petition, in light of the bankruptcy, that asks for.the waiver

5 from the exemption from the financial qualifications rule, to

6 be applicable to these off-site proceedings as well, as to'the

7 low-power on-site proceedings.

8 And what that runs to is that we would ask that

9 contentions be admitted as to the financial qualifications of

10 the Applicants to support financially the kind of undertaking

11 that an off-site emergency plan for Massachusetts would entail.

12 JUDGE SMITH: I guess my answer is the same: wait

13 and see. I see no reason not to make -- schedule anything as

(]) 14 if the case can't be litigated.

15 With respect to new contentions, I'm sure you realize

16 that clocks do run on timeliness of contentions. But I know

17 you know that.

18 MR. TRAFICONTE: Well, the clock's certainly running

19 on the contention. We're really talking about Mass. plan

20 contentions. The clock, I assume, hasn't started to run on-

21 that since we haven't officially -- or maybe it started on the

22 day we got this order, perhaps.

23

24

25

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(|("T 1 JUDGE SMITH: '!het's true, we have given a specific -

%.)
2- 2 contention date here. .

3 MR. TRAFICONTE: You've given us a contention date on

5- 4 the_ Mass. plans, yes.

5 _MR. DIGNAN: Which I hope the Board is Lpenito

6 further argument on it.

i MR. TRAFICONTE: As I do. But I imagine we're not on'

8 the same side.

9 JUDGE SMITH: Yes, there was an asterisk on that one.-
.

10- Actually, we're open to argument on everything, but those were

11 particularly open.
s

12 MS.-DOUGHTY: Just in line with Mr. Traficonte's

13 argument, I'd li).e to recall to the Board's attention, I ' guess

~( ) 14 Judge Harbour was the only member on the Board at that time,

15 bv.t in 1983 we went forward and litigated an evacuation time

16 estimate and proposed fitidings were fil,d by all the parties'

I 17 that were party to that lit /gation on evacuation time

18 estimat9s. Now that all wound up being for taught , and we have
.

19 had to come back and spend a substantial burden on the parties

20 to have to re]itigate a new evacuation time est; mate.

21 JUDGE SMITH: Well, you know, even if --
.

22 MS. DOUGHTY: So, it'n a historic precedent of our

23 7ncern.

24 UDGE SMITH: Even if I agreed with you. Even if I

} 4/c to be the result, if I were convinced that thato
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(")T
.1' is going to be what happens in'this case, personally, outside

'w
2 this case, we are without authority to take that into account.

3 We only have the authority to hear issues in this

4- case and to hear them expeditiously. That's all we have. .I

5 mean, even.if you're right.

6' MR. TRAFICONTE: We really see the purpose. I know I

7 see the purpose of bringing the bankruptcy issues up, simply as

8 a way of flagging what vna think are potentially very disruptive

9 events that are happening outside this forum, but may very well

10 impact on it.
^

11 JUDGE SMITH: That's really the only value of it.

12 But it just -- I just think we have to reject absolutely

| 13 everything you say as a reason to influence the scheduling that
!

() 14 we have. There's just no reason -- no way that we can take

15 into account those factors.

16 MR. TRAFICONTE: Your Honor, mo /ing on to the point

17 that Mr. Dignan raised with regard to his proposed --

18 JUDGE SMITH: Well, can we go back to the main track

19 and see if the schedule for the proposed findings meets the

20 needs of the parties there, and they format, and then move on

21 to the cheltering.
|
i
'

22 PR. TRAFICONTE: That's fine. The only problem we

23 have is, obviously, we have to take these in a serial order,

24 and I imagine the Board would be inclined tc ask the parties

25 their view c these points.
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L f('). 1 .Just-as-a preliminary matter, I.think.you're-going to
|v'

2' . find much'less disagreement :from the Commonwealth and1I -think-

3 from'the other Intervenors than you might anticipate as to the
'

,

4 . general format here.

Si The problemfis --

15- ' JUDGE SMITH: -Format?

7 MR. TRAFICONTE: -- raust less -disagreement.

8 JUDGE SMITH: Yes. Right.

9 MR. TRAFICONTE: But~1f'we take main track,1for-

10 example, and you put to us collectively,'are you --

11- essentially, can you' live by this; and we say, yes. It-

12 is -- we say.th.st obviously in view of the whole schedule. So
e

13 we can live with this part when this part, the second track is

.(]) 14. laid out the way it is and the Mass. plan litigation is laid'

15 out the way it is.
,

16 I already imagine that Mr. Dignan is going to argue

17 that certain parts of it should be altered. If they're

18 altered, then we may have different view on whether we can

_
19 get t.as work done.

20 JUDGE SMITH: Yes. But the onl.i way I know to go

21 about it is, I don't know how to work them all three

22 simultaneously. If we could just work out -- if this -- if the

23 main track meets the needs of the parties, and get that nailed

24 doen. And thea., if the main track has to be adjusted because

25 of adjustments in the sheltering track, then we'll go back to

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
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f' _1 the main track.
1 )T.

But'somebody has to have some sense of organization2'

3 here, and there's a matter of default.

4 MR. TRAFICONTE: We have no problem with the schedule

5 as it's set out in the r.ain track.

6 JUDGE SMITH: Okay.

7 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor.

8 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Dignan.

9 MR. DIGNAN: I have no problem with it. I was going

10 to ask the Board this, the Applicant has that right of a reply

11 to the findings. I'm going to be getting a bunch of proposed

12 findings in.

13 The Board had indicated that it did not -- and if I

(]) 14 was wrong in this perception, please advise me and I'll back

15 right off -- but the Board doubted that it would be issuing a

16 separate initial decision with respect to the matters other

17 than sheltering.

18 JUDGE SMITH: Yes. Ard that's a good point.

19 MR. DIGNAN: And if that would be so, I was wondering
.

20 if -- not that I'm asking for it now -- it could be held open,

21 that I might be asking you for a couple of extra days beyond

22 that 26th. That's tight when you're going to be answering a

23 bunch of proposed findings.

24 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Dignan, you almost have a blank

25 check for time.

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
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}
lt LMR. DIGNAN:- Well, I'm not asking you for.it now..

3

'2 .I'm Just' raising it, that once I-see'what I've got,.itJmay ---

,

'C' 3 . frankly --'I'll be frank with:you, I've never had occasion to*

'

4~ file anything.extensivo in response in a licensing case.

5. But I just don't know on this one'. I've never tried-

6 an evacuation' case betore this either. - And I would like to.

7 -advise the-Board that assuming.the last one'is the staff - .I

8 .think probably the 20 days from Intervenors' covers,-maybe,

9 because.it's most likely that's the one I want to answer. But',

10 I might be looking to the Board to ask for a couple of more

'll days in the end of that -- on the end of that track if it gets

12 tight.

13 JUDGE LINENBERGER: This is with' respect to your

14 response?
H <

L 15 MR.'DIGNAN: My response, Your Honor, yes.

~16 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Your reply findings.

17. MR. DIGNANe But if it's the Board's intention to-

,

| 18 move forward to a separate initial decision on everything other
l

19 than sheltering, then I'll just live with the schedule as it'

20 is. But if you were not intending to do that, I don't think I

21 would lengthen anything by asking for a couple of days more.

22 JUDGE SMITH: Right. One of the recsons -- sne of

23 the premises of this schedule is that we don't think that we
.

24 are going to be able to issue a separate initial decision; and

25 therefore, we didn't want any party to have to artificially

I ..- ~ .
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(~S 1 live to'a schedule and have their papers sit on our desk, you
V

2 know, we wanted to grant a maximum. amount of time-to the

3 parties so that the papers they do file will be needed when

4 they're filed, to the extent that that's possible.

5. So, we have a schedule here which allows us to be

6 working ourselves intermittently on three tracks. But I don't

7 expect that we'll be able to get e partial initial _ decision.

8 But we have it -- if we have the papers in at a time when we

9 can at least begin to work on it.

10 MR. DIGNAN: Pight. If you'll observe, and I --

11 ' JUDGE SMITH: But no earlier. No earlier.

12 MR. DIGNAN: I don't mean to transgress the Board's

13 indication, let's stay on one track at a time. But I can't

(} 14 help but look at track two at.the same time.

15 If the Intervenor findings come in on the 6th of
,

16 April, and we go into the shelter hearings on the 18th, that

17 effectively means that any real hard laboring time I've got on

18 the Intervenor findings runs out on the 18th. Because I'll
i

19 be -- I'll presumably be in court from the 18th on; do you see

20 what I mean.

I 21 JUDGE SMITH: That's right.

22 MR. DIGNAN: And then I see the staff, and I don't

23 know what the vtaff's position will be, and it's possible I may

24 want to take it on. And as I say, I'm not asking you to bullo

25 in an extension of that 26 date now; I would like to feel,

|

;
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[ 1 however, that at least the Board would be receptive if I camel

2 at you on the 18th or thereafter and asked for a few more days
,

3 that I could.get.it.

4 JUDGE SMITH: It might be appropriate then, because

5 of your concerns if we go in -- since'we do have agreement then

6 on the main track. Let's take up the format of proposed

7 findings and our expectations end see if that might help you a

8 little bit.

| 9 Now, I know that the parties hers are quite

| 10 experienced in filing proposed findings, and there's not much I

11 can tell you about it. I would like to share some of my

12 experiences with you, however.

13 I've had findings submitted that were a particular
,

f (]) 14 position or a point or a threat, will run through the entire
|

15 document. And every time you'd pick up the document, you want'

16 to be sure that you understood the parties position, you have

17 to read the whole thing over again or go through it. And

18 that's a big risk there, because how much patience do we have?

19 How much energy and time?

20 Therefore, I want to caution you that we will expect

; 21 you to make the point as to an issue exactly where it is
!

| 22 stated, the issue is discussed in the outline.

23 Now, it's okay, if you wish, to have an overall

24 argument, an overall summary. But on proposed findings, you

25 keep your proposed findings in the order or at least cross-

j () Heritage Reporting Corporation
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1 reference.. So if I want to know how a Massachusetts Attorney{1
. 2 General stands on a particular issue, I'can go to that part and

3 be confident that I don't have to go through anyplace else to .

4 know that we have everything.

5 And this may sound very simple, and yet it is an

6 error that is so common.in proposed findings that I think it's

7 necessary to warn you against it.

8 Do you have any questions about that?

9 MR. BROCK: Yes, Your Honor. .I'm not sure I'm clear

10 in your point of cross-referencing.

11 JUDGE SMITH: I don't expect to have the problem come

12 up with the people in this litigation because you're pretty

13 disciplined people. But its happened so often that it is

f () 14 worthwhile cautioning you against.

15 Let's say that the issue is reception centers. .But

16 as it turns out, as it has in this case, that reception centers

17 might have em impact on evacuation time estimates. And you

18 cannot discuss everything you wish to say about reception

19 centers and nothing about evacuation time estimates in that

20 category. But if you don't cross-reference, you cannot be
t

i

21 assured that I have all of your arguments on each category

22 It should be possible to pick up your proposed

23 findings and read under reception centers evervthing you want

| 24 us to find about reception centers. If there is an overlag and
1

25 you don't cross-reference, you may lose it. Yes, cross

|
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1 reference right in the proposed findings.( ';
2 MR. BROCK: That's fine, Your Honor.

3 JUDGE SMITH: But don't make us search through an

4 entire large document to be assured that we have everything

'S that is said on a particular point.

6 Okay. Now, I also want to talk about sandbagging.

7 If you try to sandbag it's a big risk. Make your case in your

8 initial proposed findings. If you hold it up -- well, I guess

9 nobody in this particular -- we haven't provided for any reply
|

10 for Intervenors, have we; that's right.

11 MR. TRAFICONTE: You've taken care of that already

12 (Laughter)

13 MR. PIERCE: The only potential sandbagger here
,.

| (). 14 is Mr. Dignan, you know, if I left.

15 JUDGE SMITH: All right. Sometimes the parties have

16 preferred simultaneous findings and simultaneous response

17 findings. And I've had big sandbagging problems there, but we

18 don't have it in this case, except for Mr. Dignan and I'm sure

19 he's too conservative to take a chance on leaving an important

20 argument to the end. So we have nothing more to say on that.

21 MR. DIGNAN: I understar.d the only right I have in

22 that second filing is the right of reply.

23 JUDGE SMITH: That's right.

24 MR. DIGNAN: I have no right to put any affirmative

|
25 findings forth, I may only reply to findings that have been

<-
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2 JUDGE SMITH - That's right.

3 MR. DIGNAN: -- proposed'by the other' side.

4 ' JUDGE SMITH: And what we.would expect you to do --
'

5- MR. DIGNANs. So there'wil1~be no: sandbagging..

6- JUDGE. SMITH:- What we expect you to do, too, Mr.-

7 'Dignan,'for organizational' convenience.isitb point by~ point

8 identify any reply to the proposed findings to'which you're

9 ' reply, you know, by number, page or whatever.

10 MR. DIGNAN: And unless directed otherwise, it is

11 usually my habit to -- if I reply -- sectionally reply by reply

12 Intervenor by-Intervenor so that the Board realizes that this

13 reply is directed to that Intervenor's proposed findings; and.

() 14 then within that to adopt the order and so forth that the

15 Interveror has, so that they're directly juxtaposed.

16 JUDGE SMITH: Here's another area that I haven't

17 discussed with the.other two Board members yet because it just

18 occurred to me. But sometimes if you're -- you have, not all

19 the resources you'd like, you can file proposed findings only

20 in those areas where you disagree, and not be in default.

21 I mean, for example, you can take the Applicants'

22 proposed findings and go on down and intersperse your -- cross

23 out one of their's and say, reject that one and adopt this one

24 instead. And that's an easy way for us to identify what the

25 dispute is and where the record differs and where the ptrties
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1 differ. And it's an efficient way.
~

2' The NRC staff-has.used that in my cases quite a: bit.

3 MR. TURK: Do'I underst'and you~ favor that approach,

4 if we use it here?

5 JUDGE SMITH: I mean, let me check'with my

~

6 colleagues. I found it, you know -- yes. That's an approach

7 that I have found easiest to follow-and the most efficient.

L 8 When I see a proposed findings isn't di'puted, thens

-9 we don't have to spend much time at it. If you present it in a|-

| 10 .slightly different way from the beginning, then there's

11 comparisons that have to be made. But if you indicate only.

12 where you disagree where the Applicants' proposed findings and

13 then indicate how you would like to have it instead, you have
-

(]) 14 better focused on the differences, and you better, you-know,

15 you have less material-and we're able to see_ exactly what your

10 position is much easier.

17 Don't insist upon it, but it's just a hint as a good

18 way to do it.

19 MR. TRAFICONTE: Your Honor, if I could just -- I was

,
20 just looking over your scheduling order to see if you addressed

L
'

21 this, and I didn't remember that you did. But are you

22 expecting the Intervenors to collectively file one set of

23 proposed findings and conclusion?,

|
| 24 JUDGE SMITH: Well, we haven't addressed that. But
|

25 what we do expect is for the Intervenor who had the lead on a

|
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1 .particular. issue to'take.the lead. And we won't foreclose
( {

.

another Intervenor for filing;fthat would^be very hard'to ca..2
J

3 But we'd prefer that an-Intervenor who~ wishes to be heard -- I

4 mean,_have proposed findings'on a special subject, work throughL

5 the~ lead Intervenor.- We --

6 MR. TRAFICONTE: Well, let's imagine this, that we --

7 Mass. AG has a proposed finding and conclusions package that

8 covers ETEs -- well, in this case it would cover ETEs. An'd
~

~

-9 there might be a couple of.other issues that we were,not lead
|

10 Intervenors on, but we would not -- not all of them, but

11 perhaps some that.-we would like to set forth proposed findings

12 and: conclusions as well.

13 There would be a lead Intervenor on some of those

(]) 14 issues. They.would put forward their own document. We could

15- have -- that could be in two different documents. We might be

16 able to get together on it.

17 JUDGE SMITH: Yes. If you get together, so much the

18 better. Maybe you can't, which doesn't foreclose you your

19 right to file proposed findings.

20 MR. TRAFICONTE: Right. I just wanted to make sure I
i

21 understood that.

; 22 JUDGE SMITH: And it may be worthwhile, if you do get

23 together, to indicate that. I mean, that it is a joint

24 proposal.

25 MR. TURK: I personally prefer that approach, if we

|
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'(d
could get any proposed findings from Intervenors other than the t"% 1

2 lead Intervenor to be forwarded to the lead Intervenor; and'

3 then have a single set on that issue filed.

4 EMR . TRAFICONTE: Well, assuming we can agree to it.

-5 MR. TURK: -I meant, assuming to agree, because there-

6 may be --

7 MR. BROCK: Assuming there's time for that. And.I

8 -think that that's not an appropriate assumption.

9' MR. TURK: There may be differences in nuance on a

10 lot of issues or you may all feel the same way about teachers,

11 for instance. But, you know, the phrasing can be slightly

12 different in each case, and I think it would be helpful if

13 there would be an agreed upon finding where it would be clear

[v) 14 what the joint feeling of the Intervenors is on the issue,

15 MR. BROCK: Well, we represent different parties.

16 JUDGE SMITH: Yes, we understand that. Mr. Brock, we

17 well understand that point. But again, let me say that for the

18 best punch, the best impact of proposed finding, having it well

19 thought out, having it presented once by a lead Intervenor,

20 just the volume of material tends to dilute a point sometime.

21 I understand about nuances. If you can't do it, you

22 can't do it. But I still believe that if you can get a well

23 thought out proposed findings supported by the record,

24 representing all the parties on a particular issue, it's easier

25 for us and it's better for you,

r~%
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1 MR. BROCKt We will_certainly_be in contact with the
.

2 ; Intervenor.trying to work together.

'3 ' JUDGE SMITH: I'm sure_'you will~.
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(~j l' MR. TRAFICONTE: One last point, Your Honor, unless
%s

2 you have more in terms of hints as to how you -- the Board

3 would'like to see this package.

4 .But one other point that I wanted to raise with the

5 Board as to what your expecting to get from us_and what we

6 might be planning on preparing.

7 As'I read the rule for proposed findings which is

~ R 2.754, the rule contemplates that at this point in the

9 proceedings the parties would file proposed findings of fact

10 and conclusions of law, brief s and a proposed fonn of order.

11 And I take it, since we may not be getting a partial initial

12 decision we don't need a proposed order at this juncture.

13 But the brief part -- I'm not familiar with NRC

() 14 practice before in this case, is it common or uncommon to have

15 -some discursive -- a document -- a separate document with some

16_ discursive legal argument presented in that?

17 JUDGE SMITH: It is common to have legal arguments,

18 yes, that's provided by the Administrative Procedure Act as

19 well as our own rules. And we'll allow it to you to decide how

20 you organize it.

21 I think that it is easier to understand, if legal

|

22 arguments pertain to a particular issue, like the categories

23 you have there, have it included in that issue.

24 If you have overall arguments pervade the whole case,

25 well, then, set it out separately as -- see, you're allowed to

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(V
propose to us conclusions of law.'T 1

2. MR. TRAFICONTE: Yes.

'

3 JUDGE SMITH: That's where your legal argument would

4 be. When they say briefs that's probably your proposal for our

'5 conclusions of law.

6' See, you're going to file this in a form of an

7 initial decision.

8 MR. TRAFICONTE: Yes.

9 JUDGE SMITH: If it should ever happen, and an ideal

10 proposed findings are submitted, well, all we have to do is to

11 sign it. So, you can propose to us conclusions of law.

12 MR. TRAFICONTE: I'm familiar with that format,

13 generally proposed findings and conclusions of law. What I'm

L() 14 really talking about is more discursive legal argument that

15 wouldn't be narrowly confined to an outline form of conclusions .

16 of law, but might want to make citation references and make

17 argument that requires some exposition of a point that isn't

18 captured by an outline form, conclusions of law format, which

19 is what I take the difference to be between conclusions of law

20 and briefs.

21 JUDGE SMITH: Yes. Conclusions of law would more

22 typically be -- is in fact, two people distinguish between a
e

23 conclusion of fact and conclusion of law in NRC briefs and APA

24 briefs.

25 Conclusion of law more purely -- and this is up to

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
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1 you to decide -- conclusion of law more purely would-be.that(a'y
2 our ruling, our -- reverse our ruling on the sholly. testimony.

3 That was there, the Board now you're proposing that we reverse

4 it, throw it out, then reopen it or whatever, you know, as a

5 conclusion of law. That would not -- I'm afraid I'm just

6 confusing here.

7 If you want to submit a legal argument, purely legal

8 argument, you can call it that or whatever you want to call it,

9 you can do it either according to the issue to which it-

10 pertains, which is preferable, or if it is a legal argument

11 that blankets the whole case as far as you're concerned,

12 present it separately. There's no provision for it here, you

13 just put it in wherever you want to, at the beginning I would

() 14 expect.

15 Conclusions of law, as they have come to be known in

16 NRC proceedings and other administrative agency proceedings,

17 are really more conclusions of fact; that the Applicant has

18 failed to produce evidence of accurate time estimates would

19 be, really to me that's a conclusion of fact. But typically

20 you're going to find it as a conclusion of law in NRC

21 decisions.

22 Typically, that's at the very end just preceding the

23 order. And it flows from the findings -- proposed findings of

24 fact and legal arguments.

25 I don't know if I'm helping or not.

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
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/~N 1 MR. TRAFICONTE: No, that's fine. You must have been
Ib

2 anticipating -- you're imagining.that you're going to get what

3 I was imagining'I would try to write,-so it seems to be jiving.

4 So what about the other point, the proposed formal

5 order of decision, you wouldn't be looking for that?

6 JUDGE SMITH: That pervades the whole thing.

7 MR.'TRAFICONTE: Even at this stage when we only have

8 a -- because --

9 JUDGE SMITH: Read the phrase again?

._10 MR. TRAFICONTE: The rule says, "That at this

11 juncture we would file proposed," quote, "proposed findings of

12 fact and conclusions of law, coma, briefs and a proposed formal

15 order of decision."

() 14 And I take it, because of the posture we're in we

15 wouldn't file our proposed form, because you're not going to

16 issue a partial initial decision.

17 JUDGE SMITH: Oh, yes, yes. You might propose -- as

18 a matter of fact, your filing should be in the form of a

19 decision that we might sign.

20 Now, if you want -- if you wish to make a legal

21 argument aside from your proposed findings of fact and {

] 22 conclusions of la.<, and make a separat., brief, that's fine, you

23 can do that.

24 MR. TRAFICONTE: That's really what we were

'

25 contemplating.

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
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'(~j' 1 JUDGE SMITH: Or you could have done'it in another
'u

2 . way. See,-some people will'present it to'the~ Board, they will

3 present a legal brief in the terms of a legal opinion that the

4 Board might adopt.- See, that's what's preferred there, that's

5 the reference to, in the form of -initial decision.

6 This all goes back to the Administrative Procedure

7- Act which gives the parties an opportunity to propose to the

8 presiding officer the form of its decision together with legal '

S reasoning and reasons for the decision, opinions, findings and

10 everything else.

11 Any other questions about -- I --

12 MR. TURK: Is there a suggested page limit?

13 JUDGE SMITH: Well, I was just going to bring that

() 14 up. I hate to put page limits on; I just urge for your own

15 benefit concise proposed findings. If you say the same thing

16 in different parts of your proposed findings, what happens is

17 you stop thinking right there and ycu wonder what the

18 difference is. You know, you keep going back and forth, why is

19 this being said twice, there must be a difference. And if

20 there is no difference, you've just confused us. And we do get

21 confused.

22 Do you want to go to the format that Mr. Dignan has

23 proposed? It seems to follow very well the -- take up
,

24 background introduction. The parties appreciate our direction

25 to try and agree upon a stipulated background introduction.

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888

.

-,--r -- -



,

!

' '
,

B 4

?; '

. , .-
_

'

-9675

1 ;MR.:DIGNAN: I was going ~to ask you about that, Your-' =
)

2 Honor. I-would be,_in-any event,.as'the Applicant person

l' '3 filing including background introduction which you have'the

4 ' procedural _ background and so forth'and so on.

5 The Board has already suggested about parties,-you

- ~6- .know,-only putting | findings where they~ don't disagree. I can

7 represent to the Board that, what I've done in the past1almost

8 every time has been_ adopted because_I don't_try to argue the

9 case, I just. lay out when we had the hearings, where the

10 hearings were,-what issues were included by number, not even

. 11 with editorializing. I honestly think that will take' care of

12 it.

13 I will take the effort to work out a stipulation in'
'

'C 14 advance.

15 JUDGE SMITH: Well, if --
s

16 MR. DIGNAN: That's what I am planning to put as the

17 front on the procedural and the backgrcund introduction

18 section.

19 JUDGE SMITH: If the parties favor the suggestion

20 that we made, that you just file proposed findings in areas we

21 disagree, then you can save time and not try to negotiate a

22 stipulated background, just wait until Mr. Dignan does it. And

23 if you disagree with aspects of it, point that out. If you

24 don't, indicate that you don't.

25 It will be our intention to just, without much

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
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1 critical examination, just to adopt the background introduction
< - (~)/x,

2 as presented.

3 Furthermore, Administrative Procedure Act does

4 anticipate-that the parties have a right to file proposed

5 findings. And I for one have no embarrassment in adopting them

6 absolutely verbatim when they're good and aupported by the

7 record. I don't have such pride of authorship that I try

8 to -- particularly when something is well stated, I'm just,

9 zap, that's it, take it right in, cut and paste it or

10 electronically cut and paste it, which we'll get to.

11 We usually find, however, that the temptation to

12 tinker a little is very strong.

13 MR. TRAFICONTE: One question we had on his -- on Mr.

() 14 Dignan's list of proposed areas is the -- juet to note for the

15 record -- at this point in this proceeding he has taken us up

16 on a suggestion we made many months ago, that we identify human

17 behavior as a separate issue. It's now identified as number

18 seven.

19 MR. DIGNAN: Correct.

20 MR. TRAFICONTE: That's fine. But it's also clear

21 that, obviously, that sheltering and behavior, as it's

22 connected to shelter, would not be any portion of that. So

23 that we might get, at some future point when we're filing

24 proposed fact and law on sheltering we would have, perhaps, a

25 behavior section on that as well.

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
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('T -l' MR.-DIGNAN: You're free to file anything you want.
-(;.

-2 MR .' TURK: I would a problem -- if something is

3 : believed to relate to one of the-issues, for_ instance, the ETE

4 . issues, it should be addressed here'without being reserved _for

5 later when the. shelter issue comes in.

6 As I see it, we would have a record in: front of us

7 and make a finding on that record.

8 MR. TRAFICONTE: No, that wesn't --

9 MR. DIGNAN: Let me explain what I would at that, so

10 that nobody gets too concerned. I call it human behavior in

11 emergencies and that broadly for one' reason. As I understand

12 it there are basically two factual human behavior issues raised

13 in the case. One is role abandonment, whether you look at that

(]) 14 as the teachers or the suggestions that workers won't come.
,

'

15 The other is the general problem of whether the

16 public will misbehave in the evacuation process.

17 And the reason I labeled it as broadly as human

18 behavior in emergencies is, I didn't see it as being strictly

19 emergency worker role abandonment, because there has also been

20 this injection of a question of whether or not the public

21 itself will misbehave in the whole process. And I was trying
j

22 to come up with a phraseology that would cover both of those

23 matters which I see as the two matters to be covered under

24 seven.
|

! 25 JUDGE SMITH: Okay. Let's take up Mr. Turk's

() Heritage Reporting Corporati.on
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i i concern, which I don't think is a real one. Let's say that I
('~J

2 aspect human behavior pertains to both the sheltering and

3 evacuation, and the parties file their proposed findings on the

4 main track. Then we have the shelter in litigation, and we

5 provide for the filing of proposed findings on that.

6 Your concern is, somebody might go back to.the pre-

7 existing record and pick up human behavior aspects and file as

8 to sheltering. I see nothing wrong with that.

9 MR. TRAFICONTE: We assumed we were going to do that

10 with regard to human behavior.

11 MR. FIERCE: Same record.

12 JUDGE SMITH: Same record. I don't see anything

13 wrong with that. If they fail to come up with human behavior

() 14 aspects which would help their ETE case, that's the risk they

15 take. But if they go back and pick up aspects for sheltering,

16 that's fine.

17 MR. TURK: My concern was the other way, Your Honor,

18 that might do something that relates to ETE that was left off

19 now and is sought to be picked up later in a sheltering

20 contention. Someone may regret later, well, I should have
;

| 21 addressed this as well at the time of filing findings in ETEs.
!

| 22 My point is it should be filed, and ETE related

23 matters should be filed now.

24 JUDGE SMITH: That's right. The record is closed now

25 on ETE. And you would have to meet the burden of reopening to

| () Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(~3 1 reargue that point. And I think that that breakdown, that it

%.)
2 helps everybody to be a little bit more flexible, too.-

3 MR. TURK I have one concern though about the

4 general category of human behavior in emergencies. We have not

5 litigated that as a separate issue in the proceeding; we've

6 litigated these other categories. And where human behavior was

7 a factor it was addressed within each of those different

8 categories.

9 I don't see the advantage of having it set out as a

10 separate category in our proposed findings.

11 MR. DIGNAN: Let me tell you why I omitted because

12 I'm not wedded to it, because it makes no difference to me if

13 you want it all under one category.

() 14 My reason was, I -- as everybody knows, I didn't want

15 to litigate the case separately at all. I do remember that the

16 Commonwealth's position was that it sculd be good to have that

17 as a separate category, and it has been their consist position.

18 You're perfectly frank, I've been persuaded simply

19 because of the way the evidence evolved, if not because of the

20 brilliance of Mr. Traficonte siding on the subject.

21 The way the evidence is evolved, if you notice when

22 our ETE panel came up everybody happily excused everybody else

23 and took Dr. Mileti alone at times. And we let the aircraft

24 guy go because -- when Dr. Mileti was there.

25 And it seems to -- the record has just naturally seem

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(N l' to have fallen out, that the behavior geestion is pretty
X) ~

2 readily separable from, what I'll call the-pure ETE stuff, that

3 is the question of how many cars are you going to.have in the

4 zone.

5 I'm indifferent. If the Board strongly feels we're

6 going to'have it all in one tass, that's easily done, in my

7 opinion. I just think it will be easier for the Board and-

8 parties to handle it with it broken out separately.

9 And if Mr. Turk disagrees, he can enlighten me as to

10 why, and maybe he's right; I don't know.

11 Mn. TURK: Well, the format we've been following

12 throughout, Your Honor, I guess is the one that the parties

13 agreed to before we started evidentiary hearings. And I had

() 14 sent that out in a letter back in September -- September 23rd,

15- and there were seven categories laid out which included

16 sheltering and did not include human behavior as a separate

17 category.

18 MR. DIGNAN: Where do you get your -- for example,

19 this is what -- let's take the teachers, that's a classic case.

20 Where do you put the teachers?

21 MR. TURK: That's my recollection that that was a;

|
22 portion of the response personnel adequacy issue.

23 MR. DIGNAN: Well, isn't that also part of the ETE

24 issue? And is the behavior of the teachers -- the way that

25 issue finally fell out, it seems to me, is that the contest is

| () Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(^ l' between whether one concurs in the views expressed by the
.v)

2 _ teacher panel and others, the teachers ill abandon; and one

3 concurs in the views of those experts wno says, you cannot

4 predict human behavior and the' historical record is otherwise.

5 I mean, that it seems to me, is the issue the Board

6 is going to have to decide. And that to me sounds like a

7 separate category than the Board concerning itself with how

8 many cars are going to be at the beach on a representative peak

9 day or otherwise.

10 I just think the Commonwealth was correct, it falls

11 out easily as a separate subject matter to me.

12 MR. TURK: Your Honor, may I ask to go off the record

13 and let the parties talk about this for a moment.

(]) 14 JUDGE SMITH: Yes. I think it's time for our break.

15 You mean, talk to the Board about it?

16 MR. TURK: No, talk among the parties.

17- JUDGE SMITH: Okay. Well, let's take a break and

18 let's leave with this thought, however, that the Board in
t

19 general unless something is just unacceptable, will give

20 deference to the parties. But among the parties will give

21 deference to the Appli. cant who has the burden of proof. But we

22 would expect, if it's a reasonable organization, that the

23 parties follow that for our -- feeding back to our benefit so

24 that we can -- for handling purposes.

25 Off the record,

(_h Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(~i 1 (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)
V

2 JUDGE SMITH: Okay. What have you worked out?

3 MR. TURK: I understand that the Intervenors and the

4 Applicants prefer the approach where human behavior is set out

5 as a separate category. I have no objection to it.

6 I do want to ask for a clarification, just so I'm

7 sure to organize my findings the same way the other people will

8 be. May I hear again what issues will be bumped together under

9 the human behavior category? Would that include teachers --

10 MR. TRAFICONTE: Could we maybe circulate something

11 and we could perhaps reach an agreement --

12 MR. DIGNAN: Well, I --

13 MR. TRAFICONTE: -- rather than do it right now.

f( ) 14 MR. DIGNAN: I don't know how fine you want to cut

| 15 the issues.

16 JUDGE SMITH: Well, isn't this going to solve it; the

17 idea is have agreed upon categories. Also, to the extent that

18 you wish, to mold your findings following the Applicants. And

19 they will then be setting the Jead for how those issues are

20 handled, if you follow that and there should be no problem.
|

| 21 MR. TURK: All right.

| 22 JUDGE SMITH: If something happens that you just

23 simply do not feel that you can get your case in, in that mold,

24 that type, then make an exception, but identify it carefully as

25 one so that we know where to look.

I
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(~T ' 1; MR. TURK: Thank you, Your Honor.
(./ ~

2 MR.'DIGNAN: And my colleague,'Ms. Selleck points out

3- something in here that probably should be changed, Your Honor.

4 And number eight which is labeled notification and

5 communications, that got called that because "and

6 communications" was basically that NHLP-6 that got stipulated

7 out. So more properly that's just a notification question now.

8 MS. DOUGHTY: I think it also broadens itself out

9 into the issue of communications if the phone system is not

10 functioning.

11 MR. DIGNAN: I don't -- if the people want to leave

12 it notification, that's fine with me. It's just that -- let's

13 agree and say communication.

() 14 MS. DOUGHTY: Okay.

15 MR. DIGNAN: The phone system is still an issue,

16 there's no question about that.

17 JUDGE SMITH: It stays, right?

18 MR. DIGNAN: Yes.

19 JUDGE SMITH: On your second page of $rcur proposal

20 you have rulings of law within each category. Do you have

21 anything to add to or to disagree with on my discussion of

22 -rules of law and conclusions of fact and findings of fact?

23 MR. DIGNAN: No, I don't, Your Honor. And I don't

24 know how the Board feels aoout this. Sometimes the rulings --

25 I've set them out saparately from findings of fact. I just

! () Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(~ l' thought where a particular ruling was -- that was being sought
\_3/

2 was tied to a specific type of issue.

3 I haven't -- let me give an example. I would assume

4 you will be.asking for a ruling of law, out of the case law,

5 that ETEs are to' reflect realistic as opposed to conservative

6 estimates. You know, there's the case law that says that.

7 That's what I envision as the kind of ruling of law that would

8 be tied in with each issue; that kind of thing.

9 JUDGE SMITH: Yes. That's exactly a ruling of law.

10 That is -- very often, however, decisions will have a

11 conclusion of law which is in fact a conclusion of fact. But a

12 ruling of law, I think you've made the distinction there;

13 that's very good.

() 14 MR. DIGNAN: And I think some -- in some of -- there

15 may well be no rulings of law requested or the only ruling of

16 law that's requested is the Applicant will request that a

17 finding be entered in their order -- in their favor on this

18 issue, because some of them -- there is nothing in contention

19 on the law, rather it's only in contention on the fact.

20 JUDGE SMITH: Well, then I thinx I might suggest

21 adding to this, letters of agreement, number one; findings of

22 fact, number two; rulings of law, number 2.3; conclusions of

23 fact, and that is the letters of agreement have serious

|
24 deficiencies and Intervenors prevail on whatever it might be.

!

25 MR. DIGNAN: So that -- under each section there

(O Heritage Reporting Corporation_j
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. (~T .1' -would be-a .l findings of fact; a .2 rulings of law --
xj:

2 JUDGE SMITH: If there are any.

3 MR. DIGNAN: -- and .3 conclusions..

4 JUDGE SMITH: Yes. ,

5 MR. FIERCE: Conclusions, not conclusions of fact.

6 JUDGE SMITH: .You can call them what you want.

7 MR.-FIERCE: It's the ultimate conclusion on the

8 issue.

9 JUDGE SMITH: The conclusion on the. issues, yes,

10 whether it be factual -- it could very well be a factual legal

11 conclusion.

12 MR. TIERCE: Yes.

13 JUDGE SMITH: Does that help? Is that good?

() 14 MR. FIERCE: Yes.

i 15 Let me just suggest that perhaps there may be some

16 issues end maybe ETEs is one of them where you may want to have

17 series of findings of fact with respect to one topic, a

18 subtopic of ETEs; and then, rulings of law with respect to

19 that. There may be a series of these under ETEs. Would you

20 think that, perhaps?

21 MR. DIGNAN: I don't envision them running that way.

22 I don't care if anybody else wants to.

23 MR. FIERCE: Well, I'll try to follow your --

24 JUDGE SMITH: Yes. As I say, if you have to depart,

( 25 fine, just sort of flag us so that you're not overlooked.

|
|
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r~i 1 Let's-say that I'm accustomed to looking at his
-V

2 proposed findings at the'same place for rulings of law,'and~

3 your's isn't there in the same place, you better flag it. You
.

.
.

4- better -- so I don't miss it. It. depends upon how long it's

5 going to be, too, .the opportunity of missing.

6 Well,.that pretty well takes care of proposed.

-

7 findings.

8 I would like to have -- I'd-like to have two for
'

9 myself. Because I use one to cut up and one'to keep as my

10: file. -We'll come to the -- if these can be filed

11 electronically.

' 12 MR. DIGNAN: I was going to ask about that, Your-

13 Honor. The answer is, yes, we can. Our disks, the way we

'(]) 14 bring .thern out in our firm are in Word Perfect, which is also

15 what the transcript is in. My understanding is that the agency
,

16 has it -- would rather have it in basic ASCII. We have-it

17 converted and give it to you in ASCII or we can give it to you

18 in Word Perfect. The transcript I know is in Word Perfect.

19 JUDGE HARBOUR Just convert it to ASCII and send it.

20 to us and we'll convert it back into our format.

| 21 MR. DIGNAN: Okay.

22 JUDGE SMITH: I guess we can accept it either way, in

23 Word Perfect or ASCII, whatever way it comes off of your's.

24 It's a standby, it will be submitted in ASCII unless we get

25 back to you.

() Heritage Reporting Corporation'
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(']/ 1 MR. DIGNAN: The other thing I was going to say, if
w

2 it's all right, our. paralegal isn't here, who is the computer.

3 whiz, but I can have her when we're rsady to submit just

4 contact your secretary and ask how you want it to come down and

5 we'll put it. I think we can put it in whatever format you

6 desire.

7 JUDGE HARBOUR: The person's name to contact'in our

8 office is Jack Whetstein, W-H-E-T-S-T-E-I-N, and he's our

9 computer whiz.

10 JUDGE SMITH: We'll be using Display Write to draft

11 decisions. How about -- what does this do to you, folks? I

12 assure you that it -

13 JUDGE HARBOUR: It makes no difference.

() 14 JUDGE SMITH: It makes no difference. It's just that

15 we're trying to save -- we have a storage of secretarial help

16 and wherever possible we can adapt a finding electronically

17 we're going to do it.

18 MR. BROCK: In the event we do not have that

19 capability, Your Honor, is it my understanding that the Board

20 would want four originals, two for yourself and one for each of

: 21 the other Board members?

22 JUDGE SMITH: In that event, yes, plus -- well, the

23 service copy, just double the service upon the Board. And
i

! 24 submit one unstapled.
|

25 MS. DOUGHTY: One unstapled.
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1 JUDCE SMITH: Well, we set up our machine, you know,
gg

h 2 our machine can't stand on a stapled document. None of this is

5
3 important. If you think about it, fine.-

c

h 4 MR. DIGNAN: I want to make sure I understand. Your

5 Honor, you would like, as I understand, two copies, one
r
: 6 unbound.
6

7 JUDGE SMITH: Yes.

;

8 MR. DIGNAN: And the other Judges would like two

f 9 copies, one bound.

t 10 JUDGE RARBOUR: Yes.
:

[ 11 MR. DIGNAN: And, Your Honor, one or two? One bound.
1

k 12 JUDGE SMITH: Anything further on format,
b
a 13 MR. TRAFICONTE: Just on the computer capability.
t

||| 14 We'll call your computer expert. We do produce a disk, and I

15 guess the question is just if it's compatible. I have the

,- #

_ 16 feeling we looked into that at the outset here and determined

17 that it isn't.
s

f 18 JUDGE SMITH: Is not? What machines do you have? We

f 19 can go off the record for this and just rest a while.

F 20 Off the record,

f 21 (Discussion off the record.)
R

22 JUDGE SMITH: Okay. Shall we move on to the
g

23 sheltering track. Do we still have the February lith date for

24 New Hampton, Mr. Huntington, do we still have the February lith
.

25 date is still on track?
_

_

.
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1 MR. HUNTINGTON . Yes. We're anticipating the faxing
{},

2 .and to feed it tomorrow with an overnight express delivery to-

3 all the other parties for Friday morning.

4 JUDGE SMITH: Fine.

5 And how are you on the 22nd. I mean, you're on the

6 14th.-

7 MR. FIERCE: I'm sorry,'yes, the 14th.

.8 MR. TURK: I have no problem with that. Understand,

9 one thing we may say on the 22nd is_that we're not taking a

10 position, period. So that will be the extent of our answer, if

11 that's the way we decide to go regardless of the outcome.

12 JUDGE LINENBERGER: But might you say --

13 MR. TURK: Or we might say, we are going to take a

() 14 position or hypothetically we may take a position and here's

15 what it will be.

16 JUDGE SMITH: Might you do this, if FEMA's evaluation

17 goes this way our position might be this way, otherwise I don't

18 know why --

19 MR. FLYNN: I thought this was settled before and I

20 thought it was very simple and that is, if FEMA's position

21 stays where it is now, then the NRC's position is different
,

|
22 than it is X. If the FEMA's position changes, then NRC does|

23 not propose to file anything separate from FEMA's position.

24 But the point is to get out to the Intervenors and the

25 Applicant what it is that NRC would say if FEMA's position
|
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1 doesn't change.
).

2 MR. DIGNAN: Doesn't change.

3 MR. FLYNN: No, doesn't change.

4 MR. TURK: Your Honor, there's several possibilities.

5 101. TRAFICONTE: Well, first, we did have that --

6 that is how we understood what we agreed to on the-phone. I

7 mean, the Intervenors agree with that description of h'ow it

8 stands now. . We're looking for what -- we call it hypothetical,

9 but we're looking for the testimony that you would file if you

10 were going to file testimony.

11- MR. TURK: Exactly. I understand that. Now, if it's

12 possible --

13 MR. TRAFICONTE: So yid've got to file it. How can

( )- 14 we have any cire'tmstance where you wouldn't file anything?

! 15 JUDGE SMITH: If FEMA comes out with a position --

16 MR. TRAFICONTE: No, no, I understand. But on the

17 22nd of February, how could there be nothing filed by the NRC,

18 since it doesn't know what FEMA is going to say. It could

19 preface it with, if this then that. But its got to file

20 something.

21 MR. TURK: There are different options. And the
|

22 schedule that the Boerd has set forth is still acceptable to

23 the staff. I don't know why we have to get into any more

24 detail about what I may say or may not say on the 22nd. I'll

25 say it one time --
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} j. 1 JUDGE SMITH: Well, that's not exactly right', Mr.

2 . Turk. Because one of the things we're trying to do is let the

3 parties know early on what they have to face in the litigation

4 of this' issue.

5 MR. TURK: On the 22nd they will have that from you.

6 JUDGE SMITH: Well, I just hope that that is the

7 case.

8- MR. TURK: It will be. If the Board and parties

9 concern is that I'm going to take some sort of an interim

10 position again on the 22nd, let me lay that concern to rest.

11 On the 22nd I will file something which gives the party full

12 and fair notice of what it is the staff will be doing in this

13 proceeding, either regardless of what FEMA says or conditioned

(]) 14 upon some sort of FEMA paper coming out first.

15 JUDGE SMITH: Right. Okay.

16 MR. TRAFICONTE: And is the corollary also true that

17 if nothing is filed on the 22nd, that then you are essentially

18 waiving any right to put in any testimony, no matter what FEMA
|

19 says later?

20 MR. TURK: Any direct case, yes.

21 JUDGE SMITH: Well, I hope there will be a marker

22 there, I hope the date doesn't just come and go with silence on

23 it.

24 MR. TURK: I'll write a letter, if nothing more.

25 JUDGE SMITH: Now, I think we're moving to the next
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{). point where there's likely to be disappointment on the part of,1

2 maybe everybody, and that is we have not provided for discovery

3 on FEMA's evaluation of the sheltering position. But we have

4 provided for discovery request after New Hampshire files. And

5 again, our reasoning is that New Hampshire's filing will be the

6 substance; and FEMA's evaluation will be policy, judgment or

.7 whatever it is that they use. And be adding no technical

8 bases. That was our reasoning and if we're wrong we want to

9 know about it.

10 NR. TRAFICONTE: Well, I don't have any problem with

11 that in theory. I guess part of my problem has to do with the

12 discussion we just had with Mr. Turk.

13 I understand that -- from a real information point of

() 14 view, we could look at some new information this Thursday or'

15 Friday when New Hampshire either comes in with something new

16 that has to be evaluated by us and/or we could be looking at

17 information from Mr. Turk on the 22nd. We are in fact going to

18 be looking, assuming that they have information that may

19 eventually end up in the proceeding.

20 And we also appreciate that FEMA is very likely going

f 21 to be filing something in the way of a policy position, one way

22 or the other. -

23 But we think we should have the right to discover the'

24 staff as much as the New Hampshire, the foundation for the New

25 Hampshire position, because it's clear to us that the staff,
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1 and from what we've already heard Mr. Bores testify to here,
~}-

2 that there is, if you will, a technical basis for the staff's

3 position.

4 And it may be a simple matter as deposing Dr. Bores.

-5 But that's the problem we have with the two days. We don't see

6 the logic between a two day connection between the staff's

7 filing and our discovery request being due. We couldn't

8 evaluate --

9 JUDGE SMITH: The reasoning, and we alluded to it
'

10 during the conversations, one of the reasons why we've

11 encouraged the staff to file a hypothetical position complete

12 with a technical bases for it is to satisfy discovery

13 requirements.

(]) 14 MR. TRAFICONTE: I see. So in lieu of -- well, then

15 I would -- and make the substitutive argument that I understand

16 that would be in lieu of a part of our discovery requests. But

17 without having --

18 JUDGE SMITH: Now, if they -- without close to

19 their --

20 MR. TRAFICONTE: Yes.

21 JUDGE SMITH: -- you might suspect that they laight, I

22 don't know.

23 MR. TRAFICONTE: Yes, that's my problem.

24 JUDGE SMITH: Then you might have another problem.

25 MR. TRAFICONTE: Yes.

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888



.

9694
..

('~ 1 JUDGE SMITH: As to which we would be very sensitive.
3_

2 MR. TRAFICONTE: Without having seen what it is they

3 provide in the way of actual technical bases, I appreciate that >

4 it could be so rich that we have nothing to ask Dr. Bores.

'5 JUDGE SMITH: That's exactly what'I'd predict. |

6 MR. TRAFICONTE: It's funny, because I have the

7 opposite prediction. I have a feeling that I'm going to look

8 at it and say, well, before he gets on -- you know, this person

9 gets on the stand ~to testify, I would have a couple of

10 questions I'd want to ask him, either in an interrogatory form

11 or in a deposition form. That's my only concern.
- ,

12 I appreciate it that it might be so detailed that

13 there would be nothing else to say, but its not been -- to date

() 14 at least, not been the style of the staff.

15 MR. TURK: Well, I don't want to comment.on that last
,

16 comment. I should say, I would like to comment, but I won't.

17 The reason for the Board having this February 22nd

18 date, as Judge Smith just mentioned, was this is an agreement

19 upon by the staff to provide a response to prior request to

20 discovery, and what would be the staff's position on a

21 contention; that discovery was filed by the town of Hampton and

22 by NECNP. ,

23 So, on the 22nd of February I will either be
(

24 responding to that discovery indicating a staff position on a

25 colitentions or I'll be saying, I'm not going to take a
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(~) 1 position, period.
L,| -

'

'

2 JUDGE SMITH - And be bound by that in the case.

3 MR. TURK: That would be the intention, Your Honor.

4 JUDGE SMITH: And then, it would be that you're

5 entitled to no discovery.

6 MR. BROCK: And-that means the staff would not be ,

7 filing any direct testimony in sheltering or rebuttal, would be

8 filing no testimony on shelter.

9 MR.-TURK: Well, certainly no direct. I don't know
,

10 if I'm required at this point to say I wouldn't put in a

11 rebuttal piece.

12 MR. BROCK: Well, Your Honor, I guess the point is,

113 if at some point the staff is trying to preserve a right to

() 14 come in with a position, that is what my understanding was in

15 the phone conference that that would be disclosed.

16 JUDGE SMITH: Well, that's what we were hoping that

'
17 if -- to what extent the various possibilities are known to you

18 now, no change, 180 degree change or a combination, the staff
i

19 can put the parties on notice as to what they might expect in

20 litigation; it's now your obligation.
;

21 MR. TURK: I understand that and I agree to that.

22 JUDGE SMITH: What is it that's missing then, I don't

23 know. i

24 MA. FLYNN: May I suggest, to keep the matter in

25 perspective, it seems to me that there are a lot of
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("] 1 poss'ibilities as a broad spectrum. But to simplify things, one
%)

2 or two things is going to happen, either FEMA will stay on the

3 course that it embarked on six months ago in which case NRC is

4 likely to file testimony or FEMA will say something different

5 from what it said before and NRC is therefore less likely to

6 file something. And I'm not making a prediction about which is

7 likely to happen.

8 But the point is that in either case the Intervenors

9 are going to want discovery. Does that sound fair?

10 MR. TRAFICONTE: I was going to come to that in a

11 minute.

12 MR. TURK: Your Honor --

13 MR. TRAFICONTE: That's right.

()- 14 MR. TURK: Let me just make one comment. Even if

15 FEMA's testimony stays the same way it has been until now, I

16 still may not file a position. If my client, the NRC staff,

17 decides not to entor the fray, on the 22nd I will have a piece

18 of a paper that either lays out a technical position for the

19 proceeding or lays out novo contendere type of a position.

20 MR. BROCK: Your Honor, just so that I'm clear,

21 though, if the staff adopts that position, then they are

22 waiving right to file any testimony, direct, rebuttal or

23 otherwise on the shelter issue. I mean, they're making that

24 judgment; is that right? Either we're getting an answer --

25 JUDGE SMITH: I don't know if we could even have the

, -
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(" 1 authority-to hold the staff never to file anything no matter
- v}

2- what happens.in a hearing.

3 I do think that they would be foreclosed from coming*

4' up with any direct testimony in the forthcoming hearing

5 regardless of what FEMA puts in unless FEMA goes real,~real

6 wild some place, I don't know.

7 Why don't you guys talk? Don't you talked? You have

8 a memorandum of understanding --

9 MR. FLYNN: Yes, I agree. But that's not the

10 problem. The problem is that we're awaiting the submission

11 from the State of New Hampshire-and our evaluation of that.

12 Not that there's been any delay, but my point is simply, that

13 that has to happen before we can sort out where we're coming

(]) 14 out on these issues.

15 JUDGE SMITH: Okay. Let's say -- what would an

16 example be. Let's say that the NRC staff takes the position

17 that no matter what happens, they're not going to enter the

18 fray. And they say, this is based upon, we feel that the

19 testimony of Dr. Bores has already been adequate to compete the

20 record. We have no position, no matter what FEMA says. Do you

21 think you have any right to discover the staff at that point?

22 I would say, none. If you're not going to add any evidence --

23 no one is suggesting that they have factual evidence which

24 bears upon the issue.

25 MR. TRAFICONTE: What would the reference in Your
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(^N 1 Honor -- what is the reference you're making to Dr. Bores'
L/

2 position already in the record, the only concern I had.

3 -JUDGE SMITH: It's in the record. It's there.

4 Whatever value it is, it's there.

5 MR. TRAFICONTE: Well, that colloquy with Dr. Bores

6 was limited, of course, in scope and in-kind.

7 JUDGE SMITH: Yes, it was.

8 MR. TRAFICONTE ', And I can't remember whether that

9 was in the record or not in the record officially.

10 JUDGE SMITH: Oh, it's in the record,

11 MR. TRAFICONTE: It's in the record.

12 JUDGE SMITH: It's under oath, yes. Right. But

13 indeed it was limited in scope.

() 14 MR. TRAFICONTE: Well, that raises -- that is not my

15 understanding of how the staff could make use of what Dr. Bores

16 already testified to.

17 JUDGE SMITH: No, I'm not saying the staff could say,

18 we've taken a position --

19 MR. TRAFICONTE: It's already there.

20 JUDGE SMITH: -- and it's supported by Dr. Bores.

21 No, I'm not saying that.

'

22 MR. TRAFICONTE: Oh, I thought you were.

23 JUDGE SMITH: Because then you would have -- I would

24 imagine, I don't know, some opportunities. They could perhaps

25 say, we have no position. As far as we're concerned we don't
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{ }. want to participate in the caso any further. Dr. Bores'1
~

2 testimony is there for whatever use you want to make of it, but

3 we don't have anything more we want to say.

4 I don't know what you're going to do.

5 MR. TRAFICONTE: Well, if that's the position they

6 take on the 22nd of February, that's ---say they don't file Dr.

7 Bores' testimony in some form, then I don't have any problem

8 with the 24th of February being discovery cutoff on New

9 Hampshire, because we wouldn't make any discovery of the staff

10 because the staff is not going to say anything. They're not

11 going to have any witnesses.

12 JUDGE SMITH: Then your problem -- then the next

13 thing we come down to is FEMA's evaluation and no provision for

() 14 discovery. '

15 MR. TRAFICONTE: Right. And then that would be the

16 point that Mr. Flynn made that if -- and again, we have the

17 same disclaimer, if FEMA doesn't change it's position we don't

18 need discovery. If FEMA completely reverses its position,

19 particularly on -- assuming New Hampshire stays pat, if FEMA

20 completely reverses its position, we think we should have some
,

'

21 discovery, at least, on the policy foundations and how that
{
'

22 came to happen in a relatively short period of time in light of

23 the length of this whole proceeding.

24 JUDGE SMITH: Unless they're filing again, as you

| 25 say, is so rich in explanation and value, which I certainly

|
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1 _ expect that to be the case, too, that you would need no

2 discovery. And this is what our aspiration is.

3 No party that I can see can be bound by anybody's

4 skeleton position without exploring the basis for it or having

5 the basis fully explained. And we've lectured on this many

6 times. The presumptive value of FEMA's position will depend in

7 large part upon the explanation and the rationale for it.

8 MR. FLYNN: Your Honor, I'd like to think that I do

9 care for work and I will certainly commit myself to doing that

10 in this case. But I hope you're not asking me to guarantee

11 that the Intervenors aren't going to want to know more.

12 JUDGE SMITH: No. No. We recognize there may be

13 nuances. But, gentlemen, remember -- well, it would be

(~) 14 condescending for me to remind you of what your role is. But

| L

15 we do have a responsibility here to afford a public hearing to

16 the Intervenors, it is their statutory right; and if they're

17 going to be bound by the results of this decision and they will

18 be, they have full right to know why that happened.

| 19 MR. FLYNN: I agree with that, Your Honor, yes.

20 JUDGE SMITH: It's pretty hard to disagree with. But

|

| 21 this has not been what I've seen. You know, I have not seen

22 either the staff or FEMA be voluntarily wide open with these
,

:

23 submittals. And I understand the apprehension that the parties

24 aro having, that they're not going to get what they want.

25 MR. FLYNN: We will certainly do our best, Your

|
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1 Honor.- My point was very simply that, in-discussing the:

2 scheduling it seems prudent to build in a cushion for:

3 discovery.
,

14 JUDGE HARBOUR: That's why the 4-18-88,-first week of-
'

5 ; hearing on sheltering has an' asterisk on it.

6 JUDGE SMITH: Okay. We will judge the need for

7 sheltering based upon -- the need for discovery, in part, based

8 upon how complete FEMA's rationale for its testimony is.
,

9 MR. FLYNN: I understand.

10 MR. BROCK: Your Honor, just so I'm clear.

11 JUDGE SMITH: And everybody anticipates apparently
r

12 the need for discovery of FEMA's position; the Intervenors-.nui

13 even you, prudently or point out we should provide time for it.

(]) 14 Now, can we make some arrangement where the discovery
;

15 can be handled'on a highly expedited unstructured way. I mean,

16 without going through interrogatories, demands for documents, [

17 deposition requests and schedule without delay what is needed,

18 maybe by a prompt telephone conference, and will we have ;

19 cooperation from FEMA on that? I understand you can't waive i

20 your privileges.

21 MR. FLYNNs Yes, Your Honor. In fact, what I will do |
i

22 is, I will alert the management of FEMA tomorrow that they ;

23 should be prepared to respond to discovery requests, if they ;

24 arise, as quickly as can be done.

25 JUDGE SMITH: Okay. Good. They should be satisfied.

!
'

I
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l' MR. TRAFICONTE: Can we just go back to the -- I'm

2 sorry.

3 MR. BROCK: Well, are we -- is the Board going to

4 therefore establish some date or is this just to be -- I .

5 understand the parties are to work, Your Honor, to expedite the

6 matter; I'm just wondering where in the schedulo and how that.

7 might affect the subsequent scheduling, even on an expedited

8 basis if discovery is going forward.

9 JUDGE SMITH: Well, we can stick with the 3-28 --

10 what do you feel your needs for discovery might be, Mr. Dignan?

11 MR. DIGNAN: Zero.

12 JUDGE SMITH: Zero.

13 MR. DIGNAN: I frankly don't understand why anybody.

() 14 wants discovery on it, in advance of seeing what FEMA has to

15 say. Now, if IEMA comes down with a position --

16 JUDGE SMITH: They're not asking for it in advance.

17 They want a -- going after it.

18 MR. DIGNAN: It's difficult for me to believe what

19 anybody is going to discover that can't be handled in cross-

20 examination. I mean, we've got to the point in this profession

21 where nobody cross-examines anymore, we discover.

22 I mean, if FEMA is going to come down with a'

23 position, I at least am aware of no big screening new technical

24 study that's going to be basis of this position. Now, I may be

25 wrong in that. For all I know in New Hampshire they cooked up

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888



- _ _ _ _ - - _

9703

1 something'I don'tiknow about. But I think there is not going
)

2 to be. !
.,

3 JUDGE SMITH: That'was our reasoning.

4 MR. DIGNAN: FEMA's' going to have a position. The

5- position is goingLto be -- and the bottom line of FEMA's-

6 position is going to contain a lot of policy, just like the

7 last one did. Now what do you discover? They want to have a

8 big discovery session while I ask somebody at FEMA, gee, did

9 you change your position because Senator Glitz called you up
'

10 last night. Well, fine, ask him that on the stand.
.

11 MR. TRAFICONTE: Who's on the stand?

12 MR. D1GNAN: FEMA.

13 MR. TRAFICONTE: Well, maybe it isn't the person that

'( ) 14 makes policy.

15 MR. DIGNAN: Then you ask them -- issue a subpoena
,

16 for the guy who makes policy, once you establish that, which we'

17 wouldn't want to call discovery. I have no problem with that.

18 MR. TURK: Your Honor, all that is speculation on

19 both sides, both the Intervenors and the Applicant. One

20 speculates there will be need for discovery and one speculates; ,

21 there won't be. Let the positions come out. You see the piece

22 of paper and you make a decision whether you need discovery or |

23 not.

j 24 MR. BROCK: Right. Then let's set a date contingent. :
,

25 I mean, and if we don't need it, we don't need it. j

'
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/~T 1 MR. FLYNN: Yes, I agree, and I was about to propose
\-),

2 that. We can talk about dates now, and if the Intervenors are

3 satisfied that they don't need any discovory, then we haven't ;

4 lost anything.

5 MR. TRAFICONTE: That's fine. But the problem is

6 when you look back at the schedule -- it seems to us that this

7 discovery request deadline of 2-24, if that were movable as a

8 final deadline for any discovery, it would make sense to put

9 that after the date that the parties have seen what it is that

10 FEMA is going to say.

11 JUDGE SMITH: Well, no, I'd want to keep that in

12 place, at least with respect to the filing of New Hampshire..

13 MR. TRAFICONTE: All right.

() 14 MR. BROCK: What about 3-21.

15 MR. TRAFICONTE: All right, that's fine. Then what

16 would be the deadline on which we would have to raise whatever

17 discovery request we think we need in light of FEMA's position

18 given to ur on 3-14. That's our concern.

19 JUDGE SMITH: Somebody proposed 3-21.

20 MR. BROCK: Sure. How about that.

21 MR. TRAFICONTE: All right. Then here's -- just the

22 mechanics of this don't seem to fit. Assuming that we had a

23 deadline of 3-21 to propose any discovery, Mr. Flynn in his

24 wildest dreams, it seems to me, no matter how much cooperation

25 he got would not be able to get us the information for some
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r~s 1 period of time; how could we -- because we call it -- right now
'%)

2 3-28 is our deadline for filing --

3 JUDGE SMITH: I know.

4 MR. TRAFICONTE: That's where we don't seem to be

5 able to incorporate the information we would glean into a

6 response to what would be --

7 MR. DIGNAN: Well, why don't you wait to see if you

8 need discovery. I keep coming back to one thing in this case,

9 I don't care how you cut it, unless the State of New Hampshire

10 throws some extraordinary technical document that I don't know

11 exists, and I'll perfectly candid with the Board, I got a

11 pretty good working knowledge of what they have and they don't

13 have; simply because a lot of it -- a lot of the technical

(]) 14 stuff like the shelter study was produced by my people.

15 Unless they've got some document I've never heard of,

16 there's not going to be any technical information that's new.

17 Whatever position FEMA takes is in large part going to turn, it

18 almost has to turn on a decision FEMA has to make as to the

19 law.

20 And Mr. Flynn has made clear in prior discussions,

21 there's been a disagreement between FEMA and NRC as to what

22 NRC's regulations mean, and this has been the basis of a lot of

23 the FEMA position.

24 And I, for one, am going to find it amazing if

25 there's anything worth discovery. And even the passing joking
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1 -reference 1 made to asking somebody, did you change positions

2 because Senator so and so called ~you up, that's irrelevant

3 anyway.

4 The position FEMA takes is either going to be ,

5 technically defensible before this Board or it isn't going to !

6 be. :

7 MR. TRAFICONTE: Could I be heard on that, Your

8 Honor.

9 MR. DIGNAN: And whoever called him up -- whoever

10 aLked him to do something is irrelevant. There is -- this

11 thing is going to turn on two things; it's going to turn on the

12 technical information lying around right now, and it's going to

13 turn on FEMA's perception of what the law requires. It's that

(]) 14 simple,

15 JUDGE SMITH: Let's say, for example - .let's hear

16 from Mr. Traficonte.

17 MR. TRAFICONTE: I just want to be very brief, but I

18 feel like we really should respond to that.

19 FEMA comes in, New Hampshire provides a technical

20 foundation for why ere's no sheltering in this plant. FEMA

21 reviews it. I take it tl.:ey'll have a RAC meeting on it. And

22 at some point in the middle of March they produce an evaluation

23 that says, the technical explanation for why there is no

24 sheltering in this plant is adequate to us. We agree, there is

25 no possibility for adequate sheltering.

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
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(^s 1 We hereby find as a result of that. technical
\_)

2 explanation that the plant is now adequate as a. matter of

3 policy. It has to be policy at that point; that's not a fact,

4 that's a mixed fact in law decision by FEMA.

'I S- We would like to discover from FEMA if there are

6 standard criteria used repeatedly by FEMA over the course of

7 its valued of history of these plants that makes sheltering a

8 requirement for adequ

9 JUDGE SMITH all, you won't have to because that

10 will be all contained in their evaluation.

11 MR. TRAFICONTE: Well, --

12 MR. DIGNAN: Or you can ask on crash, You know, we

13 just had a guy up here named Adler, I asked n~a on cross, did

(]) 14 you look at this, did you call this guy, did you or didn't you.

15 I mean, that's how you strike at the basis of a position. You

16 don't have to have a whole 10 weeks of discovery

17 MR. BROCK: Your Honor.

18 MR. TRAFICONTE: I just want to repeat my same point.

19 If we had the right people -- if FEMA comes up from Washington

20 en masse and anyone -- and everyone who is necessary to speak

21 to every question is there, I have no problem doing it on

22 cross.

23 MR. DIGNAN: John, if they don't -- if they put a guy

24 up there who says, I don't know every time ycu ask him a

25 question, I assume you go in for a finding to throw the

!
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(~) 1 position out if you don't like it, because the Board will agree
v

2 with you because they didn't send up'a witness to support.

3_ MR. TRAFICONTE: I have no problem with that.

4' JUDGE SMITH: I think what we better do --

5 MR. TRAFICONTE: That seems to me to produce more

6 delay,'however. Why can't we have a rationale discovery

7 program that would prevent me from coming in and say, we're now

8 going to have to subpoena somebody -- a policy maker at FEMA to

9 discover if they've now contravened their own written policy.

10 MR. DIGNAN: I'm sorry, Your Honor.

11 JUDGE SMITH: Here's what we're going to have to do,

-12 I think. I tend to agree with you that if they're going to

13 come in with a policy thing, I don't know how it's going to be.

(~) 14 If it is borne -- the instance that it is borne as a policy,
v

15 derives out of the mind of a policymaker, I don't know what

16 you're going to be able to do about it. I mean, that's the way

17 government works. Somebody makes a policy, and how that policy

18 goes through the formative stages is, not only is it

19 privileged, but it's undiscoverable and unknowable.

20 MR. TRAFICONTE: Unless it would controvene a written

21 policy.

22 JUDGE SMITH: Unless it were to controvene a written

23 standards for arriving at policy, then you might have something

24 else.

25 MR. TRAFICONTE: It would be a way of rebutting the
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- T 1 presumption that was attached..
' ~J

2 JUDGE SMITH: It could very well be. I understand

'3 that. So what 1+e're going to have to do,_ we can't predict. I

4 got a feeling for what's going to come out, we can't predict

5 it. I agree with you, we can't shut the door to the

6 possibility of some discovery.

7 So, on or about the 21st we should' schedule a

8 telephone prehearing -- a telephone conference at the request

,
9 of any party who feels that there is discovery needed, we'll

|
10 host it, in which we resolve it.

11 And we will keep, in the meantime we will try to keep

12 the schedule that's set. And in fact, we will try very, very

13 hard to keep -- see, we've allowed -- we will try very, very

(]) 14 hard to keep the.first week of hearing on sheltering, even if

I 15 we have to allow more time to prefile. Because we're coming to

16 the end of this hearing now, the issues are narrow and well-

17 understood, and the possible permutations of testimony and

18 everything are all well understood. And we don't need the

19 normal gaps to get ready for the hearing.

20 So, I'd regard that April 18th as the first week of

21 hearing on shelter as a very, very solid date.

22 MR. TRAFICONTE: I don't have problems -- I don't

23 have as many problems with that date as I do the immediately
!

24 preceding date, which is the date our direct testimony would

i 25 have to be filed. And I understand the Board to be saying that

|
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./' t' if'on 3-21 at a telephone conference there's some discovery-

2 that we're entitled to, that that may impact.on our obligation
'

-3 to' file our direct case one week later.

4 JUDGE SMITH: It might very well. But what we have

5 going here is the commitment and pre-warning on the part of

6 FEMA people to be available for that discovery.

7 MR. FLYNN: Your Honor, I'd like to reiterate my

8 offer to discuss dates. Perhaps we should do this off the

9 record. But'I'm perfectly happy to set tentative dates for

10 depositions, I assume that's what you would like, for sometime

11 immediately after March 14th.

12 MR. TRAFICONTE: We can do it off the record,-that's

13 fine.

(]) 14 MR. FLYNN: Okay. But let's carry on the discussion.

15 But Iodo want to make it clear that, I want to cooperate with

16 this litigation process. i

17 JUDGE SMITH: So, you're already willing to set that

18 . up .

19 MR. FLYNN: Yes.

20 JUDGE SMITH: Okay. Well, that solves some of our

21 problems, in case you did make that clear and we just didn't

22 pick up on it.

23 MR. BROCK: So the parties can just schedule that

24 among themselves; is that right, Your Honor?

25 JUDGE SMITH: No later than the 21st.

| _( ) Heritage Reporting Corporation
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/~T l' MR. BROCK: ' Right.
(f

2 JUDGE SMITH: Okay. Is that right?

3- MR. FLYNN: Yes.

4 LJUDGE-SMITH: If you fail, then you should: arrange

5 for the Board to come up with a discovery conference on the

6 21st. .But otherwise we will expect that it will be worked out.

7 Are you satisfied so far, Mr. Dignan?

8 MR. DIGNAN:- Yes, Your Honor. Your Honor, I do have

9 one question, has the Board given any thought to where they're

10 going to hold the shelter --

11 JUDGE SMITH: Well, yes, we have. We' continue to

12 receive strong interests-from New Hampshire people that this

13 issue be heard up there. And if we can do it reasonably we

(]) 14 will, otherwise we think this is a good hearing place. It

15 seems to be convenient to everybody. But --

16 MR. DIGNAN: If you're going to Massachusetts I-just

17 want the Board to be aware of one thing, the'18th, Monday of

| 18 April is a holiday in the State.

19 JUDGE SMITH: Oh, really.

20 MR. DIGNAN: Patriots Day.

! IUL JUDGE LINENBERGER: This is a State holiday?
!
'

22 MR. DIGNAN: It's a State -- well -- it's -- the only

23 way I can describe it, it's a Massachusetts holiday. It's sort

j 24 of a State holiday; it's sort of a county holiday; it's sort of

25 some banks close -- I guess banks are open, law firms close. I

| (') Heritage Reporting Corporation
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= r'g i don't know,'it's one of those, but it's Patriots day.
(._7 .

2 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Is this a day Applicants don't

3 want'to be involved. I mean, it's not a federal holiday, so --
~

4 MR. DIGNAN: No, no, I wanted the Board to be aware
~

5 of-it. _I don't.know how it affects your facilities. I imagine
I

6 it doesn't affect it here.

7 JUDGE SMITH . We'll check.

8 MR. FIERCE: This building may be closed.

9 MR. TRAFICONTE: I think that's right.

10 JUDGE SMITH: Really. We're bear that in mind. When

11 I said that April ~18th should be regarded as a firm date, I .

12 didn't mean that very day. .

13 MR. DIGNAN: It is a State holiday that does get a

() 14 fair amount of observance.

15 JUDGE SMITH: So I think we've done that. I think

16 we're done with the-sheltering track.

17 MR. BROCK: Your Honor, if I could just make one

18 other point. As I understand it, in the event the staff files

19 on the lith and says, essentially we're not taking a position;

20 but also understanding that they, given the certain scenarios,

21 might not be foreclosed from later filings and rebuttal or

22 whatever, I'd just ask that in the event that it proceeds in

23 that manner and the staff does ultimately file some testimony

24 that perhaps the Board can be sensitive to us wanting to file

25 some surrebuttal or at least an opportunity to address that
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(^ 1 testimony since we would not have had.it by the lith.. (. y
2 ' JUDGE SMITH: Well, yes, that's the'same pattern of

3 -discussion that-comes up quite often. We just can't look too

4 far down that read. We're always sensitive to that need.

5 MR. BROCK: All right. Thank you, Your Honor.

6 MR. TRAFICONTE: Before we just get off the

7 sheltering track, just for clarification. The dateoor the

8 description for 3-14 is FERA's evaluation of New Hampshire's

9 sheltering; is that in essence what FEMA will put in as

10 testimony?

11 JUDGE SMITH: That's what he said 1sn't it.

12 MR. TRAFICONTE: That is the day you'll essentially

13 file your direct case?

. (]) 14 MR. FLYNN: Yes. It may be two documents, it may be

15 one, but at a very minimum we will be filing testimony on that

16 day.

17 JUDGE SMITH: Yes. You might put in testimony and

18 might also put in full explanation in which you might not want

19 to include in your testimony.

20 MR. FLYNN: Well, what I'm thinking of when I'm

| 21 saying that it might be two documents is, I assume that we will

22 owe the State of New Hampshire a response to what they send us.

23 And if we do that, that will be circulated among the parties.

|
| 24 But in addition or perhaps it maybe the same

25 document, we will be filing testimony on that day.

|
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1 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, are these filing dates jou

2 are setting deemed to be filing the mail dates, filing the

3 brief?

4 JUDGE SMITH: Well, the sheltering track has at least

5 some very tight schedules, and I expect that there would be --

6 you could'make it the parties' choice, either they could be

7 deposited by express mail on those dates, or delivered on th'ose

8 dates. Those dates should be in the hands of the parties.

9 Express mail the day before will take care of it. Or hand-

10 delivered the day.

11' Now let's talk about facsimile, possibly facsimile

12 delivery is also possible now.

13 MR. DIGNAN: That's the same as in-hand, as far as I

(). 14 --

15 JUDGE SMITH: That's right. Exactly.

16 What I mean by electronic facsimile.

17 MR. HUNTINGTON: Your Honor, I have to bring it up

18 because I wanted to make sure that we were complying with what

19 your expectations are. In regard to what we're going to do

20 this week, we had anticipated in the hands of FEMA, since the

21 response was to FEMA, but is it still acceptable that it's

22 overnight delivery with a Friday delivery to all the other

23 parties, then?

24 JUDGE SMITH: Yes, that'd be fine. Yes.

25 MR. HUNTINGTON: Yes, okay.
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- 1. MR. TRAFICONTE: .Your Honor, this-point about in-hand

2 . delivery, is that -- I don't think that the Applicant and'

-3 ourselves will have any. problem with in-hand'on these days.

4 You also want it in-hand to you that day, or --

5 JUDGE SMITH: Yes.'

.

6' MR. TRAFICONTE: You do.

7 JUDGE SMITH: Yes, but I want to talk-about either-

8 express mail.or facsimile.

9 MR. TRAFICONTE: Fax, okay.

10 JUDGE SMITH: Do you have facsimile?.

11 MR. TRAFICONTE: Yes.

12 JUDGE SMITH: Well, that's fine. You know, one dirty

13 copy facsimile will satisfy us.

(]); 14 MR. TRAFICONTE: Okay.

15 JULGE SMITM: And that's about how-we get it, too.

16 JUDGE HARBOUR Sometimes even legible.

17 MR. TURK: Your Honor,-may I just understand

18 something here? The dates that are there on the schedule until'

19 no.i I understood as being filing dates. Now are you saying

20 these are in-hand' delivery dates?

21 JUDGE SMITH: Yes.

|

22 MR. FIERCE: On the sheltering track.'

23 JUDGE SMITH: On the sheltering track. Now, I wanted

24 those on the tight intervals there. If you want relief on the

! 25 other dates, just mention it. I don't -- I made no effort to

I
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f'( 1 go'through there, and, for example, the pre-filed sheltering
V

2 testimony, I really don't see why that-has to be delivered in

3 the hands. I don't --

4 MR. TRAFICONTE: Well that's what I okay.--

5 JUDGE SMITH: But the others seem to me that they do,

6 you know, because of the time compression. You want to go

7 through them and agree what they should be? Should we take.out

8 the prefiled sheltering testimony from the in-hand category?

9 MR. TRAFICONTE: Yes. I think that would make sense.

10 JUDGE SMITH: All right, first class mall, right? I

11 would think that the rest should remain.

12 MR. TRAFICONTE: Yes.

13 MR. TURK: I have just one minor problem, Your Honor,

() 14 and that's my filing date of the February 22nd. In-hand

15 delivery on the 22nd will require me to file Friday, the 19th.

16 JUDGE SMITH: Well, no --

17 MR. TRAFICONTE: Fax.

18 JUDGE SMITH: -- that's not our -- my intention.

19 That's right. Can't you use a facsimile?

20 MR. TURK: To the parties that have fax machines, I

21 will, on the 22nd.

22 JUDGE SMITH: Otherwise, express mail.

23 MR. TURK: On the 22nd for delivery.

24 JUDGE SMITH: That was a steady date to give you that

25 weekend. We don't want to take that away.
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/^T.tg . 1 MR. TURK: Okay, so.I may express-mail or telefax --

2 JUDGE SMITH: On Monday, yes.

3 MR. TURK: -- if possible, on Monday, the 22nd. Thank

4 you.

5 JUDGE SMITHt. Are we satisfied now with the

6 sheltering track?

7 All right, going to the Seabrook plan for

8 Massachusetts communities, we hadn't fully understood what was

9 going to happen on the 5th on the FOIA determination by NRC.

10 We thought that that was going to be a ruling on the Freedom of

11 Information Act demand by the newspapers.

12 JUDGE. HARBOUR: That started out as the week of

13 February 2nd, and we just put the 5th, since that was the last

-( ) 14 day of that week.

15 JUDGE SMITH: And now we see it was simply a

16 determination that temporarily, or at least presumptively, they

17 will give that redacted information, proprietary information.

| 18 That is, as I understand it, from the staff's point

19 of view. They're not going-to put it in the public document

20 room, but they reserve the idea that if the Freedom of

21 Information Act request is made, they're going to have to

22 evaluate the law.

23 MR. TURK: Your Honor, my understanding is that,

24 before that letter was mailed out February 5th, which
1

25 incidentally I handed to the Board and parties this past Monday
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(T . 1 on the 8th, the legal review was completed, and a determination
V

2 was made by our FOIA reviewer that the claim of withholding

3 information could be sustained. So it's my expectation --

4 JUDGE-SMITE: In the face of a Freedom of Information

5 Act request?

6 MR. TURK: Yes. Well, in other words, that, under

7 2.790, the Applicant was entitled to have the information

8 protected from disclosure. The legal determination has been

9 made; now the simple task of responding to the FOIA requester,
|

10 as I understand it, will be to take that position formally in'

.

11 the response letter.

12 And so you may expect that the FOIA response will say

13 that the information will be protected.
|

L (]) 14 MS. DOUGHTY: Yes, Your Honor, that's even though

15 this letter, the language of this letter to me seems to be

16 saying that they haven't made that determination yet. So

17 subsequent to this letter being written you are saying a final

: 18 determination has been made on the FOIA?
!

|

| 19 Because this language in this last paragraph reads to
'

20 me as though that's still a determination yet to be made.
|

| 21 MR. TURK: It's my understanding that the

22 determination would be the same with respect to the Rockingham

23 County newspaper request.

24 JUDGE SMITH: This week, really what we've done here

25 is leaped down to the events betwaen now and the contentions

n
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/'s 1~ being due have little relationship to'that'date. We-just
~

:O
-2 ' picked that date, keeping some eye upon.the two other tracks.

' 3 It~was not arrived at with a mathematical determination-or

4' anything else, that date, if it were standing alone,-that date-
'

5 could be. moved up.-
'

,

6 MR. DIGNAN: I'd like an opportunity, at'least, to-

'

'7 make just that plea.

8 JUDGE SMITH: Yes.

9 MR. TRAFICONTE: Could we address first the schedule

10 for the redacted information? I just would want to ask for one

11 'more-day on the filing of our brief.

12. JUDGE SMITH: I don't think that impacts things at

13 all. Does anybody object to that? Okay.

(]f 14 MR. TRAFICONTE: And ask the Board's pleasure on

L 15 whether we'd want to hear oral argument in Washington on the

16 issue.

17 JUDGE SMITH: Not unless you want to.

|-
18 MR. DIGNAN: I have no desire for oral argument.

19 It's a classic paper case.

20 MR. TRAFICONTE: That's fine.

f 21 JUDGE LINENBERGER: It is presumed on the part of

22 this Board member, however, that you will fire your full wad in

23 the --

24 MR. TRAFICONTE: No sandbagging.

25 JUDGE LINENBERGER: -- position papers and not come
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j- . l' back:and'say, well, here are the points I want to add here.
f/"./LA

.2- MR. FIERCE: The Staff has the sandbag market

3 cornered'I think.
'

4 JUDGE HARBOUR Well, we don't want to have rebuttal

5 .on'th'ese briefs.

6- MR. FIERCE: Well, I would-just add one comment You

7 know, John and I have talked about this some. I was not at the

8 hearings, I think, when this perhaps-first came up. I have
'

-9 been an attorney in our office who's been handling public

10 records matters for some time before I got into this, as one of

11 my other responsibilities, and I argued with John that you
,

12 shouldn't have put me in a position where we had to file the-

13 first brief.

[(]) 14 The notion is that, when you have public records

15 litigation that the duty is upon that person holding the

16 information to make the declaration why the information should

17 not be released, and then the parties seeking it have an

18 opportunity to respond to that particular argument. There are

19 a whole variety of reasons why the NRC could argue that the

20 information should be withheld.

21 And John's response to me was, well, we have an affidavit

L 22 now from the Applicant stating their position, and that is what

23 we are going to be responding to.
|

24 But if there are additional arguments that would be

( 25 made by the NRC or by the Applicant with respect to why the ;

!

|
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7'T 1 information should be withheld that are not contained in'the
N)

'2 affidavit that we have from -- I forget, is it Mr. Thomas, or

3 one of the people -- the standard practice in public records

4 litigation, FOIA litigation, is for the arguments to be_ laid up

'

5 out front for withholding the information, and that the parties

6 -then seeking it, seeking disclosure, have an opportunity to

7 react to those arguments directly in their briefs.

8 So I just want to lay out right now, I'm going to be

9 responding to the arguments that are laid out in the affidavit

10 for withholding by the Applicants, and the arguments that I

11 have seen only in this latter from the NRC, because there is a

12 clear opportunity here for sandbagging. There are many, many

13 arguments that can be made under FOIA, under disclosure law,

() 14 and I'm now focusing on the ones that are out.

15 JUDGE SMITH: I don't regard --

16 MR. DIGNAN: Walt a minute, could I just respond to

17 that, Your Honor? Look, John Traficonte and I, with the Board,

18 worked out this schedule with the reminder, which you keep
,

i

! 19 forgetting, that under the discovery rules, you can't have a

20 darn thing ordinarily before you file you.' :ontentions.

21 And on that basis, we both agreed to a procedure,

22 which is that the Commonwealth would make its request end its

23 argument for it, and I'd respond to it.

24 Now, you know, if you're going to keep kicking in
|

25 this kind of an argument, I'm going back to what the law of the
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7 'j 1 Commission is, and I don't want to. I thought John and.I had
~

\)
2 worked out a reasonable schedule whereby he would make known.

3 his reason as to why he should get this without a protective

4 order. We're not even fighting over whether you're going to

5 get it.

6 I've agreed to give it to you. The only issue before

7 the house is whether it's going to be under a protective order.

8 And the Board suggested that Mr. Traficonte and I forget the

9 legalisms and get down to the real issue, which is whether or

10 not a protective order will be imposed. And that was my

11 understanding of what we went off that phone call with, Your

12 Honor.

13 And as I understand it, Mr. Traficonte is free to

() 14 make any argument he wishes as to why he should get this thing

15 clear of a protective order. I am not standing on my right not

16 to give it to him at all before I see his contentions, and I'm
.,

17 going to make the best argument I can for the protective order,

18 and that's all the Board has to decide.

19 JUDGE SMITH: Well, you're talking about a legal

20 argument. If you're going to augment it with affidavits,

21 however --

22 MR. DIGNAN: No. It's a straight legal argument, a

23 brief. He's going to give me a brief; I'm going to give him a

24 brief, and the Board's going to decide whether or not this is

25 transmitted under a protective order or not. That is my
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.(h 1 understanding of what we're here to discuss, decide.
q)

2 JUDGE SMITH: lou see, you do have the affidavit to

3 shoot for.

4 MR. FIERCE: That's what I'm shooting at. All I'm

5 flagging here is there is a potential for sandbagging-I would

6 hope that we could avoid.

7 JUDGE SMITH: See, we could have asked for

8 simultaneous briefs on the issue.

9 MR. FIERCE: All I'm -- there is a rational process

10 for doing these things and it makes some sense, and I agree, we

11 are outside a discovery context, but we are in a position where

12 the protective order that is being requested is being requested

13 by the Applicants.

(}}) 14 The normal way under discovery mode would be the
,

15 request for the protective order would be made, and the grounds

16 would be laid out, and then the other parties would respond to

17 that.

18 Our response is coming first here.

19 JUDGE SMITH: Well, that's not necessarily the case,

20 though. The Applicant could be saying that we're under no

21 obligation to reveal it whatever, but we're, for the purposes

22 of the case, we're willing to reveal it under a protective

23 order. I don't know.

24 MR. DIGNAN: That's right.

25 MR. TRAFICONTE: Could I just address the protective
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(~N 1 order? I understand by the schedule here that we'd brief thisb
2 and at some_ point -- and the staff appparently is going to

3 brief it -- and then at some point you would rule on it

4 whether, and I take it the ruling would be, it comes to us

5 under a protective order, or it comes to us as normal

6 information in litigation, essentially in the public domain.

7 We don't have to wait, do we, until that order, or

8 until that issue, is finally addressed by the Board, for the

9 information to come to us under a temporary protective order?

10 JUDGE SMITH: That suggestion was made by the Board

11 and seemed to be rejected by everybody.

12 MR. TRAFICONTE: No, I don't think so.

13 MR. DIGNAN: Not by me.

;( ) 14 MR. TRAFICONTE: Not by me, either. We said all

15 along we --

16 MR. DIGNAN: My understanding was the Commonwealth

17 would not agree to a protective order. This is why I want to

18 argue the scheduling date: I am prepared right now to give the

19 Commonwealth every bit of this stuff next week under a

20 protective order that is subject to prior -- subsequent ruling

21 by the Board. I have been willing, since December 22nd, to do

22 that.

23 JUDGE SMITH: Okay, I just don't think there was good

24 communication on it.

25 MR. TRAPICONTE: Well, let's -- let's --

;

I
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(N 1 JUDGE SMITH: Without any prejudice whatever to your
3.

-

2 argument that there should be no protective order whatever,

3 you'd be wiiling to accept a protective order now for early~

4 release of the information pending the Board's ruling?

5 MR. TRAFICONTE: Absolutely. We will accede -- we

6 will obey the Board's order. And if the Board orders the

7 information produced now under a temporary protective order, in

8 lieu of a final decision on the matter, we would like that

9 information.

10 Yes, we're not going to agree, and I think this is a

11 little bit of the problem here. The offer back in December and

12 the offar made subsequently has been to reach an agreement on a

13 protective order, and the Commonwealth, as I've stated now two

(]) 14 or three times, Commonwealth cannot agree to a protective

15 order.

16 We will accede to the -- we're within your

17 jurisdiction. If you order us not to release it, we will not

18 release it.

19 MR. DIGNAN: John --

20 JUDGE SMITH: Wait, Mr. Dignan, you are as aware as

21 anybody that, sometimes there are practical problems that

22 counsel has in a hearing, and I don't see any point --

,
23 MR. DIGNAN: I don't have any problem with what he's

-I
24 saying, I just don't understand why this is -- I wasn't asking

25 him to agree to negotiate a protective order with me. I was
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/"T 1 asking him, and had been asking him since.the 22nd, and this is
V

2 why I want to talk about this date you set, since the 22nd of

3 December when I first approached him down. there at the staf f,- I

4 said, look, when you guys take the imposition of a protective

5 order, I'll give you the bloody stuff and we'll go from there.

6 And they said no.

7 JUDGE SMITH: Well, let's define what actually

8 happened. Did you say, will you take the imposition, or would

9 you agree? That's a big difference to Mr. Traficonte, and I

10 respect the difference.

11 MR. DIGNAN: No, what I said is let the Board impose

12 a protective order.

13 JUDGE SMITH: Well, I don't think that everybody's

() 14 been communicating.
'

15 MR. DIGNAN: Well that -- I'm sure it's lack of

16 connunication. But if that's the position, they can have it

17 next week.

18 JUDGE SMITH: The Board is prepared, right now, over

19 your policy reluctance to do it, to impose a protective order,

20 a temporary protective order, for the said information, simply

21 to move the case along until the matter can be decided on the

22 merits.

23 Now, we're prepared to impose that against your

24 wishes not to have it; to have it made public forthwith. And

25 we will do that, and will you abide by it?
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( )- 1 MR. TRAFICONTE: Of course we will,
s

2 JUDGE SMITH: All right.

3 MR. DIGNAN: Now, do the-other parties agree?

4 Because I'm prepared to give the information to.everybody.

5 MR. TRAFICONTE: Now, can we just-have it fleshed

6. out? There was a point at which the Board mentioned that

7 there'd be a restriction. What exactly is that order? Can we

8 show the information to experts?

9 JUDGE SMITH: I would say that, until the Board can

10 work on, and this is first impression, I don't know -- I

11 haven't considered it, but the first thing that happens is a

12 protective order is drafted together with the agreement that,

13 typically all counsel and one technical advisor for every party

() 14 can be privy for the information.

15 They agree to comply with the protective order, and

16 in this instance the agreement, I would suggest, be until the

17 Board rules, in which case that protective order dies.

I 18 You're, however, bound by it until the Board's

19 ruling against you is reversed. We'll have to go all the way

20 down the road on it, right?

21 MR. TRAFICONTE: The key for us is we understand

22 that. We have no problem with that procedural policy.

23 JUDGE SMITH: You understand what I'm saying?

24 MR. TRAFICONTE: Yes, yes. But in terms of it being

25 an effective order, yes, we understand it. The problem we have
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h

.li -is,1are''we prohibited'by your order from contacting witnesses?.'~

:

2 JUDGE SMITH: We didn't get to'that' point yet.
.c

13- MR. TRAFICONTE: Oh, okay.

~ ~

4 , JUDGE SMITH: We didn't.get to that point.

-5 MR. TURK: Excuse me, Your| Honor,.through' appeal? In>
1

,

6 other-words --

7 ' JUDGE' SMITH: Well, I'm not -- see,.I'm just

8 proposing ~this.and see how, see if it makes sense. We can't1

9- have a temporary protective order if -- the only way I can see

10 that it'd be working if we issue a protective order now, it's
!

- 11- temporary.

12 However, the parties are-bound by that: protective.

13 order -forever, unless , number one, when the Board rules'on the'

|

(]f 14 merits, the decision is made no protective order is. required,'

15 or number two, a new protective order is imposed, and in that

16 event, you are' bound by that without interruption until that

17 ruling is reversed.

18 MR. TRAFICONTE: That would be my understanding.of

|
19 exactly what a protective order, how it would works it would

20 be a quasi-injunction; you'd be enjoining us from doing certain

| 21 things;-it would be in effect until it were reversed.
|
l- 22 JUDGE SMITH: Exactly, right.
i

. 23 MR. TRAFICONTE: But our problem is not, as I said,
!

24 the posture the procedural posture as much as the scope.

I 25 JUDGE SMITH: I dote't know about contacting the
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/ 'T . 1 people. I don't know. My just feeling is that we should hold
~

\,_ /
2 up on that. I just don't know. I don't have any reason for

3 it . .

4 MR. TRAFICONTE: In the interim, can we contact these'

5 -- in the interim, what the contact of the people?

6 JUDGE SMITH: What's your feeling now? I mean, it's

7 up -- what do you think? I mean --

8 MR. DIGNAN: I have no -- understand -- I have no

9 problem with the contact of the people provided the contact is

10 either by an attorney, or by the designated technical

11 representatives who are bound by the protective order.

12 JUDGE SMITH: That's your position now, and it's,the

13 position it's going to be later?

() 14 MR. DIGNAN: Yes sir.

15 JUDGE SMITH: Well, then there is no reason not to

16 allow it.

17 MR. DIGNAN: That -- I have no problem with the

18 contact.

19 MR. BROCK: Your Honor --

20 MR. DIGNAN: And I have no problem, either, with even

21 a temporary order, providing not that just one technical person

22 can do it, but that any technical person who is brought forth

23 and executes every agreement.

| 24 JUDGE SMITH: Everybody has to agree.

! 25 MR. DIGNAN: The usual protective order form that
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r ') 1 I've seen in NRC practice is there is the Board's order, and
~

LJ
2 .there is a form that somebody must sign.in order to --

3 JUDGE SMITH: That's right.

4 MR. DIGNAN: -- receive the documents which subjects

5 them to jurisdiction and to sanctions if they don't do it. And

6 I'm perfectly prepared to go into a protective order right now

7 that would let them show it to anyone who signs off.

8 JUDGE SMITH: So the posture of the case will be,

9 actually, practically speaking, should the protective order

10 become permanent or set aside? That's what the briefing will

11 be.

12 MR. DIGNAN: That is exactly correct.

13 MR. BROCK: And the Board will rule on that issue as

() 14 per the schedule by the 1st of March?

15 JUDGE SMITH: That would be our expectation. The

16 fact is, however, now that a temporary one is in place, they

17 may feel a little bit more relaxed about it, but that still

18 would be something we would hope to act upon promptly, because

19 we're aware of your desire to have it made public. We're

20 sensitive to that.

21 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor --

22 JUDGE SMITH: You see, we had a very tight schedule

23 for a ruling on it, because we wanted to move the case along.

24 We may take the luxury of a little bit more time now that it is

25 not in --
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(~''s 1 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, may I --

,_)
2 MR. BROCK: -I appreciate that, Your Honor. I-juste

s

3 want.to be clear that our agreement on a temporary protective

4 . order, that within roughly.the time's the, Board's laying out,

5 that we could expect -- because we will probably be getting

6 some. questions or whatever from people as.to that, and I would

7 like to be able to say that at least approximately early March,

8 we could expect a Board ruling one way or another on that

9 issue.

10 JUDGE SMITH: That's right.

11. MR. BROCK: Okay.

12 JUDGE SMITH: That's right.

13 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, may I undertake to transmit

. ) 14 to the. Board, hopefully -- and the' parties, hopefully by

15 facsimile, I understand it can be done, otherwise by express

16 mail, a form order and certificate to be signed by -- I don't
'

17 need -- I have never asked for a certificate to be signed by an

18 sttorney and I don't care to have one now.
|

19 JUDGE SMITH: Well, I don't like that practice

20 either, however --

21 MR. DIGNAN: No, what I want is the certificate

22 signed by any non-attorney, and I would like to have a crack at
!
' 23 drafting the form I would like to have.

24

| 25
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/~3 1- JUDGE SMITH: The attorneys who have filed notices.
\/

2 of appearance, they would be covered as those authorized to

3 have the information?

4 MR..DIGNAN: That's correct. In other words, the

5 attorneys for the parties herein, I don't care to have.those

6 signed - 'a certificate from any lawyer --

7 JUDGE SMITH: If it were safeguards information, the

8 appeal board would have required attorneys to file. I'm

9 inclined to agree with you, and if you don't ask for it, it's

10 up to you. The appeal board --

.11 MR. DIGNAN: -- this is not the usual kind of

12 safeguards information and I --

13 JUDGE SMITH: I disagree with that.

() 14 MR. DIGNAN: I would prefer not to ask my brother and

'

15 sister lawyers to sign it.

16 JUDGE SMITH: I would prefer that.

17 MR. TURK: One clarification, Your Honor. The Staff,

18 of course, has the information already, as does FEMA and the

19 RAC numbers. I take it the protective order does not bind the

20 federal government or its contractors. This relates to

21 parties.

22 MR. DIGNAN: The information that's going to be

i
i 23 released is more than what the Staff has.

24 ' JUDGE SMITH: I don't think we can bind the staff by

| -

! 25 a protective order when the information was given to them under

, () Heritage Reporting Corporation
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/~~X - 1 the submittal and with the realization that the Staff-would
(_) -

2 release it or not release based upon their interpretation of

3 the law.

4 If it were given solely as a matter through this

5 case, then I think we could bind the staff to a protective-

6 order. Any new information that you provide, I think clearly

"
7 comes within the scope of our authority.

8 MR. DIGNAN: Let me tell why I say what will be

9 released is more than what the staff has. What I don't think

10 has been fully understood is there is, if I could use the

11 phrase redaction on redactions. The Staff asked for certain

12 information to be supplied to them, all right?

*

13 The form in which the information that the other

() 14 parties haven't seen was made available to the Staff is on what

15 they call non-reproducible paper. It's a dark red paper with a

16 black ink on it and you can't xerox it.

17 In addition, the Staff did not ask for certain of the

18 information to be revealed to them for purposes of review,

19 among those being the addresses of certain of the contractors,

20 they just asked for names, all right?

21 As a result, what the Staff has -- the redactions

22 we've been talking about are the form of those three enclosures

23 not being sent to the parties. But the enclosures themselves

24 have redactions on them in what was given to zhe Staff.

25 I have consulted with my client, and said that I
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/~% .1 really think it would move things along faster, especially if.-()-

2 we can get it at.least under a temporary protective order, to

.3 not have a second battle over those redactions, so that what

4 we're planning to release, assuming this agreement, is the

5. whole shooting match.

6 In other words, that is, the redactions will be

7 removed from what has been given to the Staff, and the },'rties

8 will have everything including che addresses, because I Knew

9 the parties were interested in contacting the contractors, and

10 to give it to them without the addresses would hinder that

11 process.

12 So that's what I mean when I say what's going to be

13 released is more than what the Staff has. It's the same

() 14 documents, but the ducuments will have no redactions on it.
,

15 I don't know if I've made myself clear or not, Your

16 Honor, but --

17 JUDGE SMITH: No, but we have faith. Did you notice

18 my eyes beginning to glaze over there a 1!ttle while ago?

19 MS. MITCHELL: Your Honor --

20 MR. DIGNAN: If you can stick through statistics, you

21 can stick through that.

22 But I do want an opportunity before we close to

23 argue, especially in light of this agreement, this date you

24 have is set for contentions on the Mass. plan. And I'd like to
I
'

25 be heard on that.
I
,
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j~N -1 Could I close one_ loop on what came-up before?
q) -

2 JUDGE SMITH: Just a moment. Did you - did somebody-

3 ~ over here want to be heard?

4 MS. MITCHELL: It's just one minor clarification

5 again,-Your Honor. Not being an attorney or a lawyer, I was

6 wondering where I fall in there.

7 JUDGE SMITH: You-will be asked -- you will;be

' 8 required -- to sign an agreement to' comply with the terms of

9 the protective order.

10 MS. MITCHELL: Fine.

11 JUDGE SMITH: And that will be a very, very strong

12 requirement, I mean --

13 MR. BROCK: Your Honor, just a further --

(~) 14 JUDGE SMITH: -- you might want to discuss what that
s-;

'

15 means. Does it include a secretary? I don't know. There's

16 different feelings that extends to a secretary and I don't know

17 if that's a problem with anybody.

18 Actually I think that you ought to have anybody who

19 is privy to that information sign that agreement. Don't give

20 it to even a secretary who does not sign it.

21 MR. BROCK: And, our Honor, in the case of
.

| 22 representing a town, for example, then, if certain of the

23 governing officials of the town wish to be privy to the
|

| 24 information, that would be acceptable under the protective
!

25 order provided they were willing to sign --'
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(') 1 MR. DIGNAN: No, no, no. I don't see it that wide.
. w,

2 -I see this signing list as the usual thing I'm used to in

3 litigation, which is an attorney asks for the right for an

4 expert witness, for example, to see it, somebody of that

5 nature. There's no need that this be spread out among public

6 officials just who are interested in it. I'm' assuming.that

7 anybody who I receive a certificate of signing from has been

8 given this information by virtue of the fact that the attorney

9 has made a good-faith decision that disclosing it to this

10 individual is necessary for the preparation and trial of the

11 case.

12 MR. BROCK: Your Honor, if I could respond to that,
!
! 13 first of all, our client, I think, would have a right to, at-

() 14 least a client in terms of the governing body of the town,

| 15 provided they're willing to comply with the terms of the
i

16 Board's order, that the board, the governing board of the town

17 would be allowed to see that, otherwise -- well, I --

18 MR, DIGNAN: That --

19 MR. BROCK: Mr. Dignan, may I finish, please?

20 MR. DIGNAN: And there's a lot of law on that, for

21 instance in the patent area.

22 MR. BROCK: All right, that would be our position,

l 23 Your Honor, and secondly, in terms of assuming -- we haven't
|

| 24 quite gotten to, can we contact people on these lists, but when
|

25 we get to that, you know, obviously, I would be looking to
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eN 1 having some. people in the town assist -- they know the area --gG
2 in-making some of these contacts.

3 And you know, I'm not going to be in the position to

4 go d'own personally and necessarily talk to every bus company or

5 ambulance service, or whatever, and in. order to have the

6- resources necessary to at-least, you know, make those contacts,

7 I'm going to have to be relying on some of the towns people to
.

8 do it.

9 Otherwise, if it's just me and one -- first of all, I

10 don't have a technical advisor and I'm not funded for an expert

11 on that issue._ I'd have to be relying on the towns people, and.

12 otherwise we would not be able to discover the information that

13 we'd want.

() 14 JUDGE SMITH: Well, I tell you then, I think'that you
|

i
15 may have some difficulties. The law is pretty clear that a'

16 client as such, is not entitled to be privy to the information.

17 I mean, the board of directors of a corporation is often

18 involved in a lawsuit, they're not entitled to it. Only

19 counsel, and only the people necessary to technically advise

20 counsel are covered by it.
|

| 21 MR. TRAFICONTE: Can we just --

22 MR. BROCK: Okay, let me just follow up on that John.

! 23 MR. TRAFICONTE: Okay, sorry.

24 MR. BROCK: When you say, to the technical --

25 JUDGE SMITH: Now all of this is up for argument on
|
|
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('; 1 the final ruling.
\_/

~2 MR. BROCK: All right, but, in terms-of technically

* 3 advised.and would that include the people necessary to go and

4 make contacts'with those on the various lists that we're to be

5 provided?

6 JUDGE SMITH 2- Yes, except I wonder if we would agree

7 on necessary. But that's the idea, is to keep the distribution

8 as narrow as it possibly can be for control purposes,

9 consistent with permitting the parties to litigate.

10 I don't think you're going to be able to run around

11 enlisting townspeople at random on this. We'll have to -- it

12 has to be tightly controlled.

13 Not only that, but I don't know if every party ought

() 14 to be calling upon these people anyway, if there shouldn't be a

15 lead Intervenor for that purpose.

16 MR. HARBOUR: In Massachusetts, why are people in a

17 New Hampshire town wanting to talk with people from
,

!
18 Massachusetto? I find it difficult to believe that there are

19 very many people who have very many reasons for talking.

20 MR. BROCK: Your Honor, if I could just --
,

l

l 21 JUDGE HARBOUR: I'm sure there's some, but --

i 22 MR. BROCK: All right. Well, because -- I mean, the

23 issues that Hampton may have obviously, to the extent to

24 whether it's involving ETE or, you know, this is of a mix, and

| 25 we've got communities bound by reason of a plan. But more
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{
importantly, the town I'm actually thinking of is Amesbury,1

2 which is a Massachusetts community, and I didn't mean to imply

3- that I was thinking of just randomly distributing information.

4 List it will be necessary, if I am to represent the

5 town of Amesbury to be, you know, to rely on their assistance-

6 .of at least a few people down there to-go and make some

7 contacts and gather some information, because I personally will

8 not have the time to do that all myself.

9 JUDGE SMITH: Do you want to be heard, Mr. Dignan?

10 MR. DIGNAN: I've been heard, Your Honor. -I do, I

11 assume that I would get a signed certificate of anyone it's

12 disclosed to, and I expect it to only be disclosed to those

13 people who-counsel are prepared to represent to this board are

() 14 necessary to them in order to try this case.

15 And in the particular case of the town, I want prior
!

16 notice, and an opportunity to go to this Board before any

17 elected official or appointed official of any town is given it

I 18 that isn't cooperating.

19 MR. TRAFICONTE: That isn't what? I didn't hear.

20 MR. DIGNAN: That isn't cooperating. And the same
I

l 21 for the Commonwealth, with the exception of the Attorney

| 22 General. I have no problem with disclosure to the Attorney
!

23 General.
|

| 24 MR. BROCK: Well then, I don't know why the other

25 Intervenors should be singled out for some sort of additional
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i i cross-examination, Mr. Dignan --, (V
2 MR. DIGNAN: I haven't-asked for cross-examination.

3 I've asked for names.

4 MR. BROCK: You've asked for a further level of

5 review, and I don't think it's. appropriate.for Amesbury or any

6 other Intervenor other than, you know, and excluding the

7 Commonwealth, that we should be required to make some further

8 demonstration of good faith that we're going to comply with the

9 protective order.

10 MR. DIGNAN: Because you told me you're not going to

11 confine it to one person. Because you want to give it -- you

12 started out by saying that you wanted to give it to a bunch of

13 town officials. And I'm not naive, sir, as to the attitude of

|| 14 certain town officials in that town. And that's as blunt as I

15 choose to put it on the record, but I'm sure you can read

16 between the lines.

17 And I don't think it's unreasonable, because I think

I 18 that the Judge has created -- has stated, the law absolutely

| 19 correctly. The board of directors of a major corporation may

20 have great interest in a patent suit in seeing what is

21 disclosed to the technical people in a lawsuit, and they can't

22 see it.

23 MR. BROCK: I don't think that --'

24 JUDGE SMITH: He's arguing that any more. He's given

25 up that argument. He wants necessary assistance, manpower
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.f') 1 assistance.
x-

2 MR. DIGNAN: I understand that.

3 JUDGE SMITH: And what you want is prior approval of

4. those people, who they might be.

5 MR. DIGNAN: I don't want prior approval of who those

6 people might be, but'if it's going to be one person, that's one g

7 thing. But it's going to be a flood of people, I would like at

8 least an opportunity to move the Board we're for abusing the

9 privilege.

10 JUDGE SMITH: Then you're losing -- the more people

11 there are, the more -- less accountability there is and there

12 is a problem. There is a problem.

13 MR. DIGNAN: That's exactly right.

() 14 ' JUDGE HARBOUR: Accountability is extremely

15 important.

16 JUDGE SMITH: Let me say, Mr. Brock, here's the law

17 at the NRC, and it came up in the Diablo Canyon case where it

18 was ruled that we cannot look at the attitudes of a party -- in

19 this instance it was intervenors and a well-known anti-nuclear

20 person, David Comey -- as indication that they would not comply

21 with a protective order agreement.
|

| 22 So we don't enter it that way.
!

L 23 Nevertheless, we know that there are people who have
1.

24 come to this hearing and have refused to comply with the law,

|
| 25 that have broken the law repeatedly before us, so we are not
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(~') 1 naive either. And'we have had people tell us that they will
v

2 break the law with respect to this hearing, if it means

3 stopping that plant.

4 So we are not naive. We know-that there are people

5 who will violate a protective order if it suits their purposes.

6 So therefore, we are going to keep it tight. We make no

7 categorical assumption that any person la not worthy of trust.

8 That's not the point.

9 The point is, there is that risk there. We know, we

10 see it's there, and we're not going to ignore it. But we're

11 going to keep it tight.

12 MR. BROCK: All right, Your Honor, all I would say is

13 though, to my knowledge, no official from the towns of Hampton

|

<~) 14 or Amesbury have carried on in the way Your Honor's referring.'
| (
|
'

15 JUDGE SMITH: I'm just talking about -- we're not --

16 we're basing what happened on the public record, in our view,

17 judicially observed, that there is an environment where

18 otherwise responsible people who hold themselves out as public

! 19 officials have told us that they will violate the law if it

20 meets their convenience and satisfies their philosophy. We

21 hear it; we see it; and we're going to take it into account.

22 Man, why do you suppose we had all those cops out

23 there? You saw them.

24 MR. BROCK: Your Honor, I'm not here defending the

; 25 Clamshell, I don't represent the Clamshell.
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_ ['N '1 JUDGE SMITH: All right, I know, I know you don't.
q)'

-

'2 I'm not trying to plaster you with that. You have conducted

.3 yourself in this hearing always scrupulously, respectfully. I

4 ~have no quarrel with it. I'm just telling you that.we're' aware

5 that we're dealing in an environment where a letter of

6 agreement in certain circumstances might be satisfactory.

7 Here we.think there is ample reason demonstrated on

8' the public record to keep it, the accountability, as narrow as

9 possible for the needs of litigation. And that is very narrow.

10 MR. TRAFICONTE: Your Honor, I understand there is a

11 balancing test here. We obviously want the information, and I
i

12 speak for all the Intervenors, to litigate the issues that come

13 up around the information. We think as a matter of law it

(]) 14 should be public, and will argue that, and you'll make whatever

15 decision you believe is right in view of the law.

16 But now we're arguing over really, the logistics, the

17 mechanics o f how we can use the information. I want to raise a

18 potential out come just to see what the Board's response is. I

19 assume -- we haven't seen this draft protective order yet --

20 but I assume that we're going to be permitted, and our agents

21 will be permitted, technical advisors, to contact these people.
;

22 Obviously, that's why we want the information.

23 We ask them certain questions, including what we've

24 been told about the circumstances under which thase emergency

25 services may be provided. And the answer is, well, very

|

|
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.('Y 1- little.
\_/

2 Nere you, for example, told that'this'has to do with

3 radiation, and were you told and was any disclosure made about

4 radiation-risks? No, no disclosure was made about radiation.

5 Were you informed that there would be some radiation

6 risk, or et cetera, et cetera? The point is, we put into the

7 mind, assuming it isn't already there -- I have no-information
,

8 one way or the other. I'm just -- pure hypothetical.

9 We put into the mind of this individual the fact that

10 he's contracted, or she's contracted, or it's contracted to do

11 something that it wasn't fully aware of. I don't know if

12 that's true, but it could happen.
,

13 JUDGE SMITH: Right.

() 14 MR. TRADICONTE: That person then, either then,

15 later, as a consequence of the contact, as a direct cause-

16 effect of that contact, decides that he/she/it, wants to get

17 off the bandwagon or the yearly stipend isn't enough, or et

18 cetera, et cetera.

19 How is the Board going to view that?

20 JUDGE SMITH: Well, I think --

| 21 MR. TRAFICONTE: Obviously you think it's a direct
|

| 22 consequence of the litigation of the utility plant. But I

|

| 23 could see -- Mr. Dignan --
(

24 MR. DIGNAN: Could I reply to that, Your Honor, for

25 this reason: now John, you know me and I know you, and I have

1
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{- 1 no doubts that that's the questions you will ask and they don't
~

2 bother me.

3 Some character goes out'there and.says, are you aware

.4 the Governor of our Commonwealth is about to become the

5 President, and has a lot of influence over-government' contracts

6 that you might be interested in, is against this plan,-I'll

7 look at that question in a much different light.

8 And I assume nobody in your office will ask that kind

9 of question.

10 MR. TRAFICONTE: I will state right on *he record, I

11 think that would rise a -- develop a cause of action on the

12 part of the Applicant against the State of Massachusetts.

13 JUDGE SMITH: I think there are two aspects --

| () 14 MR. TRAFICONTE: I think we could be sued for money

15 damages.

16 JUDGE SMITHr That's right. I agree. However, not

17 before us, and I think that would be tortious conduct as Mobil

18 learned quite expensi.vely -- I mean Texaco, learned quite

19 expensively, you should not do that.

20 But here's the way I think it should be viewed. I

21 would regard each of these people as potential witnesses in the

22 case, and that the standards that I think should be applied

23 are, if you bring matters to the attention of a potential

24 witness, that brings doubt into their mind as to what the facts

25 are, that is exactly what your purpose is. You should be doing
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V('N '
1 it.-

2- If those witnesses are intimidated to change their

3 potential testimony, which is the validity of the contract, I

4 think sanctions should be placed upon that party.

5 HMR . TRAFICONTE: If the witness is intimidated by the

6 manner in which he or she is -- by the threat?

7 JUDGE SMITH: There's a difference between going to a

8 --

9 MR. TRAFICONTE: -- by the threat. If therers a

10 threat --

11 JUDGE SMITH: If the witness is threatened --

12 MR. TRAFICONTE: Okay.

13 JUDGE SMITH: -- economically or whatever --

() 14 MR. FIERCE: This runs both ways, then. If the

15 utility worker is told by his company that he has to continue

16 participating next year and pick up that other stipend in order

17 to keep his job --

18 JUDGE SMITH: Are you seriously arguing with me, Mr.

19 Fierce, that you can go to a potential witness in this case and

20 intimidate the witness to change his position on a contract,

21 and thus his potential testimony and that should be forgiven by

'

22 the Board? You're off the wall on this.

23 MR. FIERCE: All I'm saying on this is that, if we're

24 talking about this as a potential witness to a case, the issue

25 of intimidation does run both ways, and that we need to
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-[ /~'y
1 recognize this.

~

2 JUDGE SMITH: As-compared to a condition of

3 employment?

4 MR. FIERCE: Your Honor, it's entirely conceivable

5 that that has happened in a number of incidents.

6 MR. DIGNAN - And again, what is wrong with an

7 employer saying to an employee, if you choose not to support

8 the effort of the corporation to get the plant, we don't want

9 you to work for us anymore. Would you tell me what's wrong

10 with that under the law?

11 MR. FIERCE: I'm not --

12 MR DIGNAN: Please, will you tell me what's wrong

13 with that under the law? Under any theory?

|() 14 In first year law school I learned there was nothing

15 wrong with that provided you don't violate the labor law along

16 the way.

17 JUDGE SMITH: However, let me point out something

18 further --

19 MR. FIERCE: Whatever constitutes intimidation under

20 the law, and if it's not intimidation because it's an employer

21 doing it, then that's not intimidation, what we're talking

22 about.
.

23 JUDGE SMITH: I get the impression you don't agree

24 with the philosophy of my analogy, and I have to admit that I

25 don't have one scrap of law to support it, other than I do
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1 think that these are potential witnesses, and'if you are trying{}
2 to make a potential witness change his testimony, based upon

3 intimidation, bribery or whatever, the same as would apply in a

4 civil proceeding, you would be subject to comparable type of

5 sanctions.

6 Maybe you wouldn't be able to bring that witness;

7 maybe you would have a decision against you as to an issue; and

8 maybe you'd be thrown out of the proceeding. All those

9 sanctions, I believe, would be in the spectrum of acceptable

10- remedies.

11 And I also recognize that it may be difficult to

12 prove any of those things.

13 MR. TRAFICONTE: But the line is clear between

() 14 tortiously contacting these people, and contacting these people

15 to develop issues of role abandonment, and to the extent to

16 which they'd act on basically a financial interest only.

17 I mean, the whole -- we could spin out the issues

18 right here as we're sitting here today --

19 JUDGE SMITH: Right.

20 MR. DIGNAN: Yes.

| 21 MR. TRAFICONTE: on what relevance these--

22 questions would have for the proceeding. That would not be

i

23 seen as tortious contact.

| 24 JUDGE SMITH: Not at all. I don't see it.

25 Okay, now you want to argue anything more on the
.
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1 protective order?
U'"'

2 MR. TURK: Your Honor, on the schedule --

3 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, we got off on -- I'm sorry,

4 Mr. Turk.- I was just going to say, would the Board like me to

5 attempt to prepare a form of protective order and circulate it

6 to the Board and parties? Or is the Board just going to enter

7 one confident that they would be able to put everything into it

~8 that they wanted anyway?

9 JUDGE SMITH: No, I think that you should forward for

10 the Board's approval, as soon as you wish, a form of protective

11 order and an agreement; circulate it with the parties; and we

12 will act upon it as soon as we can.

13 MR. TRAFICONTE: And we'd reserve the right to make

() 14 whatever comments about it?

15 MR. DIGNAN: On the basis I'm assuming the order

16 enters, I can commit to the Board, I'm told by the client that

17 we can furnish the parties the data no later than the end of

j 18 next week, and hopefully sooner than that.

19 JUDGE SMITH: The end of next week? Yes, if you get

20 it approved.

21 MR. DIGNAN: Yes, I'm saying, assuming that the

22 order, appropriate order, is approved and all that, we will be

23 able to get the data in the hands of the parties by no later

24 than the end of next week.

25 JUDGE SMITH: Yes, it's not a take-it-or-leave-it,
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(} 1 Mr. Traficonte. The closer you follow traditionally approved

2 orders in NRC cases, the more unassailable it will be. And

3 there's at least one order that has been approved actually at

4 the Commission level, and that's the one in Diablo Canyon that

5 I alluded to.

6 MR. DIGNAN: And I'm circulating it to the parties,

7 Your Honor, honestly, if somebody sees something they don't

8 like, you know, if there's a couple of words they don't like,

9 call me up. I'm not going to be wedded to the authorship of

10 the document. *

11 MR. TRAFICONTE: We're not going to co-author it.

12 MR. DIGNAN: I got to give it to the Globe and tell

13 them you wrote it.

() 14 JUDGE SMITH: See, you would have a risk, Mr. Brock,I

15 let's'go back to your problem, ycu would have a risk yourself

16 of having a widespread distribution of this protective order, I

17 mean this agreement, among your client, you would be risking

18 sanctions in the case, you know, that they would not wish to

19 suffer.

20 MR. BROCK: I appreciate that, Your Honor, and you've

21 made the point about keeping the access based on the order
i

22 narrow, and as a general matcer I accept that. All I am saying

23 I'm going to need a certain latitude in order to be able to

24 litigate, that's all.

25 JUDGE SMITH: Okay.

O
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/^) 1 ' JUDGE SMITH: Now, anything further on protective
\. J

2 order?

3 MR. TURK: I had one thing that I wanted'to mention,

4 Your. Honor. Mr. Fierce had mentioned early on that in normal-

5 FOIA litigation, the agency withholding the documen't would-have

6 to brief the issue first, and we'd have a chance to respond.

7 That's not my understanding of the briefing schedule.

8 The only thing that I'm aware of, and I have not done

9 FOIA litigation, but I have looked at Part 9 of the

10 Commission's regulations in section 9.10, as an indication that

11 where the agency determines to deny a request for information,

12 included in the letter back indicating that there's been a

| 13 denial, would be a statement of the reason that there's a
|

| (~) 14 denial, and the specific provision in the Freedom of
-

15 Information Act regulations within the agency under which the

16 denial was being made.

17 And for the benefit of the Massachusetts AG's office,

i
! 18 let me indicate that my understanding that the basis for the

19 withholding of the information is economic impact.

20 And I assume that, if a letter goes back to

21 Rockingham County newspaper in the near future, that they --

22 the full statement -- if there's anything beyond that, would be
!

23 contained in the letter going back to the newspaper.

24 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Dignan, are you aware that the

| 25 Board has never been provided, except at this hearing, with any
|

|
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(~T 'l of _the rationale for withholding the inforraation? 'We didn't
t/

2 get'a copy of the affidavit or the request that it be given

3 proprietary treatment or anything.

MR. DIGNAN: I'd be glad to --4 -

5 JUDGE SMITH: No, I'm just saying, do you know that?

6 MR. DIGNAN: You know, as a matter of fact, I'm

7 surprised to hear that, Your Honor, because we copied the --

8 the filing we're talking about came off the site, it did not

9 come out of my office, but my understanding was they copied the

10 ASLB service list. And I know the other parties did.

11 Now, if somehow the judges were left off, I apologize

12 and we' will see to it that a copy is sent to you of that

13 submittal.

(]). 14 JUDGE SMITH: Well, I'm no longer so sure-- he said

15 did you get it and so on, but it was in the nature of Board

16 conferring --

17 MR. DIGNAN: The package was sent out on --

18 MR. TRAFICONTE: December 30.

19 MR. DIGNAN: -- December 30, it consisted of a cover

20 SBN letter, normal SBN letter-type thing on Public Service PSNH

21 - New Hampshire Yankee stationery, with a bunch of enclosures.

22 It was addressed to the Staff.

23 The first enclosure to the letter was the affidavit.

24 The remaining enclosures were those portions of the material

25 submitted that were given to everybody.
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i 1 JUDGE SMITH: _All right. It's quite likely.in any
("/ -s_-

2 particular litigation'that I might receive something which 10,

3 I'm on, happen to'be on the client's distribution list, and it.

4 goes directly into the waste-basket.

-5 To assure that it comes to the Board's attention, it

6 has to be sent by counsel or styled in the adjudication.

7 MR. DIGNAN: Well, I can arrange to be'sure that

8 another -- I.will tell you what I will do: I will have another
,

9 copy sent out to you from my office tonight or tomorrow. It

10 will be in a Ropes & Gray envelope, and therefore, you know, I

11 assume the parties don't care to get another copy.
;

12 JUDGE SMITH: Right.

13 MR. DIGNAN: And I will just send three, one

_ () 14 addressed to each'of you. It should have bean sent to you. If

15 it wasn't, I-apolcgize.

16 The copy I received indicated it being carboned to

17 the entire service list, which should mean the judges.

18 It's possible that up on the site for some reason the

19 Board members were not included, for which I apologize for the
.

.

20 Client, and I will send one out tonight to you.

21 JUDGE SMITH: Okay, very good.

22 Okay, now you want to argue the schedule for the {

23 contentions? Is that the next item of business? *

24 MR. DIGNAN: Yes, I just want to argue the date for ,

25 contentions, and I'm sure we'll hear a response, but the

;
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/} 1 argument goes basically like this, Your Honor. The plan was

2 originally submitted with none of this information we're

3- talking about, including that sent out the 30th -- on September

4 the 18th, 1986, sent to all parties.

5 If you will -- excuse me, '87. If you recall that
/

6 I've indicated that, as early as necember 1987, December 22nd,

7 I started saying to the Commonwealth, you know, under a

8 protective order you can have it now. I don't want to get into

9 whether it was miscommunication or anything else, but anyway,

10' that didn't work out.

11 On December 30 -- that was before, incidently

12 redacted information, so-called, was submitted. On December

13 30, 1987, was when the redacted information was submitted.

()'

14 Now, since that time there has been, at least in my view, a

15 standing offer to all the parties to take a protective order

16 that you could fight about later. I'll give it to you now.

17 Nobody wanted to do it, and maybe it was just not understanding

18 me well, but in any event, that was the situation.

19 We now have a situation where as I understand it and

20 hope an order is going to enter and everybody is going to have

21 it at the end of next week, at which point they will have the

22 complete plan.

23 Now, that being the case, I just think that this date

24 of May 6, 1988 is an awfully long date for when contentions

25 have to be filed. Even if you don't think there's any equity to
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"/~T 1 my position, that they could have had this information that
V'

2 they're concerned about earlier, they've had a lot of the plan

3 for a long time; they're certainly going to have it all next

4 week, and I don't see when a date in the area of March 15 isn't

5 a reasonable date'for contentions. Understand, this

6 information that is coming is only about that thick. This

7 isn't books and books of stuff. It's only about that thick.

8 And what it is is a lot of letters of agreement. You know,

9 things of that nature.

10 Now, I just think that it's an awfully long time

11 you've built in here before contentions are set, because when

12 contentions are filed, even on the tightest schedule that most

13 licensing boards can run, it seems to me you're almost

() 14 inevitably about six months from the hearing room on the date

15 the contentions are filed.

16 And that means we won't put the Mass. plan into

17 litigation until November of this year, and we all know that,

18 in November, assumir.g it went into litigation then, unless we

19 were very lucky and you know, got an early November start and

20 bang-bang-bang, finished it, the holiday season is going to

21 interrupt and I'm begining to see that record not closing until

22 January or February 1989.

23 Now, I think I've been good in this case at not doing

24 it, but I can't help but remind the Board, maybe Seabrook

25 shouldn't be licensed. That'll be your ultimate decision.
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('T -1 Hopefully it will be that it will be licensed. That
-V

2 plant is sitting up there. It's not one that, you know,

3 they've got to fix another pipe. That thing's ready to run.

4 It's loaded with fuel and it costs $50 million a month it sits

5 there.

6 Now I'm not - you know, the Board, I think, will find

7 I've never used that argument yet because I'm not big on

8 yelling that every chance I get. But it's a fact and I don't

9 see why these contentions can't be in here by March 15, which

10 would at least would put us on a track where we might be into

11 hearings on this second plan by the early part of the fall of

12 this year. I don't think that's unreasonable.

13 The contentions aren't that difficult to write in one

() 14 of these evacuation cases -- I mean, these emergency plan

15 cases. They really are not.

16 JUDGE SMITH: Think they have experience in writing

17 them?

18 MR. DIGNAN: Yes, and I've had experience in arguing

19 with them.

20 MR. TRAFICONTE: Can we be heard on that?

21 JUDGE SMITH: Oh, certainly. It's pretty important.
i

22 MR. TRAFICONTE: A couple of points: in a vacuum, I
'

23 -- if we were just looking at Track 3 here, I don't really;

24 think I would have much problem in the abstract with the point

25 that we should be able to get our contentions together in a
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1 . shorter time frame than you've sketched out.{}
2 But we are not looking at just Track 3 here. As the

3 .Intervenor with the most resources, we'll report the fact that

4 we now have a remand before the on-site board'with regard to

5 sirens - the siren package that the Applicant's going to

6 submit apparently coming in sometime later this month, that

7 will prompt a contention drafting stage on the on-site phase

8 with regard to sirens.

9 JUDGE SMITH: Yes, but as these issues get narrower

10 --

11 MR. TRAFICONTE: Well, that one may not be getting

12 narrower, unfortunately -- or fortunately.

13 JUDGE SMITH: As compared to an entire emergency

() 14 plan, I mean, we're getting down to --

15 MR TRAFICONTE: Certainly it's narrower than that.

16 JUDGE SMITH: -- as a portion of it, a very, very

17 narrow area. Now, the way litigations work, you can take the

18 most insignificant thing and set it on a separate adjudication

19 track and it expands.

20 But we have not taken into account the siren issue in

21 this case.

22 MR. TRAFICONTE: No. I'm just trying to make it

23 clear why we believe we can argue this on a variety of grounds,

24 and I intend to. But on the resources grounds alone, we think

25 there's enough to make the schedule you proposed a reasonable
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[} 1 one.

2 First, there is now a remand on the siren and there

3- is essentially no low-power license. There are going to be,

4 contentions that are going to be drafted in the near term on

5 that, whenever the low power board, the on-site board sets the

6 schedule.

7 There will be a hearing on whatever technical --

8 perhaps, if contentions are admitted, there will be a hearing

9 on whatever technical fix the Applicant in its creative

10 imagination can come up with, barring summary disposition.

11 Two, the appeal board has invited all of the*

12 Intervenors, all the parties,.as far as I know, just a week ago

13 to file, in light of the bankruptcy, supplements to the

( ); 14 petition before the on-site board on reopening the financial

15 qualifications -- or opening, the financial qualifications

16 issue, which in technical terms, I guess, is an exemption from

17 the waiver from financial qualification examination at this

18 phase.

19 The appeal board's invited a petition; invited'

20 affidavits; I've read the oral argument held in December;

21 Chairman Rosenthal clearly invited detailed presentation of the

22 impact of the bankruptcy on a low power license, and invited a

23 fairly detailed submission on that point. And that's got a 30-

24 day clock which is running right now.

25 Three, there is in fact the bankruptcy proceeding
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(202) 628-4888



_ - _ _

9760

1 which is in and of-itself which is now new, and at least to the
(}

2 extent that the Intervenors are capable of participating in

3 that, both I guess from a question of fact and law, we intend

4 to at least track that litigation.

5 -Yesterday -- I imagine I'm at No. 4, yesterday, we

6 had gotten a letter from FEMA that indicated that as of --

7 strike that.

8 We actually had the letter from NRC. We got a letter
~

9 that indicated that in the week of May 23, there was going to

10 be a full-scale exercise of these plants, and I'm sure it'll

11 come as no surprise that the Intervenors would intend to review

12 the exercise, or monitor the exercise, and to the extent there

13 are contentions that could arise out of the exercise, we would

() 14 clearly want to have a hearing on any admissible contentions on

15 any exercises.

16 That's off of this page in terms of what is going on

17 in the fairly near term. Even looking at this page, a March 15

18 deadline for filing these contentions strikes me as an

19 unreasonable one, and a May 6 deadline is quite reasonable.

20 And we could actually plot it week by week. It's a

| 21 fairly complicated -- I've actually done it on my calendar.

22 This is a fairly complex schedule. And May 6 makes sense in

23 light of that schedule.

24 That on just the practical side.j

25 On the legal side, I disagree with Mr. Dignan
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7"') I wholeheartedly on the ease with which parties can draft good
b

2 contentions. 1 disagree with that. in fact, I think that

3 there are issues of law, Mass. state law. There is no doubt

4- going to be a parallel in the Mass. litigation. Massachusetts

5 plan litigation here parallel to the legal contentions that

6 were submitted to the Shoreham board and that got spun off at a

7 fairly early stage in that litigation and ended up in the state

8 courts in New York. There's going to be a parallel there

9 because this plan raises issues of delegation and state law

10 authority questions.

11 There are going to be those kinds of contentions that
4

12 don't come immediately to the mind of a person sitting down to

13 draft contentions.

() 14 In addition there are a whole range of contentions
.

15 that are peculiar to utility generated and utility staffed

16 plants. And the Board doesn't need to be reminded of the

17 fairly complex development in terms of the agencies involved

18 and in terms of the NRC itself, that complex development, in

19 its view, its collective view of a utility-generated plant.

20 Clearly it's been in dispute for years whether such a thing4

21 could even exist. And now it does exist. It's gotten some
:

22 imprimatur t' rom the NRC.

23 But no one knows for sure, and I've just recently

24 read the Shoreham opinion of last week and that would reinforce"

25 this view -- no one knows for sure, what if anything a utility

;
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1 generated plan means, and how good it could be, and it raises a
b''i/

2 different bundle of contentions-that are not run-of-the-mill

3 contentions in an emergency planning cases.
*

,

4 That's a longhand point, a longhand-version of a

5 simple point, which is, contention drafting here is not going

6 to be an overnight exercise. And in light of the other

7 schedule that's already been set, which we have not raised any

8 major problem with, we're prepared to live by May 6. I don't

9 -- I've not done it before, so I can't represent that that

10 kicks us into December or November. That seems like a long

11 time to me. I thought we could do it sooner than that.

12 MR. DIGNAN: I wish it was, but it isn't.

13 JUDGE SMITH: I might say one thing, that one of the

() 14 themes behind this schedule is not to force people to put

15 information before the Board faster than we can use it, to give

16 a maximum opportunity for people to prepare their cases.

17 If we could use information faster, this schedule

18 might be even more compressed than it is. But we're trying to

19 be realistic in how long it takes us to do things, given the

20 many disputes that are going to be arising, and then problems.

21 So part of our idea behind this schedule was to -- is

22 to give the parties time, instead of having documents sit

23 unread on our desks, give push that time over to the parties.

24 But with that in mind -- what we also had in mind,

25 was the fact that the plan has been in your possession since

I) Heritage Reporting Corporation
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1 September 22, that it would have been -- the redacted.(v')
2 information would have been in your hands about March 1. We

3 allowed a large gap there because we are going to be awfully-

4 busy there in the mean time, we ourselves are -- and we want to

5 give careful attention to the contentions.

6 But we expected that, when the contentions come in,.

7 away we go, fast discovery, fast testimony, zap -- I mean, on a

8 fast track. And that's the way we were -- that's the way we

9 would look at it. We would be getting our initial decision out

10 and we would be going -- and would not be the delays that you

11 see.

12 MR. TRAFICONTE: You'd get the initial decision out

13 on the New Hampshire site?

()'

14 JUDGE SMITH: We'd be working on it while you're

15 doing discovery after the contention, we'd be getting our

16 initial decisions out, and when discovery, which is going to be

17 somewhat less, everybody's going to have to work hard, because
,

18 we're going to be free as a bird and ready to work, as far as
.

19 we could see.

20 So we don't think that that schedule is likely.

21 On the other hand, I've never seen a schedule aurvive

22 anyway. Mr. Dignan's been at a lot of hearings; he sees there

23 is always a lot of slippage, and --

24 MR. TRAFICONTE: Well, I can't work back. As I said,
!

25 not having done it before, I don't know if it would take six
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- (~ ') 1- months. .But frankly,.I'm concerned between here and then', not

2 so much what happens after that.,We'll face that schedule,

3 ' scheduling order when we come to it. .But we haven't even --

4 strike that.

.5 Our immediate problem is getting from where we are

6 'now and getting contentions that we think develop the issues

7 that are there and need to be developed by May 6. We can do

'8 that. We can't do it on March 15. I can represent that's a --

9

10 (Continued on next page.)
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/' 1 MR. DIGNAN: My reference to six months is thisV;
2 simple: if you go back to the orders of this Board before the

3 time you became Chairman, the order that-was upset by the

'4 appeal-board was an order that got us to hearing six months

5 after contentions were filed. That was one that was upset by

6 the appeal board as being at least in that setting too tight.

7 So when I say I'm looking at six months from.the day

.8 contentions are filed to getting into hearing -- was that the

9 track record at the Seabrook proceeding is --

10 JUDGE SMITH: Statistically that is valid prediction

11 based upon other proceedings that we've had at the NRC. Six

12 months from contentions filed to hearing is very, very short in

13 time. We had hoped that in this instance we could compress it

() 14 because we have narrowed it down and other things have fallen

i 15 aside, and we should be left to do it.

16 But let's take the six months, and as you say, you're

17 not interested in what happens after that, it's up to that

18 time.

19 MR. TRAFICONTE: In terms of today's argument, we're

20 concerned about moving that date any nearer to now, would be a

| 21 burden. I agree with Your Honor that after that date, these

22 other tracks are done. We've litigated the New Hampshire plan.

23 MR. BROCK: Your Honor, could I be heard briefly?

24 We do believe that the deadline for the contentions

25 which the Board proposed is a reasonable deadline -- I

O
(_/ Heritage Reporting Corporation

(202) 628-4888



- _ _ - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ .

9766-

1 understand that we are not entitled to -- the Board doesn't set
[}

2 the schedule by those with the least resources, but that was a

3 date set by the Board based on all of the parties, and

4 certainly during that period of time we are going to'be having

5 to draft proposed findings, preparing some shelter testimony,

6 likely possible FEMA discovery, investigation, putting together.

7 -- towards putting together our Massachusetts contentions.

8 And I know we've had those plans, I guess since last

9 September, but we started litigating few Hampshire October 5,

10 and have been pretty consistently invv1ved in that since that

11 time.

12 JUDGE SMITH: That's true.

13 MR. BROCK: So I think all in all, that's -- there's

() 14 a lot on our plate here, not including the additional issues

15 outside of the three tracks-here which Mr. Traficonte alluded

16 to, and on that basis, we don't think it's unreasonable delay,

17 and in fact, to expedite the process, there's going to be more

18 information going around which I question whether any of the

19 parties are really going to be able to address adequately if

20 it's more compressed than under the present schedule.

21
'

So we would ask that it be the 6th. And with that,
.

22 Your Honor, I am going to have to excuse myself, if I get

23 permission of the Board, and I will leave.-

24 JUDGE SMITH: Okay Mr. Brock, you're excused.

25 MR. BROCK: Thank you.
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1 JUDGE SMITH: You've alluded now to the three tracks
(')l -%

2 that we've set out. Yet two other tracks, plus possibly even a

3 sixth track that was going to be occupying the parties, and of

4 course, the fact le if the parties choose to litigate on so

5 many tracks, that's a situation of their own making,-and I'm

6 referring particularly to the -- not to the AG, but to the town

7 Intervenors, that if they elect to litigate everything, well

8 then, that's the choice that you've made and we just can't take

9 that -- give it that much weight. We just simply can't do it.

10 I mean, you have to make choices, and we've urged all

11 along that your choices be made as to the area where you could

12 make the best contribution and where your interests are more

13 sharply focused, and we will always assist on the lead

() 14 Intervenor process.

15 So we can't do much for you along that line.

16 Let's go back to this schedule, and the Board hasn't

17 had a chance to discuss this, but something that occurred to me

18 during this afternoon's discussion is that, have we as

19 carefully as possible scheduled this so that we have narrowed

20 the impaction?

21 And Mr. Dignan is exactly right whether he wins or

22 loses the case. Even more if he loses the case, he's entitled

23 to a prompt decision because he's got a lot of work to do going

24 up to court. So he is entitled, without dispute, to the

25 fastest possible decision that we can get out consistent with
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!(O'N -
1 due process in a fair hearing, win or lose. He's entitled to

c 2 that. Nobody can dispute that.

3 So let's back up a little bit and approach it from

4 impaction, rather'than the ripeness of the issues as they're

5 coming down.

6 And if, as you seem to be saying, and I'm not sure

7 really this is a complicated case -- if,-as you seem to be

8 saying, the SPMC track is the impaction track, is it? Looks

9' like it.

10 MR. DIGNAN: I believe it is, Your Honor, and let me

11 tell you how I get to that, just so that Your. Honor can have an

12 assessment. Obviously it's the impaction track here because
~

13 the other tracks end up before it.

.() 14 JUDGE SMITH: You know --

15 MR. DIGNAN: Let's take the other matters that Mr.

16 Traficonte listed: the siren track, so-called. We're going to

17 propose -- I've got a pretty good idea what it's going to be --

18 a system. I have a. fair feeling that that litigation isn't

19 going to take very long. I know they don't agree with me, but.

20 they don't know what the solution is yet. And it's either the

21 solutions going to be good'or it isn't going to be good, and

22 everybody's going to know that pretty quick.

23 The financial qualifications is one that I don't

24 think you should factor in at all. Keep in mind on the whole

25 financial qualifications business, there's a two-edge sword to
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;( } 1 what Mr. Traficonte's talking about. ,

2 JUDGE SMITH: I'm not talking about -- when I'm

3 talking about track, I'm only talking about those cases that

4 .are now in litigation.

5 MR. DIGNAN: Okay, then -- well, they're -- the

6 appeal board has got the issue of whether or not to certify to

7 the Commission that a prima facie case has been made for the

8 suspension of the regulation.

9 The appeal board, somebody's going to brief that, and

10 they're going to send it up, and I don't know what the

11 Commission's going to do with it. But it must be kept in mind

12 the appeal board can't even reopen it on that issue. It's up

13 to the Commission, because it requires the suspension of a reg.

() 14 With respect to the argument, for example, that a lot

15 of legal issues have to be drafted vis-a-vis, the Massachusetts

16 plan like were done in LILCO, no, I don't think so. Because

17 the LILCO case contentions, all those things about state law

18 and everything, came in at a time before the new rule was in.

19 The new rule has swept a lot of that aside for

20 resolution by a licensing board. The licensing board under the

21 new rule, has certain presumptions that it must follow, and

22 this all this question of authority and all that has gone by

23 the boards in many ways. It may impact on factual

24 determinations, that's possible, but the legal determinations,

!

i 25 are gone.

<~)I
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r~S 1 .I have no doubts they're going to file them, but I
(l

2 also have no doubts about what the results are going to be, at

3 least in the Commission. They may have a wonderful winner in

4 court some day, but they haven't got a winner with that rule

5 out there on state law.

6 The other matter that may be in litigation are.the

7 two issues and possibly three that have been sent back to the

8 on-site board, that is, the steam-generator tube integrity

9 issue, the bio-fouling issue,.so-called, and the cable issue.

10 Now, with respect to the first two, I noted in my

11 mail this morning when I got.home, the 1/. censing board has

12 certified a question up to the Commissien, which is one of the

13 more interesting questions I've ever sean certified.

() 14 I'm looking forward to the answer, which is

15 essentially that the licensing board has pointed out to the

16 Commission that the Commission has told them to do one thing

17 and the appeal board has told them to do something else, and

18 they know only one thing: that they're not supposed to disobey

19 higher authority. Will the Commission please announce which

20 higher authority they're to obey?

21 I assume that will be forthcoming in due course.

22 The -- but again, let's assume that all of those

23 issues go into litigation. They're discrete, technical issues.

24 I just don't see them as critical path, because there's just

25 not that much testimony one can take in all those.
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1 So I have to view SPMC at-this point, andEI'know my.()
.2- client views,.and'not only because I'so advised, because theyi

3 honestly do, the-pacer, the critical path'for Seabrook right-

4 - now,fis this-third track.

5 MS. DOUGHTY . I would submit that th'at's speculation

6 as whether the SPMC is the critical track. If the Applicants

7 do happen to lose, for example, on the cable issue, there may.

8- , need to be a substan'tial amount of --

9 JUDGE SMITH: Okay, but what we have going for this

10- - litigation -- what is being litigated now, that does seem to

11 be.

12 MS. DOUGHTY: There are a couple of other things,

13 too, that weren't mentioned. SAPL'has a petition before the

.() 14 Commission on the East Kingstons, or rather the emergency

15 planning sirens, emergency sirens, in the New Hampshire portion

16 of the EPZ focused on a. test of the East Kingston sirens. We

17 have raised two issues: one, that there.wasn't proper testing

18 of the sirens in inclement weather, and also that the siren

19 system has been found to.be illegal by a Superior Court in New

20 Hampshire, and there has been oral argument befo_e the Supreme
:

21 Court on an appeal taken by the utility. There has been no
!

!

22 decision handed down in that matter either.c

23 So there could be an cr.tcome that the siren system in

j 24 New Hampshire could also be in jeopardy.
|

25 JUDGE SMITH: Well, we're going to proceed on. You'

i
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-('s') 1 see, we're just worried about the scheduling of our case, and
m

2 as far as we're concerned, the impaction is internally within

3 our case. We don't have any. reason to believe outside this

4 case -- yet -- that it is.

5 MS. DOUGHTY: Okay. One other issue that does. apply.

6 directly to this SPMC issue is this criteria document that was

7 published for evaluation of the Massachusetts plans. Already,

8 well, currently the deadline for comment on this proposed

9 criteria document is February 29 --

10 JUDGE SMITH: What's that?

11- MS. DOUGHTY: It's a supplement to the NUREG document

12 for evaluation of the various elements that are required in the

13 emergency plan, and for utility plans,. FEMA and NRC have

() 14 currently published this -- jointly published a criteria

15 document. It's a supplement to NUREG. And we're going to --

16 JUDGE SMITP: It's a draft supplement to NUREG 0654?

17 MS. DOUGHTY: Right.

18 JUDGE SMITH: We know about that, yes.

19 MS. DOUGHTY: Public comment is due on February 29,

20 and there may be legal challenges of the adequacy of that

21 document as well, which could directly impact this whole

22 schedule for litigation on the Mass. plans. It's been

23 published for interim use, and already intervenors have noted

24 to FEMA -- the New England Coalition wrote a letter to FEMA

25 that they contest the interim use of this document under the

() Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888

,

--w -

- - _ _ _ _ _ _ _



.. .-- _. . _ _

9773

. /7 1 Administrative Procedure Act.T-)
2 So there are other collateral issues at work here

3 that could affect this whole --

4 JUDGE SMITH: Okay.

5 MR. TRAFICONTE: Well, there's a similar point,.and

6 we don't want to belabor this. Just look at what happens to

7 the main track and to the sheltering track if the'5/6 deadline

8 is moved up. I mean, I'm just looking at the schedule.

9 JUDGE SMITH: Now, I haven't talked to the Board

10 members. We won't decide tonight. We'll go back and play a

11 little bit more, but I'm trying to figure out if we've made the

12 most efficient use of time, and to see if we cannot perhaps
'

13 move up the contention date and perhaps give some relief on one

(-).(_ 14 of the other two tracks.

15 Now we expect people to work parallel. I mean,

16 frankly, if you can't work on two tracks. pick the track yot

17 can work on. That's going to be your problem.

18 Bdt nevertheless, we want to give the maximum amount

19 of time to the parties that is possible and still keep the

20 Board busy. So we'll go back and look at this, and see if we

21 cannot reduce the end-date of compaction, which is now -- I

| 22 mean, not the end-date, but the operating date, for compaction,

23 which is May 6, move that up and look at the other schedule,

L 24 and try to give some relief.

25 MR. DIGNAN: Your Honor, as the Board is doing that,
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}/ 1 could I advise the Board the Applicant would have no objection

2 if one of the forms of relief considered and ordered by the

3 Board were this: that I am held to my proposed findings date.

4 on the main track; and that the Intervenors are given relief to

5 be longer. I have no objection to their having longer to

6 answer my proposed findings than this schedule would give them.-

7 JUDGE SMITH: I understand.

8 MR. DIGNAN: And I'm more than happy to trade that to

9 move this contention date back.

10 JUDGE SMITH: Mr. Dignan, we put this date down here

11 wondering what reaction it would have from you. You know, some

12 times this is a soft date. I think we should we should work

13 hard to give you some relief. And we will see if we can do it

i

(~_N) 14 within that framework.'

15 MR. DIGNAN: Thank you.

16 JUDGE SMITH: I think we have the parties very, very

17 busy in the end of February and during March, busier than they

18 really want to be. Maybe some relief can be given there.

19 Let's go back and talk about it, and we have a good feeling for

20 it now. I can't make any rulings now.

21 Mr. Fierce, the Board conferred during the break, and

22 we cannot give you leave now to file surrebuttal. You can
1

23 proffer it if you want to.

| 24 MR. FIERCE: Your Honor, when Mr. Oleskey left, he
|

l 25 already told me that he would not recommend to our budget

! /~')
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/'y 1 people that they fund this thing on spec. I would have to come
s_

2 back with a clear order that it would-be received, because he

3 knows that the budget people will not allow the money be spent

4 unless it can be offered into evidence.

5 JUDGE SMITH: That's right. Well, I don't know if

6 that's right, bt . I understand that.

7 MR. FIERCE: If that's what you're telling me, there

8 will be no rebuttal testimony. I either have to have

9 permission to file it within a week, or there won't be

10 anything. There will be no proffer on spec, as Mr. Oleskey

11 told me.

12 JUDGE SMITH: It's up to you. You can -- what I.'m

13 trying to tell you is, if you want to keep the record open so

( )- 14 that you can make a presentation as to what you would have

15 produced, you may do it. But we're not giving you now any

16 approval for the rebuttal that you have described.

17 MR. FIERCE: Let me just make it clear. You would

18 want to evaluate it first before you allow it into evidence, or

19 it would be denied and only be allowed as a proffer, as a as --

20

21 JUDGE SMITH: Well, what you can do is submit a

22 statement saying the Board has denied this, and this is what we

23 would have established if we had -- we're not going to spend

24 the money on speculation, but this is what we believe that our

25 experts would have presented, and this is how we're injured. I
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L "'. 1 -don't know if we really have to keep the record open.to do
/)'t

2 that. You can argue in your --

3 No, I think that what you should do is make a factual

4 proffer'if that is your inclination.

5 'MR. FIERCE: Okay, thank you.

6 JUDGE SMITH:. With the exception of that, however,

7 the record is being closed on the main track tonight.

8 Anything further?

9 MR. TRAFICONTE: Are we off the record?

10 JUDGE SMITH: We can be. We can excuse the Reporter.

11 (Whereupon at 4:46 p.m., the hearing ~in the above-

12 entitled matter was concluded.)
13

r
(,)/ 14

15

16

17

| 18

19

20
(

21j

22

23'

24

|

| 25
i

( ). Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888'

- . , - . - - - . . . - . _ . . . - _- _. - ,_. . - - -



.

.

,'
1 CERTIFICATE

2

3 This is to certif y that the attached proceedings bef ore the

4 United States Nuclear Regulatory Commission in the matter of :

5

6 Name: PUBLIC SERVICE COMPANY OF

7 NEW HAMPSHIRE, et al.

8 Docket Number: 5-443-OL, 5-444-OL

9 Place: Boston, Massachusetts

10 Date: February 10, 1988

11 were held as herein appears, and that this is the original

12 transcript thereof for the file of the United States Nuclear

,

13 Regulatory Commission taken electronically by me and,
| .

i
-- 14 thereaf ter reduced to typewriting by me or under the direction

i

15 of the court reporting company and that the recording 2s a true

16 and accurate r3 cord of the forego g proceedings.

| 17 7

18 1'

19 Signature typed: Kent Andrews

20 Official Reporter

21 Heritage Reporting Corporation

22

23

,

24
|

| 25
-

.

Heritage Reporting Corporation

| (202) 628-4888

.


